

City of Kansas City, Missouri Water Services Department Kenneth Morgan, P.E., Director

Project Manual

PROJECT/CONTRACT NOS. 80002486/9829-2

Emergency Water Distribution System Repairs

BIDDER/ADDRESS

Company			
Contact			
Address			
Phone			
Fax			
Email			
	··········	 	

Project Manager: Tina Hawes Telephone: 816-513-0315 Email: Tina.Hawes@kcmo.org





CERTIFICATION PAGE

Project Number 80002486 / 9829-2

Project Title <u>Emergency Water Distribution System Repairs</u> <u>Renewal No. 2</u>

I am responsible for the following specifications and drawings:

Drawings:

Specifications:

Division 2: 2200M, 2250, 2618, 2641, 2645M, 2669M Division 3: 3000



I am responsible for the following specifications and drawings:

Drawings:

Specifications:

(SEAL)

I am responsible for the following specifications and drawings:

Drawings:

Specifications:

(SEAL)

EACH PROFESSIONAL WHOSE SIGNATURE AND PERSONAL SEAL APPEARS ABOVE ASSUMES RESPONSIBILITY IN THESE BIDDING DOCUMENTS ONLY FOR WHAT IS LISTED ABOVE AND DISCLAIMS (PURSUANT TO SECTION 327.411 RSMO) ANY RESPONSIBILITY FOR ALL OTHER PLANS, SPECIFICATIONS, ESTIMATES, REPORTS, OR OTHER DOCUMENTS OR INSTRUMENTS NOT SEALED BY THE SIGNED PROFESSIONAL RELATING TO OR INTENDED TO BE USED FOR ANY PART OR PARTS OF THE PROJECT.

[The above note <u>must</u> be at the bottom of every page, **Be certain to delete this note before final contract document is printed**]

CITY OF FOUNTAINS HEART OF THE NATION

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Project/Contract Numbers: 80002486/9829-2

Project Title: Emergency Water Distribution System Repairs

INTRODUCTORY INFORMATION

00005 **Certification Page Table of Contents** 00010

BIDDING REQUIREMENTS

00410	Bid Form
00440.02	List of Equipmo

00410.03	List of Equipment and Staffing
00412	Linit Prices

00412 Unit Prices

00440 **CREO KC 5 Construction Contract Instructions**

- 00450 CREO KC 08 Contractor Utilization Plan/Request for Waiver
- **CREO KC Letter of Intent to Subcontract** 00450.01
- CREO KC 10 Timetable for MBE/WBE Utilization 00460
- 00470 CREO KC 11 Request for Modification or Substitution
- **CREO KC Monthly Reporting Instructions** 00485
- 00485.01 **MWBE Monthly Utilization Report**
- **MWBE Monthly Utilization Report Instructions** 00485.01.1
- 00485.02 Project Specific Workforce Monthly Report
- 00485.02.1 Workforce Monthly Report Instructions
- Company-Wide Workforce Monthly Report 00485.03 **CREO Close Out Form**

CONTRACTING REQUIREMENTS

- 00515 **Construction Contract Required Submissions**
- 00515.01 **Employee Eligibility Verification Affidavit**
- 00560 Missouri Project Exemption Certificate
- Kansas City Missouri Tax Exempt Certificate 00560.01
- 00610 Performance and Maintenance Bond Form
- 00615 **Payment Bond Form**
- 00620 Insurance Certificate Forms
- 00630 **Revenue Clearance Release Authorization**
- 00700 **General Conditions**
- 00800 Supplementary Conditions
- 00830 Wage Rate Requirements - Cass, Clay, Jackson, Platte & Ray Counties
- 00930 **Request for Interpretation Form**
- Request for Interpretation Form Log 00930.01
- 00931 Supplemental Design Instructions
- 00932 **Request for Proposal**
- Request for Proposal Log 00933
- 00940 Change Order Form
- 00945 Work Change Directive

DIVISION 1 - GENERAL REQUIREMENTS

- 01000 General Project Requirements
- 01270 Measurement and Payment
- 01290.01 Application for Payment
- 01290.02 Schedule of Values
- 01290.09 Subcontractors and Major Material Suppliers List
- 01290.11 Daily Labor Force Report
- 01290.12 Certificate of Substantial Completion
- 01290.13 Punch List
- 01290.14 Contractor Affidavit for Final Payment
- 01290.15 Subcontractor Affidavit for Final Payment
- 01320.01 Daily Field Observation Report
- 01320.02 Periodic Field Observation Report
- 01320.03 Working Day Report
- 01330.01 Letter of Transmittal
- 01630 Substitution Request
- 01700 Traffic Control

DIVISION 2 – SITEWORK

- 02200M Earthwork
- 02250 Trenching, Pipe Embedment and Backfill
- 02618 Ductile Iron Pipe Water Main
- 02641 Valves
- 02645M Hydrants and Flushing Assemblies
- 02669M Thrust Restraints

DIVISION 3 – CONCRETE

03000 Miscellaneous Concrete

DIVISION 4-16 NOT USED



MISSOURI

BID FORM/CONTRACT

Project/Contract Numbers: 80002486/9829-2

Project Title: Emergency Water Distribution System Repairs

- 1. Bidder, having examined the Bidding Documents, related documents and the Site of the Work, and being familiar with all the conditions affecting the construction of the proposed Work, including Laws and Regulations and the availability of materials and supplies, agrees, if this Bid is selected by CITY, this Bid Form/Contract will become the Contract between Bidder and CITY for Bidder to furnish all labor and materials, equipment and services necessary for the proper completion of the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents, including general construction work at the price(s) stated below, which stated sums include fees and all other charges applicable to materials, appliances, labor and all things subject to and upon which other charges may be levied.
- 2. Bidder agrees the Contract Documents will comprise the entire agreement between CITY and Bidder. The Contract Documents are identified in the General Conditions and are incorporated into and made part hereof this Bid Form/Contract by reference.
- 3. Bidder agrees that if this Bid Form/Contract is executed by CITY, Bidder's offer is accepted and this Bid Form/Contract that incorporates all other Contract Documents shall constitute the Contract between the parties. Bidder authorizes the CITY to fill in the Contract Price on this Bid Form/Contract in accordance with Bidder's Bid. Bidder agrees that this Bid Form/Contract may be executed in one or more counterparts, each of which will be deemed an original copy of this Bid Form/Contract. This Bid Form/Contract shall be effective upon the execution of counterparts by both parties, notwithstanding that both parties may not sign the same counterpart. The parties' signatures transmitted by facsimile or by other electronic means shall be proof of the execution of this Bid Form/Contract shall be acceptable in a court of law. A copy of this Bid Form/Contract shall constitute an original and shall be acceptable in a court of law.
- 4. The maximum obligation of the CITY for the Work is <u>\$2,700,000.00</u>, includes Unit Prices. The sum of the extensions of the Unit Prices for is <u>\$ 2, 288,103.14</u>. The actual number of units worked and paid for under this Contract may be more or less than the estimated Quantity given or may be none.
- 5. The Bidder agrees to enter into Final (0) successive renewals to this Contract if so requested by the CITY. The determination to renew the contract will be at the sole discretion of the CITY where such renewal would be in the best interest of the CITY and subject to the availability and appropriation of funds. An increase in a unit price, if any, will be determined solely by the CITY, and if needed, will not exceed the change in the Consumer Price Index for the period since the Contract was signed.
- 6. The undersigned Bidder agrees that this Bid shall remain subject to selection by CITY, and may not be withdrawn for ninety (90) days after the day Bids are opened.
- 7. The undersigned Bidder certifies that this Bid contains no modifications, deviations, riders or qualifications.
- 8. The undersigned Bidder acknowledges receipt of the following addenda listed by number and date appearing on each addendum:

Addendum Number		Dated		Addendum Number		Dated	
(_) (_) (() (_)



- 9. By submitting its bid, Bidder is agreeing to meet or exceed the minimum employment goals of 10% minority and 2% women during the term of its contract with the City, or request a waiver of the goals. If a waiver is requested, Bidder must establish good faith efforts towards meeting the goals as set forth in the CREO KC Instructions for Construction Contracts and the City's Construction Employment Program Ordinance (commonly known as the "Workforce Ordinance") (City Code Section 3-515). Within forty-eight (48) hours after bid opening, the construction contractor shall submit CREO KC Employee Identification Report Form, which shall include: the name, home address, job title, sex and race/ethnicity of each person the contractor anticipates will be performing construction labor hours creditable towards the minimum workforce goals applicable to the construction contractor individually.
- 10. Should Bidder fail to meet or exceed the minimum employment goals or otherwise establish that Bidder is entitled to a waiver under circumstances in which Bidder has previously failed to meet or exceed the goals on one or more occasions with the twenty-four month period immediately preceding the completion of the Work under this Bid Form/Contract, Bidder may be suspended from participating, either as a contractor or subcontractor, on any future contract with the City for a period ranging from thirty days to six months as further specified in the Contract Documents. This program is distinguished from the M/WBE Program in that it is not based on company ownership but rather is based on workforce hours instead of a budgetary allocation of work.
- 11. By submitting its bid, Bidder warrants that if its bid should exceed \$300,000.00 and Bidder employs fifty (50) or more people, Bidder has an affirmative action program in place and will maintain the affirmative action program in place for the duration of its contract with the City. Bidder further warrants that it will comply with the affirmative action requirements contained in the General Conditions as incorporated by reference into this Bid Form/Contract.
- 12. Section 15 through Section 18 constitutes the Affidavit of Intended Utilization required to be submitted by Bidders.
- 13. By submitting its bid, Bidder is agreeing to the following: (1) Bidder has made by bid opening a good faith effort to meet the MBE/WBE/DBE goals established for the project; or Bidder will continue to make during the 48 hours after bid opening a good faith effort to meet the MBE/WBE/DBE goals established for the project; and (2) Bidder will timely submit its 00450 CREO KC 08 Contractor Utilization Plan/Request for Waiver and 00450.01 CREO KC Letter of Intent to Subcontract for each MBE/WBE listed on the 00450 CREO KC 8 Construction Contractor Utilization Plan/Request for Waiver; and (3) Bidder will submit documentation of its good faith efforts to meet the MBE/WBE/DBE goals when requested by the City. Failure to meet these requirements in good faith will result in Bidder forfeiting its bid bond.

PROJECT GOALS:	<u>11</u> % MBE	<u>11</u> % WBE	<u>0</u> % DBE
BIDDER PARTICIPATION:	% MBE	% WBE	% DBE

14. To the best of Bidder's knowledge, the following are names of certified MBEs and/or WBEs with whom Bidder, or Bidder's subcontractors, presently intend to contract with if awarded the Contract on the above project: (All firms must <u>currently</u> be certified by Kansas City, Missouri Civil Rights & Equal Opportunity – CREO KC – Department)

A.	Name of M/WBE FirmAddress
	Address Telephone No
	I.R.S. No.
	Area/Scope of work
	Subcontract amount
B.	
В.	Name of M/WBE Firm
	Address
	I.R.S. No.
	Area/Scope of work
	Subcontract amount
C.	Name of M/WBE Firm
	Address
	Telephone No.
	I.R.S. No.
	I.R.S. NoArea/Scope of work
	Subcontract amount
D.	Name of M/WBE Firm
	Address
	Address Telephone No
	I.R.S. No
	Area/Scope of work
	Subcontract amount
E.	Name of M/WBE Firm
L,	Address
	Address
	Telephone No.
	I.R.S. No.
	Area/Scope of workSubcontract amount
F.	
г.	Name of M/WBE Firm
	Address
	Telephone No.
	I.R.S. NO
	Area/Scope of work

(List additional MBE/WBEs, if any, on additional pages and attach to this form)

15. By submitting its bid, Bidder is agreeing it will identify and timely submit within 48 Hours after Bid opening those MBE/WBE subcontractors with dollar amounts and scopes of work, which apply to or exceed the MBE/WBE goals for the Project on the **00450 CREO KC 08 Contractor Utilization Plan/Request for Waiver.**

16. Bidder agrees that failure to meet or exceed the MBE/WBE Goals for the above project will require the Director of the Civil Rights & Equal Opportunity (CREO KC) Department to recommend disapproval of the bid unless the Director of CREO KC finds the Bidder established good faith efforts towards meeting the goals as set forth in the CREO KC Forms and Instructions for Construction Projects and the City's MBE/WBE Ordinance.

Business Entity Type: () Missouri Corporation

() Foreign Corporation

() Fictitious Name Registration

() Sole Proprietor

() Limited Liability Company

(__) Partnership

(__) Joint Venture

(___) Other: <u>(Specify)</u>_____

BIDDER

Legal name & address of Bidder, person firm, partnership, corporation, or association submitting Bid:

Phone No: ______ Cell No: ______ Facsimile No: ______ Bidder's E-Mail: ______

Federal ID. No.

I hereby certify that I have authority to execute this document on behalf of Bidder, person, firm, partnership, corporation or association submitting Bid.

By: _____

(Signature)

(Print Name)

Title:_____

Date:

(Attach corporate seal if applicable)

NOTARY

Subscribed and sworn to before me this	day of	, 20
--	--------	------

My Commission Expires: _____

ACCEPTANCE OF BID

CITY, by executing this Bid Form/Contract, hereby accepts Bidder's Bid and this Bid Form/Contract that incorporates all other Contract Documents shall constitute the Contract between the Parties.

CITY shall pay CONTRACTOR for completion of the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents a maximum amount of Two Million Seven Hundred Thousand Dollars and No/100, (\$2,700,000,.00). The Contract Price includes:

00412 Unit Prices, included in the Bid, a copy of which is attached

By executing this Bid Form/Contract, CITY accepts Bidder's offer for the Contract Price stated above and this Bid Form/Contract that incorporates all other Contract Documents shall constitute the Contract between the parties

City of Kansas City, Missouri (OWNER or City)

Approved as to form:

Assistant City Attorney

I hereby certify that there is a balance, otherwise unencumbered, to the credit of the appropriation to which the foregoing expenditure is to be charged, and a cash balance, otherwise unencumbered, in the treasury, to the credit of the fund from which payment is to be made, each sufficient to meet the obligation hereby incurred.

Director of Finance

(Date)





LIST OF EQUIPMENT AND STAFFING AVAILABLE FOR PROJECT

Project/Contract Numbers: 80002486/9829-2

Project Title: <u>Emergency Water Distribution System Repairs</u>

Page _____ of _____

M 1 5 5 0	OURI			
	EQUIPMENT AVAILABLE FOR CONSTRUCTION (OR ATTACH LIST)		STAFFING BREAKDOWN	NUMBER OF EACH CATEGORY
1.		1.	OFFICE STAFF	
2.		2.	SUPERVISORS	
3.		3.	FIELD STAFF – CREW FOREMEN	
4.		4.	FIELD STAFF – OPERATORS (NOT FOREMEN)	
5.		5.	FIELD STAFF – LABORERS (NOT FOREMEN)	
6.		6.		



UNIT PRICES

Project/Contract No.: 80002486/ 9829-2

Project Title: Emergency Water Distribution System Repairs

KANSAS CITY MISSOURI

NOTE: IN THE EVENT OF DISCREPANCY, UNIT PRICE SHALL GOVERN.

Unit	Quantity	Item Description:	Uni	t Price	Exte	ension
Hour	600	Two-Person Crew for Related Work w/o Excavation	\$	163.10	\$	97,860.00
Hour	50	Two-Person Crew for Related Work w/o Excavation - Regular Over-time	\$	221.73	\$	11,086.50
Hour	20	Two-Person Crew for Related Work w/o Excavation - Double Over-time	\$	298.49	\$	5,969.80
Hour	70	Two-Person Crew for Repair/Replacements	\$	309.15	\$	21,640.50
Hour	30	Two-Person Crew for Repair/Replacements - Regular Over-time	\$	367.78	\$	11,033.40
Hour	10	Two-Person Crew for Repair/Replacements - Double Over-time	\$	456.16	\$	4,561.60
Hour	3000	Three-Person Crew for Repair/Replacements	\$	382.71	\$	1,148,130.00
Hour	200	Three-Person Crew for Repair/Replacements - Regular Over-time	\$	469.06	\$	93,812.00
Hour	30	Three-Person Crew for Repair/Replacements - Double Over-time	\$	592.72	\$	17,781.60
Ton	1100	Granular Embedment	\$	34.11	\$	37,521.00
Load	225	Hauling/Disposal - Single Axle Dump Truck	\$	218.54	\$	49,171.50
Load	1250	Hauling/Disposal - Tandem Axe Dump Truck	\$	229.20	\$	286,500.00
Cu. Yd	950	Concrete	\$	202.54	\$	192,413.00
Cu. Yd	900	Diggable Flowable Fill	\$	133.25	\$	119,925.00
Hour	120	Two-Person Crew with Vacuum Excavator for Repairs	\$	202.54	\$	24,304.80
Each	12	Monthly Project Superintendence	\$	4,644.77	\$	55,737.24
Each	TBD	Specialized Traffic Control				
Per Day	60	Street Plate	\$	85.28	\$	5,116.80
Each	TBD	Materials Not Available from Owner's Stores				
Each	TBD	Other Specialized or Unique Services, Labor, Equipment				
Each	30	Weekday On-call per crew (24 hour period)	\$	479.72	\$	14,391.60
Each	190	Weekend/ Holiday On-call per crew (24 hour period)	\$	479.72	\$	91,146.80
		Total Unit Prices: (LAST PAGE ONLY)			тот \$	AL \$ 2,288,103.14
	Hour Hour Hour Hour Hour Hour Hour Hour	Hour 600 Hour 50 Hour 20 Hour 20 Hour 20 Hour 70 Hour 30 Hour 10 Hour 3000 Hour 200 Hour 3000 Hour 200 Hour 200 Hour 200 Hour 30 Ton 1100 Load 225 Load 1250 Cu. Yd 950 Cu. Yd 900 Hour 120 Each 12 Each TBD Per Day 60 Each TBD Each TBD Each 30	Hour600Two-Person Crew for Related Work w/o ExcavationHour50Two-Person Crew for Related Work w/o Excavation - Regular Over-timeHour20Two-Person Crew for Related Work w/o Excavation - Double Over-timeHour70Two-Person Crew for Repair/ReplacementsHour30Two-Person Crew for Repair/Replacements - Regular Over-timeHour10Two-Person Crew for Repair/Replacements - Double Over-timeHour10Two-Person Crew for Repair/Replacements - Double Over-timeHour3000Three-Person Crew for Repair/Replacements - Double Over-timeHour3000Three-Person Crew for Repair/Replacements - Regular Over-timeHour300Three-Person Crew for Repair/Replacements - Double Over-timeHour30Three-Person Crew for Repair/Replacements - Double Over-timeHour30Garanular EmbedmentLoad225Hauling/Disposal - Single Axle Dump TruckLoad1250Hauling/Disposal - Tandem Axe Dump TruckCu. Yd950ConcreteCu. Yd900Diggab	Hour600Two-Person Crew for Related Work w/o Excavation\$Hour50Two-Person Crew for Related Work w/o Excavation - Regular Over-time\$Hour20Two-Person Crew for Related Work w/o Excavation - Double Over-time\$Hour70Two-Person Crew for Repair/Replacements\$Hour30Two-Person Crew for Repair/Replacements - Regular Over-time\$Hour10Two-Person Crew for Repair/Replacements - Double Over-time\$Hour3000Three-Person Crew for Repair/Replacements - Double Over-time\$Hour3000Three-Person Crew for Repair/Replacements - Double Over-time\$Hour300Three-Person Crew for Repair/Replacements - Double Over-time\$Hour300Three-Person Crew for Repair/Replacements - Double Over-time\$Hour30Three-Person Crew for Repair/Replacements - Double Over-time\$Load225Hauling/Disposal - Single Axle Dump Truck\$Load1250Hauling/Disposal - Single Axle Dump Truck\$Cu. Yd950Concrete\$Cu. Yd900Diggable Flowable Fill\$Hour120Two-Person Crew with Vacuum Excavator for Repairs\$Each12Monthly Project Superint	Hour600Two-Person Crew for Related Work w/o Excavation\$ 163.10Hour50Two-Person Crew for Related Work w/o Excavation - Regular Over-time\$ 221.73Hour20Two-Person Crew for Related Work w/o Excavation - Double Over-time\$ 298.49Hour70Two-Person Crew for Repair/Replacements\$ 309.15Hour30Two-Person Crew for Repair/Replacements - Regular Over-time\$ 367.78Hour10Two-Person Crew for Repair/Replacements - Double Over-time\$ 382.71Hour10Two-Person Crew for Repair/Replacements - Double Over-time\$ 382.71Hour200Three-Person Crew for Repair/Replacements - Regular Over-time\$ 469.06Hour30Three-Person Crew for Repair/Replacements - Double Over-time\$ 592.72Ton1100Granular Embedment\$ 34.11Load225Hauling/Disposal - Single Axle Dump Truck\$ 221.54Load1250Hauling/Disposal - Tandem Axe Dump Truck\$ 229.20Cu. Yd900Diggable Flowable Fill\$ 133.25Hour120Two-Person Crew with Vacuum Excavator for Repairs\$ 202.54Each12Monthly Project Superintendence\$ 4,644.77EachTBDOther Specialized or Unique Services, Labor, Equipment\$ 85.28EachTBDOther Specialized or Unique Services, Labor, Equipment\$ 479.72Each30Weekday On-call per crew (24 hour period)\$ 479.72Each190Weekend/ Holiday On-call per crew (24 hour period)\$ 479.7	Hour600Two-Person Crew for Related Work w/o Excavation\$163.10\$Hour50Two-Person Crew for Related Work w/o Excavation - Regular Over-time\$221.73\$Hour20Two-Person Crew for Related Work w/o Excavation - Double Over-time\$298.49\$Hour70Two-Person Crew for Repair/Replacements\$309.15\$Hour30Two-Person Crew for Repair/Replacements - Regular Over-time\$367.78\$Hour10Two-Person Crew for Repair/Replacements - Double Over-time\$456.16\$Hour10Two-Person Crew for Repair/Replacements - Double Over-time\$382.71\$Hour200Three-Person Crew for Repair/Replacements - Double Over-time\$382.71\$Hour300Three-Person Crew for Repair/Replacements - Double Over-time\$382.71\$Load225Hauling/Disposal - Single Axle Dump Truck\$218.54\$Load1250Hauling/Disposal - Single Axle Dump Truck\$229.20\$Cu. Yd900Diggable Flowable Fill\$313.25\$Hour120Two-Person Crew with Vacuum Excavator fo

Note: May be printed, for manual fill-in, or filled in on electronic excel spreadsheet version.



Missouri Department of Revenue **Project Exemption Certificate**

This form is to be completed and given to your contractor.

Name of Exempt Entity Issuing the Certific	cate		Missouri Tax Exemption Numb				
Address		City			State	ZIP Code	
E-mail Address		1				1	
Project Number	·			-		-	
Description of Project			1				
Project Location						-	
Letter to each contractor or subcontractor responsibility of the exempt entity to ensu	or who will be purchasing the validity of the inform	tangible perso	ty's Misso onal prope	uri Sales erty for us	and Use se in this	Tax Exemption project. It is the	
Signature of Authorized Exempt Entity	Printed Name of Au	uthorized Exer	mpt Entity				
incorporated or consumed in the construct	ction project identified here	in and no othe	er, pursuar	nt to Sect	ion 144.0	62, RSMo. Under	
Name of Purchasing Contractor	Signature of Contra	actor		Date (N	IM/DD/YY	YY) /	
Address		City			State	ZIP Code	
Contractors - Present this to your supplier in order to purchase the necessary materials tax exempt. Complete the Subcontractor portion if extending the certificate to your subcontractor. The contractor must sign the form in the space provided below.							
Name of Purchasing Subcontractor							
Address		City			State	ZIP Code	
Signature of Contractor	Contractor's Printer	d Name					
	Address E-mail Address Project Number Description of Project Project Location Provide a signed copy of this certificate Letter to each contractor or subcontractor responsibility of the exempt entity to ensu- certificate if any of the information change Signature of Authorized Exempt Entity The Missouri exempt entity named above incorporated or consumed in the construct penalties of perjury, I declare that the above incorporated or consumed in the construct penalties of perjury, I declare that the above incorporated or consumed in the construct penalties of perjury, I declare that the above incorporated or consumed in the construct penalties of perjury, I declare that the above incorporated or consumed in the construct penalties of perjury, I declare that the above incorporated or consumed in the construct penalties of perjury. I declare that the above incorporated or consumed in the construct penalties of perjury. I declare that the above incorporated or consumed in the construct penalties of perjury. I declare that the above incorporated or consumed in the construct penalties of perjury. I declare that the above incorporated or consumed in the construct penalties of perjury. I declare that the above incorporated or consumed in the construct penalties of perjury. I declare that the above incorporated or consumed in the construct penalties of perjury. I declare that the above incorporated or consumed in the construct penalties of perjury. I declare that the above incomplete portion if extending the certificate to the portion of extending the certificate to the penalties of penalties of penaltices penaltices penalties penaltices penaltices penaltice	E-mail Address Project Number Project Begin Date (MW/D Description of Project Description of Project Project Location Provide a signed copy of this certificate, along with a copy of the Letter to each contractor or subcontractor who will be purchasing responsibility of the exempt entity to ensure the validity of the information changes. Signature of Authorized Exempt Entity Printed Name of Authorizes the pur incorporated or consumed in the construction project identified herei penalties of perjury, I declare that the above information and any atta Name of Purchasing Contractor Signature of Contra Signature of Contra Address Contractors - Present this to your supplier in order to purchase the responsion if extending the certificate to your subcontractor. The constructor Address	Address City E-mail Address Project Begin Date (MM/DD/YYYY) Description of Project	Address City E-mail Address Project Number Project Begin Date (MM/DD/YYYY) Estimate Description of Project	Address City E-mail Address Project Number Project Begin Date (MM/DD/YYYY) Estimated Project Description of Project /	Address City State E-mail Address Project Begin Date (MM/DD/YYYY) Estimated Project End Date Project Number Project Begin Date (MM/DD/YYYY) Estimated Project End Date Description of Project	

Form 5060 (Revised 08-2015)

Taxation Division P.O Box 358 Jefferson City, MO 65105-0358 Phone: (573) 751-2836 Fax: (573) 522-1271 E-mail: <u>salestaxexemptions@dor.mo.gov</u>



State of Missouri

EXEMPTION FROM MISSOURI SALES AND USE TAX ON PURCHASES

Issued to:

CITY OF KANSAS CITY 414 E 12TH ST 3RD FLOOR KANSAS CITY MO 64106 Missouri Tax ID Number: 12490466

Effective Date: 07/11/2002

(016030)

Your application for sales/use tax exempt status has been approved pursuant to Section 144.030.1, RSMo. This letter is issued as documentation of your exempt status

Purchases by your Agency are not subject to sales or use tax if within the conduct of your Agency's exempt functions and activities. When purchasing with this exemption, furnish all sellers or vendors a copy of this letter. This exemption may not be used by individuals making personal purchases.

A contractor may purchase and pay for construction materials exempt from sales tax when fulfilling a contract with your Agency only if your Agency issues a project exemption certificate and the contractor makes purchases in compliance with the provisions of Section 144.062, RSMo.

Sales by your Agency are subject to all applicable state and local sales taxes. If you engage in the business of selling tangible personal property or taxable services at retail, you must obtain a Missouri Retail Sales Tax License and collect and remit sales tax.

This is a continuing exemption subject to legislative changes and review by the Director of Revenue. If your Agency ceases to qualify as an exempt entity, this exemption will cease to be valid. This exemption is not assignable or transferable. It is an exemption from sales and use taxes only and is not an exemption from real or personal property tax.

Any alteration to this exemption letter renders it invalid.

If you have any questions regarding the use of this letter, please contact the Division of Taxation and Collection, P.O. Box 3300, Jefferson City, MO 65105-3300, phone 573-751-2836.





PERFORMANCE AND MAINTENANCE BOND

Project/Contract Numbers: 80002486/9829-2

Project Title: <u>Emergency Water Distribution System Repairs Final</u> Renewal

KNOW ALL MEN BY THESE PRESENTS: That Infrastructure Solutions, LLC., as PRINCIPAL _, (SURETY), licensed to (CONTRACTOR), and do business as such in the State of Missouri, hereby bind themselves and their respective heirs. executors, administrators, successors, and assigns unto Kansas City, Missouri, a constitutionally chartered municipal corporation, (OWNER), as obligee, in the penal sum of Dollars (\$) for the payment whereof CONTRACTOR and SURETY bind themselves, their heirs, executors,

administrators, successors and assigns, jointly and severally, firmly by these presents.

WHEREAS,

CONTRACTOR has entered into a Contract with OWNER for **Project/Contract Nos. 80002486/9829-2**, **Emergency Water Distribution System Repairs Final Renewal** which Contract, including any present or future amendment thereto, is incorporated herein by reference and is hereinafter referred to as the Contract.

NOW, THEREFORE, THE CONDITION OF THIS OBLIGATION is such that, if CONTRACTOR shall promptly and faithfully perform said Contract including all duly authorized changes thereto, and including any maintenance requirements contained therein, according to all the terms thereof, including those under which CONTRACTOR agrees to pay legally required wage rates including the prevailing hourly rate of wages in the locality, as determined by the Department of Labor and Industrial Relations or by final judicial determination, for each craft or type of workman required to execute the Contract and, further, shall defend, indemnify, and hold harmless OWNER from all damages, including but not limited to, liquidated damages, loss and expense occasioned by any failure whatsoever of said CONTRACTOR and SURETY to fully comply with and carry out each and every requirement of the Contract, then this obligation shall be void; otherwise, it shall remain in full force and effect.

WAIVER. That SURETY, for value received, hereby expressly agrees that no change, extension of time, alteration or addition to the terms of the Contract or to the Work to be performed thereunder, shall in any way affect the obligations of this Bond; and it does hereby waive notice of any such change, extension of time, or alteration or addition to the terms of the Contract or the Work to be performed thereunder.

IN	WITNESS	WHEREOF,	the	above	parties	have	executed	this	instrument	the	 day	of
		, 20										

CONTRACTOR

Name, address and facsimile number of Contractor

I hereby certify that I have authority to execute this document on behalf of Contractor.

By:

Title:

(Attach corporate seal if applicable)

SURETY

Name, address and facsimile number of Surety:

I hereby certify that (1) I have authority to execute this document on behalf of Surety; (2) Surety has an A.M. Best rating of A-, V, or better; (3) Surety is named in the current list of "Companies Holding Certificates of Authority as Acceptable Reinsuring Companies: as published in Circular 570 (most current revision) by the Financial Management Service, Surety Bond Branch, U.S. Department of the Treasury; and (4) Surety is duly licensed to issue bonds in the State of Missouri and in the jurisdiction in which the Project is located.

By:	
Title:	
Date:	

(Attach seal and Power of Attorney)





PAYMENT BOND

Project/Contract Numbers: 80002486/9829-2

Project Title: <u>Emergency Water Distribution System Repairs Final</u> <u>Renewal</u>

KNOW ALL MEN BY THESE PRESENTS: That <u>Infrastructure Solutions, LLC.</u>, as PRINCIPAL (CONTRACTOR), and ______, (SURETY), licensed to do business as such in the State of Missouri, hereby bind themselves and their respective heirs, executors, administrators, successors, and assigns unto Kansas City, Missouri, a constitutionally chartered municipal corporation, (OWNER), as obligee, in the penal sum of _______ Dollars (\$______) for the payment whereof CONTRACTOR and SURETY bind themselves, their heirs, executors, administrators, successors and assigns, jointly and severally, firmly by these presents.

WHEREAS,

CONTRACTOR has entered into a contract with OWNER for **Project/Contract Nos. 80002486/9829-2**, **Emergency Water Distribution System Repairs** Final **Renewal** which Contract, including any present or future amendment thereto, is incorporated herein by reference and is hereinafter referred to as the Contract.

NOW, THEREFORE, THE CONDITION OF THIS OBLIGATION is such that, if in connection with the Contract, including all duly authorized modifications thereto, prompt payment shall be made to all laborers, subcontractors, teamsters, truck drivers, owners or other suppliers or for equipment employed on the job, and other claimants, for all labor performed in such work whether done for CONTRACTOR, a subcontractor, SURETY, a completion contractor or otherwise (at the full wage rates required by any law of the United States or of the State of Missouri, where applicable), for services furnished and consumed, for repairs on machinery, for equipment, tools, materials, lubricants, oil, gasoline, water, gas, power, light, heat, oil, telephone service, grain, hay, feed, coal, coke, groceries and foodstuffs, either consumed, rented, used or reasonably required for use in connection with the construction of the work or in the performance of the Contract and all insurance premiums, both for compensation and for all other kinds of insurance on the work, for sales taxes and for royalties in connection with, or incidental to, the completion of the Contract, in all instances whether the claim be directly against CONTRACTOR, against SURETY or its completion contractor, through a subcontractor or otherwise, and, further, if CONTRACTOR shall defend, indemnify and hold harmless OWNER from all such claims, demands or suits by any such person or entity, then this obligation shall be void; otherwise, it shall remain in full force and effect.

Any conditions legally required to be included in a Payment Bond on this Contract, including but not limited to those set out in §107.170 RSMo.are included herein by reference.

SURETY agrees that, in the event that CONTRACTOR fails to make payment of the obligations covered by this Bond, it will do so and, further, that within forty-five (45) days of receiving, at the address given below, a claim hereunder stating the amount claimed and the basis for the claim in reasonable detail, it (a) will send an answer to the claimant, with a copy to OWNER stating the amounts that are undisputed and the basis for challenging any amounts that are disputed, and (b) will pay any amounts that are undisputed. The amount of this Bond shall be reduced by and to the extent of any payment or payments made in good faith hereunder.

While this Bond is in force, it may be sued on at the instance of any party to whom any such payment is due, in the name of OWNER to the use for such party. OWNER shall not be liable for the payment of any costs or expenses of any such suit.

No suit shall be commenced or pursued hereunder other than in a state court of competent jurisdiction in Jackson, Clay or Platte County, Missouri, or in the United States District Court for the Western District of 00615 Payment Bond 050113 1 of 2 Contract Central

Missouri.

WAIVER. That SURETY, for value received, hereby expressly agrees that no change, extension of time, alteration or addition to the terms of the Contract or to the Work to be performed thereunder, shall in any way affect the obligations of this Bond; and it does hereby waive notice of any such change, extension of time, or alteration or addition to the terms of the Contract or the Work to be performed thereunder.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the above parties have executed this instrument the	day of
. 20	·

CONTRACTOR

Name, address and facsimile number of Contractor

I hereby certify that I have authority to execute this document on behalf of Contractor.

By: ______ Title:_____

(Attach corporate seal if applicable)

SURETY

Name, address and facsimile number of Surety:

I hereby certify that (1) I have authority to execute this document on behalf of Surety; (2) Surety has an A.M. Best rating of A-. or better; (3) Surety is named in the current list of "Companies Holding Certificates of Authority as Acceptable Sureties on Federal Bonds and as Acceptable Reinsuring Companies" as published in Circular 570 (most current revision) by the Financial Management Service, Surety Bond Branch, U.S. Department of the Treasury; and(4) Surety is duly licensed to issue bonds in the State of Missouri and in the jurisdiction in which the Project is located.

By:			
Title:			
Date:			

(Attach seal and Power of Attorney)



CERTIFICATE OF LIABILITY INSURANCE

DATE (MM/DD/YYYY) 08/29/2024

-								9/15/2025	0	8/29/2024
	THIS CERTIFICATE IS ISSUED AS A CERTIFICATE DOES NOT AFFIRMATI THIS CERTIFICATE OF INSURANCE D OR PRODUCER, AND THE CERTIFICA	OES		CONSTITUTE A C	-ND EXTEND		ECOVEDAC	E AEEODDED DV THE D		
	IMPORTANT: If the certificate holder SUBROGATION IS WAIVED, subject to certificate does not confer rights to the	is an o the	ADD term	TIONAL INSURED	of the policy	certain nolicia	ADDITIONAL es may requi	INSURED provisions or re an endorsement. A s	be endo statemen	rsed. If t on this
PR	ODUCER Lockton Companies, LLC					NTACT				
	444 W. 47th Street, Suite 900				PHO	ONE C. No, Ext):		FAX		
	Kansas City MO 64112-1906 (816) 960-9000				E-M ADI	AIL DRESS:		(A/C, N	o):	
	kcasu@lockton.com				interest of the second s			ORDING COVERAGE		NAIC #
INS								Insurance Company	At	29424
b	URED INFRASTRUCTURE SOLUTI 04383 9801 RENNER BLVD.	ONS,	LLC					ers Insurance Company		30104
ľ	LENEXA KS 66219							nce Company	1t	27120
								Company of Reading	PAA	20427 29459
						JRER F :	ny i ne mou	rance company	AT	29459
	OVERAGES CE	RTIF	CAT	ENUMBER: 2	0187836			REVISION NUMBER	XXX	XXXX
		IES O	FINS	URANCE LISTED	BELOW HAVE	BEEN ISSUED	TO THE INS	NIDED MAMED ADOUR F	OD THE	0011017
L (PERIOD INDICATED. NOTWITHSTANDI WHICH THIS CERTIFICATE MAY BE ISS	SUED.	URN	IAY PERIAIN THE	- INSURANCE	AFFORDED BY			TH RESP	ECT TO
INSI		NUH	UNSI	JE SUCH POLICIE	S. LIMITS SHO	WN MAY HAVE	E BEEN REDU	CED BY PAID CLAIMS.	10 0000	
B	TYPE OF INSURANCE	INSC	SUB	POLICY I 37UEABG4HH8	NUMBER R	POLICY EFF (MM/DD/YYYY) 00/15/2024	POLICY EXP (MM/DD/YYYY 00/15/2020	LIMI	TS	
					5	09/10/2024	09/15/202:	EACH OCCURRENCE	\$ 1,00	
				01				PREMISES (Ea occurrence)	\$ 300	
		Y	Y	IN ISL	IRETY VE			MED EXP (Any one person)	\$ 10.0	
	GEN'L AGGREGATE LIMIT APPLIES PER:			13Y Mg	ercal	ombolic		PERSONAL & ADV INJURY GENERAL AGGREGATE	\$ 1.00 \$ 2.00	
	POLICY X PRO- JECT LOC	0						PRODUCTS - COMP/OP AGG		
-	OTHER:		-						\$	0,000
С				37UEABE5HC9		09/15/2024	09/15/2025	COMBINED SINGLE LIMIT	\$ 1,00	
	X OWNED SCHEDULED	Y	Y					BODILY INJURY (Per person)	s XXX	
	X HIRED NON-OWNED	(·						BODILY INJURY (Per accident)		
	AUTOS ONLY AUTOS ONLY							PROPERTY DAMAGE (Per accident)	\$ XXX	
A	X UMBRELLA LIAB X OCCUR			37RHABG4HNS	;	09/15/2024	00/15/2025	EACH OCCURRENCE	\$ XXX \$ 10,0	
	EXCESS LIAB CLAIMS-MADE	Y	Y			00/10/2024	09/10/2020	AGGREGATE	\$ 10,0	
_	DED RETENTION \$								\$ XXX	
Е				37 WEA AP8C8	A	09/15/2024	09/15/2025	X PER OTH-		
	OFFICER/MEMBER EXCLUDED? (Mandatory in NH)	N/A	Y					E.L. EACH ACCIDENT	\$ 1,000	
	If yes, describe under DESCRIPTION OF OPERATIONS below							E.L. DISEASE - EA EMPLOYEE		
D	LEASED & RENTED EQUIP			7018253332		09/15/2024	09/15/2025	E.L. DISEASE - POLICY LIMIT \$500,000 LIMIT, \$5,00		0,000
_	HIRED AUTO PHYS DAM	N	Y			1 1				
В			_	37UEABE5HC9		09/15/2024	09/15/2025	COMP:\$5K DED; COL	L:\$5K D	ED
IABI NOR	CRIPTION OF OPERATIONS / LOCATIONS / VEH (RACT#: 9829 PROJECT#: 80002486 PROJECT: Em LITY ON A PRIMARY, NON-CONTRIBUTORY BASIS KERS COMPENSATION, AUOTMOBILE, EXCESS LI TERMS AND CONDITIONS OF THE POLICY	ergency	Water	Distribution Repairs CIT	TY OF KANSAS CI	TY, MISSOURI IS AI	DDITIONAL INSU	RED ON GENERAL LIABILITY, AI	JOTMOBILE S ON GENE OVERAGE	, AND EXCESS RAL LIABILITY, IS SUBJECT TO
)ER	TIFICATE HOLDER				CAN	CELLATION				
					TH	E EXPIRATION	I DATE TH	ESCRIBED POLICIES BE C EREOF, NOTICE WILL Y PROVISIONS.	ANCELLI BE DEL	ED BEFORE IVERED IN
	20187836 CITY OF KANSAS CITY, MISSOURI WATER SERVICES DEPARTMENT 4800 E. 63RD STREET KANSAS CITY MO 64130				AUTHO	RIZED REPRESE		7		
						© 198	8-2015 ACC	PRD CORPORATION. A		

The ACORD name and logo are registered marks of ACORD

ACORD	

CERTIFICATE OF LIABILITY INSURANCE

DATE (MM/DD/YYYY)

	THIS CERTIFICATE IS ISSUED AS	6 B4 6	TTE	OF INFORMATION ON	V AND COUR			9/15/2025	8/2	29/2024
	THIS CERTIFICATE IS ISSUED AS A CERTIFICATE DOES NOT AFFIRMA BELOW. THIS CERTIFICATE OF II REPRESENTATIVE OR PRODUCER,	NSUF AND	THE	E DOES NOT CONSTITU CERTIFICATE HOLDER.), EXTEND OF JTE A CONTR	R AL RACI	TER THE C Between	OVERAGE AFFORDED THE ISSUING INSURE	BY THE ER(S), A	e policies Uthorized
	MPORTANT: If the certificate holde f SUBROGATION IS WAIVED, subje	r is a ct to	in AD	DITIONAL INSURED, the terms and conditions of t	the holicy cor	tain	policioo mou	ONAL INSURED provisi	ons or be	e endorsed.
-	ave for ante ave not benner rights	s to t	he ce	rtificate holder in lieu of s	such endorsen	nent	(s).			
PR	DDUCER Lockton Companies, LLC 444 W. 47th Street, Suite 900				CONTACT NAME:					
	Kansas City MO 64112-1906				PHONE (A/C, No, Ext):			FAX (A/C, No	p):	
	(816) 960-9000				E-MAIL ADDRESS:				1	
	kcasu@lockton.com					l	NSURER(S) AFFC	ORDING COVERAGE	4	NAIC #
INC	IDED		_		INSURER A : Co	onti	nental Cası	alty Company	F	20443
	14389 INFRASTRUCTURE SOLUT	ION	S, LL	С	INSURER B :					
	9801 RENNER BLVD. LENEXA KS 66219				INSURER C :					
	LENEAA KS 00219				INSURER D :					
					INSURER E :	_				
co	VERAGES CF				INSURER F :					
				E NUMBER: 2018788	34			REVISION NUMBER:	XX	XXXXX
C	HIS IS TO CERTIFY THAT THE POLICIE IDICATED. NOTWITHSTANDING ANY R ERTIFICATE MAY BE ISSUED OR MAY XCLUSIONS AND CONDITIONS OF SUCH	PER	TAIN	THE INSURANCE AFFORD	ED BY THE PC BEEN REDUCE	RAC LICI D BY	T OR OTHER ES DESCRIBE PAID CLAIMS	DOCUMENT WITH RESP		
LTR	TYPE OF INSURANCE COMMERCIAL GENERAL LIABILITY		WVD	POLICY NUMBER	POLICY (MM/DD/	YYYY	POLICY EXP (MM/DD/YYYY)	LIM	ITS	
				NOT APPLICABLE				EACH OCCURRENCE DAMAGE TO RENTED PREMISES (Ea occurrence)		XXXXX XXXXX
			5	URETY VER	VIEIED			MED EXP (Any one person)		XXXXX
		11	1		ULIED			PERSONAL & ADV INJURY		XXXXX
	GEN'L AGGREGATE LIMIT APPLIES PER:	Y	n.	1.0 la ma	0	11	11	GENERAL AGGREGATE		XXXXX
	POLICY PRO- JECT LOC	7	AX	alles MO	oze,	1/2	24	PRODUCTS - COMP/OP AGG		XXXXX
_	OTHER:				1	7	~/	to a for the	\$	
	AUTOMOBILE LIABILITY			NOT APPLICABLE				COMBINED SINGLE LIMIT (Ea accident)	\$ XXX	XXXX
	ANY AUTO	1						BODILY INJURY (Per person)		XXXX
	OWNED AUTOS ONLY AUTOS							BODILY INJURY (Per accident)		XXXX
	AUTOS ONLY NON-OWNED	0		1				PROPERTY DAMAGE (Per accident)	22/2/1	XXXX
_							İ	(r dr dbbidding		XXXX
-	UMBRELLA LIAB OCCUR			NOT APPLICABLE				EACH OCCURRENCE		XXXX
	EXCESS LIAB CLAIMS-MADE						-	AGGREGATE		XXXX
_	DED RETENTION \$								\$ XXX	
1	WORKERS COMPENSATION AND EMPLOYERS' LIABILITY Y / N			NOT APPLICABLE				PER OTH- STATUTE ER	· ILINI	Inni
	ANY PROPRIETOR/PARTNER/EXECUTIVE	N/A				- li		E.L. EACH ACCIDENT	\$ XXX	XXXX
14	(Mandatory in NH)							E.L. DISEASE - EA EMPLOYEE		
- 10	DESCRIPTION OF OPERATIONS below							E.L. DISEASE - POLICY LIMIT		
4	BUILDERS RISK	Y	Y	6080031905	9/15/202	4		LIMITS SHOWN BELOW		IIIIII III
ESCR	RIPTION OF OPERATIONS / LOCATIONS / VEHICL	ES (A	CORD	101, Additional Remarks Schedule,	, may be attached if	more	space is required	d)		
ROJI ROJI ROJI ITY ND (RACT#: 9829 BCT#: 80002486 BCT: Emergency Water Distribution Repair OF KANSAS CITY, MISSOURI IS ADDI CONDITIONS OF THE POLICY. WAIVE IRED BY WRITTEN CONTRACT AND	s TION P. OF		ISURED ON BUILDERS RIS	K, IF REQUIRE	DB	Y WRITTEN C	CONTRACT AND SUBJEC	T TO THE S RISK AS HE POLI	E TERMS CY
ER	TIFICATE HOLDER				CANCELLATIC	ON	See Attack	hment		
	20187884 CITY OF KANSAS CITY, MISSO WATER SERVICES DEPARTME 4800 E 63RD STREET KANSAS CITY MO 64130	OUR NT	L	A	SHOULD ANY THE EXPIRAT ACCORDANCE	WIT	DATE THER H THE POLICY	SCRIBED POLICIES BE CA REOF, NOTICE WILL B PROVISIONS.	NCELLED E DELIVI	BEFORE ERED IN
	2D 25 (2016/03)				©	198	18 2015 ACO	M Agnells RD CORPORATION. A	ll rights	reserved

The ACORD name and logo are registered marks of ACORD

Blanket Master Builders Risk

Construction Type	Hard Cost	Business Income
Frame, PPC 1 through 10	\$5,000,000	\$250,000
Joisted Masonry, PPC 1 through 10	\$10,000,000	\$250,000
Metal Non-Combustible, PPC 1 through 10	\$35,000,000	\$250,000
Masonry Non-Combustible, PPC 1 through 10	\$35,000,000	\$250,000
Fire-Resistive, PPC 1 through 10	\$35,000,000	\$250,000
Street and Road Bridge Construction	\$10,000,000	\$150,000
Street and Road Non Bridge Construction	\$10,000,000	\$150,000
Water & Sewer Line Construction	\$25,000,000	\$150,000
Storm Water Rehab Projects	\$25,000,000	\$150,000

Earthquake:

- Low Hazard: \$1,000,000 occurrence/\$5,000,000 aggregate; \$25,000 deductible
- Critical Hazard: \$1,000,000 occurrence/aggregate; \$100,000

Flood:

- High Hazard: \$250,000 per occurrence/ \$1,000,000 aggregate
- o \$250,000 deductible
- Moderate Hazard: \$500,000 per occurrence/\$5,000,000 aggregate
- o \$100,000 deductible
- Low Hazard: \$1,000,000 per occurrence/ \$5,000,000 aggregate
- o \$25,000 deductible

Deductibles:

- All other perils: \$5,000
- Equipment Breakdown: \$5,000
- Operational Testing: \$5,000
- Property In Transit: \$5,000



Finance Department

Revenue Division

414 E 12th St. 1st Floor Kansas City, MO 64106-2786

INFRASTRUCTURES SOLUTIONS, LLC 9801 RENNER BLVD

Phone: (816) 513-1120 Fax: (816) 513-1264 Email: revenue@kcmo.org Website: kcmo.gov/tax Letter Id: L0739595008 Date: 30-Jun-2023

Taxpayer Id:

-*3660

LENEXA KS 66219-9718

TAX CLEARANCE STATUS: APPROVED

As of this date, this notice is to inform you that INFRASTRUCTURES SOLUTIONS, LLC is current with all taxes and license fees with the City of Kansas City, Mo., Finance Department/ Revenue Division.

Please note this could change if we perform a full review of your accounts in the future. We will let you know if we need to review your accounts. You will need to pay any amounts that are found due at that time.

ha Ruh

Mari Ruck Commissioner of Revenue

AUTHORIZATION TO RELEASE
Α
REVENUE CLEARANCE LETTER

Revenue Division

414 East 12th Street, 2nd floor, Room 202 W

Kansas City, MO 64106 Phone (816) 513-1135 Fax (816) 513-1077 email: revenue@kcmo.org

I authorize the City of Kansas Cit Revenue Clearance Letter for:	ty, Missouri, Financ	e Department	t, Revenue Div	vision, to release a			
Name of Taxpayer:		Tax	I.D.#				
	(PRINT)						
Check this box and the City	y will send the	Clearance L	etter to you	or the contractor			
designated. I authorize the City to provide a c	opy of the Taxpaver's	s Revenue Clea	rance Letter to t	the following:			
NAME (PRINT)		BUSINESS NA	TITLE				
ADDRESS		CITY, STATE,	ZIP CODE				
PHONE NUMBER	FAX NUMBER		E-MAIL ADDR	ESS			
☐ I authorize the City to pr	ovide the Taxpa	ver's Reveni	ue Clearance	e Letter to all City			
Departments and to publish of							
compliance with the tax ordina	inces administere	d by the City	's Commissio	oner of Revenue.			
Please send my 1 st Revenue Clear	ance Letter to:						
	(Print	Name of City Depar	tment/Contact Persor	n/E-mail/Fax Number)			
This authorization shall expire one (1) y	ear from the date of th	e signature.					
The City, Commissioner of Revenue and the Revenue Division personnel (hereinafter "the City"), are hereby held harmless from any and all liability relating to unauthorized disclosure of confidential tax information resulting from release of information under all applicable confidentiality laws including federal, state, or local including any damages sustained by wrongful transmission of confidential tax information to any other person.							
UNDER PENALTIES OF PERJURY, I DECLARE THAT I HAVE EXAMINED THIS AUTHORIZATION, AND TO THE BEST OF MY KNOWLEDGE AND BELIEF, IT IS TRUE, CORRECT AND COMPLETE.							
I hereby certify that I am the Taxpayer named herein or that I have the authority to execute this authorization and hold harmless agreement on behalf of the Taxpayer.							
NAME (PRINT)		TITLE (//	F APPLICABLE)				
SIGNATURE		PHONE	NUMBER	DATE			

A FACSIMILE OF THIS DOCUMENT SHALL CONSTITUTE AN ORIGINAL





ARTICLE 1 DEFINITIONS AND TERMINOLOGY

- 1.01 Defined Terms
- 1.02 Terminology

ARTICLE 2 PRELIMINARY MATTERS

- 2.01 Delivery of Bonds
- 2.02 Evidence of Insurance
- 2.03 Copies of Documents
- 2.04 Commencement of Contract Times; Notice to Proceed
- 2.05 Starting the Work
- 2.06 Before Starting Construction
- 2.07 Initially Acceptable Schedules

ARTICLE 3 CONTRACT DOCUMENTS: INTENT, AMENDING, REUSE

- 3.01 Intent
- 3.02 Reference to Standards and Specifications of Technical Societies
- 3.03 Reporting and Resolving Discrepancies
- 3.04 Amending and Supplementing Contract Documents
- 3.05 Reuse of Documents

ARTICLE 4 AVAILABILITY OF LANDS; SUBSURFACE AND PHYSICAL CONDITIONS; REFERENCE POINTS

- 4.01 Availability of Lands
- 4.02 Subsurface and Physical Conditions
- 4.03 Differing Subsurface or Physical Conditions
- 4.04. Physical Conditions Underground Facilities
- 4.05 Reference Points
- 4.06 Asbestos, Lead-Based Paint, PCBs, Petroleum, Hazardous Waste or Radioactive Material

ARTICLE 5 BONDS AND INSURANCE

- 5.01 Performance, Payment and Other Bonds
- 5.02 Licensed Sureties and Insurers
- 5.03 Certificates of Insurance
- 5.04 CONTRACTOR's Liability Insurance
- 5.05 CITY's Liability Insurance
- 5.06 Property Insurance
- 5.07 Waiver of Rights
- 5.08 Receipt and Application of Insurance Proceeds
- 5.09 Partial Utilization Property Insurance

ARTICLE 6 CONTRACTOR'S RESPONSIBILITIES

6.01 Indemnification

- 6.02 Supervision and Superintendence
- 6.03 Services, Working Hours, Labor, Materials and Equipment
- 6.04 Progress Schedule
- 6.05 Recovery Schedules
- 6.06 Substitutes and "Or-Equal" Items
- 6.07 Concerning Subcontractors, Suppliers and Others
- 6.08 Patent Fees and Royalties
- 6.09 Permits
- 6.10 Laws or Regulations
- 6.11 Taxes
- 6.12 Use of Site and Other Areas
- 6.13 Record Documents
- 6.14 Safety and Protection
- 6.15 Safety Representative
- 6.16 Hazard Communication Programs
- 6.17 Emergencies
- 6.18 Shop Drawings and Samples
- 6.19 Continuing the Work
- 6.20 CONTRACTOR's General Warranty and Guarantee

ARTICLE 7 OTHER WORK

- 7.01 Related Work at Site
- 7.02 Coordination

ARTICLE 8 CITY's RESPONSIBILITIES

- 8.01 Communications to CONTRACTOR
- 8.02 Replacement of DESIGN PROFESSIONAL
- 8.03 Furnish Data and Prompt Payment
- 8.04 Lands and Easements; Reports and Tests
- 8.05 Insurance
- 8.06 Change Orders
- 8.07 Inspections, Tests and Approvals
- 8.08 Limitations on CITY's Responsibilities
- 8.09 Undisclosed Hazardous Environmental Condition
- 8.10 Evidence of Financial Arrangements
- 8.11 CITY's Representative
- 8.12 Visits to Site

ARTICLE 9 DESIGN PROFESSIONAL'S STATUS DURING CONSTRUCTION

- 9.01 General Scope of DESIGN PROFESSIONAL's Duties
- 9.02 Resident Project Representative
- 9.03 Clarifications and Interpretations
- 9.04 Rejecting Defective Work
- 9.05 Shop Drawings, Change Orders and Payments
- 9.06 Determinations for Unit Prices
- 9.07 Decisions on Requirements of Contract Documents and Acceptability of Work
- 9.08 Limitations on DESIGN PROFESSIONAL's Authority and Responsibilities

ARTICLE 10 CHANGES IN THE WORK

- 10.01 Authorized Changes in the Work
- 10.02 Unauthorized Changes in the Work
- 10.03 Execution of Change Orders
- 10.04 Notification to Surety

ARTICLE 11 CHANGE OF CONTRACT PRICE

- 11.01 Change of Contract Price
- 11.02 Cost of the Work
- 11.03 Cash Allowances
- 11.04 Unit Price Work
- 11.05 Dispute Resolution

ARTICLE 12 CONTRACT TIMES

- 12.01 Time of the Essence
- 12.02 Change of Contract Times
- 12.03 Proof Required To Justify An Extension of Time For Excusable and Compensable Delays
- 12.04 Delays Within CONTRACTOR's Control
- 12.05 Delays Beyond the CITY's and CONTRACTOR's Control
- 12.06 Delay Damages
- 12.07 Dispute Resolution

ARTICLE 13 TESTS AND INSPECTIONS; CORRECTION, REMOVAL OR ACCEPTANCE OF DEFECTIVE WORK

- 13.01 Access to Work
- 13.02 Tests and Inspections
- 13.03 Notice of Defects
- 13.04 Uncovering Work
- 13.05 CITY May Stop the Work
- 13.06 Correction or Removal of Defective Work
- 13.07 Correction Period
- 13.08 Acceptance of Defective Work
- 13.09 CITY May Correct Defective Work

ARTICLE 14 PAYMENTS TO CONTRACTOR AND COMPLETION

- 14.01 Schedule of Values
- 14.02 Application for Progress Payments
- 14.03 Contractor's Warranty of Title
- 14.04 Substantial Completion
- 14.05 Partial Utilization
- 14.06 Final Inspection
- 14.07 Final Payment
- 14.08 Final Completion Delayed
- 14.09 Waiver of Claims
- 14.10 Completion of Work by City

ARTICLE 15 SUSPENSION OF WORK AND TERMINATION

- 15.01 CITY May Suspend Work
- 15.02 CITY May Terminate for Default
- 15.03 CITY May Terminate for Convenience

ARTICLE 16 CLAIMS AND DISPUTES

- 16.01 Definition
- 16.02 Written Notice and Burden of Proof
- 16.03 Time Limits on Claims
- 16.04 Continuing Contract Performance
- 16.05 Injury or Damage to Person or Property
- 16.06 Initial Resolution of Claims and Disputes

ARTICLE 17 MISCELLANEOUS

- 17.01 Giving Notice
- 17.02 Computation of Times
- 17.03 Cumulative Remedies17.04 Survival of Obligations
- 17.05 Controlling Law

ARTICLE 1 DEFINITIONS AND TERMINOLOGY

1.01 Defined Terms

A. Wherever used in these General Conditions or in the other Contract Documents, the following terms have the meanings indicated which are applicable to both the singular and plural thereof:

1. Addenda - Written or graphic instruments issued prior to the opening of Bids that clarify, correct or change the Bidding Requirements or the Contract Documents.

2. Agreement—The written Contract between CITY and CONTRACTOR governing the Work to be performed; other Contract Documents are attached to the Agreement and made a part thereof as provided therein.

3. Application for Payment—The form accepted by CITY's Representative which is to be used by CONTRACTOR in requesting progress or final payments and which is to be accompanied by such supporting documentation as is required by the Contract Documents.

4. Asbestos - Any material that contains more than one percent (1%) Asbestos and is friable or is releasing Asbestos fibers into the air above current action levels established by the United States Occupational Safety and Health Administration.

5. Bid- The offer or proposal of the Bidder submitted on the Bid Form/Contract setting forth the prices for the Work to be performed. A Bidder's Bid becomes a Contract with CITY if the CITY executes the Bid Form/Contract submitted by Bidder. If the CITY executes the Bid Form/Contract submitted by Bidder, the term "Bidder" shall mean CONTRACTOR.

6. Bidder- One who submits a Bid directly to CITY, as distinct from a sub-bidder who submits a bid to a Bidder. If the CITY executes the Bid Form/Contract submitted by Bidder, the term "Bidder" shall mean CONTRACTOR in both the Bidding Documents and Contract Documents unless the context clearly indicates otherwise.

7. Bidding Documents- The advertisement or Invitation to Bid, Instructions to Bidders, the Bid Form/Contract, and the proposed Contract Documents (including all Addenda issued prior to receipt of Bids).

8. Bidding Requirements- The advertisement or invitation to bid, Instructions to Bidders, Bid security, and the Bid Form/Contract with any supplements.

9. Bonds- Payment Bond and Performance and Maintenance Bond and other instruments of security.

10. Calendar Day- Any day shown on the calendar, including Saturdays, Sundays, and holidays.

11. Change Order- A written document issued by CITY that authorizes an addition, deletion or revision in the Work, or an adjustment in the Contract Price or the Contract Times, issued on or after the Effective Date of the Contract.

12. CITY/OWNER- Kansas City, Missouri, a constitutionally chartered municipal corporation, with which CONTRACTOR has entered into the Contract and for whom the Work is to be provided.

13. CITY's Representative- Person or agency designated to act for the Director as provided in these Contract Documents.

14. Consultant- Person, firm or corporation having a contract with CITY or DESIGN PROFESSIONAL to furnish services as an independent professional associate or Consultant with respect to the Project and who's identified as such in the Supplementary Conditions.

The Consultant(s) is identified and their seals affixed on the Certification Page(s). The certifications describe the respective responsibilities for the Drawings and Specifications prepared by the Consultant(s) and are incorporated into this Contract.

15. Contract- The entire and integrated written agreement between CITY and CONTRACTOR concerning the Work that incorporates all Contract Documents. The Bid Form/Contract submitted by Bidder is the Contract between CITY and CONTRACTOR upon execution by CITY. The Contract supersedes prior negotiations, representations, or agreements, whether written or oral.

16. Contract Documents- The Contract Documents establish the rights and obligations of the parties and include the Contract, Addenda (which pertain to the Contract Documents), CONTRACTOR's Bid Form/Contract (including documentation accompanying the Bid and any post Bid documentation submitted prior to the Notice of Intent to Contract), the Construction Project Instructions, the Contractor's Utilization Plan/Request for Waiver, the Notice to Proceed, the Bonds, these General Conditions, the Supplementary Conditions, the Specifications and the Drawings as the same are more specifically identified in the Project Manual and the certification page(s) of the DESIGN PROFESSIONAL and Consultant(s), together with approved project baseline schedule and amendments thereto and all Written Amendments, Change Orders, Work Change Directives, and DESIGN PROFESSIONAL's written interpretations and clarifications issued on or after the Effective Date of the Contract, and approved Shop Drawings. Reports and drawings of subsurface and physical conditions are not Contract Documents. Only printed or hard copies of the items listed in this Paragraph are Contract Documents. Files in electronic media format of text, data, graphics, and the like that may be furnished by CITY to CONTRACTOR are not Contract Documents. except project schedules submitted by CONTRACTOR and approved by CITY.

17. Contract Price- The money payable by CITY to CONTRACTOR for completion of the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents as stated in the Agreement.

18. Contract Times- The number of days or the dates stated in the Supplementary Conditions: (a) to achieve Substantial Completion, and (b) to complete the Work so that it is ready for final payment as evidenced by CITY's Representative's written recommendation of final payment.

19. CONTRACTOR- The person, firm, partnership, company, corporation or association licensed or otherwise authorized by law to do business in Missouri, with whom CITY has entered into the Agreement.

20. Day– Shall constitute a Calendar Day.

21. DESIGN PROFESSIONAL- Architect, Engineer or other licensed professional who is either employed by or has contracted with CITY to serve in a design capacity and whose Consultants, members, partners, employees or agents have prepared and sealed the Drawings and Specifications.

The DESIGN PROFESSIONAL(s) is identified and their seals affixed on the Certification Page(s). The certifications describe the respective responsibilities for the Drawings and Specifications prepared by the DESIGN PROFESSIONAL and are incorporated into this Contract.

22. DESIGN PROFESSIONAL's Project Representative- The authorized representative of DESIGN PROFESSIONAL who may be assigned to the Site or any part thereof.

23. Director- The term Director shall mean the duly appointed executive officer of a department of City who is empowered by the City Charter or by the City Council to enter into a contract on behalf of City, or to grant a permit for improvements to land owned by City. A Director is authorized to delegate this authority to a City employee so designated in writing.

24. Drawings- The drawings which graphically show the scope, extent and character of the Work to be furnished and performed by CONTRACTOR and which have been prepared by DESIGN PROFESSIONAL and are included in the Contract Documents. Shop Drawings are not Drawings as so defined.

25. Effective Date of the Contract- The date indicated in the Contract on which it becomes effective, but if no such date is indicated it means the date on which the Contract is fully executed by CITY.

26. General Requirements- Sections of Division 1 of the Specifications. The General Requirements pertain to all sections of the Specifications.

27. Hazardous Environmental Condition- The presence at the Site of Asbestos, Lead-Based Paint, PCBs, Petroleum, Hazardous Waste, or Radioactive Material in such quantities or circumstances that may present a substantial danger to persons or property exposed thereto in connection with the Work.

28. Hazardous Waste- The term Hazardous Waste shall have the meaning provided in Section 1004 of the Solid Waste Disposal Act (42 USC Section 6903) as amended from time to time.

29. Laws or Regulations- Any and all applicable laws, rules, regulations, ordinances, codes and orders of any and all governmental bodies, agencies, authorities and courts having jurisdiction.

30. Lead-Based Paint- Any paint, varnish, stain, or other applied coating that has one (1) mg or more of lead per square centimeter. The terms "leaded paint" and "lead-containing paint" are synonymous with Lead-Based Paint.

31. Liens- Liens, charges, security interests or encumbrances upon real property or personal property.

32. Milestone- A principal event specified in the Contract Documents relating to an intermediate completion date or time prior to Substantial Completion of all the Work.

33. Notice of Intent to Contract- The written notice by CITY to the apparent successful Bidder stating that upon compliance by that apparent successful Bidder with the conditions in the Bid Documents enumerated, within the time specified, and upon enactment of an appropriate ordinance or resolution, CITY will sign and deliver the Contract.

34. Notice to Proceed- A written notice given by CITY to CONTRACTOR fixing the date on which the Contract Times will commence to run and on which CONTRACTOR shall start to perform CONTRACTOR's obligations under the Contract Documents.

35. Partial Utilization- Use by CITY of a substantially completed part of the Work for the purpose for which it is intended (or a related purpose) prior to Substantial Completion of all the Work.

36. PCBs- Polychlorinated biphenyls.

37. Petroleum- Petroleum, including crude oil or any fraction thereof which is liquid at standard conditions of temperature and pressure (60 degrees Fahrenheit and 14.7 pounds per square inch absolute), such as oil, petroleum, fuel oil, oil sludge, oil refuse, gasoline, kerosene, and oil mixed with other non-Hazardous Wastes and crude oils.

38. Project- The total construction of which the Work to be provided under the Contract Documents may be the whole, or a part as indicated elsewhere in the Contract Documents.

39. Project Manual- The documentary information prepared for bidding and constructing the Work. A listing of the contents of the Project Manual may be issued in one or more volumes and is contained in the table(s) of contents.

40. Radioactive Material- Source, special nuclear, or byproduct material as defined by the Atomic Energy Act of 1954 (42 USC Section 2011 et seq.) as amended from time to time.

41. Samples- Physical examples of materials, equipment, or workmanship that are representative of some portion of the Work and which establish the standards by which such portion of the Work will be judged.

42. Shop Drawings- All drawings, diagrams, illustrations, schedules and other data or information which are specifically prepared or assembled by or for CONTRACTOR and submitted by CONTRACTOR to illustrate some portion of the Work.

43. Site- Lands or areas indicated in the Contract Documents as being furnished by CITY upon which the Work is to be performed, including rights-of-way and easements for access thereto, and such other lands furnished by CITY which are designated for the use of CONTRACTOR.

44. Specifications- Those portions of the Contract Documents consisting of written technical descriptions of materials, equipment, construction systems, standards and workmanship as applied to the Work and certain administrative details applicable thereto.

45. Subcontractor- Any individual, firm, partnership, company, corporation or association licensed or otherwise authorized by law to do business in Missouri, to whom CONTRACTOR, with written notification to CITY, has entered into an agreement to perform a part of the Work.

46. Substantial Completion- When Work (or a specified part thereof) has progressed to the point where, in the opinion of DESIGN PROFESSIONAL as evidenced by DESIGN PROFESSIONAL's definitive certificate of Substantial Completion, it is sufficiently complete, in accordance with the Contract Documents, so that the Work (or specified part) can be utilized for the purposes for which it is intended. The terms "substantially complete" and "substantially completed" as applied to all or part of the Work refer to Substantial Completion thereof.

47. Supplementary Conditions- The part of the Contract Documents which amends and/or supplements these General Conditions.

48. Supplier- A manufacturer, fabricator, supplier, distributor, materialman or vendor having a direct contract with CONTRACTOR or with any Subcontractor to furnish materials or equipment to be incorporated into the Work by CONTRACTOR or any Subcontractor.

49. Underground Facilities- All pipelines, conduits, ducts, cables, wires, manholes, vaults, tanks, tunnels or other such facilities or attachments, and any encasements containing such facilities which have been installed underground to furnish any of the following services or materials: electricity, gases, steam, liquid petroleum products, telephone or other communications, cable television, water, wastewater, storm water, other liquids or chemicals, or traffic or other control systems.

50. Unit Price Work- Work to be paid for on the basis of unit prices.

51. Work- The entire completed construction or the various separately identifiable parts thereof required to be furnished under the Contract Documents. Work includes and is the result of performing or furnishing labor, and furnishing and incorporating material and equipment into the construction, and furnishing documents, all as required by the Contract Documents.

52. Work Change Directive- A written directive to CONTRACTOR, issued on or after the Effective Date of the Contract, signed by CITY and recommended by DESIGN PROFESSIONAL, ordering an addition, deletion or revision in the Work, or responding to differing or unforeseen subsurface or physical conditions under which the Work is to be performed, or to emergencies. A Work Change Directive will not change the Contract Price or the Contract Times, but is evidence that the parties expect that the change directed or documented by a Work Change Directive will be incorporated in a subsequently issued Change Order following negotiations by the parties as to its effect, if any, on the Contract Price or Contract Times.

53. Work Day - Any day during which the CONTRACTOR is able to work a period of six (6) hours or more. Days that are not Work Days are days during which the CONTRACTOR is unable to work for a period of six (6) hours by reason of strikes, boycotts, labor disputes, embargoes, unusual delays in transportation or shortage of material, acts of God, acts of the public enemy, acts of superior governmental authority, weather conditions, riots, rebellion, sabotage, or any other circumstances for which CONTRACTOR is not responsible or which is not within its control. Saturdays, Sundays, and holidays on which the CONTRACTOR's forces engage in Work requiring the presence of an inspector, will be considered as Work Days.

54. Written Amendment- A written statement modifying the Contract Documents, signed by CITY and CONTRACTOR on or after the Effective Date of the Contract and normally dealing with the non-engineering or non-technical rather than strictly construction-related aspects of the Contract Documents.

1.02 Terminology

A. Intent of Certain Terms or Adjectives

1. Whenever in the Contract Documents the terms "as ordered," "as directed," "as required," "as allowed," "as approved," or terms of like effect or import are used, or the adjectives "reasonable," "suitable," "acceptable," "proper" or "satisfactory" or adjectives of like effect or import are used to describe a requirement, direction, review or judgment of DESIGN PROFESSIONAL as to the Work, it is intended that such requirement, direction, review or judgment will be solely to evaluate, in general, the completed Work for compliance with the requirements of and information in the Contract Documents and conformance with the design concept of the completed Project as a functioning whole as shown or indicated in the Contract Documents (unless there is a specific statement indicating otherwise). The use of any such term or adjective shall not be effective to assign to DESIGN PROFESSIONAL any duty or authority to supervise or direct the furnishing or performance of the Work or any other provision of the Contract Documents.

B. Defective

1. The word "defective," when modifying the word "Work," refers to Work that is unsatisfactory, faulty or deficient, in that it does not conform to the Contract Documents, or does not meet the requirements of any inspection, reference standard, test or approval referred to in the Contract Documents, or has been damaged prior to CITY 's Representative's recommendation of final payment (unless responsibility for the protection thereof has been assumed by CITY at Substantial Completion in accordance with Paragraph 14.04 or 14.05).

C. Furnish, Install, Perform, Provide

1. The word "furnish," when used in connection with services, materials, or equipment, shall mean to supply and deliver said services, materials, or equipment to the Site (or some other specified location) ready for use or installation and in usable or operable condition.

2. The word "install," when used in connection with services, materials, or equipment, shall mean to put into use or place in final position said services, materials, or equipment complete and ready for intended use.

3. The words "perform" or "provide," when used in connection with services, materials, or equipment, shall mean to furnish and install said services, materials, or equipment complete and ready for intended use.

4. When "furnish," "install," "perform," or "provide" is not used in connection with services, materials, or equipment in a context clearly requiring an obligation of CONTRACTOR, "provide" is implied.

D. Unless stated otherwise in the Contract Documents, words and phrases which have a well-known technical or construction industry or trade meanings are used in the Contract Documents in accordance with such recognized meaning.

ARTICLE 2 PRELIMINARY MATTERS

2.01 Delivery of Bonds

A. CONTRACTOR shall deliver to CITY such Bonds as CONTRACTOR may be required to furnish.

2.02 Evidence of Insurance

A. CONTRACTOR shall deliver to CITY certificates of insurance or other evidence of insurance that CITY may request, which CONTRACTOR is required to purchase and maintain in accordance with Article 5 or any other applicable provision in the Contract Documents.

2.03 Copies of Documents

A. CITY shall furnish to CONTRACTOR one (1) copy of the Drawings and Specifications, including addenda.

2.04 Commencement of Contract Times; Notice to Proceed

A. The Contract Times will commence to run on the date indicated in the Notice to Proceed.

2.05 Starting the Work

A. CONTRACTOR shall start to perform the Work on the date when the Contract Times commence to run, but no Work shall be done at the Site prior to the date on which the Contract Times commence to run, unless otherwise indicated in the Notice to Proceed.

2.06 Before Starting Construction

A. CONTRACTOR'S Review of Contract Documents: Before undertaking each part of the Work, CONTRACTOR shall carefully study and compare the Contract Documents and check and verify pertinent figures shown thereon and all applicable field measurements. CONTRACTOR shall promptly report in writing to DESIGN PROFESSIONAL any conflict, error, ambiguity or discrepancy which CONTRACTOR may discover and shall obtain a written interpretation or clarification from DESIGN PROFESSIONAL before proceeding with any Work affected thereby. CONTRACTOR shall not be liable to CITY or DESIGN PROFESSIONAL for failure to report any conflict, error, ambiguity or discrepancy in the Contract Documents, unless CONTRACTOR knew or reasonably should have known thereof.

B. Preliminary Schedules: Within ten (10) days after the Effective Date of the Contract, or on such later date as CITY's Representative shall provide in writing, CONTRACTOR shall submit to CITY's Representative for review:

1. Preliminary Project Schedule: CONTRACTOR shall submit a proposed project schedule for CITY's acceptance. The proposed project schedule shall include a detailed and comprehensive construction schedule utilizing a critical path method diagram network that (a) shows all major procurement and construction elements and phases of the Project; (b) breaks down each element or phase by trade; (c) shows early and late starts so that all float time will be accurately identified; (d) all other activities necessary for the timely completion of the Project in accordance with the scheduled dates for Substantial and Final Completion; and (e) highlights the project's critical path. CITY's acceptance is expressly limited to CITY's acknowledgement that, based upon CITY's limited review, the dates of Substantial

Completion and Milestone dates are acceptable. After final acceptance of the preliminary project schedule by the CITY, it shall be considered the project baseline schedule pursuant to Paragraph 2.07(B).

2. Preliminary schedule of Shop Drawings and Sample submittals which will list each required submittal and the times for submitting, reviewing and processing such submittal; and

3. Preliminary 01290.02 Schedule of Values for all of the Work which will include quantities and prices of items which when added together equals the Contract Price and will subdivide the Work into component parts in sufficient detail to serve as the basis for progress payments during performance of the Work. Such prices will include an appropriate amount of overhead and profit applicable to each item of Work.

C. Preconstruction Conference: Before any Work at the Site may be started, a conference attended by CONTRACTOR, DESIGN PROFESSIONAL and others, as appropriate, will be scheduled by CITY's Representative to establish a working understanding among the parties as to the Work and to discuss the schedules referred to in Paragraph 2.06 B, procedures for handling Shop Drawings and other submittals, processing Applications for Payment, maintaining required records, Claims process, dispute resolution or any other applicable provisions of the Contract Documents.

2.07 Acceptable Schedules

A. Acceptable schedule: The Contractor shall update and submit to the CITY for review the preliminary schedule within seven (7) Calendar Days after the Notice to Proceed.

1. The CITY shall review and make any necessary comments and/or adjustments to the updated preliminary schedule. The Contractor shall incorporate the CITY's comments and resubmit the updated preliminary schedule within seven (7) Calendar Days from receipt of the CITY's comments.

B. Project Baseline Schedule: The accepted updated preliminary schedule shall be considered the project baseline schedule and shall be used by the CONTRACTOR for planning, scheduling, managing, and executing the Work. The project baseline schedule shall not be changed without the written consent of CITY. The project baseline schedule may be further modified by the Supplemental Conditions.

C. CONTRACTOR's schedule of values will be acceptable to CITY's Representative as to form and substance if it provides a reasonable allocation of the Contract Price to component parts of the Work.

ARTICLE 3 CONTRACT DOCUMENTS : INTENT, AMENDING, REUSE

3.01 Intent

A. The Contract Documents comprise the entire Contract between CITY and CONTRACTOR concerning the Work.

B. It is the intent of the Contract Documents to describe a functionally complete Project (or part thereof) to be constructed in accordance with the Contract Documents. Any Work, materials or equipment that may reasonably be inferred from the Contract Documents or from prevailing custom or trade usage as being required to produce the intended result will be furnished and performed whether or not specifically called for at no additional cost to CITY. Clarifications and interpretations of the Contract Documents shall be issued by DESIGN PROFESSIONAL as provided in Paragraph 9.03.

C. Correlation and intent of documents: The Drawings and Specifications are intended to supplement each other. Any Work shown on the Drawings and not mentioned in the Specifications (or vice versa) shall be as binding and shall be completed the same as if mentioned or shown on both. In the event of conflicts or discrepancies among the Contract Documents, interpretations will be based on the following priorities:

- 1. Change Orders and Written Amendments
- 2. Project Baseline Schedule Requirements
- 3. Approved Shop Drawings
- 4 Addenda, with those of later date having precedence over those of earlier date
- 5. The Supplementary Conditions
- 6. The General Conditions
- 7. Drawings and Specifications

D. In the case of an inconsistency between Drawings and Specifications, the requirements of the Specifications shall govern. If Drawings are in conflict, larger scale details shall govern over smaller or no-scale Drawings. If Specification sections are in conflict with each other, the conflict shall be resolved by DESIGN PROFESSIONAL in accordance with reasonable interpretation of such documents.

E. The general character of the detailed Work is shown on the Drawings, but minor modifications may be made in the full size or scale details. Where the word "similar" occurs on the Drawings, it shall be used in its general sense and not as meaning identical, and all details shall be worked out in relation to their location and their connection to the other parts of the Work. Where on any Drawings a portion of the Work is drawn out and the remainder is indicated in outline, the parts drawn out shall apply also to all other like portions of the Work. Where ornaments or other details are indicated by starting only, such details shall be continued throughout the courses or parts in which they occur and shall also apply to all other similar parts in the Work, unless otherwise indicated.

3.02 Reference to Standards and Specifications of Technical Societies

A. Reference to standards, specifications, manuals or codes of any technical society, organization or association, or to Laws or Regulations, whether such reference be specific or by implication, shall mean the latest standard, specification, manual, code or Laws or Regulations in effect at the time of opening of Bids (or on the date of CONTRACTOR's proposal if there are no Bids), except as may be otherwise specifically stated in the Contract Documents.

1. No provision of any such standard, specification, manual, code or instruction of Supplier shall be effective to change the duties or responsibilities of CITY, CONTRACTOR or DESIGN PROFESSIONAL, or any of their Subcontractors, Consultants, agents, or employees from those set forth in the Contract Documents, nor shall it be effective to assign to CITY or DESIGN PROFESSIONAL or any of their Consultants, agents or employees any duty or authority to supervise or direct the furnishing or performance of the Work or any duty or authority to undertake responsibility inconsistent with the provisions of the Contract Documents.

3.03 Reporting and Resolving Discrepancies

A. Reporting Discrepancies: If, during the performance of the Work, CONTRACTOR discovers any conflict, error, ambiguity or discrepancy within the Contract Documents or between the Contract Documents and any provision of any Laws or Regulations applicable to the performance of the Work or of any standard, specification, manual, code or any instruction of any Supplier referred to in Paragraph 6.07, CONTRACTOR shall report it immediately to DESIGN PROFESSIONAL in writing. CONTRACTOR shall not proceed with the Work affected thereby (except in an emergency as authorized by Paragraph 6.17) until an amendment or supplement to the Contract Documents has been issued by one of the methods indicated in Paragraph 3.04; provided, however, that CONTRACTOR shall not be liable to CITY or DESIGN PROFESSIONAL for failure to report any such conflict, error, ambiguity or discrepancy unless CONTRACTOR knew or reasonably should have known thereof.
B. Resolving Discrepancies. The provisions of the Contract Documents shall take precedence in resolving any conflict, error, ambiguity or discrepancy between the provisions of the Contract Documents and:

1. the provisions of any standard, specification, manual, code or instruction (whether or not specifically incorporated by reference in the Contract Documents); or

2. the provisions of any Laws or Regulations applicable to the performance of the Work.

3.04 Amending and Supplementing Contract Documents

A. The Contract Documents may be amended to provide for additions, deletions and revisions in the Work or to modify the terms and conditions thereof in one or more of the following ways:

1. a Written Amendment or

2. a Change Order (pursuant to Article 10), whether pursuant to a Work Change Directive or otherwise.

B. The requirements of the Contract Documents may be supplemented and minor variations and deviations in the Work may be authorized, in one or more of the following ways

1. DESIGN PROFESSIONAL's approval of a Shop Drawing or Sample (pursuant to Paragraph 6.18), or

2. DESIGN PROFESSIONAL's written interpretation or clarification (pursuant to Paragraph 9.03).

3.05 Reuse of Documents

A. CONTRACTOR and any Subcontractor or Supplier or other person or organization performing or furnishing any of the Work under this Contract:

1. shall not have or acquire any title to or ownership rights in any of the Drawings, Specifications or other documents (or copies of any thereof) prepared by or bearing the seal of DESIGN PROFESSIONAL or Consultant, and

2. shall not reuse any of such Drawings, Specifications, other documents or copies thereof on extensions of the Project or any other project without written consent of CITY, and of DESIGN PROFESSIONAL or Consultant, as applicable, and specific written verification or adaptation by DESIGN PROFESSIONAL or Consultant.

This prohibition will survive final payment, completion, and acceptance of the Work, or termination or completion of the Contract. Nothing herein shall preclude CONTRACTOR from retaining copies of the Contract Documents for record purposes.

ARTICLE 4 AVAILABILITY OF LANDS; SUBSURFACE AND PHYSICAL CONDITIONS; REFERENCE POINTS

4.01 Availability of Lands

A. CITY shall furnish the Site. CITY shall identify any encumbrances or restrictions not of general application but specifically related to use of lands so furnished with which CONTRACTOR will have to comply in performing the Work. Easements for permanent structures or permanent changes in existing facilities will be obtained and paid for by CITY, unless otherwise provided in the Contract Documents. If CONTRACTOR and CITY are unable to agree on entitlement to or the amount or extent of any adjustments in the Contract Price or the Contract Times or both as a result of any delay in CITY's furnishing these lands, rights-of-way or easements, CONTRACTOR may make a Claim as provided in Article 16. CONTRACTOR shall provide for all additional lands and access thereto that may be required for temporary construction facilities or storage of materials and equipment.

4.02 Subsurface and Physical Conditions

A. Reports and Drawings: Reference is made to the Supplementary Conditions for identification of:

1. Subsurface Conditions: Those reports of explorations and tests of subsurface conditions at or contiguous to the Site that have been utilized by DESIGN PROFESSIONAL in preparing the Contract Documents; and

2. Physical Conditions: Those drawings of physical conditions in or relating to existing surface or subsurface structures at or contiguous to the Site (except Underground Facilities) that have been utilized by DESIGN PROFESSIONAL in preparing the Contract Documents.

B. Limited Reliance by CONTRACTOR on Technical Data Authorized: CONTRACTOR may rely upon the general accuracy of the technical data contained in reports and drawings of subsurface or physical conditions, but such reports and drawings are not Contract Documents. The technical data is identified in the Supplementary Conditions. Except for reliance on such technical data, CONTRACTOR may not rely upon or make any Claim against CITY, DESIGN PROFESSIONAL or any Consultant with respect to:

1. the completeness of such reports and drawings for CONTRACTOR's purposes, including, but not limited to, any aspects of the means, methods, techniques, sequences and procedures of construction to be employed by CONTRACTOR and safety precautions and programs incident thereto; or

2. other data, interpretations, opinions and information contained in such reports or shown or indicated in such drawings, or

3. any CONTRACTOR interpretation of or conclusion drawn from any technical data or any such other data, interpretations, opinions or information.

4.03 Differing Subsurface or Physical Conditions

A. Notice of Differing Subsurface or Physical Conditions. If CONTRACTOR believes that any subsurface or physical condition at or contiguous to the Site that is uncovered or revealed either:

1. is of such a nature as to establish that any technical data on which CONTRACTOR is entitled to rely as provided in Paragraphs 4.02 A and 4.02 B is materially inaccurate; or

2. is of such a nature as to require a change in the Contract Documents; or

3. differs materially from that shown or indicated in the Contract Documents; or

4. is of an unusual nature, and differs materially from conditions ordinarily encountered and generally recognized as inherent in work of the character provided for in the Contract Documents; then CONTRACTOR shall, promptly after becoming aware thereof and before further disturbing the subsurface or physical conditions or performing any Work in connection therewith (except in an emergency as required by Paragraph 6.17), notify CITY and DESIGN PROFESSIONAL in writing about such condition(s). CONTRACTOR shall not further disturb such conditions or perform any Work in connection therewith (except as aforesaid) until receipt of written order to do so.

B. DESIGN PROFESSIONAL's Review: After receipt of notice as required by Paragraph 4.03 A, DESIGN PROFESSIONAL will promptly review the pertinent conditions, determine the necessity for CITY to obtain additional exploration or tests with respect thereto and notify CITY in writing (with a copy to CONTRACTOR) of DESIGN PROFESSIONAL's findings and conclusions.

C. Possible Contract Documents Change: If CITY concludes that a change in the Contract Documents is required as a result of a condition that meets one or more of the categories in Paragraph 4.03 A, a Work Change Directive or a Change Order will be issued as provided in Article 10 to reflect and document the consequences of such change.

D. Possible Price or Times Adjustments: An equitable adjustment in the Contract Price or in the Contract Times, or both, will be allowed to the extent that the existence of a subsurface or physical condition causes an increase or decrease in CONTRACTOR's cost of, or time required for, performance of the Work; subject, however, to the following:

1. the condition must meet any one or more of the categories described in Paragraphs 4.03 A.1 through 4.03 A.4, inclusive;

2. a change in the Contract Documents pursuant to Paragraph 4.03 C will not be an automatic authorization of, nor a condition precedent to, entitlement to any such adjustments;

3. with respect to Work that is paid for on a unit price basis, any adjustment in Contract Price will be subject to the provisions of Paragraphs 9.06 and 11.04; and

4. CONTRACTOR shall not be entitled to any adjustment in the Contract Price or Contract Times if;

a. CONTRACTOR knew, or by the exercise of ordinary care could have known, of such conditions at the time CONTRACTOR made a final commitment to CITY with respect to Contract Price and Contract Times by the submission of a Bid; or

b. the existence of such condition could reasonably have been discovered or revealed as a result of any examination, investigation, exploration, test or study of the Site and contiguous areas required by the Bidding Requirements or Contract Documents to be conducted by or for CONTRACTOR prior to CONTRACTOR's making such final commitment; or

c. CONTRACTOR failed to give the written notice as required by Paragraph 4.03 A.

E. If CITY and CONTRACTOR are unable to agree on entitlement to, or magnitude of, an equitable adjustment in the Contract Price pursuant to Article 11 and/or Contract Times pursuant to Article 12, a Claim may be made therefore as provided in Article 16. However, CITY, DESIGN PROFESSIONAL and Consultants shall not be liable to CONTRACTOR for any costs, losses or damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all other dispute resolution costs) sustained by CONTRACTOR on or in connection with any other project or anticipated project.

4.04. Physical Conditions – Underground Facilities

A. Shown or Indicated: The information and data shown or indicated in the Contract Documents with respect to existing Underground Facilities at or contiguous to the Site is based on information and data furnished to CITY or DESIGN PROFESSIONAL by the owners of such Underground Facilities or by others.

1. CITY and DESIGN PROFESSIONAL shall not be responsible for the accuracy or completeness of any such information or data; and

2. The cost of all of the following will be included in the Contract Price and CONTRACTOR shall have full responsibility for:

a. reviewing and checking all such information and data,

b. locating all Underground Facilities shown or indicated in the Contract Documents,

c. coordination of the Work with the owners of such Underground Facilities during construction, and

d. the safety and protection of all such Underground Facilities as provided in Paragraph 6.14 and repairing any damage thereto resulting from the Work.

B. Not Shown or Indicated: If an Underground Facility is uncovered or revealed at or contiguous to the Site, and was not shown or indicated in the Contract Documents, or was

shown or indicated incorrectly in the Contract Documents, CONTRACTOR shall, promptly after becoming aware thereof and before further disturbing conditions affected thereby or performing any Work in connection therewith (except in an emergency as required by Paragraph 6.17), identify the owner of such Underground Facility and give written notice to that owner and to CITY and DESIGN PROFESSIONAL.

C. DESIGN PROFESSIONAL's Review: After receipt of notice as required by Paragraph 4.04 B, DESIGN PROFESSIONAL will promptly review the consequences of the existence of the Underground Facility and notify CITY in writing (with a copy to CONTRACTOR) of DESIGN PROFESSIONAL's findings and conclusions.

D. Possible Contract Documents Change: If CITY concludes that a change in the Contract Documents is required as a result of the existence of an Underground Facility that either was not shown, or was shown incorrectly, in the Contract Documents, a Work Change Directive or Change Order will be issued as provided in Article 10 to reflect and document the consequences of such change.

E. Possible Price or Times Adjustments: An equitable adjustment in the Contract Price or in the Contract Times, or both, will be allowed to the extent that the existence of the Underground Facility causes an increase or decrease in CONTRACTOR's cost of, or time required for, performance of the Work; subject, however, to the following:

1. a change in the Contract documents pursuant to Paragraph 4.04 D will not be an automatic authorization of, nor a condition precedent to, entitlement to any such adjustments;

2. with respect to Work that is paid for on a unit price basis, any adjustment in Contract Price will be subject to the provisions of Paragraphs 9.06 and 11.04; and

3. CONTRACTOR shall not be entitled to any adjustment in the Contract Price or Contract Times if;

a. CONTRACTOR knew, or by the exercise of ordinary care could have known, of the existence of the Underground Facility at the time CONTRACTOR made a final commitment to CITY with respect to Contract Price and Contract Times by the submission of a Bid; or

b. the existence of the Underground Facility could reasonably have been discovered or revealed as a result of any examination, investigation, exploration, test or study of the Site and contiguous areas required by the Bidding Requirements or Contract Documents to be conducted by or for CONTRACTOR prior to CONTRACTOR's making such final commitment; or

c. CONTRACTOR failed to give the written notice as required by Paragraph 4.04 B.

F. If CITY and CONTRACTOR are unable to agree on entitlement to, or magnitude of, an equitable adjustment in the Contract Price pursuant to Article 11 and/or Contract Times pursuant Article 12, a Claim may be made therefore as provided in Article 16. However, CITY, DESIGN PROFESSIONAL and Consultants shall not be liable to CONTRACTOR for any costs, losses or damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all other dispute resolution costs) sustained by CONTRACTOR on or in connection with any other project or anticipated project.

4.05 Reference Points

A. CITY shall provide engineering surveys to establish reference points for construction that in DESIGN PROFESSIONAL's judgment are necessary to enable CONTRACTOR to proceed with the Work. CONTRACTOR shall be responsible for laying out the Work, shall protect and preserve the established reference points and property monuments, and shall make no changes or relocations without the prior written approval of CITY. CONTRACTOR shall report to DESIGN PROFESSIONAL whenever any reference point or property monument is lost or destroyed or requires relocation because of necessary changes in grades or locations, and shall be responsible for the accurate replacement or relocation of such reference points or property monuments by professionally qualified personnel.

4.06 Asbestos, Lead-Based Paint, PCBs, Petroleum, Hazardous Waste or Radioactive Material

A. Reports and Drawings: Reference is made to the Supplementary Conditions for the identification of those reports and drawings relating to a Hazardous Environmental Condition identified at the Site, if any, that have been utilized by the DESIGN PROFESSIONAL in the preparation of the Contract Documents.

B. Limited Reliance by CONTRACTOR on Technical Data Authorized: CONTRACTOR may rely upon the general accuracy of the technical data contained in reports and drawings relating to a Hazardous Environmental Condition at the Site, but such reports and drawings are not Contract Documents. Such technical data is identified in the Supplementary Conditions. Except for such reliance on such technical data, CONTRACTOR may not rely upon or make any Claim against CITY, DESIGN PROFESSIONAL or any Consultant with respect to:

1. the completeness of such reports and drawings for CONTRACTOR's purposes, including, but not limited to, any aspects of the means, methods, techniques, sequences and procedures of construction to be employed by CONTRACTOR and safety precautions and programs incident thereto; or

2. other data, interpretations, opinions and information contained in such reports or shown or indicated in such drawings; or

3. any CONTRACTOR interpretation of or conclusion drawn from any technical data or any such other data, interpretations, opinions or information.

C. CONTRACTOR shall not be responsible for any Hazardous Environmental Condition uncovered or revealed at the Site which was not shown or indicated in Drawings or Specifications or identified in the Contract Documents to be within the scope of the Work. CONTRACTOR shall be responsible for all Hazardous Environmental Conditions created with any materials brought to the Site by CONTRACTOR, Subcontractors, Suppliers, or anyone else for whom CONTRACTOR is responsible. CONTRACTOR shall not be entitled to an extension of the Contract Times or an increase in the Contract Price if CONTRACTOR, Subcontractor, Supplier or anyone for whom CONTRACTOR is responsible created any Hazardous Environmental Condition at the Site or in connection with the Work.

D. If CONTRACTOR encounters a Hazardous Environmental Condition at the Site or if CONTRACTOR or anyone for whom CONTRACTOR is responsible creates a Hazardous Environmental Condition at the Site, CONTRACTOR shall immediately:

1. secure or otherwise isolate such condition;

2. stop all Work in connection with such condition and in any area affected thereby (except in an emergency as required by Paragraph 6. 15); and

3. notify CITY and DESIGN PROFESSIONAL (and promptly thereafter confirm such notice in writing). CITY shall promptly consult with DESIGN PROFESSIONAL concerning the necessity for CITY to retain a qualified expert to evaluate such condition or take corrective action, if any.

E. CONTRACTOR shall neither resume Work nor be required to resume Work in connection with such condition or in any affected area until after CITY has obtained any required permits related thereto and delivered to CONTRACTOR written notice:

1. specifying that such condition and any affected area is or has been rendered safe for the resumption of Work; or

2. specifying any special conditions under which such Work may be resumed safely. If CITY and CONTRACTOR cannot agree as to entitlement to or on the amount or extent, if any, of any adjustment in Contract Price pursuant to Article 11and/or Contract Times to

pursuant to Article 12 as a result of such Work stoppage or such special conditions under which Work is agreed to be resumed by CONTRACTOR, a Claim may be made therefore as provided in Article 16.

F. If after receipt of written notice as required in Paragraph 4.06 E, CONTRACTOR does not agree to resume Work based on a reasonable belief it is unsafe, or does not agree to resume such Work under special conditions specified in the notice, then CITY may order the portion of the Work that is in the area affected by such condition to be deleted from the Work. If CITY and CONTRACTOR cannot agree as to entitlement to or magnitude of an equitable adjustment in Contract Price pursuant to Article 11and/or Contract Times pursuant to Article 12 as a result of deleting such portion of the Work, then a Claim may be made therefore as provided in Article 16. CITY may have such deleted portion of the Work performed by CITY's own forces or others in accordance with Article 7.

G. The provisions of Paragraphs 4.02, 4.03, and 4.04 are not intended to apply to a Hazardous Environmental Condition uncovered or revealed at the Site.

H. All materials used, whether new or salvaged, shall be asbestos-free materials. CONTRACTOR shall immediately call to the attention of the CITY's Representative any specified material or product which the CONTRACTOR knows or suspects to contain asbestos, whether new or salvaged.

ARTICLE 5 BONDS AND INSURANCE

5.01 Performance, Payment and Other Bonds

A. CONTRACTOR shall furnish Performance and Maintenance and Payment Bonds, each in an amount at least equal to the Contract Price, as set out in the Contract Documents, as security for the faithful performance and payment of all CONTRACTOR's obligations under the Contract Documents. These Bonds shall remain in effect at least until one (1) year after the date when final payment of the Contract Documents. CONTRACTOR shall also furnish such other Bonds as are required by the Supplementary Conditions.

B. All Bonds shall be in the form prescribed by the Contract Documents except as provided otherwise by Laws or Regulations. A certified copy of the agent's authority to act must accompany all Bonds signed by an agent.

C. If the surety on any Bond furnished by CONTRACTOR is declared bankrupt or becomes insolvent, or its right to do business is terminated in any state where any part of the Project is located or it ceases to meet the requirement of Paragraph 5.01 B, CONTRACTOR shall within twenty (20) days thereafter substitute another Bond and surety, both of which must be acceptable to CITY.

5.02 Licensed Sureties and Insurers

A. All Bonds and insurance required by the Contract Documents to be purchased and maintained by CITY or CONTRACTOR shall be obtained from surety or insurance companies that are duly licensed in the State of Missouri and in the jurisdiction in which the Project is located, if not in Missouri, to issue Bonds or insurance policies for the limits and coverages so required. All surety and insurance companies shall hold an A.M. Best rating of A-, V, or better.

5.03 Certificates of Insurance

A. CONTRACTOR shall deliver to CITY and DESIGN PROFESSIONAL, prior to the start of any Work at the Project Site, properly completed certificates of insurance or other evidence that the required insurance is in full force and effect, in a form acceptable to CITY. The receipt or acceptance of a certificate of insurance that does not incorporate the required terms and coverage shall not constitute a waiver by the City of the insurance requirements contained in the Contract Documents.

B. All policies of insurance (and the certificates or other evidence thereof) required to be purchased and maintained by CONTRACTOR in accordance with Paragraphs 5.04 and 5.06 will contain waiver provisions in accordance with Paragraph 5.07 A. The certificates of insurance will contain a provision stating that should any of the policies described in the certificate be cancelled before the expiration date thereof, notice will be delivered in accordance with the policy provisions.

C. If the coverage afforded is cancelled or changed or its renewal is refused, CONTRACTOR shall give at least thirty (30) days prior written notice to CITY and to each other additional insured to whom a certificate of insurance has been issued.

5.04 CONTRACTOR's Liability Insurance

A. CONTRACTOR shall purchase and maintain such liability and other insurance as is appropriate for the Work being performed and furnished, and will provide protection from claims set forth below which may arise out of or result from CONTRACTOR's performance and furnishing of the Work and CONTRACTOR's other obligations under the Contract Documents, whether it is to be performed or furnished by CONTRACTOR, any Subcontractor or Supplier, or by anyone directly or indirectly employed by any of them to perform or furnish any of the Work, or by anyone for whose acts any of them may be liable:

1. claims under workers' compensation, disability benefits and other similar employee benefit acts;

2. claims for damages because of bodily injury, occupational sickness or disease, or death of CONTRACTOR's employees;

3. claims for damages because of bodily injury, sickness or disease, or death of any person other than CONTRACTOR's employees;

4. claims for damages insured by customary personal injury liability coverage;

5. claims for damages, other than to the Work itself, because of injury to or destruction of tangible property wherever located, including loss of use resulting therefore; and

6. claims for damages because of bodily injury or death of any person or property damage arising out of the ownership, maintenance or use of any motor vehicle.

B. The policies of insurance so required by Paragraph 5.04 A, to be purchased and maintained shall:

1. with respect to insurance required by Paragraphs 5.04 A.3 through 5.04 A.5 inclusive, include as additional insureds (subject to any customary exclusion for professional liability) CITY, DESIGN PROFESSIONAL, Consultants and any other individuals or entities identified in the Supplementary Conditions to be listed as additional insureds, and include coverage for the respective officers, directors, partners, employees, agents, and other consultants and subcontractors of each and any of all such additional insureds, and the insurance afforded to these additional insureds shall provide primary coverage for all claims covered thereby;

2. include at least the specific coverages and be written for not less than the limits of liability provided in Paragraph 5.04 C or required by Laws or Regulations, whichever is greater;

3. include completed operations insurance;

4. include contractual liability insurance covering CONTRACTOR's indemnity obligations;

5. remain in effect at least until final payment and at all times thereafter when CONTRACTOR may be correcting, removing or replacing defective Work in accordance with Paragraphs 13.06 and 13.07;

6. with respect to completed operations insurance, and any insurance coverage written on a claims-made basis, remain in effect for at least two (2) years after final payment (and CONTRACTOR shall furnish CITY and each other additional insured identified in the Supplementary Conditions to whom a certificate of insurance has been issued evidence satisfactory to CITY and any such additional insured of continuation of such insurance);

7. contain a cross-liability or severability of interest clause or endorsement. Insurance covering the specified additional insureds shall be primary insurance, and all other insurance carried by the additional insureds shall be excess insurance;

8. with respect to commercial automobile liability, commercial general liability, and umbrella liability insurance, CONTRACTOR shall require its insurance carrier(s) to waive all rights of subrogation against CITY, and CITY's officers, directors, partners, employees and agents; and

9. contain a provision or endorsement that the costs of providing the insureds a defense and appeal, including attorneys' fees, as insureds, shall be supplementary and shall not be included as part of the policy limits but shall remain the insurer's responsibility.

C. Specific policies of insurance required by this Paragraph 5.04 shall include:

1. Workers' Compensation and Employers' Liability Insurance. This insurance shall protect CONTRACTOR against all claims under applicable state workers'" compensation laws, including coverage as necessary for the benefits provided under the United States Longshoremen's and Harbor Workers' Act and the Jones Act. CONTRACTOR shall also be protected against claims for injury, disease, or death of employees which, for any reason, may not fall within the provisions of workers' compensation laws. This policy shall include an "all states" or "other states" endorsement. The liability limits shall be not less than:

Workers' Compensation: Statutory

Employers' liability: \$1,000,000 each occurrence

2. Commercial Automobile Liability Insurance. This insurance shall be occurrence type written in comprehensive form and shall protect CONTRACTOR, and CITY, DESIGN PROFESSIONAL and Consultants against all claims for injuries to members of the public and damage to property of others arising from the use of motor vehicles, either on or off the Project Site, whether they are owned, non-owned, or hired.

The liability limits shall be not less than: \$2,000,000

3. Commercial General Liability Insurance. This insurance shall be occurrence type written in comprehensive form acceptable to CITY. This insurance shall protect CONTRACTOR, and CITY, DESIGN PROFESSIONAL and Consultants as additional insureds, against claims arising from injuries, sickness, disease, or death of any person or damage to property arising out of performance of the Work. The policy shall also include coverage for personal injury liability; contractual liability; completed operations and products liability; and for blasting, explosion, and collapse of buildings; and damage to underground property. The liability limits for bodily injury and property damage shall be not less than:

\$2,000,000 combined single limit for each occurrence

\$2,000,000 general aggregate.

4. The insurer's costs of providing the insureds a defense and appeal as additional insureds, including attorney's fees, shall be supplementary and shall not be included as part of the policy limits but shall remain the insurer's separate responsibility.

5.05 CITY's Liability Insurance

A. In addition to the insurance required to be provided by CONTRACTOR under Paragraph 5.04, CITY, at CITY's option, may purchase and maintain at CITY's expense liability insurance

that will protect CITY against claims which may arise from operations under the Contract Documents.

5.06 Property Insurance

A. Unless otherwise provided in the Supplementary Conditions, CONTRACTOR shall purchase and maintain property insurance on the Work at the Site in the amount of the full replacement cost thereof (subject to such deductible amounts as may be provided in the Supplementary Conditions or required by Laws or Regulations). This insurance shall:

1. include the interests of CITY, CONTRACTOR, Subcontractors, and any other persons or entities identified in the Supplementary Conditions, each of whom is deemed to have an insurable interest and shall be listed as an insured or additional insured;

2. be written on a Builder's Risk "all-risk" or open peril or special causes of loss policy form that shall at least include insurance for physical loss or damage to the Work, temporary buildings, falsework and materials and equipment in transit, and shall insure against at least the following perils or causes of loss: fire, lightning, extended coverage, theft, vandalism and malicious mischief, earthquake, tornado, collapse, debris removal, demolition occasioned by enforcement of Laws or Regulations, water damage, damage caused by frost and freezing, and acts of God;

3. be maintained in effect until final payment is made unless otherwise agreed to in writing by CITY with thirty (30) days written notice to each other additional insured to whom a certificate of insurance has been issued.

B. CITY shall not be responsible for purchasing and maintaining any property insurance to protect the interests of CONTRACTOR, Subcontractors or others involved in the Work to the extent of any deductible amounts. The risk of loss within the deductible amounts will be borne by CONTRACTOR, Subcontractor or others suffering any such loss and if any of them wishes property insurance coverage within the limits of such amounts, each may purchase and maintain it at the purchaser's own expense.

5.07 Waiver of Rights

A. CITY and CONTRACTOR intend that all policies purchased in accordance with Paragraphs 5.04 and 5.06 will protect CITY, CONTRACTOR, DESIGN PROFESSIONAL Consultants, Subcontractors, and all other persons or entities identified in the Supplementary Conditions to be listed as insureds or additional insureds in such policies and will provide primary coverage for all losses and damages caused by the perils covered thereby. All such policies shall contain provisions to the effect that in the event of payment of any loss or damage the insurers will have no rights of recovery against any of the insureds or additional insureds thereunder. CITY and CONTRACTOR waive all rights against each other and their respective officers, directors, partners, employees and agents for all losses and damages caused by, arising out of or resulting from any of the perils covered by such policies and any other property insurance applicable to the Work, but only to the extent of insurance coverage; and, in addition, waive all such rights against DESIGN PROFESSIONAL, Consultants, Subcontractors, and all other persons or entities identified in the Supplementary Conditions to be listed as insureds or additional insureds (and the officers, directors, partners, employees, agents, and other consultants and subcontractors of any and each of them) under such policies for losses and damages so caused and covered by insurance. None of the above waivers shall extend to the rights that any party making such waiver may have to the proceeds of insurance held by CITY as trustee or otherwise payable under any policy so issued. None of the above waivers shall apply if specifically in conflict with Laws and Regulations.

5.08 Receipt and Application of Insurance Proceeds

A. Any insured loss under the property insurance will be adjusted with CITY and made payable to CITY as fiduciary for the insureds, as their interests may appear, subject to the requirements of any indentures of indebtedness entered into by CITY.

B. CITY as fiduciary shall have power to adjust and settle any loss with the insurers unless one of the parties in interest shall object to CITY's exercise of this power in writing within fifteen (15) days after the occurrence of loss. If such objection is made, CITY as fiduciary shall make settlement with the insurers in accordance with such agreement as the parties in interest may reach. If no such agreement among the parties in interest is reached, CITY as fiduciary shall adjust and settle the loss with the insurers.

5.09 Partial Utilization – Property Insurance

A. If CITY finds it necessary to occupy or use a portion or portions of the Work prior to Substantial Completion of all the Work, such use or occupancy may be accomplished in accordance with Paragraph 14.05; provided that no such use or occupancy shall commence before the insurers providing the property insurance have acknowledged notice thereof and in writing effected any changes in coverage necessitated thereby. The insurers providing the property insurance shall consent by endorsement on the policy or policies, but the property insurance shall not be canceled or permitted to lapse on account of any such partial use or occupancy.

ARTICLE 6 CONTRACTOR'S RESPONSIBILITIES

6.01 Indemnification

A. For purposes of this Paragraph 6.01 only, the following terms shall have the meanings listed:

1. Claims means all claims, damages, liability, losses, costs and expenses, including court costs and reasonable attorneys'" fees, including attorney's fees incurred by the City in the enforcement of this indemnity obligation.

2. CONTRACTOR'S Agents means CONTRACTOR's officers, employees, subconsultants, subcontractors, successors, assigns, invitees, and other agents.

3. CITY means CITY, its Program Manager/Construction Advisor and any of their agents, officials, officers, employees and program managers or construction advisors.

B. CONTRACTOR's obligations under this Paragraph with respect to indemnification for acts or omissions, including negligence, of CITY, shall be limited to the coverage and limits of insurance that CONTRACTOR is required to procure and maintain under this Contract. CONTRACTOR affirms that it has had the opportunity to recover the costs of the liability insurance required in this Contract in its contract price.

C. CONTRACTOR shall defend, indemnify and hold harmless CITY from and against all Claims arising out of or resulting from all acts or omissions in connection with this Contract caused in whole or in part by CONTRACTOR or CONTRACTOR's Agents, regardless of whether or not caused in part by any act or omission, including negligence, of OWNER.

D. In any and all Claims against CITY, DESIGN PROFESSIONAL, CONSULTANT, or any of their respective agents, officers, directors or employees by any employee (or the survivor or personal representative of such employee) of CONTRACTOR, any Subcontractor, any Supplier, any person or organization directly or indirectly employed by any of them to perform or furnish any of the Work, or anyone for whose acts any of them may be liable, the indemnification obligation under Paragraph 6.01 C shall not be limited in any way by any limitation on the amount or type of damages, compensation or benefits payable by or for CONTRACTOR or any such Subcontractor, Supplier or other person or organization under workers' compensation acts, disability benefit acts or other employee benefit acts.

E. The indemnification obligations of CONTRACTOR under Paragraph 6.01 C shall not extend to liability arising out of, resulting from, or caused by the professional negligence, errors or omissions of DESIGN PROFESSIONAL, CONSULTANT, or any of their respective agents, officers, directors or employees.

6.02 Supervision and Superintendence

A. CONTRACTOR shall supervise, inspect and direct the Work competently and efficiently, devoting such attention thereto and applying such skills and expertise as may be necessary to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents. CONTRACTOR shall be solely responsible for the means, methods, techniques, sequences and procedures of construction, but CONTRACTOR shall not be responsible for the negligence of others in the design or specification of a specific means, method, technique, sequence or procedure of construction which is shown or indicated in and expressly required by the Contract Documents. CONTRACTOR shall be responsible to see that the completed Work complies accurately with the Contract Documents.

B. At all times during the progress of the Work, CONTRACTOR shall assign a competent resident superintendent of the Work, who shall not be replaced without written request to and approval by CITY except under extraordinary circumstances. The superintendent will be CONTRACTOR's representative at the Site and shall have authority to act on behalf of CONTRACTOR. All communications given to or received from the superintendent shall be binding on CONTRACTOR.

C. If it is determined to be in the best interest of the Work, CONTRACTOR shall replace the project manager, resident superintendent or any other employee of the CONTRACTOR, Subcontractors, Suppliers or other persons or organizations performing or furnishing any of the Work on the project upon written request by the CITY.

6.03 Services, Working Hours, Labor, Materials and Equipment

A. CONTRACTOR shall provide competent, suitably qualified personnel to survey, lay out and construct or perform the Work as required by the Contract Documents. CONTRACTOR shall at all times maintain good discipline and order at the Site. Except as otherwise required for the safety or protection of persons or the Work or property at the Site or adjacent thereto, and except as otherwise indicated in the Contract Documents, all Work at the Site shall be performed during regular working hours. CONTRACTOR shall not permit overtime work or the performance of Work on Saturday, Sunday or any legal holiday without CITY's written consent given after prior written notice to DESIGN PROFESSIONAL.

B. Unless otherwise specified in Division 1, General Requirements, CONTRACTOR shall furnish and assume full responsibility for all services, materials, equipment, labor, transportation, construction equipment and machinery, tools, appliances, fuel, power, light, heat, telephone, water, sanitary facilities, temporary facilities and all other facilities and incidentals necessary for the furnishing, performance, testing, start-up and completion of the Work.

C. All materials and equipment shall be of good quality and new, except as otherwise provided in the Contract Documents. All warranties and guarantees specifically called for by the Specifications shall expressly run to the benefit of CITY. If required by DESIGN PROFESSIONAL, CONTRACTOR shall furnish satisfactory evidence (including reports of required tests) as to the source, kind, and quality of materials and equipment. All materials and equipment shall be stored, applied, installed, connected, erected, used, cleaned and conditioned in accordance with instructions of the applicable Supplier, except as otherwise provided in the Contract Documents.

D. It is the policy of the CITY that any manufactured goods or commodities used or supplied in the performance of this Contract and any subcontract hereto shall be manufactured or produced in the United States whenever possible.

6.04 Progress Schedule

A. CONTRACTOR shall adhere to the progress schedule established in accordance with Article 2 as it may be adjusted from time to time as provided below:

1. CONTRACTOR shall provide, at least once every thirty (30) calendar days, updated information on the project schedule, including thirty (30) day look ahead schedules, projected variances per event category and per Subcontractor, identification of all variances and calculation of the number of Days difference between the as-built critical path and the project schedule critical path

2. CONTRACTOR shall, with each application for payment, provide completed monthly updated status report for the previous month on the project schedule and updated information indicating as-built and as-planned conditions. The updated information on the project schedule shall not modify any Milestone dates in the project schedule that CITY has previously approved. The updated information required is a condition precedent to payment pursuant to paragraph 14.02 and shall include at a minimum:

a. a concise statement of the outlook for meeting project schedule dates and the reasons for any change in outlook from the previous report;

b. a review of any significant technical problems encountered during the month;

c. an explanation of any corrective action taken or proposed; and

d. a summary of any Claims anticipated by CONTRACTOR with respect to the Work, including the anticipated costs and schedule impacts of any such Claims.

6.05 Recovery Schedules

A. If the CONTRACTOR should:

1. fail, refuse or neglect to supply a sufficient number of workers or to deliver the materials or equipment with such promptness as to prevent the delay in the progress of the Work;

2. fail in any respect to commence and diligently prosecute the Work in accordance with the approved baseline project schedule in order to achieve substantial completion;

3. fail to commence, prosecute, finish, deliver or install the different portions of the Work on time as specified in the approved baseline project schedule; or

4. fail in the performance of any of the material covenants of the Contract Documents;

CITY shall have the right to direct the CONTRACTOR, upon seven (7) calendar days notice, to prepare a written recovery plan, for CITY's approval, to accelerate the Work in order to conform to the approved baseline project schedule, including, without limitation, providing additional labor or expediting delivery of materials, performing overtime or re-sequencing the Work without adjustments to the Contract value. Upon CITY's approval of the recovery plan, CONTRACTOR shall accelerate the Work in accordance with the plan.

B. Proposed recovery schedules shall be submitted to the CITY as a separate project plan for review and approval by CITY prior to incorporation into the approved baseline schedule. The recovery schedule shall be submitted in a format compatible with the baseline schedule format. Each proposed revision shall be submitted as a separate schedule, with the following minimum requirements:

1. A critical path method diagram showing revised and affected activities or Milestones.

2. An activity report for all revised and affected activities or Milestones.

C. Upon acceptance of the recovery schedule by CITY, data shall be added or revised for all new or revised activities and incorporated into the approved baseline project schedule.

6.06 Substitutes and "Or-Equal" Items

A. Materials or equipment: Whenever an item of material or equipment is specified or described in the Contract Documents by using the name of a proprietary item or the name of a particular Supplier, the specification or description is intended to establish the type, function, appearance and quality required. Unless the specification or description contains, or is followed by, words reading that no like, equivalent or "or-equal" item or no substitution is permitted, other items of material or equipment or material or equipment of other Suppliers may be submitted to CITY for review by CITY's Representative under the following circumstances:

1. "Or-Equal": If, prior to receipt of Bids, Bidder proposes an item of material or equipment as functionally equal to that named and sufficiently similar so that no change in related Work will be required, CITY's Representative may request DESIGN PROFESSIONAL to consider it as an "or-equal" item. DESIGN PROFESSIONAL will review and recommend the acceptance, or rejection, of the proposed item to the CITY's Representative. For the purposes of this Paragraph, a proposed item of material or equipment will be considered functionally equal to an item so named if:

a. in the exercise of reasonable judgment DESIGN PROFESSIONAL determines that:

(1) it is at least equal in quality, durability, appearance, strength, and design characteristics; and

(2) it will reliably perform at least equally well the function imposed by the design concept of the completed Project as a functioning whole; and

b. Bidder certifies that:

(1) there is no increase in cost to the CITY; and

(2) it will conform substantially, even with deviations, to the detailed requirements of the item named in the Contract Documents.

If the CITY's Representative approves the proposed item, it may be accepted by CITY.

2. Substitute Items: If CONTRACTOR proposes an item of material or equipment as a substitute item, then CONTRACTOR shall submit sufficient information as provided below to allow CITY's Representative to determine that the item of material or equipment proposed is essentially equivalent to that named and an acceptable substitute therefore. The procedure for review by the CITY's Representative will include the following as supplemented in the General Requirements and as CITY's Representative may determine is appropriate under the circumstances:

a. Requests for review of proposed substitute items of material or equipment will not be accepted by CITY's Representative from anyone other than CONTRACTOR.

b. If CONTRACTOR wishes to furnish or use a substitute item of material or equipment, CONTRACTOR shall first make written application to CITY's Representative for acceptance thereof.

c. In the application, CONTRACTOR shall certify that the proposed substitute will perform adequately the functions and achieve the results called for by the general design, be similar in substance to that specified and be suited to the same use as that specified. The application will state the extent, if any, to which the evaluation and acceptance of the proposed substitute will impact CONTRACTOR's achievement of Substantial Completion, whether or not acceptance of the substitute for use in the Work will require a change in any of the Contract Documents (or in the provisions of any other direct contract with CITY for work on the Project) to adapt the design to the proposed substitute and whether or not incorporation or use of the substitute in connection with the Work is subject to payment of any license fee or royalty.

d. All variations of the proposed substitute from that specified will be identified in the application and available maintenance, repair and replacement service will be indicated. The application will also contain an itemized estimate of all costs or credits that will result directly or indirectly from acceptance of such substitute, including costs of redesign and claims of other contractors affected by the resulting change, all of which will be considered by CITY's Representative in evaluating the proposed substitute. CITY's Representative may require CONTRACTOR to furnish additional data about the proposed substitute.

If the CITY's Representative approves the proposed item, CITY may accept it.

B. Substitute Construction Methods or Procedures: If a specific means, method, technique, sequence or procedure of construction is shown or indicated in and expressly required by the Contract Documents, CONTRACTOR may furnish or utilize a substitute means, method, technique, sequence or procedure of construction acceptable to DESIGN PROFESSIONAL. CONTRACTOR shall notify CITY and submit sufficient information to allow DESIGN PROFESSIONAL, in DESIGN PROFESSIONAL's sole discretion, to determine that the substitute proposed is equivalent to that expressly called for by the Contract Documents.

C. Expenses: Bidder shall provide all data in support of any "or equal" at Bidder's expense, and CONTRACTOR shall provide all data in support of any proposed substitute at CONTRACTOR's expense.

D. Evaluation: DESIGN PROFESSIONAL and CITY's Representative will be allowed a reasonable time within which to evaluate each proposal or submittal made pursuant to Paragraphs 6.06 A, and 6.06 B. CITY will be the sole judge of acceptability. No "or-equal" or substitute will be ordered, installed or utilized without CITY's prior written acceptance which will be evidenced by either a Change Order or an approved Shop Drawing. CITY may require CONTRACTOR to furnish at CONTRACTOR's expense, a special performance guarantee or other surety with respect to any "or-equal" substitute. DESIGN PROFESSIONAL will record time required by DESIGN PROFESSIONAL and Consultants in evaluating substitutes proposed or submitted by CONTRACTOR pursuant to Paragraphs 6.06 A and 6.06 B and in making changes in the Contract Documents (or in the provisions of any other direct contract with CITY for work on the Project) occasioned thereby. Whether or not CITY accepts a substitute so proposed or submitted by CONTRACTOR, CONTRACTOR shall reimburse CITY for the reasonable charges of DESIGN PROFESSIONAL and Consultants for evaluating each such proposed substitute.

6.07 Concerning Subcontractors, Suppliers and Others

A. CONTRACTOR shall not employ or retain any Subcontractor, Supplier or other person or organization (including those acceptable to CITY as indicated in Paragraph 6.07 B), whether initially or as a substitute, against whom CITY has a reasonable objection, including but not limited to debarment by City or another governmental entity or decertification of the Subcontractor from the City's Minority and Women's Business Enterprise Program as a result of the Subcontractor's failure to comply with any of the requirements of the provisions of Chapter 3 of the City's Code as determined by the Director of the Civil Rights and Equal Opportunity Department. Contractor shall insert this provision in any subcontractor agreement associated with this Contract. CONTRACTOR shall not be required to employ any Subcontractor, Supplier or other person or organization to furnish or perform any of the Work against whom CONTRACTOR has reasonable objection. CONTRACTOR shall submit required information for all Subcontractors on Form 01290.09 - Subcontractor and Major Material Suppliers List, provided in these Contract Documents, prior to Subcontractor beginning Work at the Site.

B. The Supplementary Conditions require the identity of certain Subcontractors, Suppliers or other persons or organizations (including those who are to furnish the principal items of materials or equipment) to be submitted to CITY on or before the date specified in the Supplementary Conditions, for acceptance by CITY. If CONTRACTOR has submitted a list

thereof in accordance with the Supplementary Conditions, CITY may accept (either in writing or by failing to make written objection thereto by the date indicated for acceptance or objection in the Contract Documents) any such Subcontractor, Supplier or other person or organization so identified, or may reject same on the basis of reasonable objection after due investigation, in which case CONTRACTOR shall submit an acceptable replacement for the rejected Subcontractor, Supplier or other person or organization. The Contract Price will be adjusted by the difference in the cost occasioned by such substitution, and an appropriate Change Order will be issued or Written Amendment signed. No acceptance by CITY of any such Subcontractor, Supplier or other person or organization shall constitute a waiver of any right of CITY or DESIGN PROFESSIONAL to reject defective Work.

C. CONTRACTOR shall be fully responsible to CITY for all acts and omissions of the Subcontractors, Suppliers and other persons and organizations performing or furnishing any of the Work under a direct or indirect contract with CONTRACTOR just as CONTRACTOR is responsible for CONTRACTOR's own acts and omissions. Nothing in the Contract Documents shall create for the benefit of any such Subcontractor, Supplier or other person or organization any contractual relationship between CITY or DESIGN PROFESSIONAL and any such Subcontractor, Supplier or other person or organization, nor shall it create any obligation on the part of CITY or DESIGN PROFESSIONAL to pay or to see to the payment of any moneys due any such Subcontractor, Supplier or other person or organization except as may otherwise be required by Laws or Regulations.

D. CONTRACTOR shall be solely responsible for scheduling and coordinating the Work of Subcontractors, Suppliers and other persons and organizations performing or furnishing any of the Work under a direct or indirect contract with CONTRACTOR.

E. CONTRACTOR shall contractually require all Subcontractors, Suppliers and such other persons and organizations performing or furnishing any of the Work to communicate with CITY and DESIGN PROFESSIONAL through CONTRACTOR.

F. The divisions and sections of the Specifications and the identifications of any Drawings shall not control CONTRACTOR in dividing the Work among Subcontractors or Suppliers or delineating the Work to be performed by any specific trade.

G. All Work performed for CONTRACTOR by a Subcontractor or Supplier shall be pursuant to an appropriate written agreement between CONTRACTOR and the Subcontractor or Supplier that specifically binds the Subcontractor or Supplier to the applicable terms and conditions of the Contract Documents for the benefit of CITY. Whenever any such agreement is with a Subcontractor or Supplier who is listed as an additional insured on the property insurance provided in Paragraph 5.06, the agreement between the CONTRACTOR and the Subcontractor or Supplier will contain provisions whereby the Subcontractor or Supplier waives all rights against CITY, CONTRACTOR, DESIGN PROFESSIONAL, Consultants and all other additional insureds for all losses and damages caused by, arising out of or resulting from any perils, to the extent covered by such policies and any other property insurance applicable to the Work. If the insurers on any such policies require separate waiver forms to be signed by any Subcontractor or Supplier, CONTRACTOR will obtain the same.

H. Except as otherwise provided in this subsection H and in accordance with the provisions of subsection C hereof, the agreement between CONTRACTOR and the Subcontractor or Supplier referred to in subsection G, shall provide that the CONTRACTOR and the Subcontractor or Supplier agree not to request CITY or CITY's Representative to intervene in or facilitate the resolution of claims or contract disputes arising out of or related to the agreement between CONTRACTOR and the Subcontractor or Supplier. Furthermore, the Contracts between CONTRACTOR and Subcontractors or Suppliers shall provide that all unresolved claims and disputes between CONTRACTOR and the Subcontractor or Supplier that remain unresolved after thirty (30) calendar days from the notice of claim, shall be subject to mediation as a condition precedent to the institution of legal proceedings by either party. Any such mediation shall be conducted in accordance with the CITY's Code Section 3-467.

I. CONTRACTOR shall not insert any provision in any subcontractor agreement associated with this Contract that explicitly states or implies that the subcontractor shall only be paid for work performed if or when the general CONTRACTOR is paid by the CITY. Contractor's compliance with this provision is a material term of this Contract.

J. CONTRACTORS shall not deny any Subcontractor subcontracting opportunities solely because the Subcontractor is not a signatory to collective bargaining agreements with organized labor.

6.08 Patent Fees and Royalties

A. CONTRACTOR shall pay all license fees and royalties and assume all costs incident to the use in the performance of the Work or the incorporation into the Work of any invention, design, process, product or device which is the subject of patent rights or copyrights held by others. If a particular invention, design, process, product or device is specified in the Contract Documents for use in the performance of the Work, and if to the actual knowledge of CITY or DESIGN PROFESSIONAL its use is subject to patent rights or copyrights calling for the payment of any license fee or royalty to others, the existence of such rights shall be disclosed by CITY in the Contract Documents. To the fullest extent permitted by Laws or Regulations, CONTRACTOR shall defend, indemnify and hold harmless CITY, DESIGN PROFESSIONAL, Consultants and the officers, directors, employees, agents and other consultants of each and any of them from and against all claims, costs, losses and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or resulting from any infringement of patent rights or copyrights incident to the use in the performance of the Work or resulting from the incorporation into the Work of any invention, design, process, product or device not specified in the Contract Documents.

6.09 Permits

A. Unless otherwise provided in the Supplementary Conditions, CONTRACTOR shall obtain and pay for all construction permits and licenses. CITY shall assist CONTRACTOR, when necessary, in obtaining such permits and licenses. CONTRACTOR shall pay all governmental charges and inspection fees necessary for the prosecution of the Work, which are applicable at the time of opening of Bids, or, if there are no Bids, on the Effective Date of the Contract. CONTRACTOR shall pay all charges of utility owners for connections to the Work.

B. CONTRACTOR, at its own expense, shall comply with all Federal, State and local laws and regulations, including, but not limited to the Missouri Clean Water Law (Chapter 644 RSMo) together with any accompanying regulation(s) contained in the Missouri Code of State Regulations (CSR Title 10), as well as any implementing permits, together with any CITY Provisions during the life of this Contract including but not limited to:

1. Approvals and permits as required for construction or land disturbance activities.

2. Compliance with the State of Missouri – Department of Natural Resources ("MDNR") Missouri State Operating Permit ("Land Disturbance Permit"), MO-R100006 for all construction or land disturbance activity.

3. Development and implementation of a Storm Water Pollution Prevention Plan (SWPPP).

(a) Contractor shall not commence land disturbance activity until the initial SWPPP has been finalized.

(b) Preparation and submittal of all applications, documentation and exhibits required to obtain MDNR approvals for uninterrupted Work at the Site.

(c) Amending/Updating SWPPP.

(d) Site Inspections and submittal of Inspection Reports

(e) Proper Operation and Maintenance to achieve compliance with the terms of the Permit.

(f) Maintenance of required records in accordance with MDNR requirements and requirements included in Article 6 of these Contract Documents.

4. In addition to requirements of Article 6, Contractor shall also provide record access to Missouri Department of Natural Resources (MDNR).

5. Failure to control erosion and water pollution is a permit violation. CONTRACTOR shall have 24 hours after receiving notice of the violation to correct the problem. If the CONTRACTOR fails to correct the problem after the time prescribed, the City will hire a remediation expert to fix the problem. In such an event, the CONTRACTOR shall be liable to the City for the remediation costs plus a 10% mark-up of the total contract price. If the CONTRACTOR receives three (3) notices of violation of the erosion control plan and the City's MS4 permit, the Director may issue a stop work order and delay any payment until control measures are properly functioning and stream damage has been mitigated. In such an event, any delay to the project schedule will result in liquidated damages assessed against the CONTRACTOR.

6.10 Compliance with Laws and Regulations

A. CONTRACTOR shall comply with all federal, state and local laws, ordinances and regulations applicable to the work and this Contract. CONTRACTOR shall give all notices and comply with all Laws or Regulations applicable to furnishing and performing the Work. Except where otherwise expressly required by applicable Laws or Regulations, neither CITY nor DESIGN PROFESSIONAL shall be responsible for monitoring CONTRACTOR's compliance with any Laws or Regulations. The Laws or Regulations included in this Paragraph shall include, but not be limited to, those set forth in the Supplementary Conditions.

B. Failure to Comply. If CONTRACTOR performs any Work in violation of applicable Laws or Regulations, CONTRACTOR shall bear all claims, costs, losses and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) caused by, arising out of or resulting therefrom; however, it shall not be CONTRACTOR's primary responsibility to make certain that the Specifications and Drawings are in accordance with Laws or Regulations, but this shall not relieve CONTRACTOR of CONTRACTOR's obligations under Paragraph 3.03.

C. Conflicts of Interest. The provisions of City's Code Sections 2-2001 and 3-301, prohibiting City officers and employees from having a financial or personal interest in any contract with City, and Code Sections 3-307, and 3-309, imposing sanctions for violations, shall apply to this Contract. CONTRACTOR certifies that no officer or employee of City has, or will have, a direct or indirect financial or personal interest in this Contract, and that no officer or employee of City, or member of such officer's or employee's immediate family, either has negotiated, or has or will have an arrangement concerning employment to perform services on behalf of CONTRACTOR on this Contract.

D. Licenses and Permits. CONTRACTOR, at its own expense, shall secure or cause to be secured all licenses and permits from public or private sources necessary for the fulfillment of its obligations under this Contract. All references in this Contract to the "Code" shall mean City's Code of Ordinances, including any amendments thereto or re-codification thereof unless the context clearly indicates otherwise. CONTRACTOR shall obtain copies of all necessary licenses and permits from Subcontractors required for the Work before Subcontractors begin Work at the Site. CONTRACTOR shall retain such evidence in its files and make available to CITY within ten (10) days after CITY's written request.

E. Americans with Disabilities Act. CONTRACTOR agrees to comply, during the course of this Contract, with all provisions of Title II of the 2010 ADA Standards for Accessible Design as amended from time to time.

F. Affirmative Action. If the Contract Price exceeds \$300,000.00 and CONTRACTOR employs fifty (50) or more people, CONTRACTOR shall comply with City's Affirmative Action requirements in accordance with the provisions of Chapter 3 of City's Code, the rules and regulations relating to those sections, and any additions or amendments thereto. CONTRACTOR shall not discriminate against any employee or applicant for employment because of race, color, sex, religion, national origin or ancestry, disability, sexual orientation, gender identity or age in a manner prohibited by Chapter 3 of City's Code.

CONTRACTOR shall:

1. Submit, in print or electronic format, a copy of CONTRACTOR'S current certificate of compliance to the City's Civil Rights and Equal Opportunity Department (CREO) prior to receiving the first payment under the contract, unless a copy has already been submitted to CREO at any point within the previous two calendar years. If, and only if, CONTRACTOR does not possess a current certification of compliance, CONTRACTOR shall submit, in print or electronic format, a copy of its affirmative action program to CREO prior to receiving the first payment under the contract, unless a copy has already been submitted to CREO at any point within the previous two calendar years.

2. Require any Subcontractor awarded a subcontract exceeding \$300,000.00 to affirm that Subcontractor has an affirmative action program in place and will maintain the affirmative action program in place for the duration of the subcontract.

3. Obtain from any Subcontractor awarded a subcontract exceeding \$300,000.00 a copy of the Subcontractor's current certificate of compliance and tender a copy of the same, in print or electronic format, to CREO within thirty (30) days from the date the subcontract is executed. If, and only if, Subcontractor does not possess a current certificate of compliance, CONTRACTOR shall obtain a copy of the Subcontractor's affirmative action program and tender a copy of the same, in print or electronic format, to CREO within thirty (30) days from the date the subcontract is executed.

City has the right to take action as directed by City's Civil Rights and Equal Opportunity Department to enforce this provision. If CONTRACTOR fails, refuses or neglects to comply with the provisions of Chapter 3 of City's Code, then such failure shall be deemed a total breach of this Contract and this Contract may be terminated, canceled or suspended, in whole or in part, and CONTRACTOR may be declared ineligible for any further contracts funded by City for a period of one (1) year. This is a material term of this Contract.

G. Minority and Women Business Enterprises and Workforce. City is committed to ensuring that minorities and women participate to the maximum extent possible in the performance of City's construction contracts. If minority and women business enterprise (M/WBE) goals have been set for this Contract, CONTRACTOR agrees to comply with all requirements of City's Minority and Women's Business Enterprise Program as enacted in City's Code, Sections 3-421 through 3-469 and as hereinafter amended. CONTRACTOR shall meet or exceed both the MBE and WBE goals set forth in its Contract, CONTRACTOR agrees to comply with all requirements of City's Construction goals are applicable to this Contract, CONTRACTOR agrees to comply with all requirements of City's Construction Employment Program as enacted in City's Code, Sections 3-501 through 3-527 and as hereinafter amended. CONTRACTOR shall meet or exceed the construction employment goals unless the same shall have been waived in the manner provided by law. CONTRACTOR's compliance with this provision is a material part of this Contract.

H. Records.

1. For purposes of this section:

(a) "City" shall mean the City Auditor, the City's Internal Auditor, the City's Director of Civil Rights and Equal Opportunity, the City Manager, the City department administering this Contract and their delegates and agents.

(b) "Record" shall mean any document, book, paper, photograph, map, sound recordings or other material, regardless of physical form or characteristics, made or received in connection with this Contract and all Contract amendments and renewals.

2. CONTRACTOR shall maintain and retain all Records for a term of five (5) years that shall begin after the expiration or termination of this Contract and all Contract amendments. City shall have a right to examine or audit all Records and CONTRACTOR shall provide access to City of all records upon ten (10) days written notice from the City.

I. Prevailing Wage.

1. CONTRACTOR shall comply and require its Subcontractors to comply with;

a. sections 290.210 to 290.340, RSMO the State of Missouri Prevailing Wage Law (the "Law"); and

b. 8 CSR 30-3.010 to 8 CSR 30-3.060, the Prevailing Wage Law Rules (the "Rules"); and

c. the Annual Wage Order (Wage Order) issued by the State of Missouri's Department of Labor and Industrial Relations; and

d. any applicable Annual Incremental Wage Increase (Wage Increase) to the Annual Wage Order.

2. The Law, Rules, Annual Wage Order and any Wage Increase are incorporated into and made part hereof this Contract and shall be collectively referred to in this Section as the "Prevailing Wage Requirements."

3. CONTRACTOR shall pay and require its Subcontractors to pay to all workers performing work under this Contract not less than the prevailing hourly rate of wages for the class or type of work performed by the worker in accordance with the Law, Rules, Wage Order and any applicable Wage Increase. CONTRACTOR shall take whatever steps are necessary to insure that the prevailing hourly wage rates are paid and that all workers for CONTRACTOR and each of its Subcontractors are paid for the class or type of work performed by the worker in accordance with the Prevailing Wage Requirements. lf CONTRACTOR shall fail to start to perform CONTRACTOR's obligations under the Contract Documents within sixty (60) days from the Effective Date of the Contract, CONTRACTOR and each of its subcontractors shall be obligated to pay all workers in accordance with any new Wage Order, as subsequently amended by any applicable Wage Increase, issued by the Department of Labor and Industrial Relations within the aforementioned sixty (60) day period. The new Wage Order and any applicable Wage Increase shall govern notwithstanding the fact that the Wage Order being replaced might be physically attached or incorporated in the Contract Documents.

4. Prior to each of its Subcontractors beginning Work on the Site, CONTRACTOR shall require each Subcontractor to complete CITY's Form 00490 entitled "Pre-contract Certification" that sets forth the Subcontractor's prevailing wage and tax compliance history for the two (2) years prior to the bid. CONTRACTOR shall retain one (1) year and make the Pre-contract Certifications available to CITY within five (5) days after written request.

5. CONTRACTOR shall:

a. Keep and require each of its Subcontractors engaged in the construction of public works in performance of the Contract to keep full and accurate records on City's "Daily Labor Force Report" Form indicating the worker's name, occupational title or classification group & skill and the workers' hours. City shall furnish blank copies of the Daily Labor Force Report Form to Contractor for its use and for distribution to Subcontractors. Contractor shall submit its and its Subcontractors Daily Labor Force Reports to City each day; and

b. Submit, and require each of its Subcontractors engaged in the construction of public works in performance of the Contract to submit electronically, in a format prescribed by the City, Certified Payroll Report Information indicating the worker's name, address, social security number, occupation(s), craft(s) of every worker employed in connection with the public work together with the number of hours worked by each worker and the actual wages paid in connection with the Project and other pertinent information as requested by the City; and

c. Submit, and require each of its Subcontractors engaged in the construction of public works in performance of the Contract to submit, electronically, in format prescribed by the City, a Payroll Certification. The Payroll Certification must be signed by the employee or agent who pays or supervises the payment of the workers employed under the Contract for the Contractor and each Subcontractor; and

d. The Daily Labor Force Report, documents used to compile information for the Certified Payroll Report, and Payroll Certification are collectively referred to in this Section as the "Records."

6. CONTRACTOR shall submit its and its Subcontractors Daily Labor Force Reports to CITY each day. CONTRACTOR shall make all of CONTRACTOR's and Subcontractors' Records open to inspection by any authorized representatives of OWNER and the Missouri Department of Labor and Industrial Relations at any reasonable time and as often as they may be necessary and such Records shall not be destroyed or removed from the State of Missouri for a period of one (1) year following the completion of the public work in connection with which the Records are made. CONTRACTOR shall have its and its Subcontractors Certified Payroll Reports and Payroll Certifications available at the CONTRACTOR's office and shall provide the Records to the City electronically at City's sole discretion. In addition, all Records shall be considered a public record and CONTRACTOR shall provide the Records to the CITY in the format required by the CITY within three (3) working days of any request by CITY at the CONTRACTOR's cost. CITY, in its sole discretion, may require CONTRACTOR to send any of the Records directly to the person who requested the Record at CONTRACTOR's expense.

7. CONTRACTOR shall post and keep posted a clearly legible statement of all prevailing hourly wage rates to be paid to all workers employed by CONTRACTOR and each of its Subcontractors in the performance of this Contract in a prominent and easily accessible place at the Site of the Work by all workers.

8. If the Contract Price exceeds \$250,000.00, CONTRACTOR shall and shall require each Subcontractor engaged in any construction of public works to have its name, acceptable abbreviation or recognizable logo and the name of the city and state of the mailing address of the principal office of the company, on each motor vehicle and motorized self-propelled piece of equipment which is used in connection with the Project during the time the CONTRACTOR or Subcontractor is engaged on the project. The sign shall be legible from a distance of twenty (20') feet, but the size of the lettering need not be larger than two (2") inches. In cases where equipment is leased or where affixing a legible sign to the equipment is impractical, the CONTRACTOR may place a temporary stationary sign, with the information required pursuant to this section, at the main entrance of the Project in place of affixing the required information on the equipment so long as such sign is not in violation of any state or federal statute, rule or regulation. Motor vehicles which are required to have similar information affixed thereto pursuant to requirements of a regulatory agency of the state or federal government are exempt from the provisions of this subsection.

9. CONTRACTOR must correct any errors in CONTRACTOR's or any Subcontractors' Records, or CONTRACTOR's or any Subcontractors' violations of the Law, Rules, Annual Wage Order and any Wage Increase within fourteen (14) calendar days after notice from CITY.

10. CONTRACTOR shall and shall require its Subcontractors to cooperate with the CITY and the Department of Labor and Industrial Relations in the enforcement of this Section, the Law, Rules, Annual Wage Order and any Wage Increase. Contractor shall and shall require its Subcontractors to permit CITY and the Department of Labor and Industrial Relations to interview any and all workers during working hours on the Project at CONTRACTOR's sole cost and expense.

11. CONTRACTOR shall file with CITY, upon completion of the Project and prior to final payment therefore, affidavits from CONTRACTOR and each of its Subcontractors, stating that each has fully complied with the provisions and requirements of the Missouri Prevailing Wage Law. CITY shall not make final payment until the affidavits, in proper form and order, from CONTRACTOR and each of its Subcontractors, are filed by CONTRACTOR.

12. CONTRACTOR shall forfeit as a statutory penalty to the CITY one hundred dollars (\$100.00) for each worker employed, for each calendar day, or portion thereof, such worker is paid less than the prevailing hourly rates for any work done under this Contract, by CONTRACTOR or by any of CONTRACTOR's Subcontractors. If CONTRACTOR or any of its Subcontractors have violated any section(s) of 290.210 to 290.340, RSMo, in the course of the execution of the Contract, CITY shall when making payments to the CONTRACTOR becoming due under this Contract, withhold and retain therefrom all sums and amounts due and owing as a result of any violation of sections 290.210 to 290.340, RSMo.

J. Prevailing Wage Damages. CONTRACTOR acknowledges and agrees that, based on the experience of CITY, violations of the Missouri Prevailing Wage Act, whether by CONTRACTOR or its Subcontractors, commonly result in additional costs to CITY. CONTRACTOR agrees that additional costs to CITY for any particular violation are difficult to establish and include but are not limited to: costs of construction delays, additional work for CITY, additional interest expenses, investigations, and the cost of establishing and maintaining a special division working under the City Manager to monitor prevailing wage compliance.

1. In the event of the failure by CONTRACTOR or any of its Subcontractors to pay wages as provided in the Missouri Prevailing Wage Act, CITY shall be entitled to deduct from the Contract Price, and shall retain as liquidated damages, one hundred dollars (\$100.00) per day, per worker who is paid less than the prevailing hourly rate of wages, to approximate the additional costs. The sum shall be deducted, paid or owed whether or not the Contract Times have expired.

2. CITY shall give written notice to CONTRACTOR setting forth the workers, who have been underpaid, the amount of the statutory penalty and the amount of the liquidated damages as provided for in this Subparagraph J. CONTRACTOR shall have fourteen (14) calendar days to respond, which time may be extended by CITY upon written request. If CONTRACTOR fails to respond within the specified time, the CITY's original notice shall be deemed final. If CONTRACTOR responds to CITY's notice, CITY will furnish CONTRACTOR a final decision in writing within five (5) days of completing any investigation.

K. Missouri Secretary of State Business Entity Registration. CONTRACTOR shall obtain from all Subcontractors for the Project, a copy of their current certificate of good standing or fictitious name registration from the Missouri Secretary of State before they begin work on the Site. CONTRACTOR shall retain such documents in its files and make available to CITY within ten (10) days after written request.

L. **Tropical Hardwoods**. The provisions of Code Section 2-1872, restricting the use of tropical hardwoods, shall apply to this Contract.

M. **Preference for Missouri Products**. Pursuant to Section 71.140 RSMo., preference shall be given to materials, products, supplies and all other articles produced, manufactured, made or grown within the State of Missouri.

N. Guidelines for Open Excavations.

1. CONTRACTOR shall restore required excavations to the level of the adjacent surfaces as soon as practicable. Unsupervised open excavations on public properties are discouraged at all times. If CONTRACTOR, in performance of the Work, makes or causes to be made any excavation in, upon, under, through or adjoining any street, sidewalk, alley, park, boulevard, parkway or any other public properties, and shall leave any part or portion thereof open, CONTRACTOR shall provide effective protection to the public.

2. CONTRACTOR shall protect and secure all excavations in roadways in compliance with existing federal, state and local codes and standards, including, but not limited to the most current edition of the Manual of Uniform Traffic Control Devices. CONTRACTOR shall protect and secure all unsupervised excavations not within roadways, either by covering or fencing.

a. Covering. A protective cover that can sustain the weight of persons or of objects that are placed upon it may be installed over an unsupervised excavation. The cover shall be secured to the ground to prevent movement. Protective covers shall have no opening(s) or protuberance(s) of sufficient size to cause a fall and/or injury. Advance warning devices shall be installed as necessary.

b. Fencing. Fencing to prevent entry may be installed surrounding an unsupervised excavation not protectively covered in its entirety. The fencing shall be a minimum of 42" in height. The fencing shall be constructed in such a manner that it is adequately secured and will remain upright at all times under normal Site conditions. All protective coverings and fences over and around excavations shall be inspected at least daily to assure integrity. Protective coverings and/or fences in heavily trafficked areas shall be inspected more often as necessary.

O. Notification of Utilities. CONTRACTOR shall adhere to the provisions of Sections 319.010 et seq., RSMo., which requires that a person or firm making an excavation in any public street, road or alley, right of way dedicated to public use, utility easement of record, or within any private street or private property do so only after giving notice to, and obtaining information from, owners of Underground Facilities. The 24-hour, toll-free accident prevention hotline number in Missouri is 1-800-344-7483 (1-800-Digrite).

P. Employee Eligibility Verification. CONTRACTOR shall adhere to the provisions of Sections 285.525 et seq., RSMo., which requires that for any contract exceeding five thousand dollars (\$5,000.00), CONTRACTOR shall execute and submit an affidavit, in a form prescribed by CITY, affirming that CONTRACTOR does not knowingly employ any person in connection with the contracted services who does not have the legal right or authorization under federal law to work in the United States as defined in 8 U.S.C.§ 1324a(h)(3). CONTRACTOR shall attach to the affidavit documentation sufficient to establish CONTRACTOR'S enrollment and participation in an electronic verification of work program operated by the United States Department of Homeland Security (E-Verify) or an equivalent federal work authorization program operated by the United States Department of Homeland Security to verify information of newly hired employees, under the Immigration Reform and Control Act of 1986. CONTRACTOR may obtain https://eadditional information about E-Verifv enroll and at verify.uscis.gov/enroll/StartPage.aspx?JS=YES. For those Contractors enrolled in E-Verify, the first and last pages of the E-Verify Memorandum of Understanding that CONTRACTOR will obtain upon successfully enrolling in the program shall constitute sufficient documentation for purposes of complying with this Section. CONTRACTOR shall submit the affidavit and attachments to CITY prior to execution of the Contract, or at any point during the term of the Contract if requested by City.

Q. OSHA 10-Hour Training Requirement. CONTRACTOR and any subcontractor working under this Contract shall require every employee on the Site to complete a ten-hour construction safety program which meets the requirements of Section 292.675, RSMo, except for those employees who shall have previously completed the required program and hold documentation to that effect. CONTRACTOR shall remove or require the removal of any

person from the Site who is subject to this requirement and who does not complete or is unable to produce documentation of their successful completion of the required program within the time limitations prescribed by Section 292.675, RSMo. CONTRACTOR shall forfeit the sum of two thousand five hundred dollars (\$2,500.00), in addition to one hundred dollars (\$100.00) per employee each calendar day, or portion thereof, the employee(s) shall continue to be employed without having completed the required program within the time limitations prescribed by Section 292.675, RSMo. CITY shall be entitled to withhold and retain any amounts due and owing hereunder when making payment to CONTRACTOR.

R. Clean Air Act and Clean Water Act. CONTRACTOR shall comply with requirements of the Clean Air Act (42 U.S.C. 7401 *et seq.*); Clean Water Act (33 U.S.C. 1251 *et seq.*), Missouri Clean Water Law (Chapter 644 RSMo), Code of Federal regulations (Title 40: Protection of Environment, Title 33: Navigation and Navigable Waters) and the rules of the Missouri Code of State Regulations (CSR Title 10).

S. Contract information Management System. If applicable, CONTRACTOR shall comply with CITY's Contract Information Management System requirements. CONTRACTOR shall use CITY's Internet web based Contract Information Management System/Project Management Communications Tool provided by CITY and protocols included in that software during the term of this Contract. CONTRACTOR shall maintain user applications to CITY's provided system for all personnel, subcontractors or suppliers as applicable and shall require subcontractors/subconsultants to maintain same.

T. Anti-Discrimination Against Israel. If this Contract exceeds \$100,000.00 and CONTRACTOR employs at least ten employees, pursuant to Section 34.600, RSMo., by executing this Contract, CONTRACTOR certifies it is not currently engaged in and shall not, for the duration of this contract, engage in a boycott of goods or services from the State of Israel; companies doing business in or with Israel or authorized by, licensed by, or organized under the laws of the State of Israel; or persons or entities doing business in the State of Israel.

U. Ban the Box in Hiring and Promotion

- a. Pursuant to Section 38-104, City Code Ordinances, CONTRACTOR shall not base a hiring or promotional decision on an applicant's criminal history or sentence related thereto, unless the employer can demonstrate that the employment-related decision was based on all information available including consideration of the frequency, recentness and severity of a criminal record and that the record was reasonably related to the duties and responsibilities of the position.
- b. Notwithstanding subsection (a), CONTRACTOR may inquire about an applicant's criminal history after it has been determined that the individual is otherwise qualified for the position, and only after the applicant has been interviewed for the position. Any such inquiry may be made of all applicants who are within the final selection pool of candidates from which a job will be filled.
- c. This provision shall not apply to positions where employers are required to exclude applicants with certain criminal convictions from employment due to local, state or federal law or regulation.

V. Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964

a. Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964 requires that no person in the United States shall, on the grounds of race, color, or national or origin (including limited English proficient individuals), be excluded from participation in, be denied the benefits of, or be subjected to discrimination under any program or activity receiving federal financial assistance. The City of Kansas City, Missouri requires compliance with the requirements of Title VI in all of its programs and activities regardless of the funding source.

b. CONTRACTOR shall not discriminate on the grounds of race, color, or national or origin (including limited English proficient individuals).

W. Non-discrimination in Employment

CONTRACTOR shall not discriminate against any employee or candidate for employment on the basis of an individual's race, hair texture or hair style associated with an individual's race, color, sex, religion, national origin, or ancestry, disability, sexual orientation, gender identity or age in a manner prohibited by Chapter 38 of the City Code. CONTRACTOR shall not engage in any discrimination as prohibited by Chapter 3 of the City Code.

X. Quality Services Assurance Act

If this Contract exceeds \$160,000.00, CONTRACTOR certifies that CONTRACTOR will pay all employees who will work on this Contract in the city limits of Kansas City, Missouri at least \$15.00 per hour in compliance with the City's Quality Services Assurance Act, Section 3-66, Code of Ordinances unless City has granted CONTRACTOR an exemption pursuant to the Quality Services Assurance Act.

6.11 Taxes

A. CONTRACTOR shall pay all sales, consumer, use and other similar taxes required to be paid by CONTRACTOR in accordance with the Laws or Regulations of the place of the Project which are applicable during the performance of the Work.

B. Tax Compliance.

1. As a condition precedent to CITY making its first payment to CONTRACTOR under this Contract, CONTRACTOR shall furnish to CITY sufficient proof from City's Commissioner of Revenue, dated not more than one (1) year prior to the date provided to CITY, verifying that CONTRACTOR is in compliance with the license and tax ordinances administered by City's Revenue Division of the Finance Department.

2. As a condition precedent to Subcontractors performing any Work under this Contract, CONTRACTOR shall obtain from Subcontractor sufficient proof from City's Commissioner of Revenue, dated not more than one (1) year before the date Subcontractor begins Work, verifying that the Subcontractor is in compliance with the license and tax ordinances administered by City's Revenue Division of the Finance Department. CONTRACTOR shall retain such documentation in its files and make available to CITY within ten (10) days after a written request.

3. As a condition precedent to CITY making final payment under this Contract, if this Contract is longer than one (1) year and exceeds the dollar threshold established by ordinance and included in the Supplementary Conditions, CONTRACTOR shall furnish to CITY sufficient proof from City's Commissioner of Revenue, dated not more than one (1) year before the filing of a final Application for Payment, verifying that CONTRACTOR is in compliance with the license and tax ordinances administered by City's Revenue Division of the Finance Department.

4. If this Contract is longer than one (1) year and exceeds the dollar threshold established by ordinance and included in the Supplementary Conditions, CONTRACTOR shall obtain from Subcontractors sufficient proof from City's Commissioner of Revenue, dated not more than one (1) year before the date of CONTRACTOR's final payment to the Subcontractor, that the Subcontractor was or is in compliance with the license and tax ordinances administered by City's Revenue Division of the Finance Department. CONTRACTOR shall retain such documentation in its files and make available to CITY within ten (10) days after written request.

5. If, at the time of final payment to CONTRACTOR, CONTRACTOR is unable to obtain from all its Subcontractors, if any, and furnish to CITY sufficient proof from City's Commissioner of Revenue that all its Subcontractors are in compliance with the license and tax ordinances administered by City's Revenue Division of the Finance Department, CITY may approve final payment to CONTRACTOR if CITY determines that CONTRACTOR has made a good faith effort to furnish evidence or that there are other extenuating circumstances which make it impossible for CONTRACTOR to furnish sufficient proof.

C. Missouri Sales Tax Exemption. Pursuant to Section 144.062, RSMo, CITY is a Missouri exempt entity and tangible personal property to be incorporated or consumed in the construction of this Project may be purchased without sales tax. CITY shall furnish CONTRACTOR a Missouri Project Exemption Certificate for Sales Tax at the time of issuance of the Notice to Proceed.

6.12 Use of Site and Other Areas

A. CONTRACTOR shall confine construction equipment, the storage of materials and equipment, and the operations of workers to the Site and other areas identified in and permitted by the Contract Documents and other areas permitted by Laws or Regulations. CONTRACTOR shall not unreasonably encumber the Site and the other areas with construction equipment or other materials or equipment. CONTRACTOR shall assume full responsibility for any damage to the Site or the other areas, or to the owner or occupant thereof, or of any adjacent land or areas, resulting from the performance of the Work.

B. Should any claim be made by any such owner or occupant because of the performance of the Work, CONTRACTOR shall promptly settle with such other party by negotiation or otherwise resolve the claim by arbitration or other dispute resolution proceeding or at law. In case of a failure on the part of the CONTRACTOR to restore such property or to make good such damage or injuries, the CITY may, upon forty-eight (48) hours written notice to the CONTRACTOR, repair, rebuild or otherwise restore such property as the CITY may deem necessary, and the cost thereof will be deducted from any moneys due or which may become due the CONTRACTOR under this Contract.

C. CONTRACTOR shall, to the fullest extent permitted by Laws or Regulations, defend, indemnify and hold harmless CITY, DESIGN PROFESSIONAL, Consultants and the officers, directors, employees, agents and other consultants of each and any of them from and against all claims, costs, losses and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or resulting from any claim or action, legal or equitable, brought by any such owner or occupant against CITY, DESIGN PROFESSIONAL or any other party indemnified hereunder to the extent caused by or based upon CONTRACTOR's performance of the Work.

D. During the progress of the Work, CONTRACTOR shall keep the Site and the other areas free from accumulations of waste materials, rubbish and other debris resulting from the Work. At the completion of the Work CONTRACTOR shall remove all waste materials, rubbish and debris from Site and other areas as well as all tools, appliances, construction equipment and machinery and surplus materials. CONTRACTOR shall leave the Site clean and ready for utilization or occupancy by CITY at Substantial Completion of the Work. CONTRACTOR shall restore to all property not designated for alteration by the Contract Documents to its pre-Work condition.

E. CONTRACTOR shall not load nor permit any part of any structure to be loaded in any manner that will endanger the structure, nor shall CONTRACTOR subject any part of the Work or adjacent property to stresses or pressures that will endanger it.

6.13 Record Documents

A. CONTRACTOR shall maintain in a safe place at the Site one record copy of all Drawings, Specifications, Addenda, the Contract, Written Amendments, Change Orders, Work

Change Directives, and written interpretations and clarifications in good order and annotated to show all changes made during construction. These record documents, together with all approved Samples and a counterpart of all approved Shop Drawings, will be available to CITY and DESIGN PROFESSIONAL for reference. Upon completion of the Work, these record documents, Samples and Shop Drawings will be delivered to DESIGN PROFESSIONAL for CITY.

6.14 Safety and Protection

A. CONTRACTOR shall be solely responsible for initiating, maintaining and supervising all safety precautions and programs in connection with the Work. CONTRACTOR shall comply with all applicable Laws or Regulations relating to the safety of persons or property to protect them from damage, injury or loss; and shall erect and maintain all necessary safeguards for safety and protection. CONTRACTOR shall deliver to CITY a copy of CONTRACTOR'S Health and Safety Plan as provided in the Notice of Intent to Contract.

B. CONTRACTOR shall notify owners of adjacent property and of Underground Facilities and other utility owners when prosecution of the Work may affect them, and shall cooperate with them in the protection, removal, relocation and replacement of their property. All damage, injury or loss to any property referred to in Paragraph 6.14 B.2 or 6.14 B.3 caused, directly or indirectly, in whole or in part, by CONTRACTOR, any Subcontractor, Supplier or any other person or organization directly or indirectly employed by any of them to perform or furnish any of the Work or anyone for whose acts any of them may be liable, shall be remedied by CONTRACTOR (except damage or loss attributable to the fault of Drawings or Specifications or to the acts or omissions of CITY, DESIGN PROFESSIONAL, Consultant, or anyone employed by any of them or anyone for whose acts any of them may be liable, and not attributable, directly or indirectly, in whole or in part, to the fault or negligence of CONTRACTOR, Subcontractor, Supplier or other person or organization directly or indirectly employed by any of them). CONTRACTOR's duties and responsibilities for safety and for protection of the Work shall continue until such time as all the Work is completed and DESIGN PROFESSIONAL has issued a notice to CONTRACTOR in accordance with Paragraph 14.07 that the Work is acceptable (except as otherwise expressly provided in connection with Substantial Completion). CONTRACTOR shall take all necessary precautions for the safety of, and shall provide the necessary protection to prevent damage, injury or loss to:

1. all persons on the Site or who may be affected by the Work;

2. all the Work and materials and equipment to be incorporated therein, whether in storage on or off the Site; and

3. other property at the Site or adjacent thereto, including trees, shrubs, lawns, walks, pavements, roadways, structures, utilities and Underground Facilities not designated for removal, relocation or replacement in the course of the Work.

6.15 Safety Representative

A. In accordance with OSHA standards, CONTRACTOR shall designate a qualified and experienced safety representative whose duties and responsibilities shall be the prevention of accidents and the maintaining and supervising of safety precautions and programs. CONTRACTOR's safety representative shall remain at the Site whenever there is Work in progress and shall immediately notify CITY of any emergencies or accidents occurring at the Site

6.16 Hazard Communication Programs

A. CONTRACTOR shall be responsible for coordinating any exchange of material safety data sheets or other hazard communication information required to be made available to or exchanged between or among employers at the Site in accordance with Laws or Regulations.

6.17 Emergencies

A. In emergencies affecting the safety or protection of persons or the Work or property at the Site or adjacent thereto, CONTRACTOR, without special instruction or authorization from CITY or DESIGN PROFESSIONAL, is obligated to act to prevent threatened damage, injury or loss. CONTRACTOR shall give CITY and DESIGN PROFESSIONAL prompt written notice if CONTRACTOR believes that any significant changes in the Work or variations from the Contract Documents have been caused thereby or are required as a result thereof. If CITY determines that a change in the Contract Documents is required because of the action taken by CONTRACTOR in response to an emergency, a Work Change Directive or Change Order will be issued.

B. A change in the Contract Documents pursuant to Paragraph 6.15 A will not be an automatic authorization of, nor a condition precedent to, entitlement to adjustment in the Contract Price or Contract Times. If CITY and CONTRACTOR are unable to agree on entitlement to, or magnitude of, an equitable adjustment in the Contract Price or Contract Times, a Claim may be made therefore as provided in Article 16. However, OWNER, DESIGN PROFESSIONAL and Consultants shall not be liable to CONTRACTOR for any costs, losses or damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all other dispute resolution costs) sustained by CONTRACTOR on or in connection with any other project or anticipated project.

6.18 Shop Drawings and Samples

A. CONTRACTOR shall submit Shop Drawings to DESIGN PROFESSIONAL for review and approval in accordance with the accepted schedule of Shop Drawings and Sample submittals (see Paragraph 2.07). All submittals shall be identified as DESIGN PROFESSIONAL may require and in the number of copies specified in the General Requirements. The data shown on the Shop Drawings shall be complete with respect to quantities, dimensions, specified performance and design criteria, materials and similar data to show DESIGN PROFESSIONAL the services, materials and equipment CONTRACTOR proposes to provide and to enable DESIGN PROFESSIONAL to review the information for the limited purposes required by Paragraph 6.18 D.

B. CONTRACTOR shall also submit Samples to DESIGN PROFESSIONAL for review and approval in accordance with said accepted schedule of Shop Drawings and Sample submittals. Each Sample shall be identified clearly as to material, Supplier, pertinent data such as catalog numbers and the use for which intended and otherwise as DESIGN PROFESSIONAL may require to enable DESIGN PROFESSIONAL to review the submittal for the limited purposes required by Paragraph 6.18 D. The numbers of each Sample to be submitted will be as specified in the Specifications.

C. Submittal Procedures:

1. Before submitting each Shop Drawing or Sample, CONTRACTOR shall have determined and verified:

a. all field measurements, quantities, dimensions, specified performance criteria, installation requirements, materials, catalog numbers and similar information with respect thereto;

b. all materials with respect to intended use, fabrication, shipping, handling, storage, assembly and installation pertaining to the performance of the Work;

c. all information relative to means, methods, techniques, sequences and procedures of construction and safety precautions and programs incident thereto; and

d. CONTRACTOR shall also have reviewed and coordinated each Shop Drawing or Sample with other Shop Drawings and Samples and with the requirements of the Work and the Contract Documents. 2. Each submittal shall bear a stamp or specific written indication that CONTRACTOR has satisfied CONTRACTOR's obligations under the Contract Documents with respect to CONTRACTOR's review and approval of that submittal.

3. At the time of each submission, CONTRACTOR shall give DESIGN PROFESSIONAL specific written notice of such variations, if any, that the Shop Drawing or Sample submitted may have from the requirements of the Contract Documents, the notice to be in a written communication separate from the submittal, and, in addition, shall cause a specific notation to be made on each Shop Drawing and Sample submitted to DESIGN PROFESSIONAL for review and approval of each such variation.

D. DESIGN PROFESSIONAL's Review:

1. DESIGN PROFESSIONAL will review and approve Shop Drawings and Samples in accordance with the schedule of Shop Drawings and Sample submittals accepted by DESIGN PROFESSIONAL as required by Paragraph 2.06. DESIGN PROFESSIONAL's review and approval will be only to determine if the items covered by the submittals will, after installation or incorporation into the Work, conform to the information given in the Contract Documents and be compatible with the design concept of the completed Project as a functioning whole as indicated by the Contract Documents.

2. DESIGN PROFESSIONAL's review and approval will not extend to means, methods, techniques, sequences or procedures of construction (except where a particular means, method, technique, sequence or procedure of construction is specifically and expressly called for by the Contract Documents) or to safety precautions or programs incident thereto. The review and approval of a separate item as such will not indicate approval of the assembly in which the item functions.

3. DESIGN PROFESSIONAL's review and approval of Shop Drawings or Samples shall not relieve CONTRACTOR from responsibility for any variation from the requirements of the Contract Documents unless CONTRACTOR has in writing called DESIGN PROFESSIONAL's attention to each such variation at the time of submission as required by Paragraph 6.18 C.3, and DESIGN PROFESSIONAL has given written approval of each such variation by specific written notation thereof incorporated into or accompanying the Shop Drawing or Sample approval; nor will any approval by DESIGN PROFESSIONAL relieve CONTRACTOR from responsibility for complying with the requirements of Paragraph 6.18 C.1.

E. Where a Shop Drawing or Sample is required by the Contract Documents or the schedule of Shop Drawings and Sample submissions accepted by DESIGN PROFESSIONAL as required by Paragraph 2.06, any related Work performed prior to DESIGN PROFESSIONAL's review and approval of the pertinent submittal will be at the sole expense and responsibility of CONTRACTOR.

F. CONTRACTOR shall make corrections required by DESIGN PROFESSIONAL and shall return the required number of corrected copies of Shop Drawings and submit as required new Samples for review and approval. CONTRACTOR shall direct specific attention in writing to revisions other than the corrections called for by DESIGN PROFESSIONAL on previous submittals.

6.19 Continuing the Work

A. CONTRACTOR shall carry on the Work and adhere to the progress schedule during all disputes or disagreements with CITY No Work shall be delayed or postponed pending resolution of any disputes or disagreements, except as permitted by Paragraph 15.04 or as CITY and CONTRACTOR may otherwise agree in writing.

6.20 CONTRACTOR's General Warranty and Guarantee

A. CONTRACTOR warrants and guarantees to CITY, DESIGN PROFESSIONAL and Consultants that all Work will be in accordance with the Contract Documents and will not be

defective. CONTRACTOR's warranty and guarantee hereunder excludes defects or damage caused by:

1. abuse, modification or improper maintenance or operation by persons other than CONTRACTOR, Subcontractors, Suppliers or any other individual or entity for whom CONTRACTOR is responsible; or

2. normal wear and tear under normal usage.

B. CONTRACTOR's obligation to perform and complete the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents shall be absolute. None of the following will constitute an acceptance of Work that is not in accordance with the Contract Documents or a release of CONTRACTOR's obligation to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents:

1. observations by DESIGN PROFESSIONAL;

2. recommendation of any progress or final payment by DESIGN PROFESSIONAL;

3. the issuance of a certificate of Substantial Completion or any payment related thereto by CITY to CONTRACTOR;

4. use or occupancy of the Work or any part thereof by OWNER;

5. any review and approval of a Shop Drawing or Sample submittal or the issuance of a notice of acceptability by DESIGN PROFESSIONAL;

6. any inspection, test or approval by others; or

7. any correction of defective Work by CITY.

C. Nonconforming Work is rejected unless expressly accepted in writing by the CITY's Representative.

ARTICLE 7 OTHER WORK

7.01 Related Work at Site

A. CITY may perform other work related to the Project at the Site by CITY's own forces, or let other direct contracts therefore, or have other work performed by utility owners. If such other work is to be performed and such fact was not noted in the Contract Documents, then:

1. Written notice thereof will be given to CONTRACTOR prior to starting any such other work, and

2. CONTRACTOR may make a Claim therefore as provided in Article 16 if CONTRACTOR believes that such performance involves additional expense to CONTRACTOR or requires additional time and the parties are unable to agree as to the amount or extent thereof.

B. CONTRACTOR shall afford each other contractor who is a party to such a direct contract, and each utility owner (and CITY, if CITY is performing the additional work with CITY's employees) proper and safe access to the Site and a reasonable opportunity for the introduction and storage of materials and equipment and the execution of such other work and shall properly connect and coordinate the Work with theirs. Unless otherwise provided in the Contract Documents, CONTRACTOR shall do all cutting, fitting and patching of the Work that may be required to properly connect or otherwise make its several parts come together and properly integrate with such other work. CONTRACTOR shall not endanger any work of others by cutting, excavating or otherwise altering their work and will only cut or alter their work with the written consent of CITY and the others whose work will be affected. The duties and responsibilities of CONTRACTOR under this Paragraph are for the benefit of such utility owners and other contractors to the extent that there are comparable provisions for the benefit of CONTRACTOR in said direct contracts between CITY and such utility owners and other contractors.

C. If the proper execution or results of any part of CONTRACTOR's Work depends upon work performed by others under this Article 7, CONTRACTOR shall inspect such other work and promptly report to CITY and DESIGN PROFESSIONAL in writing any delays, defects or deficiencies in such other work that render it unavailable or unsuitable for the proper execution or results of CONTRACTOR's Work. CONTRACTOR's failure to report same will constitute an acceptance of such other work as fit and proper for integration with CONTRACTOR's Work, except for latent or non-apparent defects and deficiencies in such other work.

7.02 Coordination

A. If CITY contracts with others for the performance of other work on the Project at the Site, the following will be set forth in Supplementary Conditions:

- 1. the person, firm or corporation who will have authority and responsibility for coordination of the activities among the various prime contractors will be identified;
- 2. the specific matters to be covered by such authority and responsibility will be itemized; and
- 3. the extent of such authority and responsibilities will be provided.

B. Unless otherwise provided in the Supplementary Conditions, CITY shall have sole authority and responsibility in respect of such coordination.

ARTICLE 8 CITY'S RESPONSIBILITIES

8.01 Communications to CONTRACTOR

A. Except as otherwise provided in these General Conditions, CITY shall issue all communications to CONTRACTOR.

8.02 Replacement of DESIGN PROFESSIONAL

A. In case of termination of the employment of DESIGN PROFESSIONAL, CITY shall appoint a DESIGN PROFESSIONAL whose status under the Contract Documents shall be that of the former DESIGN PROFESSIONAL.

8.03 Furnish Data and Prompt Payment

A. CITY shall promptly furnish the data required of OWNER under the Contract Documents and shall make payments to CONTRACTOR when they are due.

8.04 Lands and Easements; Reports and Tests

A. CITY's duties in respect of providing lands and easements and providing engineering surveys to establish reference points are set forth in Paragraphs 4.01 and 4.05. Paragraph 4.02 refers to CITY's duty to identify and make available to CONTRACTOR copies of reports of explorations and tests of subsurface conditions at the Site and drawings of physical conditions in existing structures at or contiguous to the Site that have been utilized by DESIGN PROFESSIONAL in preparing the Contract Documents.

8.05 Insurance

A. CITY's responsibilities, if any, for purchasing and maintaining liability and property insurance are set forth in Article 5 and the Supplementary Conditions.

8.06 Change Orders

A. CITY is obligated to execute Change Orders as indicated in Paragraph 10.03.

8.07 Inspections, Tests and Approvals

A. CITY's responsibility for certain inspections, tests and approvals is set forth in Paragraph 13.02 F.

8.08 Limitations on CITY's Responsibilities

A. The CITY shall not supervise, direct or have control or authority over, nor be responsible for, CONTRACTOR's means, methods, techniques, sequences or procedures of construction, or the safety precautions and programs incident thereto, or for any failure of CONTRACTOR to comply with Laws or Regulations applicable to the furnishing or performance of the Work. CITY will not be responsible for CONTRACTOR's failure to perform or furnish the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents.

8.09 Undisclosed Hazardous Environmental Condition

A. CITY's responsibility for an undisclosed Hazardous Environmental Condition uncovered or revealed at the Site is set forth in Paragraph 4.06.

8.10 Evidence of Financial Arrangements

A. CITY will furnish CONTRACTOR reasonable evidence that financial arrangements have been made to satisfy OWNER's obligations under the Contract.

8.11 CITY's Representative

A. CITY will provide a representative during the construction period. The duties, responsibilities and the limitations of authority of the CITY "s Representative during construction are set forth in the Contract Documents.

8.12 Visits to Site

A. CITY's Representative will make visits to the Site at intervals appropriate to the various stages of construction as CITY's Representative deems necessary in order to observe the progress that has been made and the quality of the various aspects of CONTRACTOR's executed Work. Based on information obtained during such visits and observations, CITY's Representative will endeavor to determine, in general, if the Work is proceeding in accordance with the Contract Documents. CITY's Representative will not be required to make exhaustive or continuous on-Site inspections to check the quality or quantity of the Work.

ARTICLE 9 DESIGN PROFESSIONAL'S STATUS DURING CONSTRUCTION

9.01 General Scope of DESIGN PROFESSIONAL's Duties

A. DESIGN PROFESSIONAL's efforts will be directed toward providing for CITY a greater degree of confidence that the completed Work will conform generally to the Contract Documents. On the basis of visits to the Site and on-Site observations, DESIGN PROFESSIONAL will keep CITY informed of the progress of the Work and will endeavor to guard CITY against defective Work. DESIGN PROFESSIONAL's visits to the Site and on-Site observations are subject to all the limitations on DESIGN PROFESSIONAL's authority and responsibility set forth in Paragraph 9.08.

9.02 Resident Project Representative

A. If CITY and DESIGN PROFESSIONAL agree, DESIGN PROFESSIONAL will furnish a resident Project representative to assist DESIGN PROFESSIONAL in providing more extensive observation of the Work. The responsibilities, authority and limitations thereon of any such resident Project representative and assistants will be as provided in Paragraph 9.08 and in the Supplementary Conditions.

9.03 Clarifications and Interpretations

A. DESIGN PROFESSIONAL will issue with reasonable promptness written clarifications or interpretations (which may be in the form of Drawings) of the requirements of the Drawings and Specifications prepared by the DESIGN PROFESSIONAL as DESIGN PROFESSIONAL may determine necessary, which shall be consistent with the intent of and reasonably inferable from the Contract Documents. Such written clarifications and interpretations will be binding on CITY and CONTRACTOR. If CITY or CONTRACTOR believes that a written clarification or

interpretation justifies an adjustment in the Contract Price pursuant to Article 11 and/ or the Contract Times pursuant to Article 12 and the parties are unable to agree to the amount or extent thereof, if any, a Claim may be made therefore as provided in Article 16.

9.04 Rejecting Defective Work

A. DESIGN PROFESSIONAL will have authority to disapprove or reject Work which DESIGN PROFESSIONAL believes to be defective, that DESIGN PROFESSIONAL believes will not produce a completed Project that conforms to the Contract Documents, or that will prejudice the integrity of the design concept of the completed Project as a functioning whole as indicated by the Contract Documents. DESIGN PROFESSIONAL will also have authority to require special inspection or testing of the Work as provided in Paragraph 13.04 B, whether or not the Work is fabricated, installed or completed.

9.05 Shop Drawings, Change Orders and Payments

A. In connection with DESIGN PROFESSIONAL's authority as to Shop Drawings and Samples, see Paragraph 6.18.

B. In connection with DESIGN PROFESSIONAL's authority as to Change Orders, see Article 10.

C. In connection with DESIGN PROFESSIONAL's authority as to Applications for Payment, see Article 14.

9.06 Determinations for Unit Prices

A. DESIGN PROFESSIONAL will initially determine the actual quantities and classifications of Unit Price Work performed by CONTRACTOR. DESIGN PROFESSIONAL will review with CONTRACTOR the DESIGN PROFESSIONAL's preliminary determinations on such matters before rendering a written opinion thereon (by recommendation of an Application for Payment or otherwise to the CITY). CITY reserves the right to make a final determination of the actual quantities and classifications of Unit Price Work in reviewing an Application for Payment. Within ten (10) days after the date of receipt of any such decision, CONTRACTOR may deliver to CITY and to DESIGN PROFESSIONAL written notice of intention to appeal CITY's decision pursuant to Article 16.

9.07 Decisions on Requirements of Contract Documents and Acceptability of Work

A. DESIGN PROFESSIONAL will be the initial interpreter of the requirements of the Drawings and Specifications prepared by DESIGN PROFESSIONAL and judge of the acceptability of the Work thereunder.

B. When functioning as interpreter and judge under this Paragraph 9.07, DESIGN PROFESSIONAL will not show partiality to OWNER or CONTRACTOR.

C. Claims, disputes and other matters relating to the acceptability of the Work, quantities and classifications of Unit Price Work, or the interpretation of the requirements of the Contract Documents pertaining to the performance and furnishing of the Work will be referred initially to CITY's Representative in writing with a request for a formal decision in accordance with Article 16.

9.08 Limitations on DESIGN PROFESSIONAL's Authority and Responsibilities

A. Neither DESIGN PROFESSIONAL's authority or responsibility under this Article 9 or under any other provision of the Contract Documents nor any decision made by DESIGN PROFESSIONAL in good faith either to exercise or not exercise such authority or responsibility or the undertaking, exercise or performance of any authority or responsibility by DESIGN PROFESSIONAL shall create, impose or give rise to any duty owed by DESIGN PROFESSIONAL to CONTRACTOR, any Subcontractor, any Supplier, any other person or organization, or to any surety for or employee or agent of any of them.

B. DESIGN PROFESSIONAL will not supervise, direct, control or have authority over or be responsible for CONTRACTOR's means, methods, techniques, sequences or procedures of construction, or the safety precautions and programs incident thereto, or for any failure of CONTRACTOR to comply with Laws or Regulations applicable to the furnishing or performance of the Work. DESIGN PROFESSIONAL will not be responsible for CONTRACTOR's failure to perform or furnish the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents.

C. DESIGN PROFESSIONAL will not be responsible for the acts or omissions of CONTRACTOR or of any Subcontractor, any Supplier, or of any other person or organization performing or furnishing any of the Work.

D. DESIGN PROFESSIONAL's review of the final Application for Payment and accompanying documentation, and all maintenance and operating instructions, schedules, guarantees, Bonds and certificates of inspection, tests and approvals and other documentation required to be delivered by Paragraph 14.07 will only be to determine generally that their content complies with the requirements of, and in the case of certificates of inspections, tests and approvals, that the results certified indicate compliance with, the Contract Documents.

E. The limitations upon authority and responsibility set forth in this Paragraph 9.08 shall also apply to DESIGN PROFESSIONAL's Consultants, resident Project representative and assistants as identified in the Supplementary Conditions.

ARTICLE 10 CHANGES IN THE WORK

10.01 Authorized Changes in the Work

A. Without invalidating the Contract and without notice to any surety, CITY may, at any time or from time to time, order additions, deletions or revisions in the Work. Such additions, deletions or revisions will be authorized by a Written Amendment, a Change Order, or a Work Change Directive. Upon receipt of any such document, CONTRACTOR shall promptly proceed with the Work involved that will be performed under the applicable conditions of the Contract Documents (except as otherwise specifically provided).

B. If CITY and CONTRACTOR are unable to agree on entitlement to, or on the amount or extent, if any, of an adjustment in the Contract Price pursuant to Article 11 or an adjustment of the Contract Times pursuant to Article 12 or both that should be allowed as a result of a Work Change Directive, a Claim may be made therefore as provided in Article 16.

10.02 Unauthorized Changes in the Work

A. CONTRACTOR shall not be entitled to an increase in the Contract Price or an extension of the Contract Times with respect to any work performed that is not required by the Contract Documents as amended, modified or supplemented as provided in Paragraph 3.04, except in the case of an emergency as provided in Paragraph 6.17 or in the case of uncovering Work as provided in Paragraph 13.04.

10.03 Signing of Change Orders

A. CITY and CONTRACTOR, and DESIGN PROFESSIONAL shall sign appropriate Change Orders covering:

- 1. changes in the Work which are:
 - a. ordered by CITY pursuant to Paragraph 10.01 A; or

b. required because of acceptance of defective Work under Paragraph 13.08 or correcting defective Work under Paragraph 13.09; or

c. agreed to by the parties;

2. changes in the Contract Price or Contract Times or both which are agreed to by the parties, including any undisputed sum or amount of time for Work actually performed in accordance with a Work Change Directive; and

3. changes in the Contract Price or Contract Times or both which embody the substance of any written decision recommended by DESIGN PROFESSIONAL and approved by CITY pursuant to Paragraph 9.06, provided that, in lieu of signing any such Change Order, an appeal may be taken from any such decision in accordance with the provisions of the Contract Documents and applicable Laws or Regulations, but during any such appeal, CONTRACTOR shall carry on the Work and adhere to the progress schedule as provided in Paragraph 6.19.

10.04 Notification to Surety

A. If notice of any change affecting the general scope of the Work or the provisions of the Contract Documents (including, but not limited to, Contract Price or Contract Times or both) is required by the provisions of any Bond to be given to a surety, the giving of any such notice will be CONTRACTOR's responsibility, and the amount of each applicable Bond will be adjusted accordingly.

ARTICLE 11 CHANGE OF CONTRACT PRICE

11.01 Change of Contract Price

A. The Contract Price constitutes the total compensation (subject to authorized adjustments) payable to CONTRACTOR for performing the Work. All duties, responsibilities and obligations assigned to or undertaken by CONTRACTOR shall be at CONTRACTOR's expense without change in the Contract Price.

B. The Contract Price may only be changed by a Change Order. Any request for an adjustment in the Contract Price shall be based on written notice delivered within fourteen (14) calendar days after occurrence of the event giving rise to the request or within fourteen (14) calendar days after first recognition of the conditions giving rise to the request. Prior notice is not required for requests or claims relating to an emergency endangering life or property as described in Paragraph 6.16. Thereafter, the CONTRACTOR shall submit written documentation of its request, including appropriate supporting documentation, within ten (10) calendar days after giving notice, unless the CITY grants an extension based on good cause shown by the CONTRACTOR that such additional time is warranted.

C. The value of any Work covered by a Change Order or of any request for an adjustment in the Contract Price will be determined as follows:

1. where the Work involved is covered by Unit Prices contained in the Contract Documents, by application of such Unit Prices to the quantities of the items involved (subject to the provisions of Paragraph 11.04); or

2. where the Work involved is not covered by Unit Prices contained in the Contract Documents, by a mutually agreed lump sum; or

3. where the Work involved is not covered by Unit Prices contained in the Contract Documents and agreement to a lump sum is not reached under Paragraph 11.01 C.2, on the basis of the Cost of the Work (determined as provided in Paragraphs 11.02 A and B) plus a CONTRACTOR's fee for overhead and profit (determined as provided in Paragraph 11.01 D).

D. The CONTRACTOR's fee allowed to CONTRACTOR for overhead and profit shall be determined as follows:

1. a mutually acceptable fixed fee; or

2. if a fixed fee is not agreed upon, then a fee based on the following percentages of the various portions of the Cost of the Work:

a. for costs incurred under Paragraphs 11.02 A.1 and 11.02 A.2, the CONTRACTOR's fee shall be ten percent (10%);

b. for costs incurred under Paragraph 11.02 A.3, the CONTRACTOR's fee shall be five percent (5%);

c. where one or more tiers of subcontracts are on the basis of the Cost of the Work plus a fee and no fixed fee is agreed upon, the intent of Paragraphs 11.01 D.2 and 11.02 A.1 through A.3 is that the Subcontractor who actually performs or furnishes the Work, at whatever tier, will be a paid a fee of ten percent (10%) of the costs incurred by such Subcontractor under Paragraphs 11.02 A.1 and 11.02 A.2 and that any higher tier Subcontractor and CONTRACTOR will each be paid a fee of five percent (5%) of the amount paid to the next lower tier Subcontractor;

d. no fee shall be payable on the basis of costs itemized under Paragraphs 11.02 A.4, 11.02 A.5 and 11.02 B;

e. the amount of credit to be allowed by CONTRACTOR to CITY for any change which results in a net decrease in cost will be the amount of the actual net decrease in costs plus a deduction in CONTRACTOR's fee by an amount equal to five percent (5%) of such net decrease; and

f. when both additions and credits are involved in any one change, the adjustment in CONTRACTOR's fee shall be computed on the basis of the net change in accordance with Paragraphs 11.01 D.2.a through 11.01 D.2.e, inclusive.

E. Whenever the Cost of the Work is to be determined pursuant to Paragraphs 11.02 A and B, CONTRACTOR shall establish and maintain records thereof in accordance with generally accepted accounting practices and submit in form acceptable to CITY an itemized cost breakdown together with supporting data.

11.02 Cost of the Work

A. The term "Cost of the Work" means the sum of all costs necessarily incurred and paid by CONTRACTOR in the proper performance of the Work. When the value of any Work covered by a Change Order or when a request for an adjustment in Contract Price is determined on the basis of Cost of the Work, the costs to be reimbursed to CONTRACTOR will be only those additional or incremental costs required because of the change in the Work or because of the event giving rise to the request. Except as otherwise agreed to in writing by CITY, costs covered by Change Orders or requests shall be in amounts no higher than those prevailing in the locality of the Project, shall include only the following items and shall not include any costs itemized in 11.02 B:

1. Payroll costs for employees in the direct employ of CONTRACTOR in the performance of the Work, using occupational titles and job classifications agreed upon by CITY and CONTRACTOR. Such employees shall include, without limitation, job Site superintendents, foremen and other personnel employed full time at the Site. Payroll costs for employees not employed full time on the Work shall be apportioned on the basis of their time spent on the Work. Payroll costs shall include, but not be limited to, salaries and wages plus the cost of fringe benefits which shall include social security contributions, unemployment, excise and payroll taxes, workers''' compensation, health and retirement benefits, bonuses, sick leave, vacation and holiday pay applicable thereto. The expenses of performing the Work after regular working hours, on Saturdays, Sundays or legal holidays, shall be included in the above to the extent authorized by OWNER.

2. Cost of all materials and equipment furnished and incorporated into the Work, including costs of transportation and storage thereof, and Suppliers' field services required in connection therewith. All cash discounts shall accrue to CONTRACTOR unless CITY deposits funds with CONTRACTOR with which to make payments, in which case the cash discounts shall accrue to CITY. All trade discounts, rebates and refunds and returns from sale of surplus materials and equipment shall accrue to CITY, and CONTRACTOR shall make provisions so that they may be obtained.

3. Payments made by CONTRACTOR to Subcontractors for Work performed or furnished by Subcontractors. If required by CITY, CONTRACTOR shall obtain competitive bids from Subcontractors acceptable to OWNER and CONTRACTOR and shall deliver such bids to CITY who will then determine, with the advice of DESIGN PROFESSIONAL, which bids, if any, will be accepted. If any subcontract provides that the Subcontractor is to be paid on the basis of the Cost of the Work plus a fee, the Subcontractor's Cost of the Work and fee shall be determined in the same manner as CONTRACTOR's Cost of the Work and fee as provided in Paragraphs 11.01 D and E and 11.02 A and B. All subcontracts shall be subject to the other provisions of the Contract Documents insofar as applicable.

4. Costs of special consultants (including but not limited to engineers, architects, testing laboratories, surveyors, attorneys and accountants) employed for services specifically related to the Work when such services are approved in advance by CITY in writing.

5. Other costs including the following:

a. The proportion of necessary transportation, travel and subsistence expenses of CONTRACTOR's employees incurred in discharge of duties connected with the Work.

b. Cost, including transportation and maintenance, of all materials, supplies, equipment, machinery, appliances, office and temporary facilities at the Site and hand tools not owned by the workers, which are consumed in the performance of the Work, and cost, less market value of such items used but not consumed which remain the property of CONTRACTOR.

c. Rentals of all construction equipment and machinery and the parts thereof whether rented from CONTRACTOR or others in accordance with rental agreements approved by CITY with the advice of DESIGN PROFESSIONAL, and the costs of transportation, loading, unloading, installation, assembly, dismantling and removal thereof, all in accordance with the terms of said rental agreements. The rental of any such equipment, machinery or parts shall cease when the use thereof is no longer necessary for the Work.

d. Applicable sales, consumer, use or similar taxes related to the Work, and for which CONTRACTOR is liable, imposed by Laws or Regulations.

e. Deposits lost for causes other than negligence of CONTRACTOR, any Subcontractor or anyone directly or indirectly employed by any of them or for whose acts any of them may be liable, and royalty payments and fees for permits and licenses required to perform the Work.

f. Losses and damages (and related expenses) caused by damage to the Work, not compensated by insurance or otherwise, sustained by CONTRACTOR in connection with the performance and furnishing of the Work (except losses and damages within the deductible amounts of property insurance established by CITY in accordance with Article 5), provided they have resulted from causes other than the negligence of CONTRACTOR, any Subcontractor, or anyone directly or indirectly employed by any of them or for whose acts any of them may be liable. Such losses shall include settlements made with the written consent and approval of CITY. No such losses, damages and expenses shall be included in the Cost of the Work for the purpose of determining CONTRACTOR's fee. If, however, any such loss or damage requires reconstruction and CONTRACTOR is placed in charge thereof, CONTRACTOR shall be paid for those services a fee proportionate to that stated in Paragraph 11.01 D.2.

g. The cost of utilities, fuel and sanitary facilities at the Site.

h. Minor expenses such as telegrams, long distance telephone calls, telephone service at the Site, expressage and similar petty cash items in connection with the Work.

i. Cost of premiums for additional or increased Bonds, or for insurance required because of approved changes in the Work.
B. Costs excluded: The term "Cost of the Work" shall not include any of the following:

1. Payroll costs and other compensation of CONTRACTOR's officers, executives, principals (of partnership and sole proprietorships), general managers, engineers, architects, estimators, attorneys, auditors, accountants, purchasing and contracting agents, expediters, timekeepers, clerks and other personnel employed by CONTRACTOR whether at the Site or in CONTRACTOR's principal or a branch office for general administration of the Work (if not specifically included in the agreed upon occupational titles and job classifications referred to in Paragraph 11.02 A.1 or specifically covered by Paragraph 11.02 A.4), all of which are to be considered administrative costs covered by the CONTRACTOR's fee.

2. Expenses of CONTRACTOR's principal and branch offices other than CONTRACTOR's office at the Site.

3. Any part of CONTRACTOR's capital expenses, including interest on CONTRACTOR's capital employed for the Work and charges against CONTRACTOR for delinquent payments.

4. Costs due to the negligence of CONTRACTOR, any Subcontractor, or anyone directly or indirectly employed by any of them or for whose acts any of them may be liable, including but not limited to, the correction of defective Work, disposal of materials, or equipment wrongly supplied, and making good any damage to property.

5. Other overhead or general expense costs of any kind and the costs of any item not specifically and expressly included in Paragraph 11.02 A.

11.03 Cash Allowances

A. It is understood that CONTRACTOR has included in the Contract Price all allowances so named in the Contract Documents and shall cause the Work so covered to be furnished and performed for such sums as may be acceptable to CITY. CONTRACTOR agrees that:

1. the allowances include the cost to CONTRACTOR (less any applicable trade discounts) of materials and equipment required by the allowances to be delivered at the Site, and all applicable taxes; and

2. CONTRACTOR's costs for unloading and handling on the Site, labor, installation costs, overhead, profit and other expenses contemplated for the allowances have been included in the Contract Price and not in the allowances, and no demand for additional payment on account of any of the foregoing will be valid.

B. Prior to final payment, an appropriate Change Order will be issued by CITY to reflect actual amounts due CONTRACTOR on account of Work covered by allowances, and the Contract Price shall be correspondingly adjusted.

11.04 Unit Price Work

A. Where the Contract Documents provide that all or part of the Work is to be Unit Price Work, initially the Contract Price will be deemed to include for all Unit Price Work an amount equal to the sum of the established unit price for each separately identified item of Unit Price Work times the estimated quantity of each item as indicated in the Contract. The estimated quantities of items of Unit Price Work are not guaranteed and are solely for the purpose of comparison of Bids and determining an initial Contract Price. Determinations of the actual quantities and classifications of Unit Price Work performed by CONTRACTOR will be made in accordance with Paragraph 9.06.

B. Each unit price will be deemed to include an amount considered by CONTRACTOR to be adequate to cover CONTRACTOR's overhead and profit for each separately identified item.

C. CITY or CONTRACTOR may negotiate an adjustment of the price per unit of Unit Price Work stated in the Contract if:

1. the quantity of any item of Unit Price Work performed by CONTRACTOR differs by twenty percent (20%) or more from the estimated quantity of such item indicated in the Contract; and

2. there is no corresponding adjustment with respect to any other item of Work; and

3. CONTRACTOR believes that CONTRACTOR is entitled to an increase in Contract Price as a result of having incurred additional expense or CITY believes that CITY is entitled to a decrease in Contract Price.

11.05 Dispute Resolution

A. If CITY and CONTRACTOR are unable to agree on entitlement to, or magnitude of, an equitable adjustment in the Contract Price in accordance with Article 11 within fourteen (14) calendar days from the receipt of supporting documentation of the request pursuant to 11.01.B., unless the CITY grants an extension based on good cause shown by the CONTRACTOR that such additional time is warranted, then a Claim for such adjustment may be made pursuant to Article 16.

ARTICLE 12 CONTRACT TIMES

12.01 Time of the Essence

A. All times stated in the Contract Documents are of the essence of the Contract.

12.02 Change of Contract Times

A. The Contract Times (or Milestones) may only be changed by a Change Order. Any request for an adjustment in the Contract Times shall be based on written notice delivered within fourteen (14) calendar days after occurrence of the event giving rise to the request or within fourteen (14) calendar days after first recognition of the conditions giving rise to the request. Thereafter, the CONTRACTOR shall submit written documentation of its requests, including appropriate supporting documentation, within ten (10) days after giving notice, unless the CITY grants an extension based on good cause shown by the CONTRACTOR that such additional time is warranted.

12.03 Proof Required To Justify an Extension of Time For Excusable and Compensable Delays

A. In support of any request for an extension of the Contract Times pursuant to this Article, CONTRACTOR must demonstrate to the reasonable satisfaction of the CITY that the critical path of the approved baseline project schedule was delayed. CONTRACTOR shall be entitled to an increase in contract time for the number of days that the critical path was delayed solely as a result of the compensable or excusable event. A compensable or excusable event includes, but is not limited to:

- 1. unreasonable delay of issuance of Notice to Proceed by CITY;
- 2. CITY's unreasonable delay of delivery furnished materials, equipment, or work;
- 3. unreasonable delay responding to shop drawings and submittals;
- 4. CITY's unreasonable delay in issuing a Change Order;
- 5. an order by the CITY to stop the Work where the CONTRACTOR was not at fault; and
 - 6. other reasonable grounds as determined by the City in its sole discretion.

B. CONTRACTOR shall compare the critical path of the approved baseline project schedule to the actual critical path of the Work, identifying the specific impact of the compensable or excusable event.

C. CONTRACTOR shall submit to the CITY a written time impact analysis illustrating the influence of each compensable or excusable event on the date of Substantial Completion. The

time impact analysis shall demonstrate the time impact based on the date of the delay in time and the event time computations or all affected activities.

D. If the critical path of the Work is delayed by "Force Majeure", the CONTRACTOR shall be entitled only to an extension of the Contract Times for the number of days of delay to the critical path. For purposes of this paragraph, "Force Majeure" shall mean fire, tornado, flood, earthquake, war, act of terrorism, civil disturbance, or labor strikes away from the project site.

E. Extensions of contract time pursuant to the this section will be granted only to the extent that the time adjustments exceed the total float time available when the event causing the delay occurred.

12.04 Delays Within CONTRACTOR's Control

A. The Contract Times (or Milestones) will not be extended due to delays within the control of CONTRACTOR. Delays attributable to and within the control of a Subcontractor or Supplier shall be deemed to be delays within the control of CONTRACTOR.

12.05 Delays Beyond the CITY's and CONTRACTOR's Control

A. Where CONTRACTOR is prevented from completing any part of the Work within the Contract Times (or Milestones) due to delay beyond the control of both CITY and CONTRACTOR, an extension of the Contract Times (or Milestones) in an amount equal to the time lost due to such delay shall be CONTRACTOR's sole and exclusive remedy for such delay.

12.06 Delay Damages

A. In no event shall CITY be liable to CONTRACTOR, any Subcontractor, any Supplier, any other person or organization, or to any surety for or employee or agent of any of them, for damages arising out of or resulting from:

1. delays caused by or within the control of CONTRACTOR, or

2. delays beyond the control of CITY or CONTRACTOR including but not limited to fires, floods, epidemics, abnormal weather conditions, acts of God or acts or neglect by utility owners or other contractors performing other work as contemplated by Article 7.

B. Nothing in this Paragraph 12.06 bars a change in Contract Price pursuant to this Article 12 to compensate CONTRACTOR due to delay, interference, or disruption directly attributable to actions or inaction of CITY, DESIGN PROFESSIONAL, Consultant or anyone for whom CITY, DESIGN PROFESSIONAL or Consultant is responsible.

12.07 Dispute Resolution

A. If CITY and CONTRACTOR are unable to agree on entitlement to, or magnitude of, an equitable adjustment in the Contract Time in accordance with Article 12 within fourteen (14) calendar days from the receipt of supporting documentation of the request pursuant to 12.02, unless the CITY grants an extension based on good cause shown by the CONTRACTOR that such additional time is warranted, then a Claim for such adjustment may be made pursuant to Article 16.

ARTICLE 13 TESTS AND INSPECTIONS; CORRECTION, REMOVAL OR ACCEPTANCE OF DEFECTIVE WORK

13.01 Access to Work

A. CITY, DESIGN PROFESSIONAL, Consultants, other representatives and personnel of CITY, independent testing laboratories and governmental agencies with jurisdictional interests will have access to the Site and Work at reasonable times for their observation, inspecting and testing. CONTRACTOR shall provide them proper and safe conditions for such access and advise them of CONTRACTOR's Site safety procedures and programs so that they may comply therewith as applicable.

13.02 Tests and Inspections

A. CONTRACTOR shall give DESIGN PROFESSIONAL and CITY's Representative timely notice of readiness of the Work for all required inspections, tests or approvals, and shall cooperate with inspection and testing personnel to facilitate required inspections or tests.

B. If any Work (or the work of others at the Site) that is to be inspected, tested or approved is covered by CONTRACTOR without written approval required by Paragraphs 13.02 D or 13.02 E, it must, if requested by CITY's Representative, be uncovered for observation.

C. Uncovering Work as provided in Paragraph 13.02 B, shall be at CONTRACTOR's expense unless CONTRACTOR has given DESIGN PROFESSIONAL and CITY's Representative timely notice of CONTRACTOR's intention to cover the same and DESIGN PROFESSIONAL and CITY's Representative have not acted with reasonable promptness in response to such notice.

D. If Laws or Regulations of any public body (including City) having jurisdiction require any Work (or part thereof) specifically to be inspected, tested or approved by an employee or other representative of such public body, CONTRACTOR shall assume full responsibility for arranging and obtaining such inspections, tests or approvals, pay all costs in connection therewith, and furnish DESIGN PROFESSIONAL and CITY's Representative the required certificates of inspection or approval.

E. CONTRACTOR shall be responsible for arranging and obtaining and shall pay all costs in connection with any inspections, tests or approvals required for CITY's and DESIGN PROFESSIONAL's acceptance of materials or equipment to be incorporated into the Work, or acceptance of materials, mix designs, or equipment submitted for approval prior to CONTRACTOR's purchase thereof for incorporation into the Work. Such inspections, tests, or approvals shall be performed by organizations acceptable to CITY and DESIGN PROFESSIONAL.

F. CITY shall employ and pay for the services of an independent testing laboratory to perform all inspections, tests, or approvals required by the Contract Documents except:

1. for inspections, tests or approvals covered by Paragraph 13.02 D and E;

2. that costs incurred in connection with tests or inspections conducted pursuant to Paragraph 13.04 B shall be paid as provided in said Paragraph 13.04 B; and

3. as otherwise specifically provided in the Contract Documents.

13.03 Notice of Defects

A. Prompt notice of all defective Work of which either CITY or DESIGN PROFESSIONAL has actual knowledge will be given to CONTRACTOR. Defective Work may be rejected, corrected or accepted as provided in this Article 13.

13.04 Uncovering Work

A. If any Work (or the work of others at the Site) is covered contrary to the written request of DESIGN PROFESSIONAL or CITY's Representative, it must, if requested by CITY's Representative, be uncovered for DESIGN PROFESSIONAL's or CITY's Representative's observation and replaced at CONTRACTOR's expense.

B. If CITY considers it necessary or advisable that covered Work be observed by DESIGN PROFESSIONAL or CITY's Representative or be inspected or tested by others, CONTRACTOR, at CITY's request, shall uncover, expose or otherwise make available for observation, inspection or testing as may be required, that portion of the Work in question, furnishing all necessary labor, material and equipment. If it is found that such Work is defective, CONTRACTOR shall pay all costs, losses and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) caused by, arising out of or resulting from such uncovering, exposure, observation, inspection and testing and of satisfactory replacement or reconstruction

(including but not limited to all costs of repair or replacement of work of others); and CITY shall be entitled to an appropriate decrease in the Contract Price. If the parties are unable to agree as to the amount thereof, CITY may make a Claim therefore as provided in Article 16. If, however, such Work is not found to be defective, CONTRACTOR shall be allowed an increase in the Contract Price or an extension of the Contract Times (or Milestones), or both, directly attributable to such uncovering, exposure, observation, inspection, testing, replacement and reconstruction. If the parties are unable to agree as to the amount or extent thereof, CONTRACTOR may make a Claim therefore as provided in Article 16.

13.05 CITY May Stop the Work

A. If the Work is defective, or CONTRACTOR fails to supply sufficient skilled workers or suitable materials or equipment, or fails to furnish or perform the Work in such a way that the completed Work will conform to the Contract Documents, CITY may order CONTRACTOR to stop the Work, or any portion thereof, until the cause for such order has been eliminated; however, this right of CITY to stop the Work shall not give rise to any duty on the part of CITY to exercise this right for the benefit of CONTRACTOR, any Subcontractor, Supplier, other individual or entity or any surety or employee or agent of any of them.

13.06 Correction or Removal of Defective Work

A. If required by CITY, CONTRACTOR shall promptly, as directed, either correct all defective Work, whether or not fabricated, installed or completed, or, if the Work has been rejected by either DESIGN PROFESSIONAL or CITY's Representative, remove it and replace it with Work that is not defective. CONTRACTOR shall pay all costs, losses and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) caused by or resulting from such correction or removal (including but not limited to all costs of repair or replacement of work of others).

13.07 Correction Period

A. If within one (1) year after the date of Substantial Completion, or such longer period of time as may be prescribed by Laws or Regulations, by the terms of any applicable special guarantee required by the Contract Documents, or by any specific provision of the Contract Documents, any Work is found to be defective, or if the repair of any damages to the land or areas made available for CONTRACTOR's use by CITY or permitted by Laws and Regulations as contemplated in Paragraph 6.10 is found to be defective, CONTRACTOR shall promptly, without cost to CITY and in accordance with CITY's written instructions:

1. correct the repair of damages to such land or areas; or

2. correct such defective Work, or if it has been rejected by CITY, remove it from the Site and replace it with Work that is not defective; and

3. satisfactorily correct or remove and replace any damage to other Work or to the work of others or damage to other lands or areas resulting therefrom. If CONTRACTOR does not promptly comply with the terms of such instructions, or in the event of an emergency where delay by CONTRACTOR would cause serious risk of loss or damage, CITY may have the defective Work corrected or the rejected Work removed and replaced, and all costs, losses and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) caused by or resulting from such removal and replacement (including but not limited to all costs of repair or replacement of work of others) will be paid by CONTRACTOR.

B. In special circumstances where a particular item of equipment is placed in continuous service before Substantial Completion of all the Work, the correction period for that item may start to run from an earlier date if so provided in the Specifications or by Written Amendment.

C. Where defective Work (and damage to other Work resulting therefrom) has been corrected or removed and replaced under this Paragraph 13.07, the correction period hereunder

with respect to such Work will be extended for an additional period of one (1) year, or such longer period of time as may be prescribed within Paragraph 13.07 A, after such correction or removal and replacement has been satisfactorily completed.

D. CONTRACTOR's obligations under this Paragraph 13.07 are in addition to any other obligation or warranty. The provisions of this Paragraph 13.07 shall not be construed as a substitute for or waiver of the provisions of any applicable statute of limitation or repose.

13.08 Acceptance of Defective Work

A. If, instead of requiring correction or removal and replacement of defective Work, CITY prefers to accept it, CITY may do so. CONTRACTOR shall pay all costs, losses and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) attributable to CITY's evaluation of and determination to accept such defective Work and shall pay OWNER for the diminished value of the Work. If any such acceptance occurs prior to DESIGN PROFESSIONAL's recommendation of final payment, a Change Order will be issued incorporating the necessary revisions into the Contract Documents with respect to the Work and, due to the diminished value of the Work, CITY shall be entitled to an appropriate decrease in the Contract Price. If the parties are unable to agree as to the amount thereof, CITY may make a Claim therefore as provided in Article 16. If the acceptance of defective Work occurs after such recommendation, an appropriate amount shall be paid by CONTRACTOR to CITY.

13.09 CITY May Correct Defective Work

A. If CONTRACTOR fails within a reasonable time after written notice from DESIGN PROFESSIONAL or CITY's Representative to correct defective Work or to remove and replace rejected Work as required by CITY in accordance with Paragraph 13.06, or if CONTRACTOR fails to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents, or if CONTRACTOR fails to comply with any other provision of the Contract Documents, CITY may, after seven (7) days written notice to CONTRACTOR, correct and remedy any such deficiency.

B. CITY shall proceed expeditiously when exercising the rights and remedies under this Paragraph 13.09. In connection with such corrective and remedial action, CITY may exclude CONTRACTOR from all or part of the Site; take possession of all or part of the Work and suspend CONTRACTOR's services related thereto; take possession of CONTRACTOR's tools, appliances, construction equipment and machinery at the Site; and incorporate into the Work all materials and equipment stored at the Site or for which CITY has paid CONTRACTOR but which are stored elsewhere. CONTRACTOR shall allow CITY, CITY's Representative, agents and employees, CITY's other contractors, DESIGN PROFESSIONAL and Consultants access to the Site to enable CITY to exercise the rights and remedies under this Paragraph 13.09.

C. All costs, losses and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) incurred or sustained by CITY in exercising such rights and remedies will be charged against CONTRACTOR and a Change Order will be issued incorporating the necessary revisions into the Contract Documents with respect to the Work; and CITY shall be entitled to an appropriate decrease in the Contract Price. If CITY and CONTRACTOR are unable to agree as to the amount thereof, CITY may make a Claim therefore as provided in Article 16. Such Claims for costs, losses and damages will include but not be limited to all costs of repair or replacement of work of others destroyed or damaged by correction, removal and replacement of CONTRACTOR's defective or rejected Work.

D. CONTRACTOR shall not be allowed an extension of the Contract Times (or Milestones) because of any delay in the performance of the Work attributable to the exercise by CITY of CITY's rights and remedies under Paragraphs 13.06 and 13.09.

ARTICLE 14 PAYMENTS TO CONTRACTOR AND COMPLETION

14.01 Schedule of Values

A. 01290.02 Schedule of Values established as provided in Article 2 will serve as the basis for progress payments and will be incorporated into form 01290.01 Application for Payment acceptable to DESIGN PROFESSIONAL and CITY. Progress payments for Unit Price Work will be based on the number of units completed.

14.02 Application for Progress Payments

A. Application for Payment

1. At least twenty (20) days before the date stipulated in the Supplementary Conditions for each progress payment (but not more often than once a month), CONTRACTOR shall submit to DESIGN PROFESSIONAL for review an Application for Payment filled out and signed by CONTRACTOR covering the Work completed as of the date of the Application and accompanied by such supporting documentation as is required by the Contract Documents. If payment is requested on the basis of materials and equipment not incorporated into the Work but delivered and suitably stored at the Site or at another location agreed to in writing, the Application for Payment shall also be accompanied by a bill of sale, paid invoice or other documentation warranting that CITY has received the materials and equipment are covered by appropriate property insurance and other arrangements to protect CITY''s interest therein, all of which will be subject to CITY's approval.

2. Beginning with the second Application for Payment, each Application shall include:

a. an affidavit of CONTRACTOR stating that all previous progress payments received for the Work have been applied to discharge CONTRACTOR's legitimate obligations associated with prior Applications for Payment, and

b. a copy of the most recent 00485.01 M/WBE Monthly Utilization Report CONTRACTOR has submitted to the CITY's Civil Rights and Equal Opportunity Department.

c. a copy of the most recent 00485.02 Project Workforce Monthly Report and 00485.03 Company-Wide Workforce Monthly Report CONTRACTOR has submitted to the OWNER's Civil Rights and Equal Opportunity Department.

d. an update to the approved schedule pursuant to paragraphs 6.04 and 6.05.

3. The amount of retainage with respect to progress payments will be stated in the Supplementary Conditions.

B. Review of Applications

1. DESIGN PROFESSIONAL will, within ten (10) days after receipt of each Application for Payment, either indicate in writing a recommendation of payment and present the Application to CITY, or return the Application to CONTRACTOR indicating in writing DESIGN PROFESSIONAL's reasons for refusing to recommend payment. In the latter case, CONTRACTOR shall make the necessary corrections and resubmit the Application.

a. After presentation of the Application for Payment to CITY, and if CITY's Representative agrees with DESIGN PROFESSIONAL's recommendation, the amount recommended will (subject to the provisions of Paragraph 14.02 B.4) become due and will be paid by CITY to CONTRACTOR, subject to the provisions of Laws or Regulations.

b. No payment shall be approved until the CONTRACTOR has submitted with the Application accompanying documentation as required by the Contract Documents, including, but not limited to, the documentation required by paragraphs 6.04 and 6.05.

2. DESIGN PROFESSIONAL's recommendation of any payment requested in an Application for Payment will constitute a representation by DESIGN PROFESSIONAL to CITY, based on DESIGN PROFESSIONAL's observations of the executed Work as an experienced and gualified DESIGN PROFESSIONAL and on DESIGN PROFESSIONAL's

review of the Application for Payment and the accompanying data and schedules, that to the best of DESIGN PROFESSIONAL's knowledge, information and belief:

a. the Work has progressed to the point indicated;

b. the quality of the Work is generally in accordance with the Contract Documents (subject to an evaluation of the Work as a functioning whole prior to or upon Substantial Completion, to the results of any subsequent tests called for in the Contract Documents, to a final determination of quantities and classifications for Unit Price Work under Paragraph 9.06, and to any other qualifications stated in the recommendation); and

c. the conditions precedent to CONTRACTOR being entitled to such payment appear to have been fulfilled in so far as it is DESIGN PROFESSIONAL's responsibility to observe the Work.

3. DESIGN PROFESSIONAL's recommendation of any payment, including final payment, shall not mean that DESIGN PROFESSIONAL is responsible for CONTRACTOR's means, methods, techniques, sequence or procedures of construction, safety precautions and programs incident thereto, or any failure of CONTRACTOR to comply with Laws or Regulations applicable to the furnishing or performance of Work.

4. DESIGN PROFESSIONAL may refuse to recommend the whole or any part of any payment if, in DESIGN PROFESSIONAL's opinion, it would be incorrect to make the representations to CITY referred to in Paragraph 14.02 B.2. DESIGN PROFESSIONAL may also refuse to recommend any such payment or, because of subsequently discovered evidence or the results of subsequent inspections or tests, nullify any such payment previously recommended, to such extent as may be necessary in DESIGN PROFESSIONAL's opinion to protect CITY from loss because:

a. the Work is defective, or completed Work has been damaged requiring correction or replacement;

b. the Contract Price has been reduced by Written Amendment or Change Orders;

c. CITY has been required to correct defective Work or complete Work in accordance with Paragraph 13.09; or

d. DESIGN PROFESSIONAL has actual knowledge of the occurrence of any of the events enumerated in Paragraph 15.02.

C. Reduction in Payment

1. CITY may refuse to make payment of the full amount recommended by DESIGN PROFESSIONAL because:

a. Claims have been made by third parties against CITY on account of CONTRACTOR's performance or furnishing of the Work; or

b. Claims have been made by CITY against CONTRACTOR in connection with the Work, except where CONTRACTOR has delivered a specific Bond satisfactory to CITY to secure the satisfaction and discharge of such Claims;

c. there are other items entitling CITY to a set-off against the amount recommended; or

d. CITY has actual knowledge of the occurrence of any of the events enumerated in Paragraphs 14.02 B.4.a through c or 15.02 A.1 through 4; but CITY must give CONTRACTOR written notice (with a copy to DESIGN PROFESSIONAL) stating the reasons for such action and promptly pay CONTRACTOR the amount so withheld, or any adjustment thereto agreed to by CITY and CONTRACTOR, when CONTRACTOR corrects to CITY's satisfaction the reasons for such action; or

e. CITY has made a different determination of the actual quantities and classifications of Unit Price Work.

14.03 CONTRACTOR's Warranty of Title

A. CONTRACTOR warrants and guarantees that title to all Work, materials and equipment covered by any Application for Payment, whether incorporated into the Project or not, will pass to CITY no later than the time of payment, free and clear of all Liens.

14.04 Substantial Completion

A. When CONTRACTOR considers the entire Work ready for its intended use CONTRACTOR shall notify CITY and DESIGN PROFESSIONAL in writing that the entire Work is substantially complete (except for items specifically listed by CONTRACTOR as incomplete) and request that CITY issue a certificate of Substantial Completion. Within a reasonable time thereafter, CITY, together with CONTRACTOR and DESIGN PROFESSIONAL, shall make an inspection of the Work to determine the status of completion. If DESIGN PROFESSIONAL does not consider the Work substantially complete, DESIGN PROFESSIONAL will notify CONTRACTOR and CITY in writing giving the reasons therefore. If DESIGN PROFESSIONAL considers the Work substantially complete, DESIGN PROFESSIONAL will prepare and deliver to CITY a recommended certificate of Substantial Completion that shall establish the date of Substantial Completion. There shall be attached to the certificate a tentative list of items to be completed or corrected before final payment. CITY shall have seven (7) days after receipt of the recommended certificate during which to make written objection to DESIGN PROFESSIONAL as to any provisions of the certificate or attached list. At the time of delivery of the recommended certificate of Substantial Completion, DESIGN PROFESSIONAL will deliver to CITY and CONTRACTOR a written recommendation as to division of responsibilities pending final payment between CITY and CONTRACTOR with respect to security, operation, safety, protection of the Work, maintenance, heat, utilities, insurance and warranties and guarantees.

B. CITY shall have the right to exclude CONTRACTOR from the Site after the date of Substantial Completion, but CITY shall allow CONTRACTOR reasonable access to complete or correct items on the tentative list.

14.05 Partial Utilization

A. Use by CITY at CITY's option of any substantially completed part of the Work which has specifically been identified in the Contract Documents, or which CITY, DESIGN PROFESSIONAL and CONTRACTOR agree constitutes a separately functioning and usable part of the Work that can be used by CITY for its intended purpose without significant interference with CONTRACTOR's performance of the remainder of the Work, may be accomplished prior to Substantial Completion of all the Work subject to the following:

1. CITY at any time may request CONTRACTOR in writing to permit CITY to use any such part of the Work which CITY believes to be ready for its intended use and substantially complete. If CONTRACTOR agrees that such part of the Work is substantially complete, CONTRACTOR will certify to CITY and DESIGN PROFESSIONAL that such part of the Work is substantially complete and request CITY to issue a certificate of Substantial Completion for that part of the Work. CONTRACTOR at any time may notify CITY and DESIGN PROFESSIONAL in writing that CONTRACTOR considers any such part of the Work ready for its intended use and substantially complete and request CITY to issue a certificate of Substantial Completion for that part of the Work. Within a reasonable time after either such request, CITY, together with CONTRACTOR and DESIGN PROFESSIONAL, shall make an inspection of that part of the Work to determine its status of completion. If DESIGN PROFESSIONAL does not consider that part of the Work to be substantially complete, DESIGN PROFESSIONAL will notify CITY and CONTRACTOR in writing, giving the reasons therefore. If DESIGN PROFESSIONAL considers that part of the Work to be substantially complete, the provisions of Paragraph 14.04 will apply with respect to certification of Substantial Completion of that part of the Work and the division of responsibility in respect thereof and access thereto.

2. No occupancy or separate operation of part of the Work will be accomplished prior to compliance with the requirements of Paragraph 5.09 with respect to property insurance.

14.06 Final Inspection

A. Upon written notice from CONTRACTOR that the entire Work or an agreed portion thereof is complete, DESIGN PROFESSIONAL will make a final inspection with CITY and CONTRACTOR and will notify CONTRACTOR in writing of all particulars in which this inspection reveals that the Work is incomplete or defective. CONTRACTOR shall immediately take such measures as are necessary to complete such Work or remedy such deficiencies.

14.07 Final Payment

A. Application for Payment

1. After CONTRACTOR has completed all corrections required by Paragraph 14.06 to the satisfaction of DESIGN PROFESSIONAL and CITY's Representative and delivered in accordance with the Contract Documents all maintenance and operating instructions, schedules, guarantees, Bonds, certificates or other evidence of insurance required by Paragraph 5.04, certificates of inspection, marked-up record documents (as provided in Paragraph 6.13) and other documents, CONTRACTOR may make application for final payment following the procedure for progress payments.

2. The final Application for Payment shall be accompanied (except as previously delivered) by:

a. all documentation required by the Contract Documents, including but not limited to the evidence of insurance required by Subparagraph 5.04 B.7; and

b. 01290.14 "Contractor Affidavit for Final Payment" from CONTRACTOR and 01290.15 "Subcontractor Affidavit for Final Payment" from all Subcontractors, regardless of tier.

B. Review of Application and Acceptance

1. If, on the basis of DESIGN PROFESSIONAL's and CITY's Representative's observation of the Work during construction and final inspection, and DESIGN PROFESSIONAL's and CITY's Representative's review of the final Application for Payment and accompanying documentation as required by the Contract Documents, DESIGN PROFESSIONAL and CITY's Representative are satisfied that the Work has been completed and CONTRACTOR's other obligations under the Contract Documents have been fulfilled, DESIGN PROFESSIONAL will, within ten (10) days after receipt of the final Application for Payment, indicate in writing DESIGN PROFESSIONAL's and CITY's Representative's recommendation of payment and present the Application to CITY for payment. At the same time DESIGN PROFESSIONAL will also give written notice to CITY and CONTRACTOR that the Work is acceptable subject to the provisions of Paragraph 14.09.

2. Otherwise, DESIGN PROFESSIONAL will return the Application to CONTRACTOR, indicating in writing the reasons for refusing to recommend final payment, in which case CONTRACTOR shall make the necessary corrections and resubmit the Application to DESIGN PROFESSIONAL. After the presentation to CITY of the Application and accompanying documentation, in appropriate form and substance, including applicable federal and state prevailing wage provisions, and with DESIGN PROFESSIONAL's recommendation and notice of acceptability, the amount recommended by DESIGN PROFESSIONAL will become due and will be paid by CITY to CONTRACTOR in accordance with Laws and Regulations.

14.08 Final Completion Delayed

A. If, through no fault of CONTRACTOR, final completion of the Work is significantly delayed and if DESIGN PROFESSIONAL so recommends and CITY concurs, CITY shall, upon

receipt of CONTRACTOR's final Application for Payment and recommendation of DESIGN PROFESSIONAL, and without terminating the Contract, make payment of the balance due for that portion of the Work fully completed and accepted. If the remaining balance to be held by CITY for Work not fully completed or corrected is less than the retainage stipulated in the Supplementary Conditions, and if Bonds have been furnished as required in Paragraph 5.01, the written consent of the surety to the payment of the balance due for that portion of the Work fully completed shall be submitted by CONTRACTOR to DESIGN PROFESSIONAL with the Application for Payment. Payment shall be made under the terms and conditions governing final payment, except that it shall not constitute a waiver of Claims.

14.09 Waiver of Claims

A. The making and acceptance of final payment will constitute:

1. a waiver of all claims by CITY against CONTRACTOR, except claims previously made in writing and still unsettled, or claims arising from defective Work appearing after final inspection pursuant to Paragraph 14.06, from failure to comply with the Contract Documents or the terms of any special guarantees specified therein, or from CONTRACTOR's continuing obligations under the Contract Documents; and

2. a waiver of all Claims by CONTRACTOR against CITY other than those previously made in writing pursuant to Paragraphs 16.02 and 16.03 and still unsettled.

14.10 Completion of Work by CITY

A. If CITY must complete the Work, all costs and charges incurred by CITY, together with the cost of completing the Work under the Contract, will be deducted from any monies due or which may become due CONTRACTOR. If such expense exceeds the sum which would have been payable under the Contract, then CONTRACTOR and the surety shall be liable and shall pay to CITY the amount of such excess.

ARTICLE 15 SUSPENSION OF WORK AND TERMINATION

15.01 CITY May Suspend Work

A. Notwithstanding any other provision of this Contract, at any time and without cause, and at is sole and absolute discretion, CITY, may suspend the Work or any portion of the Work by written notice to CONTRACTOR, which will initially fix the date on which Work will be resumed. CONTRACTOR shall resume the Work on the date so fixed in the notice unless the date is changed by a subsequent written notice from CITY. CONTRACTOR may be allowed an adjustment in the Contract Price or an extension of the Contract Times, or both, directly attributable to any suspension if CONTRACTOR makes a Claim therefore in accordance with Article 16.

B. CONTRACTOR will not be allowed an adjustment in the Contract Price or an extension of the Contract Times if CITY suspends the Work because CONTRACTOR's acts or omissions create or cause an emergency that CITY believes affects the safety or protection of persons, the Work, or property at the Site or adjacent thereto. CITY may order CONTRACTOR to stop the Work, or any portion thereof, until the cause for such order has been adequately addressed by CONTRACTOR; however, this right of CITY to stop the Work shall not give rise to any duty on the part of CITY to exercise this right for the benefit of CONTRACTOR, any Subcontractor, Supplier, other individual or entity or any surety or employee or agent of any of them.

15.02 CITY May Terminate for Default

A. CONTRACTOR may be deemed in default and CITY may terminate the services of CONTRACTOR upon the occurrence of any one or more of the following events:

1. CONTRACTOR fails to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents (including, but not limited to, failure to supply sufficient skilled workers or suitable materials or equipment or failure to adhere to the progress schedule established under Paragraph 2.06 and 2.07 as adjusted from time to time pursuant to Paragraphs 6.04, 6.05, 12.02 and 12.03);

2. CONTRACTOR abandons the Work or declares its intention to abandon the Work;

3. CONTRACTOR assigns or attempts to assign its rights or obligations under this Contract or any part thereof to any third party without the prior written consent of CITY;

4. CONTRACTOR fails to make prompt payment duly owing to any subcontractor for Work completed in accordance to the Contract Documents or material supplier for materials delivered for incorporation into the Work within thirty (30) calendar days after payment was due;

5. CONTRACTOR fails to achieve the required dates of substantial and final completion;

6. CONTRACTOR disregards Laws or Regulations of any public body having jurisdiction;

7. CONTRACTOR disregards the authority of DESIGN PROFESSIONAL or OWNER; or

8. CONTRACTOR otherwise violates in any substantial way any provisions of the Contract Documents.

B. CITY may, after giving CONTRACTOR (and the surety) seven (7) days written notice and to the extent permitted by Laws or Regulations, terminate the services of CONTRACTOR, exclude CONTRACTOR from the Site and take possession of the Work and of all CONTRACTOR's tools, appliances, construction equipment and machinery at the Site and use the same to the full extent they could be used by CONTRACTOR (without liability to CONTRACTOR for trespass or conversion), incorporate into the Work all materials and equipment stored at the Site or for which CITY has paid CONTRACTOR but which are stored elsewhere, and finish the Work as CITY may deem expedient. In such case, CONTRACTOR shall not be entitled to receive any further payment until the Work is finished. If the unpaid balance of the Contract Price exceeds all costs, losses and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) sustained by CITY arising out of or resulting from completing the Work, such excess may be paid to CONTRACTOR. If such costs, losses and damages exceed such unpaid balance, CONTRACTOR shall pay the difference to CITY within fourteen (14) calendar days of CITY'S demand for payment. When exercising any rights or remedies under this Paragraph CITY shall not be required to competitively bid this work unless required by law.

C. Where CONTRACTOR's services have been so terminated by CITY, the termination will not affect any rights or remedies of CITY against CONTRACTOR then existing or which may thereafter accrue. Any retention or payment of moneys due CONTRACTOR by CITY will not release CONTRACTOR from liability.

D. If, after a default termination, it is determined that the CONTRACTOR was not in default, the rights and obligations of the parties shall be the same as if the termination had been issued for the convenience of the CITY. The CITY shall then be liable to CONTRACTOR for only those costs enumerated in paragraph 15.03.

15.03 CITY May Terminate for Convenience

A. Notwithstanding any other provision of this Contract, upon seven (7) calendar days written notice to CONTRACTOR, CITY may, at its sole and absolute discretion, without cause and without prejudice to any other right or remedy of CITY, elect to terminate the Contract. In such case, CONTRACTOR shall, with thirty (30) calendar days of receiving notice of termination under this paragraph, submit to CITY its statement of costs and expenses and shall be paid:

1. for completed and acceptable Work executed in accordance with the Contract Documents prior to the effective date of termination, including fair and reasonable sums for overhead and profit on such Work; 2. for expenses sustained prior to the effective date of termination in performing services and furnishing labor, materials or equipment as required by the Contract Documents in connection with uncompleted Work, plus fair and reasonable sums for overhead and profit on such expenses;

3. for all costs, losses and damages incurred in settlement of terminated contracts with Subcontractors, Suppliers and others; and

4. for reasonable expenses directly attributable to termination if approved in advance by CITY.

B. CONTRACTOR shall not be paid on account of loss of anticipated profits or revenue or other economic loss arising out of or resulting from such termination.

C. CONTRACTOR waives any costs not submitted to CITY pursuant to paragraph 15.03.A.

D. CITY shall, within thirty (30) calendar days after receipt of CONTRACTOR's statement, pay CONTRACTOR all amounts it determines are properly determined.

ARTICLE 16 CLAIMS AND DISPUTES

16.01 Definition

A. A Claim is a demand or assertion by the CONTRACTOR seeking, as a matter of right, the adjustment of Contract price and/or times with respect to the terms of the Contract.

16.02 Written Notice and Burden of Proof

A. Claims must be made by written notice pursuant to Paragraph 17.01. The written notice shall clearly indicate that the CONTRACTOR is making a claim. The responsibility to substantiate Claims shall rest with the CONTRACTOR. No Claim may be made under this Contract except as provided in this Article.

B. Certification of Claim: The written notice of Claim shall include the following statement signed by the CONTRACTOR's representative: "The CONTRACTOR certifies that all statements made and the facts set out in this claim are true and correct and that no false records have been submitted in support of this claim." **Strict compliance with this paragraph shall be a condition precedent to the creation, existence or validity of any Claim**.

16.03 Time Limits on Claims

A. The CONTRACTOR must give notice to the CITY within fourteen (14) calendar days after the denial of a request for or failure to reach an agreement on a change in Contract Price and/or change in Contract Time pursuant to Article 11 and Article 12 respectively. After the fourteen (14) day period for making Claims has expired, the Claim shall be considered waived.

B. The CONTRACTOR shall submit the Claim to the CITY's Representative.

16.04 Continuing Contract Performance

A. Pending final resolution of a Claim, unless otherwise agreed in writing, the CONTRACTOR shall proceed diligently with performance of the Work and the CITY shall continue to make payments in accordance with the Contract Documents. The CITY may, but is not obligated to, notify the Surety of the nature and amount of the Claim.

16.05 Injury or Damage to Person or Property

A. If either party to the Contract suffers injury or damage to person or property because of an act or omission of the other party, of any of the other party's employees or agents, or of others for whose acts that party is legally liable, written notice of the injury or damage, whether or not insured, shall be given to the other party within a reasonable time not exceeding thirty (30) days after first observance. The notice shall provide sufficient detail to enable the other party to investigate the matter.

16.06 Initial Resolution of Claims and Disputes

A. After the CONTRACTOR has submitted the Claim to the CITY's Representative, the CITY'S Representative and CONTRACTOR'S Representative shall conduct a settlement conference within fourteen (14) calendar days from the date of receipt of the Claim. If the Claim is not settled within seven (7) calendar days following the date of the settlement conference, the CITY'S Representative and the CONTRACTOR's Representative shall state, in writing, following the conclusion of the seven (7) calendar day period, their respective position as to the matters in dispute.

B. The CITY'S and CONTRACTOR'S statement of positions shall state all known factual grounds for each party's position. If the dispute remains unresolved at the end of the seven (7) calendar days from submission of the parties' written position statements, the CONTRACTOR shall have the right to proceed with the pursuit of Claims pursuant to paragraph 16.07.

C. If a Claim has been resolved, the OWNER will prepare or obtain appropriate documentation.

16.07 Final Resolution of Claims and Disputes

A. All administrative procedures set forth in this contract must first be exhausted before suit is filed.

B. If the CITY'S Representative and the CONTRACTOR'S Representative are unable to resolve the dispute pursuant to 16.06, the parties must submit their statements of position to the Director, who shall review the Claim and make a decision within fourteen (14) calendar days.

C. Absent fraud, gross mistake or bad faith, the Director's decision shall be final and binding on CITY and CONTRACTOR within fourteen (14) calendar days after issuance. The CONTRACTOR shall give written notice to the CITY stating its intent to submit its Claim to a court of law pursuant to paragraph 17.05.A. within thirty (30) calendar days after notice of Director's decision.

D. The time frames for the Director's decision and for CONTRACTOR'S written notice of intent may be tolled by participation in voluntary mediation. Mediator selection and the procedures to be employed in voluntary mediation shall be mutually acceptable to the parties. Costs of the mediator shall be shared equally among the parties participating in the mediation. In no event shall any time frame be tolled more than 30 days for mediation. However, mediation may be employed at any time at the discretion and mutual agreement of the parties.

E. If the dispute is not resolved during voluntary mediation, The CONTRACTOR agrees that it will file no suit based on facts or evidentiary materials that were not presented for consideration to the CITY during the mediation process or of which the CONTRACTOR had knowledge and failed to present during the administrative procedures.

ARTICLE 17 MISCELLANEOUS

17.01 Giving Notice

A. Whenever any provision of the Contract Documents requires the giving of written notice, it will be given by personal delivery, by registered or certified mail, postage prepaid, to the last business address known to the giver of the notice or by confirmed electronic facsimile transmission. Notice is effective on the date of personal delivery, deposit of registered or certified mail, postage prepaid, or confirmed electronic facsimile transmission.

17.02 Computation of Times

A. When any period of time is referred to in the Contract Documents by days, it will be computed to exclude the first and include the last calendar day of such period. If the last day of such period falls on a Saturday or Sunday or on a day made a legal holiday by the law of the applicable jurisdiction, such day will be omitted from the computation.

17.03 Cumulative Remedies

A. The duties and obligations imposed by these General Conditions and the rights and remedies available hereunder to the parties hereto, and, in particular but without limitation, the

warranties, guarantees and obligations imposed upon CONTRACTOR and all of the rights and remedies available to CITY and DESIGN PROFESSIONAL hereunder are in addition to, and are not to be construed in any way as a limitation of, any rights and remedies available to any or all of them which are otherwise imposed or available by Laws or Regulations, by special warranty or guarantee or by other provisions of the Contract Documents, and the provisions of this Paragraph will be as effective as if repeated specifically in the Contract Documents in connection with each particular duty, obligation, right and remedy to which they apply.

17.04 Survival of Obligations

A. All representations, indemnifications, warranties, and guarantees made in, required by, or given in accordance with the Contract Documents, as well as all continuing obligations indicated in the Contract Documents will survive final payment, completion, and acceptance of the Work or termination or completion of the Contract.

17.05 Controlling Law

A. This Contract shall be construed and governed in accordance with the laws of the State of Missouri without giving effect to Missouri's choice of law provisions. The CITY and CONTRACTOR: (1) shall submit exclusively to the jurisdiction of the state and federal courts located in Jackson County, Missouri and no other; (2) shall waive any and all objections to jurisdiction and venue; and (3) shall not raise forum non conveniens as an objection to the location of any litigation.

CITY OF FOUNTAINS Heart of the Nation



SUPPLEMENTARY CONDITIONS

Project/Contract Number: 80002486 / 9829-2

Project Title: Emergency Water Distribution System Repairs

These Supplementary Conditions amend or supplement the General Conditions of the Construction Contract and other provisions of the Contract Documents as indicated below. All provisions that are not so amended or supplemented remain in full force and effect.

SC-2.03 A. Article 2, Paragraph 2.03, Copies of Documents, is amended by deleting Paragraph 2.03 A and replacing it with the following:

A. CITY shall furnish to CONTRACTOR up to one (1) copies of the Drawings and Specifications, including Addenda.

SC-4.02 Article 4, Paragraph 4.02, Subsurface and Physical Conditions; Subparagraphs A and B are supplemented as follows:

In the preparation of the Contract Documents, **no drawings** of explorations and tests of subsurface conditions at or contiguous to the Site of the Work were utilized.

SC-4.06 Article 4, Paragraph 4.06, Asbestos, Lead-Based Paint, PCBs, Petroleum Waste or Radioactive Material, Subparagraphs A and B are supplemented as follows:

In the preparation of the Contract Documents, no reports of explorations and tests of any Hazardous Environmental Condition(s) at the Site of the Work were utilized.

SC- 5.01 A. Article 5, Paragraph 5.01, Performance, Payment and Other Bonds, Subparagraph A, second sentence, is revised as follows:

These Bonds shall remain in effect at least until 3 <u>years</u> after the date when final payment becomes due, except as provided otherwise by Laws or Regulations or by the Contract Documents.

SC-5.03 A. Article 5, Paragraph 5.03 Certificates of Insurance, Subparagraph A is amended by adding the following Subparagraph 1:

1. CONTRACTOR shall obtain evidence that all Subcontractors have in force the required coverage in the amounts required by these Contract Documents, and evidence that each is current on its unemployment insurance payments before Subcontractors begin Work at the Site. CONTRACTOR shall retain such evidence in its files and make available to CITY within ten (10) days after written request.

SC-5.06 A. Article 5, Paragraph 5.06, Property Insurance, is amended by deleting Subparagraph A and inserting the following:

A. CONTRACTOR shall not be required to purchase and maintain property insurance on the Work at the Site.

SC-6.06 A.1 Article 6, Paragraph 6.06 Substitutes and "Or-Equal" Items, Paragraph A is amended by adding the following at the end of Paragraph A.1:

Proposed "or-equal" items must be submitted to CITY at least 7 days prior to Bid date at the following address:

4800 E 63rd Street Kansas City, Missouri 64130 Attn: Tina Hawes, Project Manager

Only Bidders may submit proposed "or-equal" items and such items must require no change in related Work. Acceptance by CITY of any proposed "or-equal" items will be made by Addendum only.

SC-6.06 A.2. Article 6, Paragraph 6.06 Substitutes and "Or-Equal" Items, Paragraph A is amended by adding the following at the end of Paragraph A.2:

Proposed substitute items must be submitted to CITY's Representative not later than 7 days prior to the time the item is to be incorporated into the Work. Only CONTRACTOR may submit proposed substitute items, and such items must be submitted to CITY's Representative on the standard City form 01630 - Substitution Request. Acceptance by CITY of any proposed substitute item will be made by Change Order.

SC-6.10. Article 6, Paragraph 6.10, Compliance with Laws and Regulations, is amended by adding the following new Subparagraphs immediately following Subparagraph 6.10 I 2:

a. CONTRACTOR will be required to comply with wage rates as follows:

County – Cass, Clay, Jackson and Platte

Work Type: State – Heavy

SC-6.10. Article 6, Paragraph 6.10, Compliance with Laws and Regulations, is amended by adding the following new Subparagraph 6.10 S:

1. "Resident Laborers" means laborers who have been residents of the State of Missouri for at least thirty days and who intend to remain Missouri residents, and residents of Nonrestrictive States.

2. "Nonrestrictive States" means states identified by the Missouri Department of Labor and Industrial Relations Division of Labor Standards that have not enacted state laws restricting Missouri laborers from working on public works projects. A list of Nonrestrictive States can be found on the Division web site at <u>http://www.dolir.mo.gov/ls/index.htm</u>.

3. A period of Excessive Unemployment is declared when the Missouri Department of Labor and Industrial Relations Division of Labor Standards provides notice of such declaration. When in effect, notice will be provided on the Division web site at http://www.dolir.mo.gov/ls/index.htm. It is CONTRACTOR's obligation to determine whether a period of Excessive Unemployment is in effect when this Contract is let.

4. CONTRACTOR agrees to follow the provisions of Section 290.560 - 290.575 RSMo and agrees that if a period of Excessive Unemployment has been declared at any point during the term of this Contract, it will employ and require all Subcontractors of whatever tier to employ only Resident Laborers for the Work to be performed under this CONTRACT. Provided, however, CONTRACTOR may use laborers who are not Resident Laborers when Resident Laborers are not available or are incapable of performing the particular type of work involved if CONTRACTOR so certifies in writing to CITY and CITY issues a written approval. This provision does not apply to regularly employed nonresident executive, supervisory or technical employees.

Article 6, Paragraph 6.10, Compliance with Laws and Regulations, is amended by adding the following new Subparagraph 6.10 T:

Contract Information Management System. CONTRACTOR shall comply with CITY's Contract Information Management System requirements. CONTRACTOR shall use CITY's Internet web based Contract Information Management System/Project Management Communications Tool provided by CITY and protocols included in that software during the term of this Contract. CONTRACTOR shall maintain user applications to CITY's provided system for all personnel, subcontractors or suppliers as applicable.

SC-6.11. Article 6, Paragraph 6.11, Taxes, is amended by adding the following sentence to Subparagraph 6.11 B:

B. Tax Compliance. The following subparagraphs apply if the Contract is over \$160,000.00.

SC-6.21 RESERVED

SC-12.01 Article 12, Paragraph 12.01, Time of the Essence is amended by adding the following new Subparagraphs immediately following Subparagraph 12.01 A:

B. Starting and Completion

1. Times stated in the Contract Documents are of the essence of the Contract. CONTRACTOR will likely have to work outside of normal work hours and in unfavorable weather conditions in order to meet these performance requirements. Once the Work starts, CONTRACTOR shall continuously pursue completion of the Work.

2. The Work under this contract will relate to both emergency code 3 repairs as well as other lower-priority work with priority codes 0, 1, and 2. All work orders must be completed within the following completion times. These completion times shall be calculated as the number of days from the date the work order is assigned to CONTRACTOR to the time it is complete.

Code 3 – 24 hours

Code 2 – 12 calendar days

Code 1 – 21 calendar days

Code 0 – 30 calendar days

- C. Liquidated Damages
 - 1. If a work order is not completed within the period stated in Paragraph 12.01 A.2, CONTRACTOR shall pay to CITY the amount of ONE HUNDRED DOLLARS (\$100) as liquidated damages for each Calendar Day, per work order, that is incomplete. A work order is considered complete for the purpose of meeting these performance requirements when the repair has been completed per CITY standards, the site has been backfilled and is ready for restoration, and the CONTRACTOR has provided the required information to close the work order in the CITY's work order system. The amount of liquidated damages shall be deducted from any payments due or to become due to the CONTRACTOR.
 - 2. The CITY may suspend accrual of liquidated damages for delays out of the control of CONTRACTOR if CONTRACTOR can demonstrate such delays per section 12 of Specification 00700, General Conditions. On particularly involved work orders, CONTRACTOR and CITY may negotiate a construction schedule based on the specific work order requirements. Both parties realize that weather conditions may impede the

schedule of some construction work. CONTRACTOR shall strive to meet these performance criteria in spite of normal year-round weather conditions. The CITY may suspend accrual of liquidated damages for an extended period of extreme weather. If an extended period of extreme weather is encountered, it shall be the responsibility of CONTRACTOR to demonstrate that additional completion time should be awarded as per Specification 00700, General Conditions.

Whether or not any liquidated damages are assessed and the amount thereof shall be based on a review of Work Orders and other required documentation. As part of the payment application, the CONTRACTOR shall provide a detailed listing of work orders completed during the month including the work order number, address, cost, date assigned, and date completed in Microsoft Excel format. Work Orders shall be invoiced in the next pay application following their completion. If any given work order is rejected by CITY because it does not meet the requirements of these contract specifications, it will not be considered complete until it has been corrected and accepted by CITY.

SC-13.07 Article 13, Paragraph 13.07, Correction Period, Subparagraph A is amended as follows:

The correction period set forth in Paragraph 13.07 A shall be three (3) years instead of one (1) year, which longer period of time shall also be applicable to the correction period set forth in Paragraph 13.07 C. All other provisions of Paragraph 13.07 remain unchanged except as necessary to accommodate the revised length of the correction period.

SC-14.02 A. Article 14, Paragraph 14.02, Application for Progress Payments, Subparagraph A is amended by deleting Item 3 and adding the following:

3. CITY shall make payments to CONTRACTOR monthly on or about the 15th day of each month. Payments to CONTRACTOR will be made on the basis of ninety-five percent (95%) of the value of the Work satisfactorily completed plus ninety-five percent (95%) of the value of properly stored and insured, unused materials on hand on the Site of the Work. CITY shall retain five percent (5%) of each partial payment until completion and acceptance of the Work covered by the Contract and final payment is due. All Work covered by a payment becomes CITY's property, provided that the Work paid for remains the sole responsibility of CONTRACTOR until all terms and conditions of the Contract have been met.

SC-14.05 Article 14, Paragraph 14.05, Partial Utilization is amended by adding the following new Subparagraph A.3. immediately following Subparagraph 14.05 A.2:

3. CITY at any time may make a written request to CONTRACTOR to permit CITY to take over operation of any part of the Work although it is not substantially complete. A copy of the request will be sent to DESIGN PROFESSIONAL, and within a reasonable time thereafter CITY, CONTRACTOR and DESIGN PROFESSIONAL shall make an inspection of that part of the Work to determine its status of completion and will prepare a list of the items remaining to be completed or corrected thereon before final payment. If CONTRACTOR does not make written objection to CITY and DESIGN PROFESSIONAL that such part of the Work is not ready for separate operation by CITY, DESIGN PROFESSIONAL will finalize the list of items to be completed or corrected and will deliver such lists to CITY and CONTRACTOR. DESIGN PROFESSIONAL will also make a written recommendation as to the division of responsibilities pending final payment between CITY and CONTRACTOR with respect to security, operation, safety, maintenance, utilities, insurance, warranties and guarantees for that part of the Work, which recommendation will become binding upon CITY and CONTRACTOR at the time when CITY takes over such operation (unless).

they shall have otherwise agreed in writing and so informed DESIGN PROFESSIONAL). During such operation and prior to Substantial Completion of such part of the Work, CITY shall allow CONTRACTOR reasonable access to complete or correct items on said list and to complete other related Work.

SC-17.06 The CONTRACTOR agrees to enter into up the final (0) successive \$2,700,000.00 renewals to this Contract if so requested by the CITY. The determination to renew the Contract will be at the sole discretion of the CITY where such renewal would be in the best interest of the CITY. Upon renewal of the contract, an increase in a Unit Price, if any, will be determined solely by the CITY, and if needed, will not exceed the change in the Consumer Price Index for the period since the Contract or last Renewal was signed. The US All City Average Consumer Price Index – All Urban Consumers (CPI-U) (seasonally adjusted, all items, and current base) will be used. The values used to calculate the maximum potential percent increase will be the value from the month the Contract is executed to the most current monthly value available at the time the Contract is renewed. Values will be from the web site for the Bureau of Labor Statistics, Consumer Price Index.

SECTION 00830

PREVAILING WAGE

- Annual Wage Order No. 30
 0830.03 Division of Labor Standards Rules & Regulations are incorporated into and made part of this Contract and are available at http://s1.sos.mo.gov/cmsimages/adrules/csr/current/8csr/8c30-3.pdf

Missouri **Division of Labor Standards** WAGE AND HOUR SECTION



MICHAEL L. PARSON, Governor

Annual Wage Order No. 30

Section 019 CASS COUNTY

In accordance with Section 290.262 RSMo 2000, within thirty (30) days after a certified copy of this Annual Wage Order has been filed with the Secretary of State as indicated below, any person who may be affected by this Annual Wage Order may object by filing an objection in triplicate with the Labor and Industrial Relations Commission, P.O. Box 599, Jefferson City, MO 65102-0599. Such objections must set forth in writing the specific grounds of objection. Each objection shall certify that a copy has been furnished to the Division of Labor Standards, P.O. Box 449, Jefferson City, MO 65102-0449 pursuant to 8 CSR 20-5.010(1). A certified copy of the Annual Wage Order has been filed with the Secretary of State of Missouri.

Original Signed by Todd Smith, Director Division of Labor Standards

Filed With Secretary of State: _____ March 10, 2023

Last Date Objections May Be Filed: April 10, 2023

Prepared by Missouri Department of Labor and Industrial Relations

Building Construction Rates for CASS County

	**Prevailing
OCCUPATIONAL TITLE	Hourly
	Rate
Asbestos Worker	\$69.41
Boilermaker	\$25.95*
Bricklayer	\$61.19
Carpenter	\$61.84
Lather	
Linoleum Layer	
Milwright	
Plie Driver	
Cement Mason	\$57.77
Plasterer	
Communications Technician	\$65.95
Electrician (Inside Wireman)	\$68.40
Electrician Outside Lineman	\$25.95*
Lineman Operator	\$20.00
Lineman - Tree Trimmer	
Groundman	
Groundman - Tree Trimmer	
	405.051
Elevator Constructor Glazier	\$25.95*
	\$25.95*
Ironworker	\$68.15
Laborer	\$48.11
General Laborer	
First Semi-Skilled	
Second Semi-Skilled	ADE 051
Mason	\$25.95*
Marble Mason	
Marble Finisher	
Terrazzo Worker	
Terrazzo Finisher	
Tile Setter	
Operating Engineer	\$61.28
Group I	
Group II	
Group III	
Group III-A	
Group IV	
Group V	
Painter	\$45.33
Plumber	\$75.60
Pipe Fitter	
Roofer	\$58.60
Sheet Metal Worker	\$73.24
Sprinkler Fitter	\$25.95*
Truck Driver	\$25.95*
Truck Control Service Driver	
Group I	
Group II	
Group III	
Group IV	

"The Division of Labor Standards received fewer than 1,000 reportable hours for this occupational title. The public works contracting minimum wage is established for this occupational title using data provided by Missouri Economic Research and information Center.

**The Prevailing Hourly Rate includes any applicable fringe benefit amounts for each occupational title as defined in RSMO Section 290.210.

Heavy Construction Rates for CASS County

	**Prevailing
OCCUPATIONAL TITLE	Hourly
	Rate
Carpenter	\$61.78
Millwright	
Pile Driver	
Electrician (Outside Lineman)	\$25.95*
Lineman Operator	
Lineman - Tree Trimmer	
Groundman	
Groundman - Tree Trimmer	
Laborer	\$50.07
General Laborer	
Skilled Laborer	
Operating Engineer	\$58.69
Group I	
Group II	
Group III	
Group IV	
Truck Driver	\$50.31
Truck Control Service Driver	
Group I	
Group II	
Group III	
Group IV	

Use Heavy Construction Rates on Highway and Heavy construction in accordance with the classifications of construction work established in 8 CSR 30-3.040(3).

Use Building Construction Rates on Building construction in accordance with the classifications of construction work established in 8 CSR 30-3.040(2).

If a worker is performing work on a heavy construction project within an occupational title that is not listed on the Heavy Construction Rate Sheet, use the rate for that occupational title as shown on the Building Construction Rate Sheet.

*The Division of Labor Standards received fewer than 1,000 reportable hours for this occupational title. Public works contracting minimum wage is established for this occupational title using data provided by Missouri Economic Research and Information Center.

**The Prevailing Hourly Rate includes any applicable fringe benefit amounts for each occupational title.

ANNUAL WAGE ORDER NO. 30

OVERTIME and HOLIDAYS

OVERTIME

For all work performed on a Sunday or a holiday, not less than twice (2x) the prevailing hourly rate of wages for work of a similar character in the locality in which the work is performed or the public works contracting minimum wage, whichever is applicable, shall be paid to all workers employed by or on behalf of any public body engaged in the construction of public works, exclusive of maintenance work.

For all overtime work performed, not less than one and one-half (1½) the prevailing hourly rate of wages for work of a similar character in the locality in which the work is performed or the public works contracting minimum wage, whichever is applicable, shall be paid to all workers employed by or on behalf of any public body engaged in the construction of public works, exclusive of maintenance work or contractual obligation. For purposes of this subdivision, **"overtime work"** shall include work that exceeds ten hours in one day and work in excess of forty hours in one calendar week; and

A thirty-minute lunch period on each calendar day shall be allowed for each worker on a public works project, provided that such time shall not be considered as time worked.

HOLIDAYS

January first; The last Monday in May; July fourth; The first Monday in September; November eleventh; The fourth Thursday in November; and December twenty-fifth;

If any holiday falls on a Sunday, the following Monday shall be considered a holiday.

Missouri Division of Labor Standards WAGE AND HOUR SECTION



MICHAEL L. PARSON, Governor

Annual Wage Order No. 30

Section 024 CLAY COUNTY

In accordance with Section 290.262 RSMo 2000, within thirty (30) days after a certified copy of this Annual Wage Order has been filed with the Secretary of State as Indicated below, any person who may be affected by this Annual Wage Order may object by filing an objection in triplicate with the Labor and Industrial Relations Commission, P.O. Box 599, Jefferson City, MO 65102-0599. Such objections must set forth in writing the specific grounds of objection. Each objection shall certify that a copy has been furnished to the Division of Labor Standards, P.O. Box 449, Jefferson City, MO 65102-0449 pursuant to 8 CSR 20-5.010(1). A certified copy of the Annual Wage Order has been filed with the Secretary of State of Missouri.

Original Signed by Todd Smith, Director Division of Labor Standards

Filed With Secretary of State: _____

March 10, 2023

Last Date Objections May Be Filed: April 10, 2023

Prepared by Missouri Department of Labor and Industrial Relations

Building Construction Rates for CLAY County

REPLACEMENT PAGE

Section 024

	**Prevailing
OCCUPATIONAL TITLE	Hourly
	Rate
Asbestos Worker	\$65.71
Boilemaker	\$33.49*
Bricklayer	\$59.97
Carpenter	\$61.87
Lather	
Linoleum Layer	
Millwrlght	1
Pile Driver	
Cement Mason	\$55.31
Plasterer	
Communications Technician	\$63.17
Electrician (Inside Wireman)	\$69,27
Electrician Outside Lineman	\$62.80
Lineman Operator	
Lineman - Tree Trimmer	
Groundman	
Groundman - Tree Trimmer	1
Elevator Constructor	\$33.49*
Giazier	\$33.49*
Ironworker	
Laborer	\$67.92 \$49.75
General Laborer	\$49.75
First Semi-Skilled	
Second Semi-Skilled	
Mason	
Marble Mason	\$54.81
Marble Finisher	
Terrazzo Worker	
Terrazzo Finisher	
Tile Setter	
Tile Finisher	
	\$61.84
Operating Engineer	
Group I	
Group II	
Group III	
Group III-A	
Group IV	
Group V	
Painter	\$51.95
Plumber	\$75.62
Pipe Fitter	
Roofer	\$58.52
Sheet Metal Worker	\$70.65
Sprinkler Fitter	\$64.91
Truck Driver	\$33.49*
Truck Control Service Driver	
Group 1	
Group II	
Group III	
Group IV	

*The Division of Labor Standards received fewer than 1,000 reportable hours for this occupational title. The public works contracting minimum wage is established for this occupational title using data provided by Missouri Economic Research and Information Center. **The Prevailing Hourty Rate Includes any applicable fringe benefit amounts for each occupational title as defined in RSMO Section 290.210.

Heavy Construction Rates for CLAY County

	**Prevailing
OCCUPATIONAL TITLE	Hourly
	Rate
Carpenter	\$61.71
Millwright	
Pile Driver	
Electrician (Outside Lineman)	\$62.80
Lineman Operator	
Lineman - Tree Trimmer	
Groundman	
Groundman - Tree Trimmer	
Laborer	\$50.36
General Laborer	
Skilled Laborer	
Operating Engineer	\$56.41
Group I	
Group II	
Group III	
Group IV	
Truck Driver	\$50.25
Truck Control Service Driver	
Group I	
Group II	
Group III	
Group IV	

Use Heavy Construction Rates on Highway and Heavy construction in accordance with the classifications of construction work established in 8 CSR 30-3.040(3).

Use Building Construction Rates on Building construction in accordance with the classifications of construction work established in 8 CSR 30-3.040(2).

If a worker is performing work on a heavy construction project within an occupational title that is not listed on the Heavy Construction Rate Sheet, use the rate for that occupational title as shown on the Building Construction Rate Sheet.

*The Division of Labor Standards received fewer than 1,000 reportable hours for this occupational title. Public works contracting minimum wage is established for this occupational title using data provided by Missouri Economic Research and Information Center.

**The Prevailing Hourty Rate includes any applicable fringe benefit amounts for each occupational title.

ANNUAL WAGE ORDER NO. 30

Section 024

OVERTIME and HOLIDAYS

OVERTIME

For all work performed on a Sunday or a holiday, not less than twice (2x) the prevailing hourly rate of wages for work of a similar character in the locality in which the work is performed or the public works contracting minimum wage, whichever is applicable, shall be paid to all workers employed by or on behalf of any public body engaged in the construction of public works, exclusive of maintenance work.

For all overtime work performed, not less than one and one-half (1½) the prevailing hourly rate of wages for work of a similar character in the locality in which the work is performed or the public works contracting minimum wage, whichever is applicable, shall be paid to all workers employed by or on behalf of any public body engaged in the construction of public works, exclusive of maintenance work or contractual obligation. For purposes of this subdivision, **"overtime work"** shall include work that exceeds ten hours in one day and work in excess of forty hours in one calendar week; and

A thirty-minute lunch period on each calendar day shall be allowed for each worker on a public works project, provided that such time shall not be considered as time worked.

HOLIDAYS

January first; The last Monday in May; July fourth; The first Monday in September; November eleventh; The fourth Thursday in November; and December twenty-fifth;

If any holiday falls on a Sunday, the following Monday shall be considered a holiday.

Missouri **Division of Labor Standards** WAGE AND HOUR SECTION



MICHAEL L. PARSON, Governor

Annual Wage Order No. 30

Section 048 JACKSON COUNTY

In accordance with Section 290.262 RSMo 2000, within thirty (30) days after a certified copy of this Annual Wage Order has been filed with the Secretary of State as indicated below, any person who may be affected by this Annual Wage Order may object by filing an objection in triplicate with the Labor and Industrial Relations Commission, P.O. Box 599, Jefferson City, MO 65102-0599. Such objections must set forth in writing the specific grounds of objection. Each objection shall certify that a copy has been furnished to the Division of Labor Standards, P.O. Box 449, Jefferson City, MO 65102-0449 pursuant to 8 CSR 20-5.010(1). A certified copy of the Annual Wage Order has been filed with the Secretary of State of Missouri.

Original Signed by Todd Smith, Director **Division of Labor Standards**

Filed With Secretary of State: March 10, 2023

Last Date Objections May Be Filed: April 10, 2023

Prepared by Missouri Department of Labor and Industrial Relations

Building Construction Rates for JACKSON County

REPLACEMENT PAGE

Section 048

	**Prevailing
OCCUPATIONAL TITLE	Hourly
	Rate
Asbestos Worker	\$68.67
Bollermaker	\$38.37*
Bricklayer	\$60.27
Carpenter	
Lather	\$61.82
Linoleum Layer	
Millwright	
Pile Driver	
Cement Mason	\$55.22
Plasterer	
Communications Technician	\$60.34
Electrician (Inside Wireman)	\$69.22
Electrician Outside Lineman	\$59.91
Lineman Operator	
Lineman - Tree Trimmer	
Groundman	
Groundman - Tree Trimmer	
Elevator Constructor	\$102.69
Glazier	\$58,17
Ironworker	\$68.53
Laborer	\$49.56
General Laborer	449.00
First Semi-Skilled	
Second Semi-Skilled	
Mason	\$54.80
Marble Mason	00.406
Marble Finisher	
Terrazzo Worker	
Terrazzo Finisher	
Tile Setter	
Tile Finisher	
Operating Engineer	\$61.54
Group	
Group II	
Group III	
Group III-A	
Group IV	
Group V	
Painter	\$50.40
Plumber	\$76.04
Pipe Fitter	
Roofer	\$59.33
Sheet Metal Worker	\$72.78
Sprinkler Fitter	\$75.09
Fruck Driver	\$52.39
Truck Control Service Driver	
Group I	1
Group II	
Group III	
Group IV	

*The Division of Labor Standards received fewer than 1,000 reportable hours for this occupational title. The public works contracting minimum wage is established for this occupational title using data provided by Missouri Economic Research and Information Center. **The Prevailing Hourly Rate includes any applicable tringe benefit amounts for each occupational title as defined in RSMO Section 290.210.

Heavy Construction Rates for JACKSON County

	**Prevailing
OCCUPATIONAL TITLE	Hourly
	Rate
Carpenter	\$61.98
Millwright	
Pile Driver	
Electrician (Outside Lineman)	\$87.19
Lineman Operator	
Lineman - Tree Trimmer	
Groundman	
Groundman - Tree Trimmer	
Laborer	\$50.25
General Laborer	
Skilled Laborer	
Operating Engineer	\$58.85
Group I	
Group II	
Group III	
Group IV	
Truck Driver	\$50.18
Truck Control Service Driver	
Group I	
Group II	
Group III	
Group IV	

Use Heavy Construction Rates on Highway and Heavy construction in accordance with the classifications of construction work established in 8 CSR 30-3.040(3).

Use Building Construction Rates on Building construction in accordance with the classifications of construction work established in 8 CSR 30-3.040(2).

If a worker is performing work on a heavy construction project within an occupational title that is not listed on the Heavy Construction Rate Sheet, use the rate for that occupational title as shown on the Building Construction Rate Sheet.

*The Division of Labor Standards received fewer than 1,000 reportable hours for this occupational title. Public works contracting minimum wage is established for this occupational title using data provided by Missouri Economic Research and Information Center.

**The Prevailing Hourly Rate includes any applicable fringe benefit amounts for each occupational title.

ANNUAL WAGE ORDER NO. 30

Section 048

OVERTIME and HOLIDAYS

OVERTIME

For all work performed on a Sunday or a holiday, not less than twice (2x) the prevailing hourly rate of wages for work of a similar character in the locality in which the work is performed or the public works contracting minimum wage, whichever is applicable, shall be paid to all workers employed by or on behalf of any public body engaged in the construction of public works, exclusive of maintenance work.

For all overtime work performed, not less than one and one-half (1½) the prevailing hourly rate of wages for work of a similar character in the locality in which the work is performed or the public works contracting minimum wage, whichever is applicable, shall be paid to all workers employed by or on behalf of any public body engaged in the construction of public works, exclusive of maintenance work or contractual obligation. For purposes of this subdivision, **"overtime work"** shall include work that exceeds ten hours in one day and work in excess of forty hours in one calendar week; and

A thirty-minute lunch period on each calendar day shall be allowed for each worker on a public works project, provided that such time shall not be considered as time worked.

HOLIDAYS

January first; The last Monday In May; July fourth; The first Monday in September; November eleventh; The fourth Thursday in November; and December twenty-fifth;

If any holiday falls on a Sunday, the following Monday shall be considered a holiday.

OVERTIME and HOLIDAYS

OVERTIME

For all work performed on a Sunday or a holiday, not less than twice (2x) the prevailing hourly rate of wages for work of a similar character in the locality in which the work is performed or the public works contracting minimum wage, whichever is applicable, shall be paid to all workers employed by or on behalf of any public body engaged in the construction of public works, exclusive of maintenance work.

For all overtime work performed, not less than one and one-half (1½) the prevailing hourly rate of wages for work of a similar character in the locality in which the work is performed or the public works contracting minimum wage, whichever is applicable, shall be paid to all workers employed by or on behalf of any public body engaged in the construction of public works, exclusive of maintenance work or contractual obligation. For purposes of this subdivision, **"overtime work"** shall include work that exceeds ten hours in one day and work in excess of forty hours in one calendar week; and

A thirty-minute lunch period on each calendar day shall be allowed for each worker on a public works project, provided that such time shall not be considered as time worked.

HOLIDAYS

January first; The last Monday in May; July fourth; The first Monday in September; November eleventh; The fourth Thursday in November; and December twenty-fifth;

If any holiday falls on a Sunday, the following Monday shall be considered a holiday.

Missouri **Division of Labor Standards** WAGE AND HOUR SECTION



MICHAEL L. PARSON, Governor

Annual Wage Order No. 30

Section 083 PLATTE COUNTY

In accordance with Section 290.262 RSMo 2000, within thirty (30) days after a certified copy of this Annual Wage Order has been filed with the Secretary of State as indicated below, any person who may be affected by this Annual Wage Order may object by filing an objection in triplicate with the Labor and Industrial Relations Commission, P.O. Box 599, Jefferson City, MO 65102-0599. Such objections must set forth in writing the specific grounds of objection. Each objection shall certify that a copy has been furnished to the Division of Labor Standards, P.O. Box 449, Jefferson City, MO 65102-0449 pursuant to 8 CSR 20-5.010(1). A certified copy of the Annual Wage Order has been filed with the Secretary of State of Missouri.

Original Signed by Todd Smith, Director Division of Labor Standards

Filed With Secretary of State: March 10, 2023

Last Date Objections May Be Filed: April 10, 2023

Prepared by Missouri Department of Labor and Industrial Relations

Building Construction Rates for PLATTE County

REPLACEMENT PAGE

Section 083

	**Prevailing
OCCUPATIONAL TITLE	Hourly
	Rate
Asbestos Worker	\$68.54
Bollermaker	\$33.80*
Bricklaver	\$60.87
Carpenter	\$61.62
Lather	
Linoleum Layer	
Millwright	
Pile Driver	
Cement Mason	\$33.80*
Plasterer	
Communications Technician	\$63.38
Electrician (inside Wireman)	\$68.28
Electrician Outside Lineman	\$58.82
Lineman Operator	
Lineman - Tree Trimmer	
Groundman	
Groundman - Tree Trimmer	
Elevator Constructor	\$33.80*
Glazier	\$33.80*
Ironworker	\$67.98
Laborer	\$48.19
General Laborer	
First Semi-Skilled	
Second Semi-Skilled	
Mason	\$54,59
Marble Mason	+==
Marble Finisher	
Terrazzo Worker	
Terrazzo Finisher	
Tile Setter	
Tile Finisher	
Operating Engineer	\$61.68
Group I	
Group II	
Group III	
Group III-A	
Group IV	
Group V	
Painter	\$53.97
Plumber	\$74.61
Pipe Fitter	
Roofer	\$58.79
Sheet Metal Worker	\$72.86
Sprinkler Fitter	\$66.39
Truck Driver	\$33.80*
Truck Control Service Driver	
Group I	
Group II	
Group III	
Group IV	

*The Division of Labor Standards received fewer than 1,000 reportable hours for this occupational title. The public works contracting minimum wage is established for this occupational title using data provided by Missouri Economic Research and information Center. **The Prevailing Hourty Rate includes any applicable fringe benefit amounts for each occupational title as defined in RSMO Section 290.210.
Heavy Construction Rates for PLATTE County

	**Prevailing
OCCUPATIONAL TITLE	Hourly
	Rate
Carpenter	\$61.99
Millwright	
Pile Driver	
Electrician (Outside Lineman)	\$58.82
Lineman Operator	
Lineman - Tree Trimmer	
Groundman	
Groundman - Tree Trimmer	
Laborer	\$49.79
General Laborer	
Skilled Laborer	
Operating Engineer	\$58.57
Group I	
Group II	
Group III	
Group IV	
Truck Driver	\$51.31
Truck Control Service Driver	
Group I	
Group II	
Group III	
Group IV	

Use Heavy Construction Rates on Highway and Heavy construction in accordance with the classifications of construction work established in 8 CSR 30-3.040(3).

Use Building Construction Rates on Building construction in accordance with the classifications of construction work established in 8 CSR 30-3.040(2).

If a worker is performing work on a heavy construction project within an occupational title that is not listed on the Heavy Construction Rate Sheet, use the rate for that occupational title as shown on the Building Construction Rate Sheet.

*The Division of Labor Standards received fewer than 1,000 reportable hours for this occupational title. Public works contracting minimum wage is established for this occupational title using data provided by Missouri Economic Research and Information Center.

**The Prevailing Hourly Rate includes any applicable fringe benefit amounts for each occupational title.

ANNUAL WAGE ORDER NO. 30

Section 083

OVERTIME and HOLIDAYS

OVERTIME

For all work performed on a Sunday or a holiday, not less than twice (2x) the prevailing hourly rate of wages for work of a similar character in the locality in which the work is performed or the public works contracting minimum wage, whichever is applicable, shall be paid to all workers employed by or on behalf of any public body engaged in the construction of public works, exclusive of maintenance work.

For all overtime work performed, not less than one and one-half (1½) the prevailing hourly rate of wages for work of a similar character in the locality in which the work is performed or the public works contracting minimum wage, whichever is applicable, shall be paid to all workers employed by or on behalf of any public body engaged in the construction of public works, exclusive of maintenance work or contractual obligation. For purposes of this subdivision, **"overtime work"** shall include work that exceeds ten hours in one day and work in excess of forty hours in one calendar week; and

A thirty-minute lunch period on each calendar day shall be allowed for each worker on a public works project, provided that such time shall not be considered as time worked.

HOLIDAYS

January first; The last Monday in May; July fourth; The first Monday in September; November eleventh; The fourth Thursday in November; and December twenty-fifth;

If any holiday falls on a Sunday, the following Monday shall be considered a holiday.

Missouri **Division of Labor Standards** WAGE AND HOUR SECTION



MICHAEL L. PARSON, Governor

Annual Wage Order No. 30

Section 089 **RAY COUNTY**

In accordance with Section 290.262 RSMo 2000, within thirty (30) days after a certified copy of this Annual Wage Order has been filed with the Secretary of State as indicated below, any person who may be affected by this Annual Wage Order may object by filing an objection in triplicate with the Labor and Industrial Relations Commission, P.O. Box 599, Jefferson City, MO 65102-0599. Such objections must set forth in writing the specific grounds of objection. Each objection shall certify that a copy has been furnished to the Division of Labor Standards, P.O. Box 449. Jefferson City, MO 65102-0449 pursuant to 8 CSR 20-5.010(1). A certified copy of the Annual Wage Order has been filed with the Secretary of State of Missouri.

Original Signed by Todd Smith, Director Division of Labor Standards

Filed With Secretary of State: ______ March 10, 2023

Last Date Objections May Be Filed: April 10, 2023

Prepared by Missouri Department of Labor and Industrial Relations

Building Construction Rates for RAY County

	**Prevailing
OCCUPATIONAL TITLE	Hourly
	Rate
Asbestos Worker	\$24.33*
Boilermaker	\$24.33*
Bricklayer	\$61.34
Carpenter	\$61.29
Lather	
Linoleum Layer	
Millwright	
Pile Driver	
Cement Mason	\$24,33*
Plasterer	
Communications Technician	\$24.33*
Electrician (Inside Wireman)	\$67.54
Electrician Outside Lineman	\$24.33*
Lineman Operator	
Lineman - Tree Trimmer	
Groundman	
Groundman - Tree Trimmer	
Elevator Constructor	\$24.33*
Glazier	\$24.33*
Ironworker	\$24.33*
Laborer	\$24.33*
General Laborer	÷24.00
First Semi-Skilled	
Second Semi-Skilled	
Mason	\$24.33*
Marble Mason	
Marble Finisher	
Terrazzo Worker	
Terrazzo Finisher	
Tile Setter	
Tile Finisher	
Operating Engineer	£04.99t
	\$24.33*
Group I	
Group II	
Group III	
Group III-A	
Group IV	
Group V	
Painter	\$24.33*
Plumber	\$24.33*
Pipe Fitter	
Roofer	\$24.33*
Sheet Metal Worker	\$24.33*
Sprinkler Fitter	\$24.33*
Truck Driver	\$24.33*
Truck Control Service Driver	
Group I	
Group II	
Group III	
Group IV	

*The Division of Labor Standards received fewer than 1,000 reportable hours for this occupational title. The public works contracting minimum wage is established for this occupational title using data provided by Missouri Economic Research and Information Center.

"The Prevailing Houriy Rate includes any applicable fringe benefit amounts for each occupational title as defined in RSMO Section 290.210.

Section 089

Heavy Construction Rates for RAY County

	**Prevailing
OCCUPATIONAL TITLE	Hourly
	Rate
Carpenter	\$24.33*
Millwright	
Pile Driver	
Electrician (Outside Lineman)	\$24.33*
Lineman Operator	
Lineman - Tree Trimmer	
Groundman	
Groundman - Tree Trimmer	
Laborer	\$24.33*
General Laborer	
Skilled Laborer	
Operating Engineer	\$24.33*
Group I	
Group II	
Group III	
Group IV	
Truck Driver	\$24.33*
Truck Control Service Driver	
Group I	
Group II	
Group III	
Group IV	

Use Heavy Construction Rates on Highway and Heavy construction in accordance with the classifications of construction work established in 8 CSR 30-3.040(3).

Use Building Construction Rates on Building construction in accordance with the classifications of construction work established in 8 CSR 30-3.040(2).

If a worker is performing work on a heavy construction project within an occupational title that is not listed on the Heavy Construction Rate Sheet, use the rate for that occupational title as shown on the Building Construction Rate Sheet.

*The Division of Labor Standards received fewer than 1,000 reportable hours for this occupational title. Public works contracting minimum wage is established for this occupational title using data provided by Missouri Economic Research and Information Center.

**The Prevailing Hourly Rate includes any applicable fringe benefit amounts for each occupational title.

ANNUAL WAGE ORDER NO. 30

Section 089

OVERTIME and HOLIDAYS

OVERTIME

For all work performed on a Sunday or a holiday, not less than twice (2x) the prevailing hourly rate of wages for work of a similar character in the locality in which the work is performed or the public works contracting minimum wage, whichever is applicable, shall be paid to all workers employed by or on behalf of any public body engaged in the construction of public works, exclusive of maintenance work.

For all overtime work performed, not less than one and one-half (1½) the prevailing hourly rate of wages for work of a similar character in the locality in which the work is performed or the public works contracting minimum wage, whichever is applicable, shall be paid to all workers employed by or on behalf of any public body engaged in the construction of public works, exclusive of maintenance work or contractual obligation. For purposes of this subdivision, **"overtime work"** shall include work that exceeds ten hours in one day and work in excess of forty hours in one calendar week; and

A thirty-minute lunch period on each calendar day shall be allowed for each worker on a public works project, provided that such time shall not be considered as time worked.

HOLIDAYS

January first; The last Monday in May; July fourth; The first Monday in September; November eleventh; The fourth Thursday in November; and December twenty-fifth;

If any holiday falls on a Sunday, the following Monday shall be considered a holiday.

HEART OF THE NATION			
	REQUEST F	OR INTERPRETAT	ΓΙΟΝ
Ч IIII /	Project Number		
(III)	Project Title		
KANSAS CITY MISSOURI	Contractor		
	RFI Number		
From:			
To:			
Re:			
Space See Defi	Deregraph	Drowing Dof:	Datailu
Spec. Sec. Ref:	Paragraph:	Drawing Ref:	Detail:
Signed:			
Response:			
•			
Attachments			
	Tai	Dete Trenersitted:	Data Dacidi
Response From:	To:	Date Transmitted:	
Signed:		Signad	
Design Professiona		Signed: Owner's Representa	tive
Distribution: Downer		•	
Contra Consti	actor ruction Manager		
🖵 Desigr	n Professional		
	ltant		

CITY OF FOUNTAINS





REQUEST FOR INTERPRETATION LOG

Project Number

Project Title _____

CONTRACTOR _____

OWNER

RFI No.	lssue Date	Brief Description of issue and response	Respond Date



	SUPPLEMENTAL DESIGN INSTRUCTION										
Ч IIII <i>У</i>	Project Number										
ų p	Project Title										
KANSAS CITY MISSOURI	To Contractor										
	From:	SDI No	Issue Date:								

The Work shall be carried out in accordance with the following supplemental instructions issued in accordance with the Contract Documents without change in Contract Price or Contract Times. Proceeding with the Work in accordance with these instructions indicates your acknowledgement that there will be no change in the Contract Price or Contract Times.

Description:

□ Attachments (List)

(Signature) Design Professional

Distribution: Downer

Contractor

- Construction Manager
- Design Professional

Consultant

Other _____

Date





REQUEST FOR PROPOSAL LOG

Project Number _____

Project Title _____

CONTRACTOR ______

OWNER

RFP No.	lssue Date	Brief Description of Request	Respond Date	Amount	CO No.

SECTION 01000 PROJECT REQUIREMENTS

1. DESCRIPTION OF WORK:

A. General

- 1. The Contractor will provide a minimum of three full-time crews for the duration of the contract to supplement KC Water repair efforts on water mains breaks, valves, hydrants, service lines and other water distribution water system assets. When requested by KC Water, Contractor shall provide an extra crew, with a total of four crews simultaneously when needed due to workload. The makeup of the crew(s) shall be tailored as needed to complete the assigned WO.
- 2. The Contractor will be expected to complete work orders each week as new work orders are assigned to the Contractor. The work will include frequent emergency repairs that require night and weekend on-call emergency work that require a two-hour response time.
- KC Water will provide job assignments in the form of a Hansen Work Order (WO). Contractor will have online access to view and update work orders in real time.
- 3. Contractor shall complete work orders within the time frames stated in section 00800 Supplementary General Conditions.
- B. Work Order Process
 - 1. Work order assignments will be conveyed via email and will also be accessible via the Contractor online access application. The WO details will include the WO number, location (generally a street address), asset size and type, and description of the problem with priority code.
 - 2. The Contractor will obtain the Excavation and Pavement Degradation permits and utilize unit item No. 20. Other specialized or unique services, labor, equipment to be reimbursed. Unless otherwise directed by KC Water, the Contractor will be responsible for restoring repair sites with the exception of asphalt which will restored by KC Water.
 - 3. Contractor's personnel shall locate and operate valves required for valve repairs or replacements in accordance with WSD procedures, including but not limited to, scheduling of test shuts and main shuts with the WSD and providing proper notification to customers impacted by the shuts when a KC Water Inspector is not available to perform these valve shut tasks.
 - 4. Contractor shall schedule shuts and repairs in coordination with a KC Water repair inspector and in a way to minimize water disruptions to KC Water customers.

- 5. The Contractor shall make the repairs in accordance with City and KC Water standards and at the direction of KC Water personnel. Contractor shall comply with KC Water standard operating procedures for preventing contamination of water mains, disinfection, flushing, de-chlorination, and putting mains back into service.
- 6. The Contractor shall backfill the excavation as required by KC Water specifications and in accordance with the current Kansas City SR-1 specification for street patches. Contractor shall pour the concrete trench cap to surface level when working in asphalted areas. Concrete surface shall be smooth and level with the surrounding pavement with a medium broom finish. Contractor shall cause a restoration work order to be linked to the repair work order in CITY's Hansen work order system at the time when the repair work order is closed.
- 7. Once the repair has been completed as the water is restored, Contractor shall provide the following information to KC Water dispatch and also send via Email to the KC Water Repair distribution list within 12 hours of completing each WO:
 - Hansen Number:
 - Address
 - Summary of Work Performed:
 - Type of Break and Type of Pipe
 - Crew size
 - Date & time on Site
 - Date & time off Site
 - Restoration needed
 - Street Plate information where applicable
 - Job Site Forman Name:
 - Dispatcher Name and Time Called:
 - Valve Shut #:
- 8. Site Photos
 - a. Take pre, during, and post-construction photos of each work site and upload these photos using the online contractor application to the WO associated with the work site within 24 hours of the work order completion time.
 - b. Each photo shall be identified with the work order number or address of the work, either in the photo file name or visible within the photo itself.
 - c. Each photo will include a visible time/date stamp and shall be a minimum 3 megapixel resolution.
 - d. Post-construction photos shall clearly show the area that was repaired after all work, including site cleanup, is complete.

- e. If unexpected special conditions were encountered at a site before the restoration work was completed, CONTRACTOR shall send CITY additional photo(s) showing those special conditions.
- 9. Contractor shall use the online contractor application to enter the total work order cost and upload jobsite photos. Where restoration is required, CONTRACTOR shall cause a restoration work order to be linked to the repair work order in CITY's Hansen work order system at the time when the repair work order is closed.
- C. Additional Contractor Responsibilities

In addition to the previously listed requirements, the Contractor shall:

- 1. Identify and provide email addresses and mobile phone numbers for the Contractor's project manager, superintendent, and crew chief(s). All of these people will have mobile devices capable of accessing online maps, uploading photos, and sending and receiving emails.
- 2. Contact Missouri 811 for locates
- 3. Obtain permits not obtained by KC Water
- 4. Coordinate, as appropriate, with the KC Water repair inspector, Meter Field Services Division, Pipeline Division, KC Water Engineering, Water Dispatch, and other appropriate parties regarding details and schedule of the repair.
- 5. Provide traffic control and other safety devices not already provided by KC water.
- 6. Perform test shuts. Valves larger than 12" shall be operated by a KC Water repair inspector.
- 7. Notify KC Water Dispatch when starting or completing a work order or valve shut.
- 8. Execute a release for receipt of licensed GIS data for water distribution mapping; maintaining confidentiality of the data in accordance with City requirements, and permanently removing the licensed materials from any media used by Contractor on closeout of the project.
- 9. Protect from damage any other utilities, services, lines, pipes, and other surface or subsurface features that are near the repair site. If such items are damaged by the Contractor, the Contractor shall be responsible for having such items repaired or replaced.
- 10. Minimize the damage to the street, curb, driveways, sidewalks, grassed areas, and surfaces during his repairs so as to minimize restoration costs.
- 11. Other Contractor responsibilities described elsewhere in the Contract documents.

2. <u>CONTRACT GENERAL SPECIFICATIONS:</u>

A. The work shall conform to these Project Specifications, contained within the Project Manual, and to the latest revision of KC Water <u>Standards and Specifications for Water Main</u> <u>Extensions and Relocations</u> and the <u>Rules and Regulations for Water Service Lines</u>, which are made a part hereof by reference. These Standards and Specifications in pdf format are available for viewing and printing from the City website at http://www.kcmo.org.

B. In cases where the WSD <u>Standards and Specifications for Water Main Extensions and</u> <u>Relocations</u> and <u>Rules and Regulations for Water Service Lines</u>, as referenced, conflict with these Project Specifications or the Project Drawings, the Project Specifications shall govern.

3. MATERIALS FURNISHED BY THE OWNER:

The Owner will furnish the Contractor and without charge to the Contractor, the materials listed below. If the Owners stores are out-of-stock of materials requested by the Contractor, those materials shall be obtained by the Contractor. Reimbursement for these materials shall be made in accordance with Article 11 of the General Conditions of this document. All other materials required to complete the work in accordance with the Contract Documents shall be furnished and installed by and at the expense of the Contractor.

Item	<u>Quantity</u>
Ductile Iron Pipe and fittings	as needed
KCMO spec fire hydrant	as needed
Valves	as needed
Valve bases, covers, boxes, risers, op nuts	as needed
Miscellaneous pipe & fittings	as needed

All material furnished by the Owner which is damaged, lost or stolen after its acceptance by the Contractor shall be replaced at the expense of the Contractor.

The Contractor, or his authorized representative, shall sign a bill of receipt for all materials withdrawn from the Water Services Department Stores. The Contractor will be responsible for pickup of materials at the Water Services Department Stores and for delivery to the work site.

All materials withdrawn from the Water Services Department Stores that are not incorporated in the work shall be returned to the Water Services Department Stores. All such material not returned shall be charged to the Contractor and deduction therefore shall be made from the final payment estimate.

All salvaged hydrants, pipe and metal parts shall be returned to the Owner at Water Services Department Stores unless otherwise directed for disposal.

4. <u>RESTORATION COMPLAINTS:</u>

CONTRACTOR shall be responsible for addressing and resolving any customer complaints regarding the quality of CONTRACTOR'S restoration in a timely manner. If CITY has to correct CONTRACTOR'S restoration work due to quality or timeliness concerns, CITY will withhold the cost of the corrected restoration work from CONTRACTOR'S payment.

5. <u>**BACKFILL**</u> All backfill shall be thoroughly compacted in strict conformance with KC Water Standards and Specifications for Water Main Extensions and Relocations, and the Public Works Department Pavement Restoration Standards SR-1.

6. FACILITIES:

A. The Owner will furnish without charge all necessary water for filling, flushing, and testing the completed line. Use of City's water facilities shall be at the direction of the Water Services Department so that water service to customers served by the facilities is not impaired. Under any conditions, water shall not be wasted. Any water furnished by the Owner must be obtained from the Owner's existing main. All material and service needed to obtain water for construction purposes shall be provided by the Contractor at his sole cost and expense.

B. All power for lighting, operation of the Contractor's plant or equipment, or for any other use which may be required for proper completion of the work to be performed shall be provided by the Contractor at his sole cost and expense.

7. <u>**RIGHTS-OF-WAY:**</u> The Owner will provide right-of-way necessary for construction of the water main where it is in public thoroughfares, city streets, Park Board property, county roads, state highways, or where it crosses private property. The Contractor shall confine his construction operations to the immediate vicinity of the repair location, and shall use due care in placing construction tools, equipment, excavated materials, and pipeline materials and supplies so as to cause the least possible damage to property and interference with public traffic.

Should it become necessary that the Contractor use or occupy the land outside the Owner's right-of-way, the Contractor shall obtain written consent from or execute a written agreement with the owner and tenant of such permitting such operation. The Contractor shall neither enter for pipe delivery nor occupy for any other purpose with men, tools, equipment, construction materials, or excavated materials any private property outside the right-of-way boundaries without such written permission from the owner and tenant of the entered or occupied property Each owner and tenant of land or other property so occupied shall be notified by the Contractor not less than five (5) days prior to such occupation.

8. POSITION, LINE OR GRADE:

The Contractor shall furnish all labor and materials necessary in laying out the work. The Contractor shall be responsible for setting any offset stakes he may require or required by the Engineer. Contractor to locate right-of-ways as required to lay out work.

9. DISINFECTION:

Water mains should be kept under slight pressure until the repair area has been excavated and disinfected to prevent backflow of contaminants. All disinfection work shall be in strict conformance with KC Water <u>Standards and Specifications for Water Main Extensions and Relocations</u>.

10. SETTING FIRE HYDRANTS: Hydrants shall be installed per Section 02645 – Hydrants and Flushing Assemblies.

11. <u>SANITARY PROVISIONS:</u> The Contractor shall provide sanitary conveniences for use of all persons employed on the work. All sanitary conveniences shall conform to the regulations of the Health Department of the City, County, and State. At the completion of the work, all signs and traces of such sanitary provisions shall be removed.

12. <u>CLEAN-UP:</u>

All excavated material in excess of that necessary to fill the trench shall be removed and disposed of by the Contractor.

Surplus pipeline materials, tools, and temporary structures shall be removed by the Contractor; all rubbish shall be hauled away by the Contractor and the construction site shall be left clean. Sidewalks, driveways and streets shall be swept clean of dirt, gravel or other debris.

13. <u>EROSION AND SEDIMENT CONTROL:</u> All work shall conform to the latest revision of the Kansas City, Missouri Erosion and Sediment Control Specifications which is made a part hereof by reference.

14. <u>GUIDELINES FOR OPEN EXCAVATIONS:</u> Required excavations shall be restored to the level of the adjacent surfaces as soon as practicable. Unsupervised open excavations on public properties are not allowed. Every person who for any purpose makes or causes to be made any excavation in, upon, under, through or adjoining any street, sidewalk, alley, park, boulevard, parkway or any other public properties, and shall leave any part or portion thereof open shall provide effective protection to the public.

All excavations in roadways shall be protected and secured in compliance with existing federal, state and local codes and standards, including, but not limited to the most current editions of the Manual of Uniform Traffic Control Devices.

All excavations not within roadways shall be protected and secured. A protective cover over an excavation shall be installed so that it can sustain the weight of any persons and/or objects placed upon it. The cover shall be fixed to the ground so it cannot be moved. Protective .covers shall have no opening(s) or protuberance(s) of sufficient size to cause a fall and/or injury. Advance warning devices shall be installed as necessary.

Any excavation that is not covered, shall be fenced in such a way that it surrounds the entire

area under excavation so as to prevent entry by any persons. The fencing shall be a minimum of 42" in height. The fence shall be constructed in such a manner that it is adequately secured and will remain upright at all times under normal site conditions.

All protective coverings and/or fences on excavations shall be inspected at least daily by Contractor to assure integrity. Protective coverings and/or fences in heavily trafficked areas shall be inspected more often as necessary.

END OF SECTION 01000

SECTION 01270

MEASUREMENT AND PAYMENT

PART 1 – GENERAL

1.1 GENERAL

- A. Payment for Work performed by the Contractor under these Contract Documents will be made in accordance with the General Conditions at the approved Contract Unit Price unless otherwise stated in the Contract Documents. Such payment shall compensate the Contractor for all labor, including wages, fringe benefits, employee taxes, employee liability and worker compensation insurance, vehicles, equipment, tools, overhead and profit, bonding, insurance, risk and ancillary items and tasks necessary to complete the work orders.
- B. Work required to complete assigned work orders, but which has no corresponding unit or lump sum price, shall be a subsidiary item unless otherwise specifically stated in the Contract Documents. Contractor's cost to complete subsidiary items shall be included in the Unit Prices in the Bid Form.
- C. Along with each Application for Payment, Contractor shall include documentation of the quantities included in the pay application. As part of this documentation, Contractor shall complete a Daily Crew Record for each crew for each assigned work order including Hansen Work Order No., work description, labor, hours, materials, specialized or unique labor, equipment or services used in the repair and other information as directed by KC Water. This written documentation must be provided with each Application for Payment to verify the quantities and all costs incurred.
- D. All charges for crew hours must be fully documented in the hourly wages to workers that are reported in Contractor's Daily Labor Force Reports. Costs for management, supervision, superintendence, and administration shall be included in Item 16 Monthly Project Superintendence.

PART 2 – DESCRIPTION OF UNIT PRICES

ITEMS 1-3: TWO-PERSON CREW FOR RELATED WORK W/O EXCAVATION

These unit prices include mobilization/demobilization, labor, vehicles, equipment and tools necessary to complete the assigned work orders. Overtime crew rates will only be applied when all members of the crew are entitled to receive regular or double overtime pay due to hours worked on this contract.

Examples of field work without excavation include minor repairs which do not require excavation such as: replacing cover and lid, pouring concrete collar, replacing operating nuts, locating, and uncovering valves, and performing test shuts. This line item is not to supplement the excavation repair crews. If an excavation repair crew size larger than

three-person is needed then the unit price for three-person for repair/ replacements will be utilized to include all extra needs.

ITEMS 4 – 9: TWO OR THREE-PERSON CREW FOR REPAIR/REPLACEMENTS

These unit prices include mobilization/demobilization, utility locates, labor, vehicles and all equipment and tools necessary to complete the assigned work orders including but not limited to equipment, vehicles, equipment, pavement and pipe saws, hydraulic hammer, loaders, pumps, generators, air compressors and hammers, and small tools. Cost of pickup of materials from the Owner's stores and transport to the site shall be included in this unit price. This unit price for three-person crew for repair/replacements should include extra expected ancillary staffing needs, such as to pick up parts, etc. Overtime crew rates will be applied only when all members of the crew are entitled to receive regular or double overtime pay due to hours worked on this contract.

ITEM 10: GRANULAR EMBEDMENT:

The quantity of granular embedment needed for proper pipe bedding to complete each Work Order shall be identified per ton used. The cost of labor and equipment for placing and compacting the material as pipe embedment at the work site shall be paid using the appropriate unit price for the crew and equipment.

ITEMS 11-12: HAULING AND DISPOSAL:

Contractor shall be responsible for the removal of all waste materials generated during the completion of the Work Order. Job excavated materials not suitable for use as backfill or surplus job excavated soils, pavement materials removed for the repair or replacement, debris, abandoned pipe and valve materials not directed by Owner for salvage, etc. shall be removed from the jobsite and properly disposed of. Payment will be made on the basis of truck loads from the site and the unit price shall include all equipment, labor, and disposal fees and any other costs to remove the material from the site and proper disposal.

ITEM 13: CONCRETE:

The quantity of concrete necessary to complete assigned Work Orders in accordance with all aspects of Contract specifications for flatwork, base concrete and the construction of thrust blocks behind fittings or saddle blocks shall be paid per cubic yard used. Payment for concrete shall be made at the approved contract unit price for concrete per cubic yard delivered and placed. This cost includes delivery, formwork where needed, reinforcing, and all other incidentals. The cost of labor and equipment for placing the concrete at the work site shall be paid using the appropriate unit price for the crew and equipment.

ITEM 14: DIGGABLE FLOWABLE FILL (CONTROLLABLE LOW STRENGTH MATERIAL, CLSM):

The quantity of diggable flowable fill necessary to complete assigned Work Orders in accordance with all aspects of Contract specifications shall be identified per cubic yard

used. Payment for diggable flowable fill shall be made at the approved contract unit price for fill per cubic yard delivered and placed. The cost of labor and equipment for placing the material at the work site shall be included in this line item. Diggable flowable fill (aka CLSM) shall correspond to the requirements of Section 02250 – Trenching, Pipe Embedment and Backfill.

ITEM 15: TWO-PERSON CREW WITH HYDRO EXCAVATOR FOR REPAIRS:

This unit price include mobilization/demobilization, labor, vehicles and all equipment and tools necessary to provide and operate a hydro excavator for related repairs, including removal of debris from valve boxes or stand pipes.

ITEM 16: MONTHLY PROJECT SUPERINTENDENCE:

Payment for monthly project superintendence will be a lump sum monthly charge to account for overall project field superintendence, supervision, coordination, meetings, billing, compliance, management, support, overhead, technology administrative work not included in other unit price items.

ITEM 17: SPECIALIZED TRAFFIC CONTROL:

Payment for specialized traffic control for an assigned Work Order will be made in accordance with Article 11 of the General Conditions of the Contract, including preparation of the traffic control plan, permit fees, and the provision and maintenance of appropriate traffic control devices for the work. Minor traffic control such as placement of traffic cones or barricades at or around the work site or equipment shall be considered subsidiary to the other unit prices and not billed separately.

ITEM 18: STREET PLATES:

A portion of street plates will be provided, delivered, and picked up by KC Water. In cases where Contractor provides his own street plates, payment for the provision of street plate(s) over a pavement cut for an assigned Work Order will be made per plate per day needed. This price includes the permit fee, rental fee if any, delivery, pickup, and embedment where required.

ITEM 19: MATERIALS NOT AVAILABLE FROM OWNER'S STORES:

If materials (pipe, fittings, valves, and appurtenances listed in Section 01000 as to be furnished by Owner required for an assigned work order are not available through the Owner's Stores, upon approval by KC Water those materials shall be obtained by the Contractor and delivered to the work site. Reimbursement for these materials shall be made in accordance with Article 11 of the General Conditions of the Contract.

ITEM 20: OTHER SPECIALIZED SERVICES:

Payment for other specialized and unique services required for assigned work orders and pre-approved, in writing, by KC Water will be made in accordance with Article 11 of the General Conditions of the Contract.

ITEM 21: WEEKDAY CREW ON-CALL PER CREW:

Payment for weekday emergency on-call will be for each 24 hour period each standby crew(s) is on-call during a weekday Monday 7am through Friday 7am. One to four crews may be needed due to workload. KC Water will notify the Contractor of on-call requirements at least 24 hours in advance.

ITEM 22: WEEKEND/HOLIDAY ON-CALL PER CREW:

Payment for weekend/ holiday emergency on-call will be for each 24 hour period each standby crew(s) is on-call during weekends Friday 7am through Monday 7am or Federal holiday. One to four crews may be needed due to workload. KC Water will notify the Contractor of on-call requirements at least 24 hours in advance.

END OF SECTION

HEART OF THE NATION	APPLICATI	ON F	OR										
(((())))	Project Number Project Title			80002486/9829-2									
(II)	Project Title	e		Emergency Water Distribution System Repairs									
KANSAS CITY MISSOURI	-						-	Final Payme	ent ⁵ □				
CONTRACTOR				Application Number ² : Date: Ordinance/Resolution Number	. .	-							
Address				Effective: PO Number Vendor Number		-							
Application for W	ork Accomplished	from			to	<u>۔</u> د							
Original Contract	Price		[1]				\$		-				
Net by Change	Ordersthrough_				[2	2]	\$		-				
Current Contract	Price (1+2)				[3	3]	\$		-				
Completed	l Work		[4]	\$-		_							
Disputed	l Amounts ³	[-]	[4a]	\$ -									
Stored Ma	terial ⁴		[5]	\$ -	_								
Disputed	l Amounts ³		[5a]										
•	and Stored to Date				- [6	5]	\$		-				
Previous F		,	[7]	\$ -	•	•							
Previous F	Retainage		[8]	\$ -									
Total Previous A	pplications (7+8)				_ [6	9]	\$		-				
Amount This App	olication (6-9)				[1	0]	\$		-				
•	This Application (5	%)		[·	-] [1	1]	\$		-				
Release of Retai						2]			-				
	pplication (10-11+	12)			[1	3]	\$		-				
Liquidated Dama													
Completion of W			[14]		_ [-]_	\$		-				
Prevailing Wage			[15]		_ [-		\$		-				
MBE/WBE Progr			[16]		_ [-		\$		-				
Workforce Progra			[17]		_ [-		\$		-				
Total Amount D	ue Contractor (13	8 - 14 th	nrou	gh 17)	[1	8]	\$		-				

Accompanying Documentation: ^{1, 2, 3, 4, 5, & 6} and any other information as necessary.

NOTE: Initial all figures on this Application and on the Schedule of Values that are changed to correct errors or conform to the amount recommended. Attach explanation of changes that have been made.

CONTRACTOR's Certification:

The undersigned CONTRACTOR certifies that (a) all previous progress payments received from OWNER on account of Work done under this Contract have been applied on account to discharge CONTRACTOR's legitimate obligations incurred in connection with Work covered by all prior Applications for Payment; (b) at time of payment, title of all Work, materials and equipment incorporated into said Work or otherwise listed in or covered by this Application for Payment will pass to OWNER free and clear of all Liens, security interests and encumbrances (except such as are covered by a Bond acceptable to OWNER indemnifying OWNER against any such Lien, security interest or encumbrance); and (c) all Work covered by this Application for Payment is in accordance with the Contract Documents and not defective; and (d) all manufactured goods or commodities used or supplied for this Project are in compliance with Kansas City's Buy America ordinance.

		Ву	
	Contractor	Authorized Representative (Print)	Signature
Date			
State of)		
County of)SS)		
Subscribed and	Sworn to before me this	day of	_,
My commission	expires:		
	Notary Pul	olic:	

DESIGN PROFESSIONAL's Recommendation of Payment:

In accordance with the Contract Documents, based on on-Site observations and the data comprising this application, the DESIGN PROFESSIONAL recommends to the OWNER that to the best of the DESIGN PROFESSIONAL's knowledge, information and belief the Work has progressed as indicated, the quality of the Work is in accordance with the Contract Documents, and the CONTRACTOR is entitled to payment of the Amount above listed in this application.

Name of firm (Print)

DESIGN PROFESSIONAL (Print)

(Signature)

(Signature)

(Date)

(Date)

Date:

Construction/Program Manager's Recommendation of Payment: (if applicable)

In accordance with the Contract Documents, based on on-Site observations and the data comprising this application, the Construction/Program Manager recommends to the OWNER that to the best of the Construction/Program Manager's knowledge, information and belief the Work has progressed as indicated, the quality of the Work is in accordance with the Contract Documents, and the CONTRACTOR is entitled to payment of the Amount above listed in this application.

Construction/Program Manager firm (Print)

Authorized Representative (Print)

(Signature)

(Signature)

Date:

City's Representative's Agreement with Recommendation of Payment

City's Representative(print)

City's Approval

The amount previously recommended is approved for payment.

¹See General Conditions Article 14.02 A and B

²Proof of tax compliance if 1st payment and if Contract amount exceeds \$150,000.00

³Schedule of Values–Denote any amounts currently disputed in this application. Attach additional dispute documentation if required.

⁴If requesting payment for stored materials, see General Conditions Article 14.02 A.1

^bIf final payment, current proof of tax compliance if Contract is longer than 1 year and amount exceeds \$150,000.00.

⁶ Per General Conditions Sec. 14.02 attach a copy of the most recent 00485.01 M/WBE Monthly Utilization Report, 00485.02

Project Workforce Monthly Report and 00485.03 Company-Wide Workforce Monthly Report CONTRACTOR has submitted to the

City's Human Relations Department

⁷Applicable only if final payment

REMINDER: CONTRACTOR is responsible for meeting or exceeding the the D/M/WBE participation amounts in its Contractor Utilization Plan (CUP) as amended by any previously approved Request for Modification/Substitution. Any Change Orders or amendements modifying the amount CONTRACTOR is to be compensated will have correspondingly impacted the amount of compensation due D/M/WBEs for purposes of meeting or exceeding the Bidder/Proposer participation. CONTRACTOR is again reminded to consider the effect of any Change Order or amendment, and to submit a Request for Modification/Substitution if appropriate.

Distribution: Owner Proje Contractor Desig Construction Manager

Project Manager Design Professional

			SCHEDULE OF VALUES															
															CUP]		
	- WP			Project Number	8000248	6/982	9-2					_	MBE	WBE	DBE			
	KANSAS CI MISSOU	LT Y											\$0.00	\$0.00	\$0.00			
	MISSOU	R 1		Project Title	Emergen	cy W	ater Distribut	ion S	ystem Repair	ſS			%	%	%			
A	В	с	D	E	F	G	Н		J	К	1 1	м	N	0	Р	Q	R	S
		PRICE CON		E		Ŭ			0	N.	\$ TOTAL COMPLET	ED AND					IX III	
SPEC			1	DESCRIPTION OF WORK	\$ UNIT PRICE		\$ TOTAL OR LUMP	UNITS COMPL	\$ COMPLETED	\$ STORED	STORED TO DA			TOTALS TO DATE		% AT BOTTO	\$ TOTAL PREVIOUS APPLICATIONS	\$ AMOUNT THIS APPLICATION
SECTION	UNIT ITEM NO.	UNIT	ESTIMATED QUANTITY	UNIT ITEM DESCRIPTION		UNITS	SUM	ETE	WORK	MATERIAL	\$ J+K	% J/H	\$ MBE	\$ WBE	\$ DBE	M	APPLICATIONS	L-R
																P/L		
												-				O/L		
											-					N/L		
					+												l'	1
					1	<u> </u>					 						<u> </u> '	
											-							
											-							
											-							1
						1		1								1		
								1									L	
					+	<u> </u>		I									'	1
																l	'	
																	L	1
											-							1
					1						1					1		l .
					+	<u> </u>		I									'	1
					1	<u> </u>					 						<u> </u> '	
					1						1					1		l .
								1									L	
					+	<u> </u>		I									'	1
-				1	1						1						t'	
L	•					•	•										Ĵ	
																	1	

CITY OF FOUNTAINS HEART OF THE NATION



SUBCONTRACTORS AND MAJOR MATERIAL SUPPLIERS LIST

Project Number _____ Project Title _____

From Contractor ______ To_____ Date _____

Spec. No.	Section Title	4	Firm, Address (Check box if Supplier)	Phone, FAX and e-mail	Contact

Attachments:

Signed by: _____

Date

Distribution: Owner Contractor Construction Manager Design Professional Consultant Other

	DAILY LABOR FORCE REPORT				
() <i>)'</i>	Project Number Project Title Contractor	Day	Date		
W Ansas city	Subcontractor				

Shift: (circle) 5–8 hr Days 4–10 hr Days Other _____

* This report *MUST be completed and turned in* for EACH DAY until FINAL COMPLETION.

Worker's Full Legal Name	Occupational Title or Classification Group & Skill	Hours Worked & Time (i.e. 10AM – 4PM)	Race & Gender

I CERTIFY THAT ALL OF THE INFORMATION PROVIDED ABOVE IS TRUE AND COMPLETE. Contractor/Subcontractor Representative:

Complete Name: (print)				Title: (print)			
Signature:					Page	_of	
Distribution:	❑ City Department	Contractor	Subcontracto	or 🛛 Other			

1



	CERTIFICATE OF SUBSTANTIAL COMPLETION				
`\ <i>)'</i>	Project Number				
l l l l l l l l l l l l l l l l l l l	Project Title				
KANSAS CITY MISSOURI					
CONTRACT FOR:					

CONTRACTOR: _____

DATE OF ISSUANCE:

PROJECT OR DESIGNATED PORTION SHALL INCLUDE:

The Work performed under this Contract has been reviewed and found, to the Design Professional's and/or Construction Manager's best knowledge, information and belief, to be substantially complete. Substantial Completion is the state in the progress of the Work when the Work or designated portion thereof is sufficiently complete in accordance with the Contract Documents so the Owner can occupy or utilize the Work for its intended use. The date of Substantial Completion of Project or portion thereof designated above is hereby established as ______ which is also the date of commencement of applicable warranties required by the Contract Documents, except as stated below:

A list of items to be completed or corrected is attached hereto. The failure to include any items on such list does not alter the responsibility of the Contractor to complete all Work in accordance with the Contract Documents.

CONSTRUCTI	ON MANAGER	BY	DATE
DESIGN PROF	FESSIONAL	BY	DATE
	ctor will complete or corrected above date of Substant		items attached hereto within
CONSTRUCTI	ON MANAGER	BY	DATE
DESIGN PROF	FESSIONAL	BY	DATE
	accepts the Work or desig thereof at		substantially complete and will assume full (date).
OWNER'S REP	PRESENTATIVE	BY	DATE
Distribution:	 Owner Contractor Construction Manager Design Professional Consultant Other 		

CITY	OF	FOU	NTAINS	
HEAR	e of	THE	NATION	

FUNCH LIST Project Number Project Title Project Title From Site Visit Date

The following items require the attention of the CONTRACTOR for completion or correction. This list may not be all-inclusive, and the failure to include any items on this list does not alter the responsibility of the CONTRACTOR to complete all Work in accordance with the Contract Documents.

Item	Location	Correction/	Verification
No.	(Area)	Completion	Check
	· · ·	Date	

Attachments

Signed by:

DESIGN PROFESSIONAL (Firm/In House)

Distribution: OWNER CONTRACTOR DESIGN PROFESSIONAL Consultant Other Date:

CITY OF	FOUNTAINS
HEART OF	THE NATION

	CONTRA	CTOR AFF	IDAVIT FOR FI	NAL PAYMENT
Ч ШШ У	Project Numb	er		
ųp,	Project Title			
KANSAS CITY MISSOURI				
STATE OF				
COUNTY OF)SS)		
The Undersigned	,			of lawful
age, being first du	lly sworn, states under oath		Jame)	
1. I am the	(Title)	of	(CONTRACTOR)	who is the general
CONTRACT		ect No	_ and Project Title	
2. All payrolls,	material bills, use of equi	ipment and other	indebtedness connected with	the Work for this Project

3 (\checkmark) Prevailing wage does not apply; or

(\checkmark) ______All provisions and requirements set forth in Chapter 290, Section 290.210 through and including 290.340, Missouri Revised Statutes, pertaining to the payment of wages to workmen employed on public works projects have been fully satisfied and there has been no exception to the full and complete compliance with these provisions and requirements and the Annual Wage Order contained in the Contract in carrying out the Contract and Work. CONTRACTOR has fully complied with the requirements of the prevailing wage law as required in the Contract and has attached affidavits from all Subcontractors on this Project, regardless of tier, affirming compliance with the prevailing wage law as stipulated in the Contract.

have been paid and all Claims of whatever nature have been satisfied, as required by the Contract.

4. I hereby certify that (a) at project completion and pursuant to contractor's final request for payment, contractor achieved (_____%) Minority Business Enterprise (MBE) participation and (____%) Women Business Enterprise (WBE) participation on this contract, and (b) listed herein are the names of all certified M/WBE subcontractors, regardless of tier, with whom I, or my subcontractors contracted.

1.	Name of MBE/WBE Firm
	Address
	Telephone Number ()
	IRS Number
	Area/Scope*of Work
	Subcontract Final Amount
2.	Name of MBE/WBE Firm
	Address
	Telephone Number ()
	IRS Number
	Area/Scope*of Work
	Subcontract Final Amount

List additional subcontractors, if any, on a similar form and attach to the bid.

Supplier** Final Amount:

*Reference to specification sections or bid item number.

- (\checkmark) _____ Met or exceeded the Contract utilization goals; or
- (\checkmark) _____ Failed to meet the Contract utilization goals (attach waiver, substitution or modification); or
- (\checkmark) _____ No goals applied to this Project.

5. CONTRACTOR certifies that each Subcontractor has received full payment for its respective work in connection with the Contract.

6. If applicable, I hereby certify that (1) at project completion and pursuant to contractor's final request for payment, contractor achieved, company-wide, at least ten percent (10%) minority workforce participation and two percent (2%) women workforce participation and (2) a true and accurate copy of my final project workforce monthly report is attached. NOTE: This paragraph is only applicable if you completed a construction contract that was estimated by the City, prior to solicitation, as requiring more than 800 construction labor hours and costing in excess of \$300,000.00. If applicable you MUST attach copies of your final monthly workforce reports.

7. This affidavit is made in behalf of the CONTRACTOR for the purpose of securing from Kansas City, Missouri, the certification of completion of the Project and receiving payment therefore.

8. If the Contract amount exceeded \$150,000, CONTRACTOR has submitted proof of compliance with the City tax ordinances administered by the City's Commissioner of Revenue and has on file proof of tax compliance from all Subcontractors. If the Contract term exceeded one (1) year, CONTRACTOR has provided proof of compliance with the City tax ordinances administered by the City's Commissioner of Revenue prior to receiving final payment and has on file proof of tax compliance from all Subcontractors prior to the Subcontractor receiving final payment from CONTRACTOR.

CONTRACTOR			
	By(Authorized Signature)		
	Title		
On this	day of	,, before me	
appeared		, to me personally known to be the	
	of the	,	
and who executed the	foregoing instrument and acknowledged	that (s)he executed the same on behalf of	
		as its free act and deed.	
IN WITNESS WHER written.	REOF, I have hereunto set my hand and a	ffixed my official seal on the day and year first above	
My commission expir	es:		

Notary Public

CITY OF FOUNTAINS HEART OF THE NATION	SUBCONTRACTOR	R AFFIDAVIT FOR FINAL PAYMENT
	Project Number	
·Ψ.	Project Title	
KANSAS CITY MISSOURI		
STATE OF MISSOURI)	
) ss:	
COUNTY OF)	
After being duly sworn	the person whose name and sig	nature appears below hereby states under penalty of perjury that:
affidavit on behalf of Su	bcontractor in accordance with	s indicated below (hereinafter Subcontractor) and I make this the requirements set forth in Section 290.290, RSMo. under the terms and conditions of a subcontract as follows:
Subcontract wit	h:	, Contractor
Work Performe	d:	
		hange Orders: \$
		ons and requirements of the Missouri Prevailing Wage Law set forth
Business Entity Type: () Missouri Corpo () Foreign Corpora		Subcontractor's Legal Name and Address
() Fictitious Name	Corporation	
Sole ProprietorLimited Liabilit	y Company	Phone No.
Partnership		Fax:
Joint VentureOther (Specify)		E:mail: Federal ID No
I hereby certify	that I have the authority to exe	cute this affidavit on behalf of Subcontractor.
(Signate	ure)	(Print Name)
(Title) NOTARY		(Date)
Subscribed and sworn to	before me this day of _	, 20
My Commission Expire	s:	By

HEART OF THE NATION							
	DAILY FIELD OBSERVATION REPORT						
ЧЩЦ <i>У</i>	Project Number						
l l l l l l l l l l l l l l l l l l l	Project Title						
KANSAS CITY MISSOURI	Contractor						
	Report Number	Date	Time				
Weather □ Clear □ Snow □ Overcast □ Foggy □ Rain □ Cold	Site Condit Warm Clear Hot Muddy Temperature Range	Dusty	<u>Day</u> ❑ Monday ❑ Thursd _ ❑ Tuesday ❑ Friday _ ❑ Wednesday ❑				
Persons Contacted:							
Work Observed:							
Items Discussed:							
Materials Delivered:							
Requested Revisions of	or Interpretations:						
Nonconforming Work F	Reported This Date To Contra	ctor:					
Remarks:							
Attachments							
Signed by:			Date:				
Distribution: Owner Contracto Constructi Design Pr Consultan	on Manager	-					

CITY OF FOUNTAINS

CITY OF FOUNTAINS HEART OF THE NATION					
	PERIODIC FIELD OBSERVATION REPORT				
`\ [[[[]]/	Project Number				
, (I),	Project Title				
KANSAS CITY MISSOURI	Contractor				
	Report Number	Date	Tin	ne	
<u>Weather</u>	Sit	e Conditions	<u>Day</u>		
Clear Snow		Clear Dusty	Monday		
		Muddy 🛛			
□ Rain □ Cold	Temperature Rai	nge	Wednesday		
Persons Contacted:					

Work Observed:

Items Discussed:

Remarks:

Attachments

Signed by:

Distribution: Downer

- Contractor
 Construction Manager
- Design Professional
 Consultant ______

Consultant Other Date:





CITY OF FOUNTAINS HEART OF THE NATION

WEEKLY REPORT OF WORKING DAYS

Project Number _____

Project Title

KANSAS CITY MISSOURI

Report Number ______ Week Ending: _____

Contractor _____

DATE:	WORKING DAY		REM	ARKS	
TOTAL	THIS WEEK	PREVIOUSLY	TOTAL TO DATE	WORKING DAYS IN CONTRACT	REMAINING OR OVERTIME

Signed by OWNER'S REPRESENTATIVE

Date:

Date:

Signed by CONTRACTOR

Distribution: OWNER CONTRACTOR Construction Manager Design Professional Consultant Other



TRANSMITTAL LETTER

(((M)))							
` '	Proje	ct Nur	nber				
' ₩'	Proje	ct Title	e				
KANSAS CITY MISSOURI							
TO:				Date _ Re:			
ATTN:							
We are sending you Shop Drawings Copy of Letter	Prints		🖵 Drawings	I	er via ⊒ Samples		
Copies	Date	No.			Description		
These are transmitt For Approval For Your Use As Requested		□ App □ App □ Ret	proved as Submit proved as Noted urned for Correct	ions	Submit	Copies for Approval Copies for Distribution Corrected Prints	
For Review and Remarks:							
Ву:							
	Owner Contractor Construction Design Profe Consultant		r				

□ Other



 (\mathcal{A})

SUBSTITUTION REQUEST

`\ /'	Project Number	
W	Project Title	
KANSAS CITY MISSOURI		
То:		Authorization Number:
Re:		From: Date:
		Contract For:
Specification Title:		
Section:	Page:	Article/Paragraph:
Proposed Substitut	ion:	
Manufacturer:	Address:	Phone No.
		Model No.
Installer:	Address:	Phone No
	Product 🔲 2-5 years old 🔲 5-10 yea	
Differences betwee	en proposed substitution and specified	product:

Point-by-point comparative data attached – REQUIRED

Undersigned certifies:

- Proposed substitution has been fully investigated and determined to be equal or superior in all respects to specified product.
- Same warranty will be furnished for proposed substitution as for specified product.
- Same maintenance, service, and availability of replacement parts, as applicable, are available.
- Proposed substitution will not affect or delay Progress Schedule, except as stated below.
- Cost data as stated above is complete. Claims for additional costs related to accepted substitution which may subsequently become apparent are to be waived.
- Proposed substitution does not affect dimensions and functional clearances, except as stated below.
- Payment will be made for changes to building design, including architectural or engineering design, detailing, licenses, royalties, and construction costs caused by the requested substitution.
- Coordination, installation, and changes in the Work as necessary for accepted substitution will be completed in all respects.

Reason for not providing specified item:

Similar Installation:		
Project:	Design Professional:	
Address:	Owner:	
	Date Installed:	
Proposed substitution affects other	parts of Work: 🛛 No 🗳 Yes; explain	
	· · · · <u> </u>	
	□ Drawings □ Tests □ Reports □ Samples □	
--	---	
Attachments:		
Submitted by:		
Signature:		
Firm:		
Address:		
Telephone [.]	Fax: E-Mail:	
Additional Comn	nents: Contractor Subcontractor Supplier Manufacturer DP L	
 Substitution Substitution Substitution 	ESSIONAL'S REVIEW AND ACTION on approved – Make submittals in accordance with Specification Section 01300. on approved as noted – Make submittals in accordance with Specification Section 01300. on rejected – Use specified materials. on Request received too late – Use specified materials.	
Signed by:	Date:	
	 Owner Design Professional Contractor Consultant Construction Manager Other 	

SECTION 01700 – TRAFFIC CONTROL

PART 1 - GENERAL

1.01 SUMMARY

A. The Contractor shall provide all materials, labor and equipment (including permits, barricades, cones, drums, construction warning signs, flagmen incidental devices) to protect, warn and guide: vehicular traffic, pedestrian traffic and to protect his personnel and equipment on the site. This specification applies to work being done in conjunction with capital projects and not emergencies or other maintenance related activities.

1.02 SPECIFICATION MODIFICATIONS

A. It is understood that throughout this section these specifications may be modified by appropriate items in Section 01015 – Specific Project Requirements, or as otherwise indicated on the Contract Drawings.

1.03 RELATED SECTIONS

- A. Section 01000 General Project Requirements.
- B. Section 01015 Specific Project Requirements.
- C. Section 01300 Submittals.
- D. Section 01581 Public Communications.

1.04 CODES AND STANDARDS

- A. The publications listed below form a part of this specification to the extent referenced. The publications referred to within the specification are by the basic designation only.
- B. American Traffic Safety Services Association (ATSSA).
- C. "City of Kansas City, Missouri Public Works Department Construction and Material Specifications" (<u>http://kcmo.gov/) (</u>KCMO PW 2305 - Traffic Control – Pedestrian Traffic Control and Sidewalk Closure.)
- D. Manual on Uniform Traffic Control Devices (MUTCD).
- E. MODOT traffic control and regulations and permits.

1.05 DEFINITIONS

- A. City Block A segment of a street or roadway between two intersections.
- B. Working Hours The Contractor must conduct construction operations in compliance with the City of Kansas City, Missouri Code of Ordinances, Chapter 46 – NOISE CONTROL which generally defines normal working hours as 7:00 am to 6:00 pm on weekdays. Working hours also include any time period approved in writing by the City (see Section 01000 – General Project Requirements, paragraph TEMPORARY ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION).
- C. Non-Working Hours Any period of time not defined as Working Hours.
- D. Public Works Department The City of Kansas City, Missouri Public Works Department.
- E. Traffic Control Supervisor The qualified employee of the Contractor designated to have overall responsibility of the implementation of the Traffic Control Plan, conformance to the Traffic Control Permit and maintenance of traffic control devices.

01700 - 1 of 8 Revised 05-08-20

- F. Work Zone An area of active construction activity along a single street that causes temporary disruption to pedestrian traffic, vehicular traffic, access to properties, or on-street parking.
- G. Extended Work Zone Any work that encompasses more than one city block or street.

1.06 SUBMITTALS

- A. Submit as specified in Section 01300 Submittals.
- B. Shop Drawings:
 - 1. Not applicable.
- C. Product Data:
 - 1. Not applicable.
- D. Samples:
 - 1. Not applicable.
- E. Other Submittals:
 - 1. Traffic Control Plan(s):
 - (a) Submit plan(s) directly to the Public Works Department for review and approval as required for permitting. Approval of the traffic control plan is required prior to submitting permit applications.
 - (b) Submit the final, approved plan(s) in accordance with Section 01300 Submittals for informational purposes only.
 - (c) Submit changes or revisions to the plans(s) as required by the City's Traffic Control Permit.
 - (d) Submit changes or revisions to the Traffic Control Plan necessary for construction phasing.
 - 2. Traffic Control Permit submit a copy of the traffic control permit upon approval from the Public Works Department.
 - 3. Traffic Control Supervisor:
 - (a) Submit name, qualifications and contact information in accordance with Section 01300 Submittals.
 - (b) Submit name, qualifications and contact information directly to the Public Works Department.
 - 4. Public Works Department standard specifications.
 - 5. Public Works Department standard details.
 - 6. Maintenance records of traffic control devices.
- 1.07 GENERAL
 - A. When the requirements of this section conflict with the requirements of the approved Traffic Control Permit, then the requirements of the Traffic Control Permit shall govern. In all instances, the Contractor shall comply with all KCMO ordinances.
 - B. The Contractor shall maintain access for pedestrians, vehicles and all properties served by the streets and sidewalks within the site.
 - C. All work shall be coordinated through the City of Kansas City, Missouri Public Works Department.
 - D. Coordination of the traffic control permit shall be conducted during normal business hours (8:00 am through 5:00 pm).

1.08 SPECIFIC PROJECT REQUIREMENTS

A. Specific traffic control requirements are provided in Section 01015 - Specific Project Requirements.

01700 – 2 of 8 Revised 05-08-20

1.09 RESPONSIBILITY

- A. The Contractor shall designate a Traffic Control Supervisor having the responsibilities defined in paragraph DEFINTIONS.
- B. The Traffic Control Supervisor's name, contact information and qualifications shall be submitted to the City prior to the preconstruction conference.
- C. The Traffic Control Supervisor's name and contact information shall be submitted to the Public Works Department as required by the Traffic Control Permit. The contact information provided shall allow the City (Public Works Department) to contact the Traffic Control Supervisor during both working and non-working hours. This information shall be submitted with the application for the Traffic Control Permit and in accordance with paragraph SUBMITTALS.

1.10 SUBMITTAL OF STANDARD DETAILS AND SPECIFICATIONS

A. The Contractor shall obtain a copy of all Public Works Department's standard specifications and details to be used as part of the project. Copies shall be submitted in accordance with paragraph SUBMITTALS.

1.11 ACCESS REQUIREMENTS

- A. Unless otherwise stated in Section 01015 Specific Project Requirements, the Contractor shall maintain access for pedestrians and vehicles to all properties served by streets and sidewalks affected by the Work.
- B. Special Restrictions for Extended Work Zones:
 - 1. A maximum of two (2) consecutive city blocks shall be under construction at any one time.
 - 2. Where construction activities cause disruption (i.e. sidewalk closures and/or temporary restriction of on-street parking) to two (2) consecutive city blocks, the following restrictions shall apply:
 - (a) At a minimum, pedestrian access shall be maintained on one side of the street only if work can be completed in less than 15 days. Sidewalk closures shall be limited and temporary facilities shall be provided as necessary to allow pedestrian access to all occupied properties affected by construction activities.
 - (b) If more than one (1) city block is affected by construction, then construction activities shall be conducted so that on-street parking is maintained on at least one side of the street, on one of the city blocks affected. That is, if on-street parking is eliminated within a city block, the adjacent city block (along the same street) must provide at least on-street parking on one side.
 - (c) If a sidewalk will need to be closed more than 15 days, advance approval of the Bike Pedestrian Advisory Committee is required. If a sidewalk closure is planned for more than 15 days in the Greater Downtown Area Plan region, advance approval is required from the Parking and Transportation Commission.
- C. Access to adjacent properties served by the street(s) within the project shall be maintained at all times.
- D. Traffic shall move through the construction site in accordance with the Traffic Control Permit.
- E. When required, flaggers shall coordinate the movement of traffic through the construction site.

01700 - 3 of 8 Revised 05-08-20

- F. Temporary Restoration of Access during Non-Working Hours:
 - 1. All roadways shall be re-opened to traffic in accordance with the Traffic Control Permit or to normal operating conditions (whichever applies) at the end of each work day.
 - 2. No construction related equipment or material shall be on the roadway outside of normal working hours unless approved by the City (see Section 01000 General Project Requirements, paragraph CONSTRUCTION SITE PLAN).

1.12 TRAFFIC CONTROL PLAN(S)

- A. Unless otherwise indicated on the Drawings or in Section 01015 Specific Project Conditions, the Contractor shall be responsible for the development and implementation of the Traffic Control Plan necessary to obtain a Traffic Control Permit(s).
- B. All costs associated with development, revision or finalization of Traffic Control Plan(s) shall be included in the Contractor's Bid.
- C. General Traffic Control requirements shall include but are not limited to the following:
 - 1. MUTCD requirements shall be maintained on all traffic control plan submittals.
 - 2. Plans shall clearly identify all traffic control devices to be placed including the location, spacing and other pertinent data required for the traffic control plan reviews.
 - 3. Plan reviews and resubmittal reviews should be scheduled to be completed with at least two (2) weeks for City staff review on standard traffic control plan submittals. This time may be extended if the plan is complex or of a large volume.
 - 4. All street typologies listed on the Major Street Plan (<u>https://www.kcmo.gov/city-hall/departments/city-planning-development/other-city-plans</u>) will be required to maintain a minimum of one twelve foot (12') lane in each direction for traffic at all times.
 - 5. Limited closures on street typologies listed on the Major Street Plan may be allowed but will likely be limited to weeknights and/or weekend work depending on the location of the proposed closure. Full closures may not be possible in some areas of the City.
 - 6. Electronic Message Boards will be required as part of the communication plan for all lane closures or restrictions on street typologies listed on the Major Street Plan. These signs will need to be in place at least one (1) week prior to the lane closure or restriction and will need to be maintained throughout the closure duration.
 - 7. Closures in and adjacent to the Streetcar Corridor will be required to have a Track Access Permit.
 - 8. Residential street traffic control plans will be developed in a way to allow safe travel and maintain access to all properties adjacent to and in the area of the traffic control area.
 - 9. The Contractor is required to maintain the road surface condition on the haul route to the condition that existed at the time of permit issuance. All damage to the pavement on the haul route caused by the contractor shall be repaired by the contractor at no additional cost to the City.

1.13 TRAFFIC CONTROL PERMIT(S)

- A. The Contractor shall not submit Traffic Control Permit applications until the traffic control plan has been approved by the Public Works Department.
- B. The Contractor shall obtain a Traffic Control Permit before any construction activity occurs on any City street. Permits shall be obtained and submitted in accordance with Section 01300 Submittals shall be made no less than two (2) weeks in advance of the construction activity.
- C. Specific requirements and the application for Traffic Control Permit can be downloaded from the City's web site at <u>http://kcmo.gov/</u>.
- D. The associated permit fees, which may be time and street-type-dependent, are to be obtained from the Public Works Department.
- E. All residential, arterial and collector streets require a separate permit and are subject to peak hour restrictions.
- F. All costs associated with the Traffic Control Permit(s) shall be included in the Contractor's Bid.

1.14 NOTIFICATIONS

- A. Advance notification of affected property owners shall be done in accordance with Section 01581 Public Communications.
- B. Electronic Message Boards are required at least one (1) week in advance of any arterial street closure(s).

PART 2 - PRODUCTS

2.01 TRAFFIC CONTROL DEVICES

- A. All traffic control devices shall conform to Part 6 of the "Manual on Uniform Traffic Control Devices" (MUTCD).
- B. No substitutions for the devices required by MUTCD or changes in the methods of traffic control as outlined herein will be allowed without written approval of the Director of Public Works or their designee.

PART 3 - EXECUTION

3.01 SAFETY PRECAUTIONS

- A. Contractor shall take any and all precautions to guard against injury to persons or damage to property until final acceptance of the work by the City or their representative.
- B. Precautions shall include, but not limited to, protection of vehicular and pedestrian traffic from injury or damage due to open excavations, operation of construction equipment, materials storage, etc. by the proper placement of appropriate safety devices.
- C. The Contractor shall maintain the safety devices and maintain their proper placement throughout the required period.
- D. Construction practices shall be followed that will eliminate all safety hazards.
- E. The roadway shall be kept clean and free of construction related debris at all time.

3.02 DEVICE INSTALLATION AND MAINTENANCE

- A. Traffic control devices shall be installed and maintained in accordance with KCMO Specification 2305 with the exception that the paragraphs for Method of Measurement and Basis for Payment do not apply.
- B. The Contractor shall maintain records of any maintenance required and the date on which it was completed. These records shall be maintained for the duration of the project and submitted in accordance with paragraph SUBMITTALS on a monthly basis.
- C. The contractor's designated Traffic Control Supervisor shall make regular workday inspections of the traffic control devices installed as part of Work.
- D. It shall be the Contractor's responsibility to maintain all traffic control devices in proper working condition and placement at all times.
- E. The Contractor shall immediately correct any deficiencies in traffic control.
- F. Any traffic control device not in use shall be covered, removed, or turned away from the view of oncoming traffic.

3.03 CHANGES TO THE TRAFFIC CONTROL PLAN

- A. Whenever the work area changes, all construction warning signs and traffic channelization devices shall be made current.
- B. The Public Works Department reserves the right to adjust or revise the traffic handling requirements as necessary after construction on the project has started. These changes will be determined based on periodic inspections throughout the duration of the project by both the Water Services and Public Works inspection staff.
- C. Notice of such change will be transmitted to the Contractor and it shall be the Contractor's responsibility to make the necessary changes as soon as practicable, but no more than one (1) calendar day, after receipt of the notification. Immediate changes to the traffic control shall be required in situations that are deemed as a public safety matter by the City representatives.
- D. If the Contractor encounters conditions that would require a change in method of traffic control, the Contractor shall immediately notify the City's representative. At least 48 hours before the start of the proposed change, the City's representative will request approval of the change in method of maintaining traffic from the Public Works Department. The Contractor shall not proceed with the change without the approval of the Public Works Department.

3.04 PEDESTRIAN TRAFFIC CONTROL

A. Pedestrian traffic control shall conform to KCMO Specification 2305, paragraph-Pedestrian Traffic Control.

3.05 VEHICLE PARKING

A. Parking of construction vehicles, equipment, vehicles of contractor's personnel shall not interfere with public traffic, parking, access by emergency vehicles, or City operations.

3.06 HAUL ROUTES

- A. The Contractor shall consult with the City (Water Services Department and Public Works Department) to establish public thoroughfares to be used for haul routes and site access.
- B. Residential streets shall not be used as part of the proposed haul routes.

01700 - 6 of 8 Revised 05-08-20

3.07 EMERGENCY CONDITIONS

- A. Damage to existing utilities during construction of the Project which requires immediate repair may be considered as an emergency and as such may not be subject to all the restrictions contained herein. These shall be reported to Water Services and Public Works immediately. All subsequent emergency traffic control measures or adjustments shall be coordinated with the City representatives.
- B. The Contractor shall immediately contact the utility company whose facilities are involved that may require immediate repair.
- C. Such repair work, once declared an emergency by the utility company, shall be pursued on a continuous (24 hours per day) basis until complete or advanced to such a point that use of the roadway can be returned to normal operation and any subsequent repairs can be completed during regular working hours.
- D. The City reserves the right to determine which utility work will be considered an emergency. Any costs incurred by the Contractor for such emergency utility repair, including the cost of any additional traffic control that may be required, shall be the Contractor's sole responsibility.

3.08 EMERGENCY NO PARKING SIGNS

- A. When it is necessary to eliminate parking on a part of a street to facilitate construction work, the Contractor shall, subject to the approval of the Public Works Department, post "Emergency No Parking" signs.
- B. Signs shall be fabricated with the following dimensions, text sizes and include the follow text:



or

EMERGENCY
NO
PARKING
7:00 A.M. to
6:00 P.M.

Placard Height: 24 inches Placard Width: 18 inches Placard Color: Silver (reflective)

Lettering Height: 3 inches Line Spacing: 1.1 inches Lettering Color: Red

Border Thickness: 0.625 inches Border Margin from Edge of Placard: 0.375 inches Border Color: Red

- C. The signs shall be made of aluminum, plastic or plywood panels. Paper or cardboard signs are not allowed.
- D. The signs shall be installed on either steel drive posts or existing utility poles at a height of five (5) feet to the bottom of the sign.
- E. Signs shall be placed on the side of the street where parking is to be eliminated.

01700 - 7 of 8 Revised 05-08-20

- F. The signs are to be installed at the beginning and end of each block and at a maximum of 150-feet intervals in between.
- G. These signs must be installed a minimum of 18 hours and a maximum of 48 hours in advance of the time the Contractor plans to begin work.
- H. The Contractor shall contact the City's representative as soon as the signs are installed. The City's representative will then contact the Public Works Department as soon as the signs are installed, so that a temporary regulation can be written by the Public Works Department and so that the Kansas City, Missouri, Police Department can be notified. The signs cannot be enforced without this notification from the City. The notification to the City must be made by 12 noon for enforcement to be effective the following day.
- I. If there are existing parking signs with a lesser degree of restriction, the Contractor shall install the Emergency No Parking signs as outlined above and shall cover the existing signs with the Emergency No Parking sign or some type of semi-permanent cover (paper and tape will not be accepted).
- J. The Contractor shall immediately remove the Emergency No Parking signs and all semi-permanent sign covers as soon as work on the block has been completed.
- K. If it becomes apparent for any reason that work will cease for more than 72 hours, the same signs and covers shall be removed and must be reinstalled subject to the minimum 18 hours advance-notice before work can proceed.
- L. If work does not begin within 48 hours after the signs are posted, the same procedure must be followed. Failure by the Contractor to abide by all the provisions concerning "Emergency No Parking" signs, shall result in the cancellation of the permit.
- M. The Contractor shall maintain a minimum of one (1) lane of traffic each direction at all times unless otherwise allowed by permit.
- N. The Contractor shall keep residents, schools, businesses, churches and other public entities informed of the work schedule that would interfere with access to their facility. Notification shall be distributed at least 3 weeks in advance of work occurring near a facility.
- O. The Contractor shall coordinate with KCATA, as necessary, on proposed lane closures impacting bus travel routes.

END OF SECTION

SECTION 02250 – TRENCHING, PIPE EMBEDMENT AND BACKFILL

PART 1 - GENERAL

1.01 SUMMARY

A. This section specifies requirements for trench excavation, pipe embedment, backfill and compaction for the installation of water, sanitary sewer and storm water piping.

1.02 SPECIFICATION MODIFICATIONS

A. It is understood that throughout this section these Specifications may be modified by appropriate items in Section 01015 – Specific Project Requirements or as otherwise modified in the Contract Documents.

1.03 RELATED SECTIONS

- A. Section 01000 General Project Requirements.
- B. Section 01015 Specific Project Requirements.
- C. Section 02180 Clearing and Grubbing.
- D. Section 02190 Demolition.
- E. Section 02200 Earthwork.
- F. Section 02230 Geotextiles.
- G. Section 02575 Surface Restoration.
- H. Section 02930 Seeding.
- I. Section 02931 Sodding.

1.04 CODES AND STANDARDS

- A. The publications listed below form a part of this specification to the extent referenced. The publications are referred to within the text by the basic designation only.
- B. American Society for Testing and Materials (ASTM):

ASTM C33	Standard Specification for Concrete Aggregates.
ASTM C150	Standard Specification for Portland Cement.
ASTM C494	Standard Specification for Chemical Admixtures for
	Concrete.
ASTM C618	Standard Specification for Coal Fly Ash and Raw or
	Calcined Natural Pozzolan for Use in Concrete.
ASTM C940	Method of Determination of Purity by Measurement of
	Freezing Points.
ASTM C1602	Standard Specification for Mixing Water Used in the
	Production of Hydraulic Cement Concrete.
ASTM D698	Standard Test Methods for Laboratory Compaction
	Characteristics of Soils Using Standard Effort (12,400 ft-
	lbf/ft3).
ASTM D4253	Standard Test Methods for Maximum Index Density and
	Unit Weight of Soils Using a Vibratory Table.
ASTM D4254	Standard Test Methods for Minimum Index Density and
	Unit Weight of Soils and Calculation of Relative Density.
ASTM D4318	Standard Test Methods for Liquid Limit, Plastic Limit and
	Plasticity Index of Soils.

ASTM D4832	Standard Test Method for Preparation and Testing of
	Controlled Low Strength Material (CLSM) Test Cylinders.
ASTM D6938	Standard Test Method for In-Place Density and Water
	Content of Soil and Soil-Aggregate by Nuclear Methods
	(Shallow Depth).

1.05 DEFINITIONS

- A. Paved Areas Areas for which the final surfacing will be traffic-bearing surface treatments such as street pavement, shoulders, driveways, parking lots, curbs, gutters, gravel roads or other surface treatments for traffic (pavers, etc...). Sidewalks and trails are excluded from the definition.
- B. Unpaved Areas Areas for which the final surfacing will not be a Paved Area.
- C. Downtown Loop The area of the city bounded on the north by Interstate 70, on the east by U.S. 71, on the south by Interstate 670 and on the west by Interstate 35.

1.06 INFORMATION PROVIDED BY THE CITY

A. As provided in the Contract Documents.

1.07 SUBMITTALS

- A. Submit as specified in Section 01300 Submittals.
- B. Shop Drawings:
 - Sheeting and Shoring Design Contractor shall submit, in accordance with 29 CFR Past 1926 - OHSA Subpart P - Excavations and Trenches, a shoring design sealed by a registered professional engineer in the State of Missouri for all excavations greater than twenty (20) feet in depth prior to excavation. Submittal will be for informational purposes only.
- C. Testing Reports:
 - 1. Laboratory testing results for proposed Borrow Materials.
 - 2. Laboratory testing results and quarry control reports for Granular Material.
 - 3. Laboratory testing results for and quarry control reports Granular Bedding.
 - 4. Laboratory testing results for compression testing of CLSM.
 - 5. Moisture-density (Proctor) test results.
 - 6. In-Place Density test results.
- D. Other Submittals:
 - 1. Commercial Laboratory submit name, contact information and certification of the commercial testing laboratory required by paragraph QUALITY ASSURANCE.
 - 2. Mix Design for CLSM.
 - 3. Concrete Plant submit the name and location of the concrete plant which will provide the CLSM.

1.08 QUALITY ASSURANCE

- A. The Contractor is responsible for the quality assurance and quality control of the Work.
- B. Sampling and Testing:
 - 1. Tests to determine conformance with all requirements of this Specification and for the quality and properties of all Contractor provided materials, including borrow materials proposed for use. The aforementioned testing shall be performed by an independent, state-certified, commercial laboratory retained and compensated by the Contractor and approved by the City.

02250 – 2 of 14 Revised 04/10/25

2. All work associated with QUALITY ASSURANCE shall be included in the Bid Price and will be incidental to the Work.

1.09 PRODUCT DELIVERY, STORAGE AND HANDLING

- A. Stockpile materials in other areas or offsite when adjacent structures, easement limitations or other restrictions prohibit storage adjacent to the Work.
- B. Offsite areas shall be arranged for by the Contractor in accordance with Section 01000 General Project Requirements.
- C. Granular fill and granular bedding material shall be stored so that it is protected from freezing and significant changes in moisture content.

PART 2 - PRODUCTS

- 2.01 MATERIALS ENCOUNTERED
 - A. Suitable Materials As defined by, Section 02200 Earthwork, paragraph MATERIALS ENCOUNTERED.
 - B. Unsuitable Materials As defined by, Section 02200 Earthwork, paragraph MATERIALS ENCOUNTERED.
 - C. Topsoil As defined by, Section 02200 Earthwork, paragraph MATERIALS ENCOUNTERED.
 - D. Rock Unless otherwise specified in Section 01015 Specific Project Requirements, all Materials encountered, regardless of type, character composition and condition shall be considered "unclassified" for the purpose of payment. Contractor shall determine the quantity of various materials to be excavated prior to submitting their Bid. Rock encountered shall be excavated at no extra cost to City.

2.02 WASTE MATERIALS

A. As defined by, Section 02200 – Earthwork, paragraph WASTE MATERIALS.

2.03 BORROW MATERIALS

A. As defined by, Section 02200 - Earthwork, paragraph BORROW MATERIALS.

2.04 GRANULAR BEDDING

A. Granular bedding for pipe bedding or embedment shall be clean crushed rock meeting the following gradation requirements and contain no clay lumps or organic matter:

indeter.				
Sieve Size	% Passing			
3/4"	95-100			
3/8"	40-60			
No. 8	0-5			

B. Granular bedding material shall contain no cinders, clay lumps or other material which may cause pipe corrosion.

2.05 JOB EXCAVATED MATERIAL

- A. Material excavated from the trench.
- B. Meets the requirements of suitable material, except that it may include shale particles gravel or stone with any dimension up to 2 inches.

02250 – 3 of 14 Revised 04/10/25

2.06 GRANULAR FILL MATERIAL

A. Granular Fill Material shall be as defined by, Section 02200 – Earthwork, paragraph GRANULAR FILL MATERIAL.

2.07 CONTROLLED LOW STRENGTH MATERIAL (CLSM)

- A. Materials:
 - 1. Portland cement Type I or Type II conforming to ASTM C150.
 - 2. Fly ash conforming to ASTM C618 for Class C.
 - 3. Fine aggregate conforming to ASTM C33.
 - 4. Water, clean and potable conforming to ASTM C1602.
 - 5. Shrinkage compensation shall be proportioned in accordance with the manufacturer's recommendations and as tested by ASTM C940.
 - 6. Admixtures for air entrainment or for other purposes shall conform to ASTM C494 or other appropriate standards referenced by the manufacturer. Admixtures shall only be used when specified in the Contract Documents.
- B. Mixture Design:
 - 1. Mix design for CSLM shall meet the requirements of Kansas City Public Works Department Specification Section 2600, except that the maximum compressive strength shall be from 50 to 125 psi and shall be removable without using a breaker and without damaging the utility.
 - 2. The unit weight of the CLSM shall be a maximum of 120 pounds per cubic foot.
- C. Quality Control:
 - 1. CLSM material shall be provided from a City-approved concrete plant. Contractor shall submit name and location of plant to be used.
 - 2. One set of cylinders for compressive strength testing shall be obtained once per day or for every 100 cubic yards of flowable backfill placed.
 - 3. Cost for Quality Control shall be included in the Bid Price. No separate measurement or payment shall be made.

2.08 TOPSOIL

A. Topsoil shall be as defined by Section 02200 – Earthwork.

PART 3 - EXECUTION

3.01 DEMOLITION

- A. Demolition shall be conducted in accordance with Section 02190 Demolition.
- B. Waste materials resulting from the cutting of pavement shall be considered demolition debris and disposed in accordance with Section 02190 Demolition.

3.02 PAVEMENT REMOVAL AND RESTORATION

- A. See additional requirements in Section 01000 General Requirements, paragraph CUTTING AND PATCHING.
- B. Public Right of Way:
 - 1. Kansas City, Missouri Public Works Department Standard Detail SR-1, Street Cut Restoration is hereby incorporated by reference.
 - 2. See Section 01015 Specific Project Requirements for additional details.
- C. Other Pavement Cut and Restoration:
 - 1. Removal and replacement on private property shall be done in accordance with paragraph STREET CUT RESTORATION.

02250 - 4 of 14 Revised 04/10/25

- 2. Pavement removal shall be no larger than necessary to provide adequate working space for the proper installation of pipe and appurtenances.
- 3. Pavement removal for connections to existing lines or structures shall not exceed the extent necessary for their installation.
- 4. Where the trench parallels the length of concrete walks and the trench location is all or partially under the walk, the entire walk shall be removed and replaced. Where the trench crosses drives, walks, curbs or other hard surfaces, the hard surfaces shall be removed and subsequently replaced between existing joints or between saw cuts as specified for pavement.
- D. Driveways:
 - 1. Demolition and restoration of driveways will be as indicated in Section 01015 Specific Project Requirements or as shown on the Drawings.

3.03 CLEARING AND GRUBBING

- A. Perform clearing and grubbing as indicated or as necessary to perform excavation or trenching.
- B. Clearing and grubbing shall conform to Section 02180 Clearing and Grubbing.

3.04 STRIPPING

A. Stripping shall conform to the requirements of Section 02200 – Earthwork, paragraph STRIPPING.

3.05 GENERAL REQUIREMENTS FOR OPEN EXCAVATIONS

A. See Section 02200 – Earthwork for additional requirements on open excavations.

- 3.06 BLASTING
 - A. Blasting is prohibited unless approved by the City. If approved, Blasting shall conform to the requirements of Section 02200 Earthwork, paragraph BLASTING.

3.07 DEWATERING

A. Dewatering of trench excavations shall conform to the requirements of Section 02200 – Earthwork, paragraph DEWATERING.

3.08 SHEETING AND SHORING

- A. Sheeting and shoring for trench excavations shall conform to the requirements of Section 02200 Earthwork and as specified herein.
- B. Excavations shall provide adequate working space and clearances for the Work to be performed.
- C. In no case shall excavation faces be undercut for extended footings. Trench sheeting shall be removed only if the pipe strength is sufficient to carry trench loads based on the trench width to the back of sheeting. Trench sheeting shall not be pulled until backfilling is completed.
- D. With the written approval from the City, sheeting may be left permanently in the trench. Where trench sheeting is left in place, such sheeting shall not be braced against the pipe, but shall be supported in a manner which will preclude concentrated loads or horizontal thrusts on the pipe. Cross braces installed above the pipe to support sheeting may be removed after pipe embedment has been completed.

3.09 TRENCH EXCAVATION

- A. Classification of Excavated Materials No classification of excavated materials will be made. Excavation and trenching work shall include the removal and subsequent handling of all materials excavated or otherwise removed in performance of the work, regardless of the type, character, composition or condition.
- B. No more trench shall be opened than is necessary to expedite the work. Except where tunneling is indicated on the Drawings, specified or permitted by the City, all trench excavation shall be open cut.
- C. Alignment, Grade and Minimum Cover:
 - 1. The alignment, grade and elevation of each pipeline shall be as indicated on the Drawings.
 - 2. Trenches for waterlines shall be excavated to a depth sufficient to provide a minimum of 42 inches of pipe cover. Sixteen inch and larger diameter water lines shall be installed with a minimum of 60 inches of pipe cover.
 - 3. Greater pipe cover depths may be necessary on vertical curves or to provide necessary clearance for air release vaults, existing pipes, conduits, drains, drainage structures or other obstructions.
- D. Limiting Trench Widths:
 - 1. Trenches shall be excavated to a width which will provide adequate working space and sidewall clearances for proper pipe installation, jointing and embedment. Minimum trench widths shall be as follows:

Pipe Size (inches)	Min. Trench Width in Earth (inches)	Max. Trench Width in Earth (inches)	Min. Trench Width in Rock (inches)
4	18	24	18
6	24	30	24
8	26	32	26
12	28	34	28
16	34	40	34
20	38	44	38
24	42	48	42
<u>></u> 27	O.D. plus 24	O.D. plus 30	O.D. plus 24

Table 1. Ductile Iron Pipe (DIP) and Polyvinyl Chloride (PVC) Pipe and High-Density Polyethylene Pipe (HDPE)

O.D. = Outside Diameter

Table 2. Prestressed Concrete Cylinder Pipe (PCCP) and Reinforced Concrete Pipe (RCP)

Pipe Size (inches)	Min. Trench Width in Earth (inches)	Max. Trench Width in Earth (inches)	Min. Trench Width in Rock (inches)
16	36	44	36
20	40	50	40
24	44	56	48

02250 - 6 of 14 Revised 04/10/25

Pipe Size (inches)	Min. Trench Width in Earth (inches)	Max. Trench Width in Earth (inches)	Min. Trench Width in Rock (inches)
<u>> 27</u>	2 * O.D.	(2 * O.D.) + 12	(2 * O.D.) – 12

Table 2. Prestressed Concrete Cylinder Pipe (PCCP) and Reinforced Concrete Pipe (RCP)

O.D. = Outside Diameter

- E. Mechanical Excavation:
 - 1. The use of mechanical equipment will not be permitted in locations where its operation would cause damage to trees, buildings, culverts, adjoining property, utilities or other structures above or below ground. In all such locations, hand excavating methods shall be used.
 - 2. Mechanical equipment used for trench excavation shall be of a type, design and construction and operated so that the rough trench excavation bottom elevation can be controlled and that trench alignment is such that pipe, when accurately laid to the specified alignment will be centered in the trench with adequate sidewall clearance. Undercutting the trench sidewall to obtain sidewall clearance is not permitted.
- F. Excavation Below Pipe Subgrade The trench bottom shall be over excavated below the proposed pipe, as indicated in Figure 1 and Figure 2 of this Section, to provide for the installation of granular embedment.
- G. Foundations in Trenches:
 - 1. Whenever unsuitable or unstable soil conditions are encountered, trench subgrades shall be over-excavated until the trench subgrade is suitable as determined by the City/Design Professional.
 - 2. Adjustments may be made in the Contract Price in accordance with the provisions of the General Conditions.
- H. Bell Holes:
 - 1. Bell holes shall provide adequate clearance for tools and methods used in installing pipe.
 - 2. No part of any bell or coupling shall be in contact with the trench bottom, trench walls or granular embedment when the pipe is jointed. Place embedment around the joint connection after joining the pipe.

3.10 TRENCH SUBGRADE

- A. Subgrades for trench bottoms shall be firm, dense and thoroughly compacted and consolidated.
- B. Protect and maintain the trench subgrade when natural suitable materials are encountered.
- C. Remove rock fragments and materials disturbed during excavation and stripped from trench walls.
- D. Subgrades shall be free from mud and muck and shall be sufficiently stable to remain firm and intact.

3.11 FOUNDATION

- A. Description A foundation is necessary when the native soils are unsuitable. For such a condition, the trench shall be over-excavated and a layer of supportive material shall be placed and compacted to provide a firm foundation for the subsequent pipe embedment material.
- B. The Foundation layer is shown on Figure 1 and Figure 2.
- C. Subgrades for trench bottoms which are otherwise solid, but which become mucky on top due to construction operations, shall be reinforced with trench stabilization material.
- D. Material If the trench foundation is an unsuitable foundation for the pipe, the Contractor shall submit a plan, to the City/Design Professional for review and approval, to include the proposed material to be used for the foundation.
- E. Layer Thickness Unsuitable material shall be over-excavated until the trench subgrade is suitable as determined by the City/Design Professional.
- F. Bedding:
 - 1. Description A layer of supportive compacted material to provide even support of the pipe at the grade indicated on the Drawings.
 - 2. The Bedding layer is shown on Figure 1 and Figure 2.
 - 3. Material Granular Bedding.
 - 4. Layer Thickness:
 - (a) A minimum of 3 inches below the pipe or pipe bell when the pipe is placed on a foundation or suitable material.
 - (b) A minimum of 6 inches below the pipe or pipe bell when the pipe is placed on rock.

3.12 HAUNCHING

- A. Description Extends from the bottom of the pipe to the spring line of the pipe. Haunching provides the most resistance to pipe deflection.
- B. The Haunching layer is shown on Figure 1 and Figure 2.
- C. Material Granular Bedding.
- D. Layer Thickness One half the outside diameter of the pipe or pipe bell.

3.13 INITIAL BACKFILL

- A. Description Extends from the spring line of the pipe to a point above the top of the pipe.
- B. Bedding Material:

(a) Class A Bedding – Granular Bedding.

3.14 FINAL BACKFILL

- A. Description The zone from the top of the Initial Backfill to the bottom of final surfacing.
- B. The Haunching layer is shown on Figure 1 and Figure 2.
- C. Material:
 - 1. Paved Areas within the Downtown Loop For areas where the final surfacing is a paved area, the final backfill shall be Controlled Low Strength Material (CLSM).
 - 2. Paved Areas For areas where the final surfacing is a paved area, the final backfill shall be Granular Fill Material. CLSM may be substituted for Granular Fill Material as approved by the City or as indicated in the Contract Documents.
 - 3. Unpaved Areas:

02250 - 8 of 14 Revised 04/10/25

- (a) For areas where the final surfacing is an unpaved area, the final backfill material shall be a suitable material.
- (b) Where the pipe cover is 8 feet or more, job excavated material may be used as backfill if the following requirements are met:
 - (i) The final surfacing is unpaved.
 - (ii) The minimum clearance from the top of the initial backfill is 36 inches or 42 inches from the top of the pipe.
 - (iii) The job excavated material shall not be placed within 18 inches of the finished grade.
- D. Layer Thickness Varies with pipe depth.

3.15 EMBEDMENT

A. Class A Embedment shall be used for all pipes.

- 3.16 BACKFILL PLACEMENT
 - A. Granular Bedding and Granular Fill Material shall be placed in lifts not exceeding 12 inches in loose thickness.
 - B. Suitable Material shall be placed in lifts not exceeding 12 inches in loose thickness.
 - C. Bedding Bedding Granular bedding material shall be spread and the surface graded to provide a uniform and continuous support beneath the pipe at all points between bell holes or pipe joints. It is permissible to slightly disturb the finished subgrade surface by the withdrawal of the pipe sling or other lifting tackle.
 - D. Haunches:
 - 1. After each pipe has been graded, aligned and placed in final position on the bedding material and shoved home, sufficient pipe embedment material shall be deposited and compacted by shovel slicing or chalking under the pipe haunches on each side of the pipe and back of the bell or end thereof to hold the pipe in proper position and alignment during subsequent pipe jointing and embedment operations.
 - 2. Care shall be taken to protect protective pipe coatings or wraps. If coating or wrapping is damaged, then the Contractor shall repair or replace the coating to the satisfaction of the City at no additional cost to the City.
 - 3. Haunching and initial backfill material shall be deposited uniformly and simultaneously on each side of the pipe to prevent lateral displacement.
 - E. Weather Limitations Backfilling of trenches during freezing weather shall not be done except by permission of the City. No backfill materials shall be installed on frozen surfaces, nor shall froze materials, snow or ice be placed in the trench.
 - F. Pipe Encasements A layer of backfill material not more than 8 inches deep may be placed over concrete arch encasement or concrete reaction blocking after the concrete has reached its initial set, to aid curing. No additional backfill shall be placed over arch encasement or blocking until the concrete has been in place for at least 3 days.
 - G. Use of Geotextile Material:
 - 1. Where indicated on the Drawings, migration of soil into the embedment material shall be prevented with geotextile fabric.
 - 2. Geotextile material shall conform to Section 02230 Geotextiles, paragraph GEOTEXTILES on Subsurface Drainage, unless otherwise indicated on the Drawings or in Section 01015 Specific Project Requirements.
 - 3. Geotextile shall be placed on the trench surfaces so that it completely surrounds the embedment material. Joints shall be lapped 12 inches.

02250 – 9 of 14 Revised 04/10/25

3.17 COMPACTION

- A. Granular Bedding Vibratory compactors and shovel slicing under the haunches of the pipe.
- B. Granular Fill Material The material in each layer shall be wetted or dried as required and thoroughly mixed to ensure uniform moisture content. Each layer shall be thoroughly compacted, utilizing a vibratory compactor, to achieve the minimum allowable density of 95% of the maximum dry density (at moisture content range from 3% below optimum to 2% above optimum as determined by ASTM D698). If the granular fill material fails to meet the minimum 95% density specified, the material shall be removed and compacted to achieve 95% or greater.
- C. CLSM Not applicable.
- D. Suitable Material:
 - 1. Cohesive Materials As required to obtain 95% maximum dry density in accordance with ASTM D698 with a moisture content range from 3% below optimum to 2% above optimum.
 - 2. Cohesion-less Materials As required to obtain not less than 85% relative density as determined by ASTM D4253 and ASTM D4254.
- E. Job Excavated Material Where job excavated material is used for trench backfill, the Contractor shall use compaction methods to ensure that settlement does not occur within the limits of trench excavation. The Contractor shall repair settlement as directed by the City at any time during the Work or at any time during the warranty period. Repairs shall be made at no additional cost to the City.

3.18 FINAL SURFACING

- A. Final surfacing shall be indicated on the Drawings.
- B. For unpaved areas, see Section 02200 Earthwork, paragraph FINAL GRADING AND PLACEMENT OF TOPSOIL.

3.19 DITCH CHECK

A. Continuity of embedment material shall be interrupted by low permeability groundwater barriers to impede passage of groundwater through the embedment.

B. Materials:

- Unpaved Areas Suitable material classified as GC, SC, CL or ML-CL as defined in Section 02200 – Earthwork, paragraph MATERIAL ENCOUNTERED. Barriers shall be compacted to 95% maximum dry density in accordance with ASTM D698 with a moisture content range from 3% below optimum to 2% above optimum.
- 2. Paved Areas CLSM.
- C. Barriers shall be constructed the full depth of the trench and shall include the foundation, bedding, haunching, initial backfill and final backfill zones of the trench.
- D. Barriers shall be the full width of the trench excavation and 3 to 5 feet in length measured along the pipe.
- E. Barriers shall be placed in the trench at intervals as shown on the Drawings or as directed by City/Design Professional. Unless otherwise specified by the City/Design Professional or specified in Section 01015 – Specific Project Requirements, the spacing of the groundwater barriers shall not exceed 250 feet.
- F. The installed location of all groundwater barriers shall be noted on the Field Mark-Up Drawing and Construction Record Drawing.

02250 - 10 of 14 Revised 04/10/25

G. Construction of the groundwater barriers shall be incidental to trenching and backfilling. No separate measurement or payment will be made.

3.20 SPECIAL REQUIREMENTS

- A. For trench excavation within paved areas that required full depth and width pavement replacement, refer to additional instruction in Section 01015 Specific Project Requirements.
- B. Suitable materials shall be approved by the City/Design Professional prior to backfill.
- C. Granular Fill Material may be used for final backfill in unpaved areas to within 18 inches of the final graded surface at the option of the Contractor.

3.21 DRAINAGE MAINTENANCE

- A. To the greatest extent practical, open trench excavations shall be protected from surface water. The Contractor shall conduct the Work in a manner that diverts surface water away from the open excavation.
- B. Trenches across roadways, driveways, walks or other trafficways adjacent to drainage ditches or watercourses shall not be backfilled prior to completion of backfilling the trench on the upstream side of the trafficway to prevent impounding water after the pipe has been laid.
- C. Bridges and other temporary structures required to maintain traffic across such unfilled trenches shall be constructed and maintained by the Contractor.
- D. Backfilling shall be done so that water will not accumulate in unfilled or partially filled trenches.
- E. All material deposited in roadway ditches or other water courses crossed by the line of trench shall be removed immediately after backfilling is completed; and the original cross section, grade and contour of the ditches or watercourses shall be restored.
- F. Surface drainage shall not be obstructed longer than necessary.
- G. If the trench subgrade becomes unsuitable or unstable after the trench is excavated and as a result of the Contractor's inability to meet the requirements for DRAINAGE MAINTENANCE, then the Contractor shall over-excavate the unsuitable material and construct a foundation to the satisfaction of the City/Design Professional and at no additional cost to the City.

3.22 FIELD QUALITY CONTROL

- A. Compaction Tests:
 - 1. All tests shall conform to ASTM D6938. All tests required shall be made by an approved independent testing laboratory.
 - 2. Two initial gradation tests shall be made for each type of embedment, fill and backfill material.
 - 3. Storm and Sanitary Sewer Installations:
 - (a) Unless otherwise specified in Section 1015 Specific Project Requirements, the minimum frequency of in-place compaction testing including density and moisture content will be as follows:
 - (i) Compaction testing is required for all trench zones where suitable material or granular fill material is placed.
 - (ii) Compaction testing is not required for granular bedding material or zones of random fill.
 - (iii) One compaction test shall be done every 100 feet of trench length under pavement and for every three vertical feet of backfill lifts placed. A

02250 - 11 of 14 Revised 04/10/25

minimum of two sets of tests are required for each trench backfilled regardless of length.

- (iv) One compaction test will be done for every 300 feet of trench length in unpaved areas and for every three vertical feet of backfill lifts placed. A minimum of two sets of tests are required for each trench backfilled regardless of length.
- (v) As required when the City/Design Professional suspects the quality of moisture control or effectiveness of compaction.
- 4. Water Mains and Service Lines:
 - (a) Unless otherwise specified in Section 01015 Specific Project Requirements, the Contractor shall conduct a minimum of ten (10) in-place compaction tests at various locations throughout the project area as designated by the City/Design Professional.
- 5. Backfill that fails to meet required densities shall be removed and compacted as necessary to achieve specified results at no additional cost to the City.
- B. Controlled Low-Strength Material (CLSM) Tests:
 - 1. Determine unconfined compressive strength using cylinders of CLSM sampled, handled, cured and tested in accordance with ASTM D4832. All tests required shall be made by an acceptable independent testing laboratory at the expense of the Contractor.
 - 2. The minimum frequency of compressive strength testing will be one set of cylinders obtained once per day or for every 100 cubic yards of flowable backfill placed.
- C. Field Quality Control shall be considered incidental to the Work associated with trenching, backfill and compaction. The Contractor shall include all costs in the Bid Price and no separate measurement or payment shall be made.

3.23 DISPOSAL OF EXCESS EXCAVATED MATERIALS

- A. Except as otherwise permitted in Section 01015 Specific Project Requirements, all excess excavated materials shall be hauled off and disposed of off-Site by the Contractor.
- B. The disposal of waste and excess excavated materials, including hauling, handling, grading and surfacing shall be incidental to the work associated with trenching, backfill and compaction. No separate measurement or payment shall be made.

3.24 SEEDING AND SODDING

A. All areas disturbed by the Contractor's operations shall be seeded or sodded according the requirements of Section 02930 – Seeding or Section 02931 – Sodding and Section 01015 – Specific Project Requirements.

3.25 SETTLEMENT

A. The Contractor is solely responsible for all settlement of backfills, fills and embankments which may occur within the correction period as stipulated in the General Conditions and Supplementary Conditions. The Contractor shall make or cause to be made, all repairs, replacements and restoration associated with settlement within 30 days after receipt of notice from the City.



- * CLSM is required as Final Backfill within the Downtown Loop. All other areas shall be Granular Fill Material unless otherwise noted.
- ** Embedment cover shall be 12 inches within the Downtown Loop

Figure 1. Trench Detail, Class A Bedding, Paved Areas



Figure 2. Trench Detail, Class A Bedding, Unpaved Areas

END OF SECTION

SECTION 02618 - DUCTILE IRON PIPE FOR WATER MAINS

PART 1 - GENERAL

1.01 SUMMARY

- A. This section covers materials and installation of pipe, fittings and relevant appurtenances associated with the installation of ductile iron pipe water mains. This section applies to all water mains 54 inches in diameter and smaller. This section also applies when diameters larger than 54 inches is specified for the project.
- B. This section also includes Shop Coatings, Linings, Bolts, Nuts, Polyethylene Encasement and other Protective Coatings.

1.02 SPECIFICATION MODIFICATIONS

A. It is understood that throughout this section these Specifications may be modified by appropriate items in Section 01015 – Specific Project Requirements or as otherwise indicated on the Contract Drawings.

1.03 RELATED SECTIONS

- A. Section 01000 General Project Requirements.
- B. Section 01015 Specific Project Requirements.
- C. Section 01300 Submittals.
- D. Section 02200 Earthwork.
- E. Section 02250 Trenching, Pipe Embedment and Backfill.
- F. Section 02669 Thrust Restraints.
- G. Sectio0 02675 Water Main Testing Disinfection and De-Chlorination

1.04 CODES AND STANDARDS

- A. The publications listed below form a part of this specification to the extent referenced. The publications are referred to within the text by the basic designation only.
- B. American Society for Testing and Materials (ASTM):

<i>L</i> .	Third for the string and	
	ASTM A276	Standard Specification for Stainless Steel Bars and Shapes
	ASTM A307	Standard Specification for Carbon Steel Bolts and Studs,
		60,000 psi Tensile
	ASTM D4976	Standard Specification for Polyethylene Tubing.
C.	American National Standards Insti	tute (ANSI):
	NSF/ANSI/CAN 61	Drinking Water System Components – Health Effects
	ANSI B18.2.2	Nuts for General Applications: Machine Screw Nuts,
		Hex, Square, Hex Flange, and Coupling Nuts (Inch
		Series).
D.	American Water Works Association	ons (AWWA):
	AWWA C104/ANSI A21.4	Cement-Mortar Lining for Cast-Iron Pipe and Fittings
	AWWA C105/ANSI A21.5	Polyethylene Encasement for Ductile Iron Piping
	AWWA C110/ANSI A21.10	Gray-Iron and Ductile Iron Fittings
	AWWA C111/ANSI A21.11	Rubber-Gasket Joints for Cast Iron and Ductile Iron
		Pressure Pipe and Fittings
	AWWA C115/ANSI A21.15	Flanged Ductile-Iron Pipe with Ductile Iron or Gray Iron
		Thread
	AWWA C150/ANSI A21.50	Standard for the Thickness Design of Ductile Iron Pipe
	AWWA C151/ANSI A21.51	Ductile Iron Pipe Centrifugally Cast for Water

02618 - 1 of 10 Revised 2/19/25

AWWA C153/ANSI A21.53	Ductile-Iron Compact Fittings, 3 in. through 24 in.
AWWA C203	Standards for Steel Pipe
AWWA C550	Protective Epoxy Interior Coatings for Valves and
	Hydrants
AWWA C600	Installation of Ductile Iron Water Mains and their
	Appurtenances.
International Organization for Sta	andardization (ISO):
ISO 8179-1	Ductile Iron Pipes, Fitting, Accessories and their Joint

Ductile Iron Pipes, Fitting, Accessories and their Joints – Zinc-Bases Coating – Part 1: Metallic Zinc with Finishing Layer.

1.05 INFORMATION PROVIDED BY THE CITY

A. As provided in the Contract Documents.

1.06 SUBMITTALS

E.

- A. Submit as specified in Section 01300 Submittals.
- B. Shop Drawings:
 - 1. Submit shop drawings and project data (laying schedule) for piping work showing pipe and fitting sizes, valve locations, joint details; and hydrant locations.
- C. Product Data:
 - 1. Pipe Data. In accordance with paragraph QUALITY ASSURANCE.
 - 2. Test Data. In accordance with paragraph QUALITY ASSURANCE.
 - 3. Polyethylene Encasement.
 - 4. Push On Joints.
 - 5. Mechanical Joints.
 - 6. Flanged Joints.
 - 7. Appurtenances:
 - (a) Tie rods.(b) Couplings.
 - 8. Interior Coatings.
 - 9. Exterior Coatings.
 - 10. Bolts and Nuts.
 - 11.
- D. Other Submittals:
 - 1. Manufacturer's Experience. In accordance with paragraph QUALITY ASSURANCE.

1.07 QUALITY ASSURANCE

- A. Follow provisions of AWWA C600.
- B. Manufacturer's Experience. The manufacturer shall be a company specializing in manufacturing the Products specified in this section with minimum three years documented experience. Submit manufacturer's experience in accordance with paragraph SUBMITTALS.
- C. Mark rejected or defective materials and remove them from the work site.
- D. The Contractor shall submit to the City written evidence of the following:
 - 1. Pipe Product Data. That the pipe furnished under this specification is in conformance with the material and mechanical requirements specified herein.
 - 2. Test Data. Certified copies of independent laboratory test results or mill test results from the pipe supplier may be considered evidence of compliance provided such tests are performed in accordance with the appropriate ASTM or AWWA testing standards by experienced, competent personnel. Pipe manufacturer's test results shall be stamped by a licensed Professional Engineer (PE) employed by the pipe manufacturer. In case of doubt

02618 - 2 of 10 Revised 2/19/25

as to the accuracy or adequacy of mill tests, the City may require that the Contractor furnish test reports from an independent testing laboratory on samples of pipe materials.

E. The City will inspect all pipe, fittings, and accessories delivered to the site for damage, cleanliness, and conformance to the specifications. No damaged, broken, cracked, deformed, mishandled, imperfectly coated, defective pipe or fittings shall be used. At the sole discretion of the City and at no additional cost to the City, items that are not acceptable shall either be repaired or completely removed from the site.

1.08 PRODUCT DELIVERY, STORAGE AND HANDLING

- A. Follow the provisions for the delivery, storage, protection and handling products to and at site provided in Section 01000 – General Project Requirements, paragraph PRODUCT DELIVERY, STORAGE AND HANDLING.
- B. Pipe, fittings, and accessories shall be handled in a manner that will ensure installation in a sound, undamaged condition. Equipment, tools, and methods used in unloading, reloading, hauling, and laying pipe and fittings shall be such that the pipe, pipe coating, and fittings are not damaged. Hooks shall not be used.
- C. Under no circumstances shall pipe or accessories be dropped or dumped.
- D. Pipe and fittings shall not be moved by inserting anything into pipe ends.
- E. Pipe and fittings on which the cement lining has been broken or loosened shall be replaced at no additional cost to the City.
- F. Where the damaged areas are small and readily accessible, the lining may be permitted to be repaired in accordance with AWWA C104 at no additional cost to the City.

1.09 ADDITIONAL COMPLIANCE SUBMITTALS

A. Additional requirements for compliance submittals will be found in Section 01015 – Specific Project Requirements.

PART 2 - PRODUCTS

2.01 DUCTILE IRON PIPE

- A. Ductile iron pipe shall be designed and manufactured in accordance with AWWA C151/A21.51.
- B. All pipe shall be manufactured from at least 90% recycled ferrous scrap material.
- C. Pipe Thickness:
 - 1. Pipe thickness shall be in accordance with AWWA C150/ANSI A21.50. The following minimum thickness shall apply:
 - (a) Pipe 4 inches through 12 inches in diameter: Class 52.
 - (b) Pipe 16 inches through 54 inches diameter: Class 54.
 - 2. Pipe thickness classifications shall be as noted on the Drawings.
- D. Exterior Coating:
 - 1. The exterior of ductile iron pipe (not including fittings) shall be coated with a layer of arc-sprayed zinc conforming to ISO 8179-1.
 - 2. The mass of the zinc applied shall be 200 g/m^2 of pipe surface area.
 - 3. A finishing layer topcoat shall be applied to the zinc.
 - 4. The mean dry film thickness of the finishing layer shall not be less than 3 mils with a local minimum not less than 2 mils.
 - 5. The manufacturer shall clearly mark the outside of each pipe indicating the pipe has been coated in accordance with these specifications.

- E. Interior Coating/Lining:
 - 1. All pipe shall be cement mortar lined in accordance with AWWA C104/ANSI A21.4.
 - 2. Pipe cement-mortar lining shall be without an asphaltic interior seal coating.

2.02 PUSH ON JOINTS

- A. Pipe joints shall be of the push-on type unless otherwise specified or as shown on the Drawings.
- B. Joints shall conform to ANSI/AWWA C111/A21.11.
- C. Gaskets shall be neoprene or synthetic rubber. Gaskets shall be certified as suitable for chlorinated potable water in accordance with NSF/ANSI/CAN 61. Natural rubber will not be acceptable.
- D. Restrained Joints. See Section 02669 Thrust Restraints.

2.03 TESTING

- A. All pipe shall be tested and documented per AWWA C151 and paragraph 1.07 D.2 defined herein.
- B. All pipe 30" and larger shall also be hydrostatically tested to 75% of the yield strength of the metal based on the nominal thickness of the pipe.

2.04 FITTINGS

- A. All fittings shall be made of Ductile Iron and manufactured according to AWWA C110/ANSI A21.10 or AWWA C153/ANSI A21.53.
- B. Fitting joints shall be Mechanical Joint (MJ), Flange Joint (FLG), or Push-On Joint, per AWWA C111/ANSI A21.11. All MJ glands shall be ductile iron. Fittings shall have distinctly cast upon them, the pressure rating and the letters "DI" or "Ductile". FLG Fittings shall be used only for aboveground installations.
- C. Welded-on outlets may not be used in lieu of tees.
- D. Flanged Joints: Shall be provided with full-face gaskets and shall meet the requirements of AWWA C115/ANSI A21.15.
- E. The exterior of fittings shall be coated with a layer of arc-sprayed zinc conforming to ISO 8179-1 or a zinc-rich primer conforming to ISO 8179-2. A finishing layer topcoat shall be applied to the zinc.
- F. Interior coating/lining shall be cement in accordance with ANSI/AWWA C104/A21.4, with double cement lining.
- G. As an alternative for interior/exterior coatings on fittings, the manufacturer may use a fusion bonded epoxy that is NSF/ANSI/CAN 61 approved for potable water use and compiles with AWWA C550.

2.05 GLANDS AND OTHER APPURTENANCES

- A. All glands shall have a polyester triglycidyl isocyanurate (TGIC) powder coating or an approved equal applied for corrosion protection. See also Section 02669 Thrust Restraints.
- B. Tie Rods shall be ASTM A276, Type 304 or Type 316 Stainless Steel.
- C. Couplings (when approved for use by the Water Services Department) shall be:
 - 1. Dresser "Style 38".
 - 2. Smith-Blair "441 or 411 Flexible Coupling"; without pipe stop.
 - 3. Bolted compression type couplings shall be manufactured of epoxy coated steel or ductile iron specifically for use with ductile iron pipe.

2.06 TEE-BOLTS AND NUTS

- A. Tee-Bolts shall be manufactured with high-strength, low-alloy steel in accordance with AWWA C111 and ASTM A307, with chamfered or rounded ends projecting 1/4 to 1/2 inch from surface.
- B. Nuts shall be hexagonal manufactured in accordance with ASTM A307 and ANSI B18.2.2.
- C. Provide ceramic-filled, baked-on, fluorocarbon resin coating for tee-bolts and nuts.
- D. Include factory-applied lubricant that produces a low coefficient of friction for the ease of installation.

2.07 MARKINGS

A. Markings shall be legibly cast in the pipe or painted thereon with waterproof paint.

2.08 POLYETHYLENE ENCASEMENT

- A. Polyethylene encasement materials shall be in accordance with ASTM D4976 and AWWA C105/ANSI A21.5.
- B. The Contractor may use either Linear Low Density (LLD), High Density Cross Laminated (HDCL) or V-Bio[®] Enhanced Polyethylene film with the minimum properties indicated in Table 1 below:

Table 1. Minimum Requirements for Polyethylene Encasement				
Item	LLD	HDCL	V-Bio [®]	
Thickness, mil	12	4	8	
Tensile Strength, psi	4,400	6,300	3,600	
Elongation, percent	1,000	100	700	
Dielectric Strength, v/mil	1,900	800	800	
Tear Resistance, gf	4,400	250	2,550	
Impact Resistance, g	1,100	800	600	

C. Polyethylene encasement shall be provided in tubes. Sheeting is not allowed. The minimum tube size for each pipe diameter shall be in accordance with Table 2.

Nominal Pipe Diameter (inches)	Push-on Bell & Spigot Joints	Mechanical Joints
4	14	16
6	17	20
8	21	24
10	25	27
12	29	30
14	33	34

Nominal Pipe Diameter (inches)	Push-on Bell & Spigot Joints	Mechanical Joints
16	37	37
18	41	41
20	45	45
24	53	53
30	67	67
36	81	81
42	81	81
48	95	95
54	108	108

Table 2.	Polyethylene	Flat Tube	Width (inches)
----------	--------------	-----------	----------------

- D. Color: The color of polyethylene encasement shall be blue for Linear Low Density (LLD) and High Density Cross Laminated (HDCL).
- E. Adhesive Tape: Adhesive tape shall be a general purpose adhesive tape 1-inch wide and approximately 8 mils thick, such as Scotch Tape No. 50, Polyken No. 900, Tape coat CT or approved equal (duct tape is not allowed).
- F. Sheeting is permitted for use on point repairs under 12 foot in length. All point repairs 12 foot and longer shall use tubing.

PART 3 - EXECUTION

3.01 INSPECTION

- A. Pipe and fittings shall be carefully examined for cracks and other defects immediately before installation.
- B. Spigot ends shall be examined with particular care since they are vulnerable to damage from handling.
- C. All defective, damaged, or unsound pipe or fittings shall be rejected and marked as such and removed from the Site.

3.02 PREPARATION

- A. Cutting Pipe:
 - 1. Cutting shall be done in a neat manner without damage to the pipe or the cement lining. Cuts shall be smooth, straight, and at right angles to the pipe axis.
 - 2. After cutting, the end of the pipe shall be dressed with a file to remove all roughness and sharp corners.
 - 3. Cutting of pipe with a torch will not be permitted.
- B. Cleaning:
 - 1. The interior of all pipe and fittings shall be thoroughly cleaned of foreign matter before being installed and shall be kept clean until the work has been accepted.
 - 2. Surfaces shall be wire brushed, if necessary, wiped clean, and kept clean until jointing is completed.

3.03 LAYING PIPE

- A. Runs intended to be straight shall be laid straight.
- B. Deflections from a straight line or grade shall not exceed the maximum joint deflections for full length pipe as stipulated in AWWA C600. Shorter pipe sections or special bends shall be installed where the alignment or grade requires them.
- C. Pipe shall be protected from lateral displacement by pipe embedment material installed as specified in Section 02250 Trenching, Pipe Embedment and Backfill.
- D. Under no circumstances shall the pipe be laid in water; and no pipe shall be laid in unsuitable trench conditions.
- E. Pipe shall be laid with the bell ends facing the direction of laying except when reverse laying is specifically authorized by the City.
- F. Whenever pipe laying is stopped, the open end of the line shall be sealed with a watertight plug that will prevent water and other debris from entering the pipe.
- G. No pipe length less than 18 inches in length shall be used.

3.04 MECHANICAL JOINTS

- A. After proper joint cleaning, the gasket and gland shall be in position on the spigot before shoving the pipe to its final position. Center the entering spigot so that the gland or follower ring is parallel to the face of the connecting bell.
- B. Joint shall be shoved "home" and the gland properly positioned with respect to the connecting bell with the connecting pipes in as nearly perfect alignment as practicable.
- C. The bolts shall be slightly and uniformly tightened.
- D. Deflection may be made after the bolts are tightened.
- E. Coat the gasket with a lubricant (suitable for potable water) supplied by the pipe manufacturer and all surfaces of the bell, spigot, and gland that will come in contact with the gasket at any time during assembly.
- F. Gasket shall be carefully pushed into position and evenly seated in the bell. The gland shall be shoved into place against the gasket, the bolts inserted, and the nuts tightened with the fingers until snug. Final tightening of the bolts shall be done with a ratchet torque wrench.
- G. Partially tighten the bottom bolt, then the top bolts, alternately either side, and finally the remaining bolts, alternately tightening bolts 180 degrees apart. This cycle is then to be repeated until all bolts are tightened to the torque specified by the manufacturer:

5/8" bolts --- 40 to 60-foot pounds 3/4" bolts --- 60 to 90-foot pounds

H. If sealing is not maintained at the torque specified, the joint shall be disassembled, thoroughly cleaned, and reassembled. Overstressing of bolts to compensate for poor installation practice will not be permitted.

3.05 PUSH-ON JOINTS

- A. Wipe the gasket seat clean with a cloth and position in place. Coat the gasket with a lubricant supplied by the pipe manufacturer. Apply to all of the inner surface of the gasket that will come into contact with the entering pipe.
- B. Clean the plain end of the pipe and apply a thin film of lubricant (suitable for potable water) to the outside of the plain end of the pipe and its beveled edge. Align the plain end of the pipe with the bell of the pipe to which it is to be joined. The joint deflection angle should not exceed the recommended maximum of the manufacturer.
- C. Bring the plain end of the pipe in contact with the gasket and exert sufficient force on the entering pipe so that its plain end compresses the gasket and makes contact with the base of

02618 - 7 of 10 Revised 2/19/25

the socket of the bell. This force can be applied by means of a jack type tool, backhoe, or other methods approved by KC Water.

3.06 FLANGED JOINTS

- A. When bolting, care shall be taken to provide uniform gasket compression and prevent unnecessary stress on the flanges. Flange shall be free to move in any direction while the flange bolts are being tightened. Bolts shall be tightened gradually and at a uniform rate to provide uniform gasket compression.
- B. Use full-face gaskets only.

3.07 RESTRAINED JOINTS

- A. Restrained joints shall be installed in accordance with the pipe manufacturer's recommendations.
- B. All joints within utility casings shall be restrained joints.
- C. All restrained joints shall be in accordance with the Approved for Construction Drawings and Section 02669 Thrust Restraints.

3.08 POLYETHYLENE ENCASEMENT

- A. Polyethylene encasement shall be installed on all ductile iron pipe, fittings, appurtenances, and tap service lines within 3 feet of the water main. The polyethylene shall be installed in a manner to prevent contact between the pipe, fittings, and the surrounding embedment.
- B. The polyethylene encasement shall be installed as shown on the Construction Detail No. 02618-1 and as follows:
 - 1. Polyethylene encasement tubing shall be approximately two (2) feet longer than the length of the pipe section to provide a one (1) foot of overlap on each adjacent pipe section.
 - 2. Repair rips, punctures, or other damages to the polyethylene encasement with adhesive tape or with a short length of polyethylene tube cut open, wrapped around the pipe, and secured with adhesive tape as directed by the City.
- C. Bolted Connections: All bolted connection shall by protected by 2 layers of polyethylene encasement. A minimum of 6 inches of overlap is required on each side of the connection.
- D. Pipe-Shaped Appurtenances: Bends, reducers, offsets, and other pipe-shaped appurtenances shall be covered with polyethylene in the same manner as the pipe.
- E. Odd-Shaped Appurtenances:
 - 1. Valves, tees, crosses, and other odd-shaped pieces that cannot practically be wrapped in a tube shall be wrapped with a flat sheet or split length of polyethylene encasement tube.
 - 2. The sheet shall be passed under the appurtenance and brought up around the body.
 - 3. Seams shall be made by bringing the edges together, folding over twice, and taping down.
 - 4. Tape polyethylene encasement securely in place at overlaps, valve tops and all other penetrations.
- F. Lifting devices shall not be placed over polyethylene.
- G. Polyethylene shall be protected from exposure to weather or damage at all times.
- H. Openings in Encasement:
 - 1. Openings for branches, blow-offs, air valves, and similar appurtenances shall be made by making an x-shaped cut in the polyethylene and temporarily folding the film back.
 - 2. After the appurtenance is installed, tape the slack securely to the appurtenance and repair the cut as well as any other damaged areas in the polyethylene with tape.
 - 3. The new appurtenance shall be wrapped.
- I. Junctions between Wrapped and Unwrapped Pipe:

02618 - 8 of 10 Revised 2/19/25

- 1. Where polyethylene wrapped pipe joins an existing pipe which is not wrapped, extend the polyethylene tube to cover the unwrapped pipe a distance of at least three feet.
- 2. Secure the end with three circumferential turns of tape.
- J. Service Taps:
 - 1. Wrap 3 layers of adhesive tape over the polyethylene encasement, covering the area where the tapping machine will be mounted.
 - 2. Mount the machine over the tape.
 - 3. Make the tap and install the corporation stop through the tape and polyethylene encasement.
 - 4. After making the service connection, inspect the polyethylene and repair damaged areas with tape.

DETAIL 02618-1 ON NEXT PAGE

DETAIL 02618-1



END OF SECTION

SECTION 02641 – WATER VALVES

PART 1 - GENERAL

1.01 SUMMARY

- A. This section provides valve specifications and installation requirements for all valves and the associated appurtenances required for the project.
- B. This section includes: Gate Valves, Butterfly Valves, Air Release Valves, Tapping Valves, Valve Boxes, Bases, Lids and Covers, Torque Limiting Devices, Valve Seals, Coatings and Check Valves.

1.02 SPECIFICATION MODIFICATIONS

A. It is understood that throughout this section these Specifications may be modified by appropriate items in Section 01015 – Specific Project Requirements or as otherwise indicated on the Contract Drawings.

1.03 RELATED SECTIONS

- A. Section 01000 General Project Requirements.
- B. Section 01015 Specific Project Requirements.
- C. Section 01300 Submittals.
- D. Section 02250 Trenching, Pipe Embedment and Backfill.
- E. Section 03608 Concrete Vaults.
- F. Section 05012 Water Castings.

1.04 CODES AND STANDARDS

- A. The publications listed below form a part of this specification to the extent referenced. The publications are referred to within the text by the basic designation only.
- B. American Society for Testing and Materials (ASTM):

ASTM A48	Standard Specifications for Gray-Iron Castings.
ASTM A126	Standard Specifications for Gray-Iron Castings for Valves,
	Flanges, and Pipe Fittings.
ASTM A276	Standard Specification for Stainless Steel Bars and Shapes.
ASTM A536	Standard Specification for Ductile Iron Castings.
ASTM A564	Standard Specification for Hot-Rolled and Cold-Finished
	Stainless Steel Bars and Shapes.
ASTM D47	Standard Test Method for Rubber Property-Effect of
	Liquids.
ASTM D1149	Standard Test Method for Rubber Deterioration-Surface
	Ozone Cracking in a Chamber.
American Water Works	Association $(AWWA)$

C. American Water Works Association (AWWA):

ANSI A21.11/	
AWWA C111	Rubber-Gasket Joints for Ductile-Iron Pressure Pipe and
	Fittings.

- AWWA C504 Rubber-Seated Butterfly Valves.
- AWWA C508
 AWWA C509-94
 Swing-Check Valves for Waterworks Service, 2in. 24 in.
 Standard Specification for Resilient Seated Gate Valves for Water Supply Service.

02641 – 1 of 21 Revised 02/19/25

AWWA C512-99	Performance Standards for Air Release, Air/Vacuum, and
	Combination Air Valves for Water Works Service.
AWWA C515-09	Standard Specification for Reduced Wall Resilient Seated
	Gate Valves for Water Supply Service.
AWWA C153	Standard Specification for Ductile Iron Watermain Fittings.

1.05 MATERIALS PROVIDED BY THE CITY

A. Valves and appurtenances to be provided by the City shall be as indicated in Section 01015 – Specific Project Requirements.

1.06 SUBMITTALS

- A. Submit as specified in Section 01300 Submittals.
- B. Shop Drawings:
 - 1. Detailed drawings, data and descriptive literature on all valves and appurtenances; including, but not limited to, the following:
 - (a) Manufacturer.
 - (b) Dimensions.
 - (c) Size.
 - (d) Specification for materials of construction.
 - (e) Weight.
 - (f) Protective coating.
 - (g) Actuator weight and turns to operate where applicable.
 - (h) Calculations for actuator torque where applicable.
 - (i) Proof of design tests in accordance with AWWA C504, Section 5 Verification. Tests shall include the following:
 - (i) Hydrostatic test.
 - (ii) Actuator proof of design testing.
 - (iii) Test valve rehabilitation.
 - (iv) Certification for proof of design.
 - (j) Cross section drawings detailing all components.
 - (k) Exploded assembly drawings.
 - (l) Parts list.
 - 2. The Contractor shall submit descriptive literature describing the proposed valves and accessories. Contractor shall also furnish a copy of the manufacturer's warranty that applies to the valves and actuators. See part E. and Part 1.11 of this Section.
- C. Product Data:
 - 1. Gate Valves:
 - (a) Provide catalog data, including illustration and a parts list that identify the materials used for various parts. The information shall be in sufficient detail to serve as a guide in the assembly and disassembly of the valve and for ordering repair parts.
 - (b) Provide manufacturer's drawings showing the principal dimensions, construction detail, and materials used for valve parts.
- D. Other Submittals:
 - 1. Furnish the Butterfly Valve manufacturer's warranty that applies to the valves and actuators being proposed. The warranty period shall be for a minimum of three years after substantial completion of the contract under which the valve is installed or twenty years from the date of shipment, whichever comes first.

02641 – 2 of 21 Revised 02/19/25

- 2. Furnish the Gate Valve manufacturer's warranty. See Paragraph 1.10 of this Section.
- 3. Furnish Affidavits of Compliance from the Butterfly Valve manufacturer and Gate Valve manufacturer.
- 4. Additional Affidavit of Compliance for Coatings: Submit affidavit(s) of compliance associated with the painting of the interior and exterior of the valves.

1.07 QUALITY ASSURANCE

- A. The Contractor is responsible for the quality assurance and quality control of the Work.
- B. Manufacturer:
 - 1. Valves shall be manufactured by a company specializing in the regular production of the Products specified herein and proven reliable in similar service for at least five (5) years.
 - 2. All valves of the same type shall be the product of one (1) manufacturer.

1.08 PRODUCT DELIVERY, STORAGE AND HANDLING

- A. Follow the provisions for the delivery, storage, protection and handling of products to the site and on-site provided in Section 01000 General Project Requirements.
- B. Butterfly Valves:
 - 1. All other requirements of AWWA C504 Section 6.2 "Shipping" shall apply. Requirements include, but are not limited to, the following:
 - (a) Cavities: The manufacturer shall prepare valves for shipment by draining all valve cavities.
 - (b) Fastening requirements: Valves larger than 36 in. (900 mm) shall be bolted or otherwise fastened to skids. Each valve shall be fastened to and delivered on an individual pallet on 4" x 4", or heavier, wood skids, high enough to protect the valve and actuator
 - (c) Surfaces: Uncoated steel and iron-machined surfaces shall be coated with a corrosion inhibitor.
 - (d) Flange protection: Full-face flange protectors of metal, waterproof plywood, or weather-resistant pressboard, of at least the outside diameter of the flange, shall be fastened to each flange to protect both the flange and the valve interior.
 - (e) Small valves: Small valves may be fully packaged at the manufacturer's option.
 - (f) Valve components: Components shipped unattached shall be adequately protected and identified for correct field assembly.

1.09 INFORMATION TO BE SUBMITTED WITH BID

A. Butterfly Valves:

- 1. Descriptive Literature: The Bidder shall include literature describing the valves and actuators to be furnished.
- 2. Warranty: The Bidder shall furnish three copies of the manufacturer's warranty that applies to the valves and actuators proposed for the Work. The warranty shall meet the requirements of paragraph WARRANTIES below.
- 3. The Contractor's selection of butterfly valve manufacturer will be approved as part of the Bid process. Changes to information submitted with the Bid will not be allowed unless otherwise approved.
- 4. Butterfly valves and actuators that do not meet the minimum requirements of this specification may constitute a non-responsive bid.
- 5. Failure to provide the requested information with the Bid may constitute a non-responsive bid.

1.10 WARRANTIES

- A. Gate valves:
 - 1. The manufacturer shall warranty that all gate valves provided for the Project will be free from defects in material and workmanship.
 - 2. The warranty period shall be for a minimum of three years after substantial completion of the Contract under which the valve is installed, or twenty (20) years from the date of shipment, whichever comes first.
 - 3. Submit in accordance with paragraph SUBMITTALS manufacturer's warranty for all butterfly valves provided. Warranty documentation shall include the date of shipment and unique serial number for each valve.
- B. Butterfly valves:
 - 1. The manufacturer shall warranty that all butterfly valves and actuators provided for the Project are free from defects in material and workmanship.
 - 2. The warranty period shall be for a minimum of three years after substantial completion of the Contract under which the valve is installed, or twenty (20) years from the date of shipment, whichever comes first.
 - 3. Submit in accordance with paragraph SUBMITTALS manufacturer's warranty for all butterfly valves provided. Warranty documentation shall include the date of shipment and serial number for each valve.

PART 2 - PRODUCTS

- 2.01 GENERAL
 - A. Marking and identification of valves shall conform to AWWA C504 or AWWA C509/C515.

2.02 GATE VALVES

- A. Approved gate valve manufacturers:
 - 1. Clow.
 - 2. Mueller.
 - 3. M&H.
 - 4. AVK.
 - 5. EJ
- B. Gate valves shall be used on all water mains 12-inches and smaller.
- C. Except as modified or provided herein, all gate valves shall be 200 psi, ductile iron body, resilient-seated, tight closure gate valves with non-rising stems conforming to the requirements of AWWA C509/C515. AWWA C515 Reduced-wall valves shall have a body and flange thickness/depth equal to or greater than AWWA C153.

- D. Valve Ends:
 - 1. Mechanical Joint or Push-on Joint: Conforming to ANSI A21.11/AWWA C111 except where flange ends are required. Flanges shall be uniform in thickness/depth, thinning of flange face between bolt locations is prohibited. All glands shall be ductile iron.
 - 2. Flanged: Conforming to the dimensions and drilling of ANSI B16.42 for ductile iron flanges and flange fittings, Class 150. The laying lengths of the flange valves shall conform to the dimensions of ANSI B16.42.
- E. Valve Gate:
 - 1. Wedge type gate with a minimum 3/8-inch thick resilient rubber, urethane rubber, Buna "N" or SBR rubber bonded to or mechanically attached to one side or both sides of the gate.
 - 2. No sliding or shear is permitted on the resilient seat, when compressed to a droptight shut-off.
- F. Fasteners: All exterior bolts and nuts shall be ASTM A276 Type 304 or Type 316 stainless steel.
- G. Operating Nut: The valve shall be equipped with a two-inch square operating nut produced from a material that is corrosion resistant (stainless steel, bronze, etc.) and has a minimum yield strength of 40 KSI. Operating nut shall have a flanged base upon which shall be cast the word OPEN and an arrow indicating the direction to open. The operating nut shall be securely pinned to the actuator shaft using a corrosion resistant (stainless steel, bronze, etc.) fastener.
- H. Valve Stems: The gate valve stems shall be produced from a material that is corrosion resistant to potable water and has a minimum yield strength of 40 KSI.
- I. Seals: Gate Valves shall be provided with stem seals of the "O" ring type. Two "O" rings shall be used with at least one "O" ring inserted above the thrust collar. The packing plate shall be attached to the valve bonnet by not less than two (2) bolts if bolts are required and one "O" ring below the thrust collar.
- J. Coatings: All exterior surfaces of each valve shall be cleaned and painted in the shop with two (2) coats of asphalt varnish conforming to Federal Specifications TT-V-51-E. The interior surface shall have a protective coating of fusion-bonded, non-toxic epoxy that is safe for potable water. Non-toxic epoxy may also be used for exterior coating.
- K. Tapping Valves: The valves shall be 200 psi, ductile iron body, resilient-seated, tight closure gate valves with non-rising stems in conformance with AWWA C509/C515, except that the outlet end shall be a standard mechanical joint end conforming to ANSI A21.11/ AWWA C111 and the inlet end shall have an inlet flange conforming to ANSI B16.42 for ductile iron flanges, Class 150. Gland shall be ductile iron.

2.03 BUTTERFLY VALVES

- A. Approved butterfly valve manufacturers:
 - 1. M&H.
 - 2. Dezurik.
 - 3. VSI.
- B. Butterfly valves shall be used on all mains 16-inches and larger.
- C. Affidavit of Compliance:
 - 1. For each butterfly valve or appurtenance provided as part of the Contract, the Contractor shall submit the manufacturer's affidavit of compliance.

02641 - 5 of 21 Revised 02/19/25

- 2. The affidavit shall certify that each butterfly valve or appurtenance meets the minimum requirements of the specifications.
- 3. Affidavits shall be printed on the manufacturer's letterhead and signed by responsible officials of the manufacturer attesting that the product meets specification requirements.
- 4. The affidavit must be dated after the award of the contract.
- D. Butterfly valves shall comply with AWWA C504 and as specified herein:
 - 1. Butterfly valves shall be rubber-seated.
 - 2. Size: 16-inches through 72-inches in diameter.
 - 3. Operating pH Range: 6 to 12.
 - 4. Operating temperature range: 33° to 125°F.
 - 5. Maximum steady-state fluid working pressure: 250 psig.
 - 6. Maximum steady-state differential pressure: 250 psi.
 - 7. Maximum full open fluid velocity: 16 ft./sec (based on nominal valve size).
- E. Body Type:
 - 1. Vault Installation:
 - (a) Short Body, Flanged Valves.
 - (b) Material: Ductile Iron cast to full gray cast iron thickness.
 - (c) Class 150B for sizes 16-inches through 72-inches.
 - (d) Class 250B in sizes 16-inches through 48-inches.
 - 2. Direct Bury Installation:
 - (a) Short Body, Mechanical-Joint-End Valves.
 - (b) Material: Ductile Iron cast to full gray cast iron thickness.
 - (c) Class 150B and Class 250B for sizes 16-inches through 24-inches.
 - (d) Class 150B and 250B for sizes 30-inches through 48-inches.
- F. Actuators for Butterfly Valves:
 - 1. Limitorque Model HBC series.
 - 2. Auma Model GS series.
- G. Torque Limiting Devices:
 - 1. Model D86 Overtorque Protector Model D86 as manufactured by Aunspach Controls Company, Inc.
- H. Interior Coatings for Valves 54-inches and greater:
 - 1. Tnemec N141.
- I. Exterior Coatings for Valves 54-inches and greater:
 - 1. Tnemec N141.
- J. The valves and actuators shall be of the latest model with all standard accessories ordinarily furnished to the industry except as otherwise specified herein.
- K. All valves of one size shall be built by one manufacturer with actuators built by one manufacturer.
- L. Serial Number: Each valve shall have a unique serial number, which shall be part of the information on the tag specified in paragraph MARKING REQUIREMENTS.
- M. Marking Requirements:
 - 1. Markings shall be cast on the body with raised letters or provided on a plate.
 - 2. Plates shall be corrosion-resistant and shall conform to ASTM A276 Type 304 or Type 316 stainless steel.
 - 3. At a minimum, the markings shall show the following information:
 - (a) Valve size.
 - (b) Manufacturer.
 - (c) Class.

02641 – 6 of 21 Revised 02/19/25

- (d) Year of manufacture.
- (e) Unique serial number.
- (f) The position of the valve seat in the valve body shall be marked on the outside of the valve body, within 12 inches of the actuator nut of upper valve trunnion, tagged or cast, in ¹/₄-inch high print, "SEAT THIS SIDE."
- (g) Number of turns to fully open or close the valve.
- 4. If the design is such that there is a preferred seating direction, the seating direction shall be marked.
- 5. Lettering Dimensions:
 - (a) Cast letters: ¹/₂-inch minimum.
 - (b) Plate letters: ¹/₈-inch minimum. Letters shall be etched or engraved.
- N. The quantity, pressure rating, valve material type, and size of each valve shall be as indicated on the Drawings.
- O. Design: All valve parts shall be designed for a minimum safety factor of 3 based on yield strength, or a safety factor of 5 if based on tensile strength.
- P. Flow Coefficient:
 - 1. The flow coefficient in terms of velocity head (K), in the full open position, shall not be greater than indicated in Table 1:

Table 1 - Maximum Allo	wable Flow Coefficients (K)

	Valve Pressure Rating		
Valve Size	75 psi	150 psi	250 psi
16-inch through 24-inch	0.40	0.45	0.55
30-inch through 48-inch	0.40	0.40	0.50
54-inch through 72-inch	0.40	0.40	

- 2. Pressure measurements shall be made at two pipe diameters upstream of the valve and eight pipe diameters downstream of the valve in accordance with recommended procedures of ASME Report on Fluid Meters, Latest Edition.
- Q. Minimum Port Diameter: The minimum port diameter through the valve shall not be less than indicated in Table 2:

Nominal Valve Size (inches)	Allowable Difference in Diameter (inches)
16 through 42	1
48 through 54	1 1/4
60 through 72	1 ½

- R. Fasteners: All bolts and nuts inside and outside the valve, except Mechanical Joint bolts and nuts, shall be ASTM A276 Type 304 or Type 316 stainless steel or ASTM A564 Grade 630 stainless steel.
- S. Valve Body: The valve body shall be ductile iron poured to full gray iron thickness.
- T. End Plate: No bolt or end thrust adjusting screw shall extend through the End Plate.
- U. End Connections:
 - 1. The dimensions and drillings of end flanges shall conform to ANSI B16.42 for 75 psi valves, ANSI B16.42 Table 5 for 150 psi valve and 250 psi valves, both with 150 psi drillings.
 - 2. If specified or shown on the Drawings, 250 psi dimensions and drillings of end flanges shall conform to ANSI B16.42 Table 8, to include but not be limited to, flange outside diameter, flange thickness, bolt circle diameter, bolt diameter, and bolt quantity.
 - 3. The mechanical joint valves are to include the following accessories: gaskets, ductile iron gland rings, mechanical joint bolts, and nuts.
- V. Shafts:
 - 1. All valve shafts shall be in accordance with AWWA C504 Table 3 unless otherwise amended herein.
 - 2. All valve shafts, dowels, and taper pins shall be ASTM A276 Type 304 or Type 316 stainless steel or ASTM A564 Grade 630 condition H1100 stainless steel.
 - 3. The valve shaft shall have a means of clearly indicating the position of the disc on the actuator end of the shaft. This mark shall be machine grooved and shall be visible when the cover and lubrication are removed and shall be offset to the same side as the disc.
 - 4. The valve shaft shall be completely enclosed between the valve body and the actuator body.
- W. Valve Disc: The valve disc shall be ductile iron and shall seat perpendicular to the centerline axis of the valve body.
- X. Valve Seats:
 - 1. The resilient seat shall be EPDM synthetic rubber applied to the valve disc.
 - 2. The resilient seat shall be mechanically secured to either the valve disc or valve body with ASTM A276 Type 304 or Type 316 stainless steel fasteners or non-bonding epoxy.
 - 3. Resilient seats shall be field adjustable and replaceable without special tools or instruction.
 - 4. Mating surfaces for the valve seats shall be ASTM A276 Type 304 or Type 316 stainless steel.
 - 5. All seats shall be designed to provide tight shut-off with flow in both directions.
- Y. Shaft Seals:
 - 1. Seal shall be provided by the use of standard V-type packing or standard "O" ring seals; pull-down packing is not acceptable.
 - 2. The valve shall be designed so that the actuator may be removed and replaced while the valve is in service without losing water.
- Z. Actuator:
 - 1. The actuator shall be a link lever traveling nut type, worm gear type, or yoke and nut type and shall be capable of withstanding submersion in water to a pressure of 10 psi.
 - 2. All exposed bolts, nuts, and shafts shall be of ASTM A276 Type 304 or Type 316 stainless steel or ASTM A564 Grade 630 condition 1100 stainless steel.

- 3. All actuators shall have outside mechanical adjustments capable of adjusting valve travel without removing the valve from the pipeline or removing the actuator cover.
- 4. Direction of Operation:
 - (a) Buried service valves shall open right (clockwise).
 - (b) Vault service valves shall open left (counterclockwise).
- 5. Operating Nut: The actuator shall be equipped with a two-inch square operating nut produced from a material that is corrosion resistant (stainless steel, bronze, etc.) and has a minimum yield strength of 40 KSI. The operating nut shall have a flanged base upon which shall be cast the word OPEN and an arrow indicating the direction to open. The operating nut shall be securely pinned to the actuator shaft using a stainless steel fastener.
- 6. Handwheels: For vault service valves, the actuator shall be supplied with a handwheel. The handwheel shall be no smaller in diameter than 30 inches and no larger in diameter than 36 inches. Manual actuators shall be suitable for future adaptation to motor operation. Vault service actuators shall have an indicator on the exterior of the actuator indicating the valve disc position. This indicator shall be stainless steel.
- 7. All gearing and actuator stops shall be enclosed in a suitable housing with a removable cover to permit inspection, repair, and adjustment of the mechanism.
- 8. Adjustable stop limiting devices shall be provided inside the actuator housing to stop the input shaft at full open and full closed positions. The use of stop nuts or shaft collars which rely on clamping forces or set screws to prevent rotation of the nut or collar on the screw shaft will not be acceptable.
- 9. The actuator shall rotate the disc from full open to full closed and vice-versa using not less than, nor more than, the number of turns indicated in Table 3:

Valve Size (inches)	Minimum Turns	Maximum Turns
16	30	60
20	40	80
24	40	80
30	40	200
36	80	200
42	80	220
48	90	300
54	90	700
60	200	700
72	200	700
90	200	700

Table 3 – Minimum and Maximum Turns for Butterfly Valves

02641 - 9 of 21 Revised 02/19/25

- AA. Painting Interior of Valves:
 - 1. The interior of valves sizes 16-inch through 72-inch shall be coated with a white, NSF/ANSI/CAN 61 certified, fusion-bonded or powder coated epoxy.
 - 2. Surface preparation and application shall be in accordance with SSPC PA-1.
 - 3. The dry film thickness of the coating shall be a minimum of 10 mils.
- BB. Painting Exterior of Valves:
 - 1. The exterior of valve sizes 16-inch through 48-inch shall be coated with an NSF/ANSI/CAN 61 certified, fusion-bonded or powder coated epoxy.
 - 2. The exterior of valve sizes 54-inch through 70-inch shall be coated with an epoxy paint.
 - 3. Surface preparation and application shall be in accordance with SSPC PA-1. The dry film thickness of the coating shall be a minimum of 10 mils.
- CC. Factory Inspections:
 - 1. The City's representative shall witness the performance, leakage and hydrostatic tests as prescribed in AWWA C504, Section 5 Verification. Factory tests shall be conducted at the Manufacturer's facility.
 - 2. The City's representative will inspect all valves provided as part of the Contract for conformance to the Contract Documents.
 - 3. No valve shall be shipped from the manufacturer's facility until it passes the factory inspection to the satisfaction of the City.
 - 4. All costs associated with the factory inspection shall be included in the Bid. The Contractor (or valve manufacturer) shall pay all expenses for transportation, lodging, and meals required by the City's representative to complete the inspection. Absolutely no expenses are to be paid by the City's representative at any time. All transportation and lodging shall be subject to approval by the City.
 - 5. The Contractor shall coordinate with the City's representative regarding the schedule for the factory inspection. The inspection date and time shall be approved by the City.
 - 6. The need for multiple factory inspections is at the discretion of the Contractor (or valve manufacturer.) The costs to conduct multiple inspections, or to reschedule a factory inspection, shall be included in the Bid and shall be conducted at no additional cost to the City.
- DD. Post-Delivery Inspections:
 - 1. After the valves are delivered, the City may again test the valves and actuators for compliance with the Contract Documents.
 - Any valve that does not meet specifications or fails testing will be considered defective work, and shall be addressed in accordance with Section 00700 – General Conditions, Article 13 – Tests and Inspection; Correction, Removal or Acceptance of Defective Work.
 - 3. The Contractor shall also be responsible for all testing expenses incurred by the City for all valves that fail to perform as specified herein.
- EE. Torque Limiting Devices:
 - 1. Contractor shall provide a Torque Limiting Device for each direct-bury butterfly valve as specified herein.
 - 2. The torque limiting device shall make over-torque, in either direction, impossible. The unit shall be preset and designed to release when the torque level exceeds 210 foot pounds on the operating nut, in either direction, OPENING or CLOSING the valve. The torque unit shall reset automatically when the torque level drops below 200 foot pounds on the operating nut in either direction.

- 3. The torque level of the unit shall be adjustable so it may be field set to release at a desired torque limit.
- 4. The unit shall be less than 5-1/4 inches in diameter and made to mount on the valve inside of the 6-inch diameter stem riser tube of the valve box or in the valve box.
- 5. The unit shall be provided with a two-inch AWWA operating nut, securely attached to the device. The nut shall have an arrow on the base indicating the valve opens to the "RIGHT" (clockwise) and the word "OPEN". The unit shall be provided with a two-inch square tapered AWWA socket securely attached to the device. The socket shall fit a 2-inch AWWA nut.
- 6. The unit shall be designed to withstand submersion in water to a pressure of 10 psi; to endure long periods (years) of active or inactive use buried underground and submerged in water. The unit shall be sealed to prevent water and direct from entering the mechanism. The unit shall be packed with a suitable grease.
- 7. All housing parts, including nut and socket, shall be coated inside and outside with catalyzed (2-part) epoxy. A top coat of catalyzed (2-part) polyurethane enamel shall be applied over the epoxy for additional hardness and extra corrosion protection.
- 8. Contractor shall mount the torque limiting device's integral socket on each butterfly valve's 2-inch AWWA operating nut inside of the stem riser tube before backfilling around the valve. No fasteners or screws shall be used to secure the torque limiting device to the operating nut.

2.04 AIR RELEASE VALVES AND COMBINATION VALVES

- A. Approved manufacturer:
 - 1. ARI Flow Control Accessories.
- B. Air Release Valves:
 - 1. Air release assemblies shall be manufactured in accordance with AWWA C512 performance standards.
 - 2. All piping shall be brass pipe except the air outlet from the air release valve that shall be brass or copper tubing. Brass piping shall be ASTM B43, Extra Strong with ASME 816.1 Class 250 fittings.
- C. Air Release Valves for mains 12-inches in diameter or smaller shall be 3/4-inch in Diameter unless otherwise specified.
 - 1. Isolation valves shall be ³/₄-inch stainless steel ball valves, 150 psi working pressure.
 - 2. Air release valves shall be installed in accordance with Drawing No. 02641-1.
 - 3. Provide vault cover with minimum one 1-inch diameter hole for air flow.
- D. Combination Air Release Valves for mains larger than 12-inches in diameter:
 - 1. The contractor shall submit to ARI Flow Control Accessories the bid documents so ARI may perform a sizing and placement analysis to verify the placement and sizing of the valves specified during the design of the waterline.
 - 2. Isolation valves shall be 2 inch stainless steel ball valves with screwed, nonrising stems, 175 psi working pressure or wafer style BFV with handwheel or lever operator.
 - 3. Air release valves shall be installed in accordance with Drawing Nos. 02641-2 and 02641-2B.
 - 4. Provide vault cover with a minimum of four 1-inch diameter holes for air flow.

- E. Air Release Valves for mains 12-inches in diameter or smaller shall be 3/4-inch in diameter unless otherwise specified:
 - 1. Model S-050 as manufactured by ARI Flow Control Accessories.
- F. Combination Air Release Valves shall be used for mains larger than 12-inches in diameter:
 - 1. Model D-040 Combination Air Release Valve 2-inch as manufactured by ARI Flow Control Accessories.
 - 2. Model D-060 Combination Air Release Valve 3-inch and larger as manufactured by ARI Flow Control Accessories.

2.05 VALVE BOXES AND BASES

- A. Approved manufacturers:
 - 1. Ametek.
 - 2. MacLean Highline.
 - 3. Pentek Access Boxes.
- B. All valve boxes and bases shall be one-piece only.
- C. One-piece valve boxes and bases shall be injection molded plastic conforming to ANSI/ASTM 2853, Class 1212.

2.06 VALVE BOX LIDS AND COVERS

- A. Approved manufacturers and models shall be in accordance with this section and section 05012 Water Castings.
- B. Approved manufacturers:
 - 1. Clay & Bailey.
 - 2. Sigma Municipal Castings.
 - 3. Star Pipe Products.
 - 4. EJ.
 - 5. MacLean Highline.
 - 6. Pentek Access Boxes.
- C. The approved manufacturers shall submit their model in accordance with this Section and Section 01300 Submittals for review and approval.

2.07 CHECK VALVES

- A. Approved manufacturers:
 - 1. Kennedy Valve.
 - 2. ValMatic.
- B. Check valves shall be ductile iron body with reinforced Buna-N rubber flapper.
- C. Check Valves shall be rated for 250 psi working pressure, 500 psi hydrostatic test for structural soundness.
- D. Check Valves shall have ANSI 16.42 Class 150 flanged end connections.
- E. The check valve body shall have full flow equal to nominal pipe diameter at all points in the valve. The valve body shall be of ductile iron construction to ASTM-A-536-65-45-12. Castings shall be clean, sound and without defects. No plugging or welding of such defects will be allowed. The seating surface will be at a 45 degree angle to minimize water hammer.
- F. Rubber Clapper & Hinge shall be constructed of ductile iron to ASTM-A 536-65-45-12. Both Clapper and hinge shall have permanently bonded Buna-N rubber with a metal reinforcement connecting the hinge to the clapper.

02641 - 12 of 21 Revised 02/19/25

- G. The top cover plate will be of ductile iron to ASTM-A536-65-45-12 and must be of full size to allow removal of the disc without removing the valve from line. All exterior nuts and bolts shall be 304 or 316 stainless steel.
- H. All iron parts inside and out will be fusion bonded epoxy coated. All coatings must be NFS-61 approved for use in drinking water systems.
- I. Vault service check valves shall have an external mechanical position indicator.

2.08 VAULTS

A. Concrete vaults shall conform to Section 03608 - Concrete Vaults.

PART 3 - EXECUTION

3.01 INSPECTION

- A. Each valve shall be inspected before installation to ensure that all foreign substances have been removed from within the valve body.
- B. Valves shall be opened and closed to see that all parts are in required working condition.

3.02 SETTING VALVES

- A. All valves and fittings shall be set and jointed in the manner specified herein. The valves shall be set vertical in the horizontal pipeline. All valves shall be anchored directly to adjacent tees or crosses.
- B. One-piece valve box and base or a two-piece valve box and valve base shall be installed on all valves. An approved valve box alignment device shall also be installed in all valve boxes. Install in accordance with Standard Detail No. 02641-4 – Actuator Nut Extension.
- C. Valve covers, bases, and lids shall be supported and maintained, centered and plumb over the actuator nut. Cover shall be flush with the roadway or ground surface or at such other as directed by the City.

3.03 AIR RELEASE VALVES

- A. Air release valves shall be installed in accordance with the following Standard Details:
 - 1. Mains 12-inches and smaller:
 - (a) Standard Detail No. 02641-1 Typical Air Release, 12" Mains and Smaller.
 - 2. Mains 16-inches and larger:
 - (a) Standard Detail No. 02641-2 Typical Air Release, 16" Mains and Larger.
 - (b) Standard Detail No. 02641-2a Typical Air Release, 3" ARVs & CAVs, Type "A" Setting, 16" Mains and Larger.
 - (c) Standard Detail No. 02641-2b Typical Air Release, 3" ARVs & CAVs, Type "B" Setting, 16" Mains and Larger.

3.04 BUTTERFLY VALVES

A. Install in accordance with Standard Detail No. 02641-3 –Typical Butterfly Valve Installation.

3.05 QUALITY CONTROL

- A. Leak Tests for Butterfly Valves:
 - 1. Each valve shall be shop tested in both directions for leaks in the closed position. The test shall be conducted with the body in a horizontal plane.
 - 2. Air pressure shall be applied to the lower face of the disc for 5 minutes.
 - 3. Both 150-psi and 250-psi rated valves shall be leak tested to 250-psi pressure.
 - 4. The upper surface of the valve disc shall be visible and covered with a pool of water at "O" psi pressure. There shall be no leakage past the valve disc. Bubbles will appear in the water on the disc if it is leaking.
 - 5. The valve body shall be tested with an internal hydrostatic pressure equivalent to two times the specified shutoff pressure. There shall be zero leakage during the test through the casting, the end joints or the shaft seals. Any part damaged by the Manufacturer's factory testing shall be replaced or a new valve provided.
 - 6. The hydrostatic test period for 4-inch valve bodies through 20-inch bodies shall be at least 3 minutes. Valve body's 24-inch and larger shall be tested for at least 10 minutes.
- B. Operational Test for all valves:
 - 1. Prior to installation, each valve shall be operated three times from the fully closed to the fully open position and vice versa.
 - 2. Each valve shall also be tested in the same manner following installation.

THE FOLLOWING SIX PAGES CONTAIN TYPICAL INSTALLATION DETAILS

DETAIL 02641-1



DETAIL 02641-2







02641 – 17 of 21 Revised 02/19/25

DETAIL 02641-2b



DETAIL 02641-3



Detail 02641-4



Detail 02641-5



END OF SECTION